WAWO

COMMITTEE ON WAYS AND MEANS U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

AND

COMMITTEE ON FINANCE U.S. SENATE

JULTILATERAL TRADE NEGOTIATIONS

INTERNATIONAL CODES AGREED TO IN GENEVA, SWITZERLAND

APRIL 12, 1979



APRIL 23, 1979

NOTE: This material is printed for informational purposes only. It has not been considered or approved by either of the committees.

> U.S. GOVERNMENT PRINTING OFFICE WASHINGTON : 1979

For sale by the Superintendent of Documents, U.S. Government Printing Office Washington, D.C. 20402

> 5362-23 H782-27

43-841 O

COMMITTEE ON WAYS AND MEANS

U.S. House of Representatives

AL ULLMAN, Oregon, Oheirman

DAN ROSTENKOWSKI, Illinois CHARLES & VANIE, Ohio JAMES C. CORMAN, California SAM M. GIBBONS, Fieride J. J. PICKLE, Texas CHARLES B. RANGEL, New York WILLIAM R. COTTER. Connecticut FORTNET H. (PETE) STARE, California JAMES R. JONES, Oklahoma ANDY JACOBS, Ja., Indiana ABNER J. MIKVA, Illinois JOSEPH L. FISHER, Virginia HABOLD FORD, Tennessee KEN HOLLAND, South Carolina WILLIAM M. BRODHMAD, Michigan ED JENKINS. Georgia RICHARD A. GEPHARDT, Missouri RAYMOND F. LEDERER, Pennsylvanis THOMAS J. DOWNEY, New York CECIL (CEC) HEFTEL, Hawall WYCHE FOWLER, JR., Georgia FRANK J. GUARINI, New Jerser JAMES M. SHANNON, Massachusetts

BARBER B. CONABLE, JR., New "Jek JOHN J. DUNCAN, Tennesses BILL ARCHER, Texas GUT VANDEE JAGT, Michigas PHILIP M. CRANE, Illineis BILL FRENZEL, Minaceota JAMES G. MARTIN, North Carolina L. A. (SKIP) BAFALIS, Fiorida RICHARD T. SCHULZE, Pennsylvania BILL GRADISON, Ohio JOHN H. ROUSSELOT, California W. HENSON MOORE. Louisians

JOHN M. MARTIN, Jr., Chief Councel J. P. BARBR, Assistant Chief Councel JOHN K. MAASHER, Minority Councel

COMMITTEE ON FINANCE

U.S. Senate

BUSSBLL B. LONG, Louisians, Choirmon

HERMAN B. TALMADGE, Georgia ABRAHAM RIBICOFF, Connecticut HARRY F. BYRD, Jz., Virginia G4 YLORD NELSON, Wieconsin MIKE GRAVEL, Alaska LLOYD BENTSEN, Texas SPARE M. MATSUNAGA, Hawaii DANIEL PATRICE MOYNIHAN, New York MAX BAUCUS, Montana DAVID L. BOREN, Okiahoma BILL BRADLEY, New Jersey EOBERT DOLJ, Kanns BOB PACKWOOD, Oragon WILLIAM V. BOTH, JE., Delaware JOHN C. DANFORTH, Missouri JOHN H. CHAFER, Rhode Jaland H. JOHN HEINS III, Peansylvania MALCOLM WALLOP, Wyoming DAVID DURENBERGER, Minneota

ć

MICHARL STREN, Staf Director Rozzar R. Lieutusza, Chief Minority Councel

(11)

FOREWORD

The House Committee on Ways and Means and the Senate Committee on Finance are printing the text of each of the trade agreements concluded in the Multilateral Trade Negotiations (MTN) in Geneva, Switzerland, which were signed by the U.S. negotiator on behalf of the United States.

The Subcommittee on Trade of the Committee on Ways and Means and the Senate Finance Committee have been consulting with representatives of the executive branch on these trade agreements and the nature and contents of the legislation necessary and appropriate to implement the agreements in terms of U.S. legislation.

Up to this time, the detailed substance of these codes has not been publicly available. The Committees, through this print, make these codes available for use by Members of Congress and the interested public.

(III)

4

•

CONTENTS

₽

.

.

	2.000
1. Subsidies/Countervailing Measures	1
2. Antidumping	45
3. Customs Valuation	67
4. Government Procurement	129
5. Technical Barriers to Trade	233
6. Import Licensing Procedures	275
7. Trade in Civil Aircraft	289
8. International Dairy Arrangement	303
9. Bovine Mest Arrangement	345
10. Group "Framework"	361
PLEASE NOTE: The material contained herein has been inserted in toto; therefore	nre,

OTE: The material contained herein has oven inserver the original pagination appears in all cases

(7)

1. SUBSIDIES/COUNTERVAILING MEASURES

RESIRICTED

GENERAL AGREEMENT ON TARIFFS AND TRADE MIR/WIN/V/236 5 April 1979 Special Distribution

Multilateral Trade Negotiations

Group "Non-Tariff Measures" Sub-Group "Subsidies and Countervailing Duties"

SUBSIDIES/COURTERVAILING MEASURES

Note by the Chairman

Attached hereto is the text of an Agreement on Interpretation and Application of Articles VI, XVI and XXIII of the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade. The text is the result of negotiations in the Sub-Group "Subsidies and Countervailing Duties".

(1)

MTH/JTM/4/236

THE OF CONTENTS

7128

.

Pressils		
7427 I		3
ir. 1	Application of Article VI of the General Agreement	3
àrt. 2	Constic procedures and related matters	3
. 3	Consultations	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1
***. "	Imposition of countervailing duties	Э
1877 - J	Provisional measures and retroactivity	2
	Determination of injury	
7:27 12		13
×	Notification of subsidies	13
	Subsidies - Jeneral provisions	17
	Export subsidies on products other than certain	20
<u>ن</u> ج. 10		
11	Export subsidies on certain primery products	20
	Subsidies other them export subsidies Consultations	2
1. 13	Conclistion, dispute settlement and sutportied	25 25
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	COULTSTERS LINES	23
7.27 III		25
	Caveloping countries	25
		23
iet. 15	Special situations	23
7.37 7		29
<u>.</u>	Committee of signatories	29
FART VI		30
	Conciliation	30
. . 13	Conciliation Dispute settlement	30
PART VII		33
iet. 19	Final provisions	33
	Annex - Elistrative list of emport subsidies	27
	Jotes	-0

•

.

•

MIJ/MIM/W/236 Page 1

AGREEMENT ON INTERPRETATION AND APPLICATION OF ARTICLES VI. XVI AND XXIII OF THE GENERAL AGREEMENT ON TARIFFS AND TRADE®

The signatories to this Agreement,

Noting that Ministers on 12-14 September 1973 agreed that the Tokyo Round of Multilateral Trade Negotiations should, <u>inter alia</u>, reduce or eliminate the trade restricting or distorting effects of non-tariff measures, and bring such measures under more effective international discipline;

Recognizing that subsidies are used by governments to promote important objectives of national policy;

Recognizing also that subsidies may have harmful effects on trade and production;

The term "signatories" is hereinafter used to mean parties to this Agreement.

This Agreement has been prepared and advanced by the delegations of Austria, Brazil, Bulgaria, Canada, European Communities, Finland, Eungary, India, Japan, Mexico, Norway, Poland, Sweden, Switzerland and the United States.

MEE/WEM/W/236 Page 2

Recognizing that the exphasis of this Agreement should be on the effects of subsidies and that these effects are to be assessed in giving due account to the internal economic situation of the signatories concerned as well as to the state of international economic and mometary relations;

Desiring to ensure that the use of subsidies does not adversely affect or prejudice the interests of any signatory to this Agreement, and that countervailing measures do not unjustifiably impede international trade, and that relief is made available to producers adversely affected by the use of subsidies within an agreed international frameworx of rights and obligations;

Taking into account the particular trade, development and financial needs of developing countries;

Desiring to apply fully and to interpret the provisions of Articles VI, IVI and XIIII of the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade¹ (hereinafter referred to as "the General Agreement" or "GATT") only with respect to subsidies and countervailing measures and to elaborate rules for their application in order to provide greater uniformity and certainty in their implementation;

Desiring to provide for the speedy, effective and equitable resolution of disputes arising under this Agreement.

¹Wherever in this Agreement there is reference to "the terms of this Agreement" or the "articles" or "provisions of this Agreement" it shall be taken to mean, as the context requires, the provisions of the General Agreement as interpreted and applied by this Agreement.

23/ XIN/ 4/ 236 Page 3

Inve agreed as follows:

253T I

Article 1 - Arolication of Article VI of the General Agreement"

Signatories shall take all necessary steps to ensure that the imposition of a countervailing duty² on any product of the territory of any signatory imported into the territory of emother signatory is in accordance with the provisions of Article VI of the General Agreement and the terms of this Agreement.

Article 2 - Comestic procedures and related metters

1. Countervailing duties may only be imposed pursuant to investigations initiated³ and conducted in accordance with the provisions of this Article. An investigation to determine the existence, degree and effect of any alleged subsidy shall normally be initiated upon a written request by or on behalf of the industry affected. The request shall unclude sufficient evidence of the existence of (a) a subsidy and, if possible, its amount; (b) injury

The provisions of both Part I and Part II of this Agreement may be invoked in parallel: however, with resard to the effects of a particular substity in the domestic market of the importing country, only one form of relief (either a countervailing duty or an sutborized countermeasure) shall be available.

²...e term countervailing inty' shall be understood to mean a special duty levied for the purpose of off-setting any bounty or subsily bestowed directly or indirectly upon the manufacture, production or export of any merchandise, as provided for in Article VI:3 of the General Agreement.

[&]quot;The term "initiated" as used hereinafter means procedural action by which a signatory formally commences an investigation as provided in paragraph 3 of this Article.

103/11/1/236 Page 4

within the meaning of Article VI as interpreted by this Agreement¹ and (c) a causal link between the subsidized imports and the alleged injury. If in special circumstances the authorities concerned decide to initiate an investigation without having received such a request, they shall proceed only if they have sufficient evidence on all points under (a) to (c) above. 2. Each signatory shall notify the Committee of Signatories² (a) which of its exthorities are competent to initiate and conduct investigations referred to in this Article and (b) its domestic procedures governing the initiation and conduct of such investigations.

3. When such authorities are satisfied that there is sufficient evidence to justify initiating an investigation, the signatory or signatories, the products of which are subject to such investigation and the exporters and importers known to the investigating authorities to have an interest therein and the complements shall be notified and a public notice shall be given. In determining whether to initiate an investigation, the investigating authority should take into account the position adopted by the affiliates of a complement party³ which are resident in the territory of another signatory. 4. Open initiation of an investigation and thereafter, the evidence of both a subsidy and injury caused thereby should be considered simultaneously. In any event the evidence of both the existence of subsidy

¹Under this Agreement the torm "injury" shall, unless otherwise specified, be taken to mean material injury to a domestic industry, threat of material injury to a domestic industry or material retardation of the establishment of such an industry and shall be interpreted in accordance with the provisions of Article 6.

²As established in Part V of this Agreement and hereinafter referred to as the Committee.

For the purpose of this Agreement "party" asens any natural or juridical person resident in the territory of any signatory.

IEH/NTM 11/236 Page 5

and injury shall be considered simultaneously (a) in the decision whether or not to initiate an investigation and (b) thereafter during the course of the investigation, starting on a date not later than the earliest date on which in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement provisional measures may be applied.

5. The public notice referred to in paragraph 3 above shall describe the subsidy practice or practices to be investigated. Each signatory shall ensure that its authorities afford all interested signatories and all interested parties¹ a reasonable opportunity, upon request, to see all relevant information that is not confidential (as indicated in paragraphs 5 and 7 below) and that is used by the authorities in the investigation, and to present in writing, and upon justification orally, their views to the investigating authorities.

6. Any information which is by nature confidential or which is provided on a confidential basis by parties to an investigation shall, upon cause shown, be treated as such by the investigating authorities. Such information shall not be disclosed without specific permission of the party submitting it.² Parties providing confidential information may be requested to furnish nonconfidential summaries thereof. In the event such parties indicate that such information is not susceptible of summary, a statement of reasons why summarization is not possible must be provided.

Any "interested signatory" or "interested party" shall refer to a signatory or a party economically affected by the subsidy in question. ²Signatories are aware that in the territory of certain signatories disclosure pursuant to a narrowly-drawn protective order may be required.

:53/351/¥/236 7538 6

7. However, if the investigating authorities find that a request for confidentiality is not varranted and if the party requesting confidentiality is unvilling to disclose the information, such authorities may disregard such information unless it can otherwise be demonstrated to their satisfaction that the information is correct.¹

8. The investigating authorities may carry out investigations in the territory of other signatories as required, provided they have notified in good time the signatory in question and unless the latter objects to the investigation. Further, the investigating authorities may carry out investigations on the premises of a firm and may exemine the records of a firm if (i) the firm so agries and (ii) the signatory in question is notified and does not object.

9. In cases in which any interested party or signatory refuses access to, or otherwise does not provide, necessary information within a reasonable period or significantly impedes the investigation, preliminary and final findings², affirmative or negative, may be made on the basis of the facts available.

10. The procedures set out above are not intended to prevent the suthorities of a signatory from proceeding expeditiously with regard to initiating an investigation, reaching preliminary or final findings, whether affirmative or negative, or from applying provisional or final measures, in accordance with relevant provisions of this Agreement.

١

¹Signatories agree that requests for confidentiality should not be arbitrarily rejected.

²Because of different terms used under different systems in various countries the term "finding" is hereinafter used to mean a formal decision or determination.

11. In cases wasre products are not imported directly from the country of origin but are exported to the country of importation from an intermediate country, the provisions of this Agreement shall be fully applicable and the transaction or transactions shall, for the purposes of this Agreement, be regarded as having taken place between the country of origin and the country of importation.

12. An investigation shall be terminated when the investigating authorities are satisfiel either that no subsidy exists or that the effect of the elleged subsidy on the industry is not such as to cause injury.
13. An investigation shall not hinder the procedures of customs clearance.
14. Investigations shall, except in special circumstances, be concluded within one year after their initiation.

15. Public notice shall be given of any preliminary or final finding whether positive or negative and of the revocation of a finding. In the onse of a positive finding each such notice shall set forth the findings and conclusions resoned on all issues of fact and hav considered material by the investigating authorities, and the reasons and basis therefor. In the case of a magnitue finding each notice shall set forth at least the basic conclusions and a summary of the reasons therefor. All notices of finding shall be forwarded to the signatory or signatories the products of which are subject to such finding and to the exporters known to have an interest therein.

MIN/NIN/W/ 236 Page 8

16. Signatories shall report without delay to the Committee all preliminary or final actions taken with respect to countervailing duties. Such reports will be available in the GATT secretariat for inspection by government representatives. The signatories shall also submit, on a semi-annual tasis, reports on any countervailing duty actions taken within the preceding six months.

Article 3 - Consultations

1. As soch as possible after a request for initiation of an investigation is accepted, and in any event before the initiation of any investigation, signatories the products of which may be subject to such investigations shall be afforded a reasonable opportunity for consultations with the aim of clarifying the situation as to the matters referred to in Article 2, paragraph 1 above and arriving at a mutually agreed solution.

2. Furthermore, throughout the period of investigation, signatories the products of which are the subject of the investigation shall be afforded a reasonable reportunity to continue consultations, with a view to clarifying the factual situation and to arriving at a mutually agreed solution.²

3. Without prejudice to the oblightion to afford reasonable opportunity for consultation, these provisions regarding consultations are not intended to prevent the investigating authorities, in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement, from proceeding expeditiously with regard to initiating the investigation, reaching a preliminary or final finding, affirmative or negative, or applying a provisional or final measure.

[&]quot;It is particularly important, in accordance with the provisions of this paregraph, that an affirmative finding whether preliminary or final be take without reasonable opportunity for consultations having been given. Such consultations may establish the basis for proceeding under the provisions of Part VI of this Agreement.

MTH/MTM/N,236 Page 9

4. The signatory which intends to initiate may investigation or is conincting such in investigation shall permit, on request, the signatory or signatories the products of which are subject to such investigation Access to non-confidential evidence including the non-confidential summary of confidential data being used for initiating or conducting the investigation. Article 4 - Imposition of comptervailing duties

1. The decision whether or not to impose a countervailing duty in tases where all requirements for the imposition have been fulfilled and the decision whether the amount of the countervailing duty to be imposed shall be the full amount of the subsidy or less are decisions to be hade by the suthorities of the importing signatory. It is desirable that the imposition be permissive in the territory of all signatories and that the inty be less than the total amount of the subsidy if such lesser inty would be adequate to remove the injury to the immestic industry.

2. No countervailing duty shall be levied on any imported product in excess of the mount of the subsidy found to exist, calculated in terms of subsidiration per unit of the subsidired and exported product.²

3. When a countervailing duty is imposed in respect of any product, such countervailing duty shall be levied, in the appropriate encurts, on a nondiscriminatory basis on imports of such product from all sources found to be subsidized and to be causing injury, except as to imports from those sources which have renounced any subsidies in question or from which undertakings under the terms of this Agreement have been accepted.

[&]quot;As used in this Agreement "levy' shall mean the definitive or final legal assessment or collection of a duty or tax.

fun understanding among signatories should be developed setting out the priverie for the poloulation of the amount of the subsidy.

MER/EEM/W/236 Page 10

4. If, after reasonable efforts have been made to complete consultations, a signatory makes a final determination of the existence and amount of the subsidy and that, through the effects of the subsidy, the subsidized imports are causing injury, it may impose a countervailing duty in accordance with the provisions of this section unless the subsidy is withdrawa.

5(a) Proceedings may be suspended or terminated without the imposition of provisional measures or countervailing duties, if undertakings are accepted under which:

(1) the government of the exporting country agrees to eliminate or limit the subsidy or take other measures concerning its effects; or (2) the exporter agrees to revise its prices so that the investigating authorities are satisfied that the injurious effect of the subsidy is eliminated. Price increases under undertakings shall not be higher than necessary to eliminate the amount of the subsidy. Price undertakings shall not be sought or accepted from exporters unlass the importing signatory has first (a) initiated an investigation in accordance with the provisions of Article 2 of this Agreement and (b) obtained the consent of the exporting signatory. Undertakings offered need not be accepted if the authorities of the importing signatory consider their acceptance impractical, for example if the number of actual or potential exporters is too great, or for other reasons.

(b) If the undertakings are accepted, the investigation of injury shall nevertheless be completed if the exporting signatory so desires or the importing signatory so decides. In such a case, if a determination of

¹The word "may" shall not be interpreted to allow the simultaneous continuation of proceedings with the implementation of price undertakings, except as provided in paragraph 5(b) of this Article.

HEM/HEM/W/236 Page 11

no injury or threat thereof is made, the undertaking shall automatically lapse, except in cases where a determination of no threat of injury is due in large part to the existence of an undertaking; in such cases the authorities concerned may require that an undertaking be maintained for a reasonable period consistent with the provisions of this Agreement.

(c) Price undertakings may be suggested by the authorities in the importing country, but no exporter shall be forced to enter into such an undertaking. The fact that governments or exporters do not offer such undertakings or do not accept an invitation to do so, shall in no way prejudice the consideration of the case. However, the authorities are free to determine that a threat of injury is more likely to be realized if the subsidized imports continue.

6. Authorities in an importing country may require any government or exporter from whom undertakings have been accepted to provide periodically information relevant to the fulfilment of such undertakings, and to permit verification of pertinent data. In case of violation of undertakings, the authorities of the importing country may take expeditious actions under this Agreement in conformity with its provisions which may constitute immediate application of provisional measures using the best information available. In such cases definitive duties may be levied in accordance with this Agreement on goods entered for consumption not more than ninety days before the application of such provisional measures, except that any such retroactive assessment shall not apply to imports entered before the violation of the undertaking.

7. Undertakings shall not remain in force any longer than countervailing duties could remain in force under the Agreement. The authorities of an

MIN/WIN/W/236 Page 12

importing country shall review the need for the continuation of any undertaking, where warranted, on their own initiative, or if interested exporters or importers of the product in question so request and submit positive information substantiating the need for such review.

8. Whenever a countervailing duty investigation is suspended or terminated pursuant to the provisions of paragraph 5 above and whenever an undertaking is terminated, this fact shall be officially notified and must be published. Such notices shall set forth at least the basic conclusions and a summary of the reasons therefor.

9. A countervailing duty shall remain in force only as long as, and to the extent necessary to counteract the subsidization which is causing injury. The investigating authorities shall review the need for continued imposition of the duty, where warranted, on their own initiative or if any interested party so requests and submits positive information substantiating the need for review.

Article 5 - Provisional measures and retroactivity

1. Provisional measures may be taken only after a preliminary positive finding has been made that a subsidy exists and that there is sufficient evidence of injury as provided for in Article 2, paragraph 1(a) to (c). Provisional measures shall not be applied unless the authorities concerned judge that they are necessary to prevent injury being caused during the period of investigation.

2. Provisional measures may take the form of provisional countervailing duties guaranteed by cash deposits or bonds equal to the amount of the provisionally calculated amount of subsidization.

MIN/MIN/W /236 Page 13

3. The imposition of provisional measures shall be limited to as short a period as possible, not exceeding four months.

4. Relevant provisions of Article 4 shall be followed in the imposition of provisional measures.

5. Where a final finding of injury (but not of a threat thereof or of a material retardation of the establishment of an industry) is made or in the case of a final finding of threat of injury where the effect of the subsidized imports would, in the absence of the provisional measures, have led to a finding of injury, countervailing duties may be levied retroactively for the period for which provisional measures, if any, have been applied. 6. If the definitive countervailing duty is higher than the amount guaranteed by the cash deposit or bond, the difference shall not be collected. If the definitive duty is less than the amount guaranteed by the cash deposit or bond, the shount shall be reimbursed or the bond released in an expeditious manner.

7. Except as provided in paragraph 5 above, where a finding of threat of injury or material reterdation is made (but no injury has yet occurred) a definitive countervailing duty may be imposed only from the date of the finding of threat of injury or material retardation and any cash deposit made during the period of the application of provisional measures shall be refunded and any bonds released in an expeditious meaner.

8. Where a final finding is negative any cash deposit made during the period of the application of provisional measures shall be refunded and any bonds released in an expeditious manner.

9. In critical circumstances where for the subsidized product in question the authorities find that injury which is difficult to repair is caused by massive imports in a relatively short period of a product benefiting from

MES/SEL/V/236 Page 14

export subsidies paid or bestowed inconsistently with the provisions of the General Agreement and of this Agreement and where it is deemed necessary, in order to preclude the recurrence of such injury, to assess countervailing duties retractively on those imports, the definitive countervailing duties may be assessed on imports which were entered for consumption not more than ninety days prior to the date of application of provisional measures.

Article 6 - Determination of injury

1. A determination of injury¹ for purposes of Article VI of the General Agreement shall involve an objective examination of both (a) the volume of subsidized imports and their effect on prices in the domestic market for like products² and (b) the consequent impact of these imports on domestic producers of such products.

2. With regard to volume of subsidized imports the investigating suthorities shall consider whether there has been a significant increase in subsidized imports, either in absolute terms or relative to production or consumption in the importing country. With regard to the effect of the subsidized imports on prices, the investigating suthorities shall consider whether there has been a significant price undercutting by the subsidized imports as compared with the price of a like product of the importing country, or whether the effect of such imports is otherwise to depress

¹Determinations of injury under the criteris set forth in this Article shall be based on positive evidence. In determining threat of injury the investigating authorities, in examining the factors listed in this Article, may take into account the evidence on the nature of the subsidy in question and the trade effects likely to arise therefrom.

²Throughout this Agreement the term "like product" ("produit similaire") shall be interpreted to mean a product which is identical, i.e. alike in all respects to the product under consideration or in the absence of such a product, another product which, although not alike in all respects, has characteristics closely resembling those of the product under consideration.

NTE/HTM/W/ 236 Page 15

prices to a significant degree or prevent price increases, which otherwise would have occurred, to a significant degree. So one or several of these factors can necessarily give decisive guidance.

3. The examination of the impact on the industry concerned shall include an evaluation of all relevant economic factors and indices having a bearing on the state of the industry such as actual and potential decline in output, sales, market share, profits, productivity, return on investments, or utilization of capacity; factors affecting domestic prices; actual and potential negative effects on cash flow, inventories, employment, wages, growth, ability to raise capital or investment and, in the case of agriculture, whether there has been an increased burdan on government support programes. This list is not exhaustive, nor can one or several of these factors necessarily give decisive guidance.

4. It must be demonstrated that the subsidized imports are, through the effects¹ of the subsidy, causing injury within the meaning of this Agreement. There may be other factors² which at the same time are injuring the industry, and the injuries caused by other factors must not be attributed to the subsidized imports.

5. In determining injury, the term "donestic industry" shall, except as provided in paragraph 7 below, be interpreted as referring to the donestic producers as a whole of the like products or to those of them whose

¹As set forth in paragraphs 2 and 3 of this Article.

²Such factors can include <u>inter alia</u>, the volume and prices of nonsubsidized imports of the product in question, contraction in demand or changes in the pattern of consumption, trade restrictive practices of and competition between the foreign and comestic producers, developments in technology and the export performance and productivity of the demestic industry.

:5 / 3 / 3 / 236 Fige 16

reliective output of the products constitutes a major proportion of the total domestic production of those products, except that when producers are related to the exporters or importers or are themselves importers of the allegedly subsidized product the industry may be interpreted as referring to the rest of the producers.

6. The effect of the subsidized imports shall be assessed in relation to the domestic production of the like product when available data permit the separate identification of production in terms of such priteria as: the production process, the producers' realization, profits. When the domestic production of the like product has no separate identity in these terms the effects of subsidized imports shall be assessed by the examination of the production of the narrowest group or range of products, which includes the like product, for which the necessary information can be provided.

7. In emergeional circumstances the territory of a signatory may, for the production in question, be divided into two or more compatitive markets and the producers within each market may be regarded as a separate industry if (a) the producers within such market sell all or almost all of their production of the product in question in that market, and (b) the demand in that market is not to any substantial degree supplied by producers of the product in question located elsewhere in the territory. In such circumstances, injury may be found to exist even where a major portion of

^{&#}x27;The Committee should develop a definition of the word "related" as used in this paragraph.

MIS/SIN/W/236 Page 17

the total domestic industry is not injured provided there is a concentration of subsidized imports into such an isolated market and provided further that the subsidized imports are causing injury to the producers of all or almost all of the production within such market.

8. When the industry has been interpreted as referring to the producers in a certain area, as defined in paragraph 7 above, countervailing dutics shall be levied only on the products in question consigned for final consumption to that area. When the constitutional law of the importing country does not permit the levying of countervailing duties on such a basis, the importing signatory may levy the countervailing duties without limitation, only if (1) the exporters shall have been given an opportunity to cease exporting at subsidized prices to the area concerned or otherwise give assurances pursuant to Article 4, paragraph 5, of this Agreement, and adequate assurances in this regard have not been promytly given, and (2) such duties cannot be levied only on products of specific producers which supply the area in question.

9. Where two or more countries have reached under the provisions of Article XXIV:8(a) of the General Agreement such a level of integration that they have the characteristics of a single, unified market the industry in the entire area of integration shall be taken to be the industry referred to in paragraphs 5 to 7 above.

:53/354/3/236 Page 13

2120 II

Article 7 - <u>Notification of subsidies</u>

· .

1. Eaving regard to the provisions of Article XVI:1 of the General Agreement, any signatory may make a written request for information on the nature and extent of any subsidy granted or maintained by another signatory (including any form of income or price support) which operates directly or indirectly to increase exports of any product from or reduce imports of any product into its territory.

2. Signatories so requested shall provide such information as quickly as possible and in a comprehensive manner, and shall be ready upon request to provide additional information to the requesting signatory. Any signatory which considers that such information has not been provided may bring the matter to the attention of the Committee.

3. Any interested signatory which considers that any practice of another signatory having the effects of a subsidy has not been notified in accordance with the provisions of Article XTD: 1 of the General Agreement may bring the matter to the attention of such other signatory. If the subsidy practice is not thereafter notified promptly, such signatory may itself bring the subsidy practice in question to the notice of the Committee.

.

20

,

In this Agreement, the term "subsidies" shall be deemed to include subsidies granted by any government or any public body within the territory of a signatory. However, it is recognized that for signatories with different federal systems of government, there are different divisions of powers. Such signatories accept nonetheless the international consequences that may arise under this Agreement as a result of the granting of subsidies within their territories.

Article 3 - Subsidias - General Provisions

1. Signatories recognize that subsidies are used by governments to promise important objectives of social and economic policy. Signatories also recognize that subsidies may cause adverse effects to the interests of other signatories.

2. Signatories agree not to use export subsidies in a manner inconsistent with the provisions of this Agreement.

3. Signatories further agree that they shall seek to avoid causing, through the use of any subsidy:

(a) injury to the domestic industry of another signatory

- (b) sullification or impairment of the benefits accruing directly or indirectly to another signatory under the General Agreement³; or
- (c) serious prejudice to the interests of enother signatory. Y

§. The adverse affects to the interests of another signatory required to immonstrate nullification or impairment^W or serious prejudice may arise through:

³Serious prejudice to the interests of another signatory is used in this Agreement in the same sense as it is used in Article XVI:1 of the General Agreement and includes threat of serious prejudice.

³Signatories recognize that nullification or impairment of benefits may also arise through the failure of a signatory to carry out its obligations under the General Agreement or this Agreement. Where such failure concerning export subsidies is determined by the Committee to exist, adverse effects may, without prejudice to paragraph 9 of Article 18 below, be presumed to exist. The other signatory will be accorded a reasonable opportunity to rebut this presumption.

The term injury to domestic industry is used here in the same sense as it is used in Part I of this Agreement.

² Senefits accruing directly or indirectly under the General Agreement include the benefits of tariff concessions bound under Article II of the General Agreement.

1.23/221/1/236 Fage 20

- (a) the effects of the subsidized imports in the importing signatory;
- (3) the effects of the subsidy in displacing or impeding the imports of like products into the market of the subsidizing country; or
- (c) the effects of the subsidized exports in displacing the exports of like products of another signatory from a third country market.²

Article 9 - <u>Export subsidies on products other than certain primary products</u>³ 1. Signatories shall not grant apport subsidies on products other than certain primary products.

2. The practices listed in points (a) to (1) in the Annex are illustrative of export subsidies.

Article 10 - Export subsidies on certain primary products

1. In accordance with the provisions of Article XVI:3 of the General Agreement, signatories agree not to grant directly or indirectly any axport subsidy on certain primary products in a manner which results in the signatory granting such subsidy having more than an equitable share of world export trade in such product, account being taken of the shares of the signatories in trade in the product concerned during a previous representative period, and any special factors which may have affected or may be affecting trade in such product.

[&]quot;The term "displacing" shall be interpreted in a manner which takes into account the trade and development needs of developing countries and in this connection is not intended to fix traditional market shares.

The problem of third country markets so far as certain primary products are concerned are dealt with exclusively under Article 10 below.

³For definition of "certain primary products" see footnote to Article 10 below.

For purposes of this Agreement "certain primary products" means the products enumerated in Note Ad Article XVI of the General Agreement, Section 3, paragraph 2, with the deletion of the words "or any mineral".

MEN/STM/W/236 Page 21

2. For purposes of Article XVI:3 of the General Agreement and paragraph 1 above:

- (a) more than an equitable share of world export trade shall include any case in which the effect of an export subsidy granted by a signatory is to displace the exports of another signatory bearing in mind the developments on world markets;
- (b) with regard to new markets traditional patterns of supply of the product concerned to the world market, region or country, in which the new market is situated shall be taken into account in istarmning equitable share of world apport trade ;
- (c) a previous representative period" shall normally be the three most recent calendar years in which normal market conditions existed.

3. Signatories further agree not to grant export subsidies on exports of certain primary products to a particular market in a manner which results in prices materially below tacks of other suppliers to the same market. Article 11 - Subsidies other than export successions

•

1. Signatories recognize that subsidies other than export subsidies are widely used as important instruments for the promotion of social and sconomic policy objectives and do not intend to restrict the right of signatories to use such subsidies to achieve these and other important policy objectives which they consider desirable. Signatories note that among such objectives are:

- the elimination of incustrial, economic and social disadvantages of specific regions;

257 224 7/236 25. 22

- to facilitate the restructuring, under socially acceptable conditions, of certain sectors, especially where this has become necessary by reason of changes in trade and economic policies, including interintional agreements resulting in lower berriers to trade;
- generally to sustain employment and to encourage re-training and thangs in amployment;
- to encourage research and development programmes, aspecially in the field of high-technology industries;
- the implementation of economic programes and policies to promote the economic and social development of developing countries;
- redeployment of industry in order to avoid congestion and environmental problems.

2. Signatories recognize, however, that subsidies other than export subsidies, certain objectives and possible forms of value are described, respectively, in paragraphs 1 and 3 of this article, may cause or threater to cause injury to a domestic industry of mother signatory or serious prejudice to the interests of emother signatory or may multicly or impair tenefits according to another signatory or may multicly or impair tenefits according to another signatory under the General Agreement, in particular where such subsidies would adversely affect the conditions of normal competition. Signatories shall therefore seek to avoid causing such effects through the use of subsidies. In particular, signatories, when drawing up their policies and practices in this field, in addition to evaluating the essential internal objectives to be achieved, shall also weigh, as far as practicable, taking account of the nature of the particular case, possible adverse effects on

trade. They shall also consider the conditions of world trade, production (a.g. price, connectly stillization etc.) and supply in the product concerned. 3. Signatories recommize that the objectives mentioned in paragraph 1 alove may be achieved, inter alia, by means of subsidies granted with the sim of giving an advantage to certain enterprises. Examples of possible forms of such subsidies are: government financing of cormercial enterprises, including grants, loans or quarantees; government provision or government financed provision of utility, supply distribution and other operational or support services or facilities; government financing of research and down oppent programs; fiscal incentives; and povernment subscription to, or provision of, equity capital.

The simultories note that the above forms of subsidy are normally granted either remonally or by sector. The enumeration of forms of subsidy set out above is illustrative and non-exhaustive, and reflects these correctly granted by a number of signatories to this Agreement.

Signatories recognize, revorthalass, that the enumeration of forms of subsidy sot out above should be reviewed periodically and that this should be done, through consultations, in conformity with the spirit of Article 272:5 of the General Agreement.

4. The simutories recognize further that, without prejudice to their rights under this Agreement, mothing in paragraphs 1-3 above and in particular the enumeration of forms of subsidy creates, in itself, any basis for action under the General Agreement, as interpreted by this Agreement.

236 24 236

Article 12 - Consultations

1. Whenever a signatory has reason to believe that an emport subsidy is being granted or maintained by another signatory in a manner inconsistant with the provisions of this Agreement, such signatory may request consultations with such other signatory.

2. A request for consultations under paragraph 1 above shall include a statement of available evidence with regard to the existence and nature of the subsidy in question.

3. Meanever's signatory has reason to believe that any subsidy is being granted or maintained by another signatory and that such subsidy either causes injury to its domestic industry, multification of impairment of benefits accruing to it under the General Agreement, or serious prejudice to its interests, such signatory may request consultations with such other signatory.

A request for consultations under paragraph 3 shows shall include a statement of svailable evidence with regard to (s) the existence and nature of the subsidy in question and (b) the injury to the innestic industry caused or, in the case of sublification or impairment, or serious projudice, the adverse effects caused to the interests of the signatory requesting consultations.

5. Upon request for consultations under paragraph 1 or paragraph 3 above, the signatory believed to be granting or maintaining the subsidy practice in question shall enter into such consultations as quickly as possible. The purpose of the consultations shall be to clarify the facts of the situation and to arrive at a mutually acceptable solution.

MIN/MIN/236 Page 25

Article 13 - <u>Innoiliation, dispute settlement and Authorized counterpeasures</u> 1. If, in the case of consultations under paragraph 1 of Article 12, a mutually acceptable solution has not been reached within thirty mays¹ of the request for consultations, any signatory party to such consultations may refer the matter to the Committee for conciliation in accordance with the provisions of Part VI.

27

2. If, in the case of consultations under paragraph 3 of Article 12, a mitually acceptable solution has not been reached within sixty days of the request for consultations, any signatory party to such consultations may refer the matter to the Committee for consultation in accordance with the provisions of Part 71.

3. If any dispute arising under this Agreement is not resolved as a result of consultations or conciliations, the Committee shall, upon request, review the matter in accordance with the dispute settlement precedures of Part 71.

4. If, as a result of its review, the Committee concludes that an export subsidy is being granted in a manner inconsistent with the provisions of this Agreement or that a subsidy is being granted or maintained in such a manner as to cause injury, multification or impairment, or serious prejuice, it shall make such recommendations² to the parties as may be appropriate to resolve the issue and, in the event the recommendations are not followed, it may authorize such countermeasures as may be appropriate, taking into account the degree and nature of the anverse effects found to exist.

Any time periods mentioned in this Article and in Article 13 may be extended by mutual agreement.

²In making such recommendations, the Committee shall take into account the trade, development and financial needs of developing country signatories.

PART III

Article 14 - Developing countries

1. Signatories recognize that subsidies are an integral part of economic development programmes of developing countries.

2. Accordingly, this Agreement shall not prevent diveloping country signatories from adopting measures and policies to assist their industries, including those in the export sector. In particular the commitment of Article 9 shall not apply to developing country signatories, subject to the provisions of paragraphs 5 through 8 below.

3. Developing country signatories agree that export subsidies on their industrial products shall not be used in a manner which causes serious prejudice to the trade or production of another signatory.

4. There shall be no presumption that export subsidies granted by developing country signatories result in adverse effects, as defined in this Agreement, to the trade or production of another signatory. Such adverse effects shall be demonstrated by positive evidence, through an economic examination of the impact on trade or production of another signatory.

5. A developing country signatory should endeavour to enter into a commitmen.¹ to reduce or eliminate export subsidies when the use of such export subsidies is inconsistent with its competitive and development needs.

6. When a developing country has entered into a commitment to reduce or eliminate export subsidies, as provided in paragraph 5 above, countermeasures pursuant to the provisions of Parts II and VI of this Agreement against any export subsidies of such developing country shall not be authorized for other

^{&#}x27;It is understood that after this Agreement has entered into force, any such proposed commitment shall be notified to the committee in good time.

HEHY DEM/W, 236 Page 27

signatories of this Agreement, provided that the export subsidies in question are in accordance with the terms of the commitment referred to in paragraph 5 above.

7. With respect to any subsidy, other than an export subsidy, granted by a developing country signatory, action may not be authorized or taken under Parts II and VI of this Agreement, unless nullification or impairment of tariff concessions or other GATT obligations is found to exist as a result of such subsidy, in such a way as to displace or impede imports of like products into the market of the subsidizing country, or unless injury to domestic industry in the importing market occurs in terms of Article VI of the General Agreement, as interpreted and applied by this Agreement. Signatories recognize that in developing countries, governments may play a large rôle in promoting economic growth and development. Intervention by government in the economy, for example through the practices enumerated in paragraph 3 of Article 11, shall not, per se, be considered subsidies.

8. "The Committee shall, upon request by an interested signatory, undertake a review of a specific export subsidy practice of a developing country signatory to examine the extent to which the practice is in conformity with the objectives of this Agreement. If a developing country has entered into a commitment pursuant to paragraph 5 of this Article, it shall not be subject to such review for the period of that commitment."

9. The Committee shall, upon request by an interested signatory, also undertake similar reviews of measures maintained or taken by developed country signatories under the provisions of this Agreement which affect interests of a developing country signatory.

10. Signatories recognize that the obligations of this Agreement with respect to export subsidies for certain primary products apply to all signatories.

PART IV

Article 15 - Special situations

In cases of alleged injury caused by imports from a country described in the notes and supplementary provisions to the General Agreement (Annax I, Article VI, paragraph 1, point 2) the importing signatory may base its procedures and measures either

(a) on this Agreement, or, alternatively

(b) on the Anti-dumping Code,

it being understood that in both cases the calculation of the margin of dumping or of the amount of the estimated subsidy can be made by comparison of the export price with:

- (a) the price at which a like product of a country other than the importing signatory or those mentioned above is sold, or
- (3) the constructed value¹ of a like product in a country other than the importing signatory or these mentioned above.

If neither prices nor constructed value as established under (a) or (b) above provide an adequate basis for determination of dumping or subsidization then the price in the importing signatory, if necessary duly adjusted to reflect reasonable profits, may be used.

All calculations shall be based on prices or costs ruling at the same Level of trade, normally at the ex factory level, and in respect of operations made as nearly as possible at the same time. Due allowance shall be made in each case, on its merits, for the differences in conditions and terms of sale or in taxation and for the other differences affecting price comparability, so that the method of comparison applied is appropriate and not unreasonable.

¹Constructed value means cost of production plus a reasonable amount for administration, selling and any other costs and for profits.

MIN/MIN/W/236 Page 29

PART V

Article 16 - Committee of Signatories

1. There shall be established under this Agreement a Committee of Signatories composed of representatives from each of the signatories to this Agreement. The Committee shall elect its own Chairman and shall meet not less than twice a year and otherwise as envisaged by relevant provisions of this Agreement at the request of any signatory. The Committee shall carry out responsibilities as assigned to it under this Agreement or by the signatories and it shall afford signatories the opportunity of consulting on any matters relating to the operation of the Agreement or the furtherence of its objectives. The GATT secretarist shall act as the secretariat to the Committee.

2. The Committee may set up subsidiary bodies as appropriate.

3. In carrying out their functions, the Committee and any subsidiary bodies may consult with and seek information from any source they deen eppropriate. However, before the Committee or a subsidiary body seeks such information from a source within the jurisdiction of a signatory, it shall inform the signatory involved.

PART VI

Article 17 - Conciliation

1. In cases where matters are referred to the Committee for conciliation failing a mutually agreed solution in consultations under any provision of this Agreement, the Committee shall immediately review the facts involved and, through its good offices, shall encourage the signatories involved to develop a mutually acceptable solution.¹

2. Signatories shall make their best efforts to reach a mutually satisfactory solution throughout the period of concilistion.

3. Should the matter remain unresolved, notwithstanding efforts at conciliation made under paragraph 2 above, any signatory involved may, thirty days after the request for conciliation, request that a panel be established by the Committee in accordance with the provisions of Article 18 below.

Article 18 - Dispute settlement

1. The Committee shall establish a panel upon request pursuant to paragraph 3 of Article 17.² A panel so established shall review the facts of the matter and, in light of such facts, shall present to the Committee

¹In this connection, the Committee may draw signatories' attention to those cases in which, in its view, there is no reasonable basis supporting the allegations made.

²This does not preclude, however, the more rapid establishment of a panel when the Committee so decides, taking into account the urgency of the situation.

its findings concerning the rights and philipations of the signatories party to the dispute under the relevant provisions of the General Agreement as interpreted and applied by this Agreement.

2. A panel snould be established within thirty days of a request therefor and a panel so established should deliver its findings to the Committee within sixty days after its establishment.

3. When a panel is to be established, the Chairman of the Committee, after securing the agreement of the signatorias concerned, should propose the composition of the panel. Panels shall be composed of three or five members, preferably governmental, and the composition of panels should not give rise to delays in their establishment. It is understood that bitizens of countries whose governments² are parties to the dispute would not be members of the panel concerned with that dispute.

4. In order to facilitate the constitution of panels, the Chairman of the Committee should maintain an informal indicative list of governmental and non-governmental persons qualified in the fields of trade relations, economic development, and other matters covered by the General Agreement and this Agreement, who could be available for serving on panels. For this purpose, each signatory would be invited to indicate at the beginning of every year to the Chairman of the Committee the name of one or two persons who would be available for such work.

The parties to the dispute would respond within a short period of time, i.e., seven working mays, to nominations of panel members by the Chairman of the Committee and would not oppose nominations except for compelling reasons.

The term 'governments' is understood to mean governments of all member countries in cases of customs unions.

MIS/MIN/W/236 Page 32

5. Panel members would serve in their individual capacities and not as government representatives, nor as representatives of any organization. Governments would therefore not give them instructions with regard to matters before a panel. Panel members should be selected with a view to ensuring the independence of the members, a sufficiently diverse background and a vide spectrum of experience.

6. To encourage development of mutually satisfactory solutions between the parties to a dispute and with a view to obtaining their comments, each panel should first submit the descriptive part of its report to the parties concerned, and should subsequently submit to the parties to the dispute its conclusions, or an outline thereof, a reasonable period of time before they are circulated to the Committee.

7. If a mutually satisfactory solution is developed by the parties to a dispute before a panel, any signatory with an interest in the matter has a right to enquire about and be given appropriate information about that solution and a notice outlining the solution that has been reached shall be presented by the panel to the Committee.

8. In cases where the parties to a dispute have failed to come to a satisfactory solution, the panels shall submit a written report to the Committee which should set forth the findings of the panel as to the questions of fact and the application of the relevant provisions of the General Agreement as interpreted and applied by this Agreement and the reasons and bases therefor.

MIN/MIN/W/236 Page 33

9. The Committee shall consider the panel report as soon as possible and, taking into account the findings contained therein, may make recommendations to the parties with a view to resolving the dispute. If the Committee's recommendations are not followed within a reasonable period, the Committee may authorize appropriate countermeasures (including withdrawal of GATT concessions or obligations) taking into account the nature and degree of the adverse effect found to exist. Committee recommendations should be presented to the parties within thirty days of the receipt of the panel report.

PART VII

Article 19 - Final provisions

1. So specific action against a subsidy of another signatory can be taken except in accordance with the provisions of the General Agreement, as interpreted by this Agreement.¹

Acceptance and accession

- (a) This Agreement shall be open for acceptance by signature or othervise, by governments contracting parties to the GATT and by the European Economic Community.
 - (b) This Agreement shall be open to accession by any other government on terms, related to the effective application of rights and obligations under this Agreement, to be agreed between that government and the signatories, by the deposit with the Director-General to the CONTRACTING PARTIES to the GATT of an instrument of accession which states the terms so agreed.

This paragraph is not intended to preclude action under other relevant provisions of the General Agreement, where appropriate.

MIN/ MIN/ W/ 236 Page 34

(c) Contracting parties may accept this Agreement in respect of those territories for which they have international responsibility, provided that the GATT is being applied in respect of such territories in accordance with the provisions of Article XXVI:5(a) or (b) of the General Agreement; and in terms of such acceptance, each such territory shall be treated as though it were a signatory.

Reservations

3. Reservations may not be entered in respect of any of the provisions of this Agreement without the consent of the other signatories.

Entry into force

4. This Agreement shall enter into force on 1 January 1980 for the governments¹ which have accepted or acceded to it by that date. For each other government it shall enter into force on the thirtieth day following the date of its acceptance or accession to this Agreement.

Tational legislation

- 5. (a) Each government accepting or acceding to this Agreement shall take all necessary steps, of a general or particular character, to ensure, not later than the date of entry into force of this Agreement for it, the conformity of its laws, regulations and administrative procedures with the provisions of this Agreement as they may apply to the signatory in question.
 - (b) Each signatory shall inform the Committee of any changes in its lave and regulations relevant to this Agreement and in the administration of such lave and regulations.

The term "governments" is deemed to include the competent authorities of the European Economic Community.

MTN/MTN/W/236 Page 35

Review

6. The Committee shall review annually the implementation and operation of this Agreement taking into account the objectives thereof. The Committee shall annually inform the CONTRACTING PARTIES to the GATT of developments during the period covered by such reviews.¹

Amendments

7. The signatories may amend this Agreement baving regard, <u>inter alia</u>, to the experience gained in its implementation. Such an amendment, once the signatories have concurred in accordance with procedures established by the Committee, shall not come into force for any signatory until it has been accepted by such signatory.

Withdrawal

8. Any signatory may withdraw from this Agreement. The withdrawal shall take effect upon the expiration of sixty days from the day on which written notice of withdrawal is received by the Director-General to the CONTRACTING PARTIES to the GATT. Any signatory may upon such notification request an immediate meeting of the Committee.

Non-application of this Agreement between particular signatories

9. This Agreement shall not apply as between any two signatories if either of the signatories, at the time either accepts or accedes to this Agreement, does not consent to such application.

¹At the first such review, the Committee shall, in addition to its general review of the operation of the Agreement, offer all interested signatories an opportunity to raise questions and discuss issues concerning specific subsidy practices and the impact on trade, if any, of certain direct tax practices.

HEN/ NEM/ W/ 236

Annez

10. The annex to this Agreement constitutes an integral part thereof. Secretarist

11. This Agreement shall be serviced by the GATT secretariat.

Deposit

12. This Agreement shall be deposited with the Director-General to the CONTRACTING PARTIES to the GATT, who shall promptly furnish to each signatory and each contracting party to the CATT a certified copy thereof and of each amendment thereto pursuant to paragraph 7, and a notification of each acceptance thereof or accession thereto pursuant to paragraph 2, or each withdrawal therefrom pursuant to paragraph 3 above.

Registration

13. This Agreement shall be registered in accordance with the provisions of Article 102 of the Charter of the United Nations.

Done at Geneva this day of day of ninsteen hundred and seventy-nine in a single copy, in the English, French and Spanish languages, each text being authentic.

MIN/NIN/W/236 Page 37

ANNEX

Elustrative List of Export Subsidies

- (a) The provision by governments of direct subsidies to a firm or en industry contingent upon export performance.
- (b) Currency retention schemes or any similar practices which involve a bonus on exports.
- (c) Internal transport and freight charges on export shipments, provided or mandated by governments, on terms more favourable than for domestic shipments.
- (d) The delivery by governments or their agencies of imported or domestic products or services for use in the production of exported goods, on terms or conditions more favourable than for delivery of like or directly competitive products or services for use on the production of goods for domestic consumption, if (in the case of products) such terms or conditions are more favourable than those commercially available on world markets to its exporters.
- (e) The full or partial exemption, remission, or deferral specifically related to exports, of direct taxes¹/or social welfare charges paid or payable by industrial or commercial enterprises.²/

.

- (f) The allowance of special deductions directly related to exports or export performance, over and above those granted in respect to production for domestic consumption, in the calculation of the base on which direct taxes are charged.
- (a) The exemption or remission in respect of the production and distribution of exported products, of indirect taxes¹/ in excess of those levied in respect of the production and distribution of like products when sold for domestic consumption.

NES/SEN/V/236 Page 38

- (b) The exemption, remission or deferral of prior stage cumulative indirect taxes¹ on goods or services used in the production of exported products in excess of the exemption, remission or deferral of like prior stage cumulative indirect taxes on goods or services used in the production of like products when sold for domestic consumption; provided, however, that prior stage cumulative indirect taxes may be exempted, remitted or deferred on exported products even when not exempted, remitted or deferred on like products when sold for domestic consumption, if the prior stage cumulative indirect taxes are levied on goods that are physically incorporated (making normal allowance for waste) in the exported product.³
- (i) The remission or insuback of import charges^{1/2} in excess of those levied on imported goods that are physically incorporated (making normal allowance for vasts) in the exported product; provided, however, that in particular cases a firm may use a quantity of home market goods equal to, and having the same quality and characteristics as, the imported goods as a substitute for them in order to benefit from this provision if the import and the corresponding export operations both occur within a reasonable time period, normally not to exceed two years.
- (j) The provision by governments (or special institutions controlled by governments) of export credit guarantee or insurance programmas,

MCH/MIN/W/236 Page 39

of insurance or guarantee programmes against increases in the costs of exported products $\frac{l_s}{s}$ or of exchange risk programmes, at premium rates, which are manifestly inadequate to cover the long-term operating costs and losses of the programmes. $\frac{s}{s}$

(k) The grant by governments (or special institutions controlled by and/or acting under the authority of governments) of export credits at rates below those which they actually have to pay for the funds so employed (or would have to pay if they borrowed on international capital markets in order to obtain funds of the same maturity and denominated in the same currency as the export credit), or the payment by them of all or part of the costs incurred by exporters or financial institutions in obtaining credits, in so far as they are used to secure a material advantage in the field of export credit terms.

Provided, however, that if a signatory is a party to an international undertaking on official export credits to which at least twelve original signatories $\frac{6}{}$ to this Agreement are parties as of 1 January 1979 (or a successor undertaking which has been adopted by those original signatories), or if in practice a signatory applies the interest rates provisions of the relevant undertaking, an export credit practice which is in conformity with those provisions shall not be considered an export subsidy prohibited by this Agreement.

 Any other charge on the public eccount constituting an export subsidy in the sense of Article XVI of the General Agreement.

203/311/3/236 Page 40

J For the purpose of this Agreement:

The term "direct taxes" shall mean taxes on wages, profits, interest, rents, royalvies, and all other forms of income, and taxes on the ownership of real property.

The term "import charges" shall mean tariffs, duties, and other fiscal charges not elsewhere enumerated in this note that are levied on imports.

The term "indirect taxes" shall mean sales, excise, turnover, value added, franchise, stamp, transfer, inventory and equipment taxes, border taxas and all taxes other than direct taxes and import charges.

"Prior stage' indirect taxes are those levied on goods or services used directly or indirectly in making the product.

"Cumulative" indirect taxes are multi-staged taxes lavied where there is no mechanism for subsequent prediting of the tax if the goods or services subject to tax at one stage of production are used in a succeeding stage of production.

"Remission" of taxes includes the refund or rebate of taxes. 3/ The signatories recognize that deferral used not amount to an export subsidy where, for example, appropriate interest charges are collected. The signatories further recognize that nothing in this text prejudges the disposition by the Contracting Parties of the specific issues raised in GATT document 1/-22.

235/271/4/236 Page 41

The signatories resifier the principle that prices for goods in transactions between experting enterprises and foreign buyers under their or under the same control should for tax purposes be the prices which would be charged between independent enterprises acting at arm's length. Any signatory may draw the attention of another signatory to administrative or other practices which may contravene this principle and which result in a significant saving of direct taxes in expert transactions. In such circumstances the signatories shall normally attempt to resolve their differences using the facilities of existing bilateral tax treaties or other specific intermational recharisms, without prejudice to the rights and colligations of signatories under the Deneral Agreement, including the right of consultation created in the preceding sentence.

Paragraph (e) is not intended to limit a signatory from taking measures to avoid the double taxation of foreign source income earned by its enterprises or the enterprises of another signature

Where measures incompatible with the provisions of paragraph (e) exist, and where major practical difficulties stand in the way of the signatory concerned bringing such measures promptly into conformity with the Agreement, the signatory concerned shall, without prejudice to the rights of other signatories under the General Agreement or this Agreement, examine methods of bringing these measures into conformity within a reasonable period of time.

In this connection the European Economic Community has declared that Ireland intends to withdraw by 1 January 1981 its system of preferential tax measures related to exports, provided for under the Corporation Tax Act of 1976, whilst continuing nevertheless to honour legally binding commitments entered into during the lifetime of this system.

MES/STM/4/236 Page 42

- J Paragraph (h) does not apply to value-added tax systems, and bordertax adjustment in lieu thereof and the problem of the excessive remission of value-added taxes is exclusively covered by paragraph (g).
- b/ The signatories agree that nothing in this paragraph shall prejudge or influence the deliberations of the panel established by the GATT Council on 6 June 1978 (C/N/126).
- 5/ In evaluating the long-term adequacy of premium rates, costs and losses of insurance programmes, in principle only such contracts shall be taken into account that were concluded after the date of entry into force of this Agreement.
- 6/ An original signatory to this Agreement shall mean any signatory which adheres ad referendum to the Agreement on or before 30 June 1979.

2. ANTIDUMPING

GENERAL AGREEMENT ON TARIFFS AND TRADE

••••

. •

RESTRICTED

COM.AD/N/90 27 March 1979 Special Distribution

·

Committee on Anti-Dumping Practices

PROPOSED REVISION OF THE AGREEMENT ON INPLEMENTATION OF ARTICLE VI CONSEQUENT TO THE PRESENT STATE OF RECOTIATIONS ON SUBSIDIES/COUNTERVAILING MEASURES

.

06/W/QY . KO2

Preatble

-...

.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

· • ·

Page

PART I	- Anti-dumping code	2
Article 1	- Principles	2
Article 2	- Determination of dumping	2
Article 3	- Determination of injury) 4
Article 4	- Definition of industry	6
Article 5	- Initiation and subsequent investigation	7
Article 6	- Evidence	8
Article 7	- Price undertakings	9
Article 8	- Imposition and collection of anti-dumping duties	11
Article 9	- Duration of anti-dumping duties	12
Article 10	- Provisional measures	13
Article 11	- Retroactivity	13
Article 12	- Anti-dumping action on behalf of a third country	14
Article 13	- Developing countries	15
Part II Article 14	- Committee of signatories	15
PART III Article 15	- Final provisions	18

••

AGREEMENT OF INFLEMENTATION OF ARTICLE VI OF THE GENERAL AGREEMENT OF TARIFFS AND TRADE

The parties to this Agreement,

ſ

<u>Recognizing</u> that anti-dumping practices should not constitute an unjustifiable impediment to international trade and that anti-dumping duties may be applied against dumping only if such dumping causes or threatens material injury to an established industry or materially retards the establishment of an industry;

<u>Considering</u> that it is desirable to provide for equitable and open procedures as the basis for a full examination of durping cases;

Taking into account the particular trade, development and financial needs of developing countries; and

Desiring to interpret the provisions of Article VI of the General Agreement and to elaborate rules for their application in order to provide greater uniformity and certainty in their implementation;

Desiring to provide for the speedy, effective and equitable resolution of <u>Hereby agree</u> as follows: disputes arising under this Agreement;

PART I - ANTI-DUPPING CODE

Article 1

Principles

The imposition of an anti-dumping duty is a measure to be taken only under the circumstances provided for in Article VI of the General Agreement and pursuant to investigations initiated¹ and conducted in accordance with the provisions of this Code. The following provisions govern the application of Article VI of the General Agreement in so far as action is taken under anti-dumping legislation or regulations.

Article 2

Determination of Dumping

(a) For the purpose of this Code a product is to be considered as being dumped, i.e. introduced into the commerce of another country at less than its normal value, if the export price of the product exported from one country to another is less than the comparable price, in the ordinary course of trade, for the like product when destined for consumption in the exporting country.

¹The procedural action by which a signetory formally commences an investigation as provided in paragraph (f) of Article 6.

٩.

(b) Throughout this Code the term "like product" ("produit similaire") shall be interpreted to mean a product which is identical, i.e. alike in all respects to the product under consideration, or in the absence of such a product, another product which, although not alike in all respects, has characteristics closely resembling those of the product under consideration.

(c) In the case where products are not imported directly from the country of origin but are exported to the country of importation from an intermediate country, the price at which the products are sold from the country of export to the country of importation shall normally be compared with the comparable price in the country of export. However, comparison may be made with the price in the country of origin, if, for example, the products are merely trans-shipped through the country of export, or such products are not produced in the country of export, or there is no comparable price for them in the country of export.

(d) When there are no sales of the like product in the ordinary course of trade in the domestic market of the exporting country or when, because of the particular market situation, such sales do not permit a proper comparison, the margin of dumping shall be determined by comparison with a comparable price of the like product when exported to any third country which may be the highest such export price but should be a representative price, or with the cost of production in the country of origin plus a reasonable amount for administrative, selling and any other costs and for profits. As a general rule, the addition for profit shell not exceed the profit normally realized on sales of products of the same general category in the domestic market of the country of origin.

(e) In cases where there is no export price or where it appears to the authorities! concerned that the export price is unreliable because of association or a compensatory arrangement between the exporter and the importer or a third party, the export price may be constructed on the basis of the price at which the imported products are first resold to an independent buyer, or if the products are not resold to an independent buyer, or not resold in the condition as imported, on such reasonable basis as the authorities may determine.

When in this Code the term "authorities" is used, it shall be interpreted as meaning authorities at an appropriate, senior level. ;

(f) In order to effect a fair comparison between the export price and the domestic price in the exporting country (or the country of origin) or, if applicable, the price established pursuant to the provisions of Article VI:1(b) of the General Agreement, the two prices shall be compared at the same level of trade, normally at the ex-factory level, and in respect of sales made at as nearly as possible the same time. Due allowance shall be rade in each case, on its merits, for the differences in conditions and terms of sale, for the differences in taxation, and for the other differences affecting price comparability. In the cases referred to in Article 2(e) allowance for costs, including duties and taxes, incurred between importation and resale, and for profits accruing, should also be made.

(g) This Article is vitbout prejudice to the second Supplementary Provision to paragraph 1 of Article VI in Annex I of the General Agreement.

Article 3

Determination of Injury¹

(a) A determination of injury for purposes of Article VI of the General Agreement shall be based on positive evidence and involve an objective examination of both (a) the volume of the dumped imports and their effect on prices in the domestic market for like products, and (b) the consequent impact of these imports on domestic producers of such products.

(b) With regard to volume of the dumped imports the investigating authorities shall consider whether there has been a significant increase in dumped imports, either in absolute terms or relative to production or consumption in the importing country. With regard to the effect of the dumped imports on prices, the investigating authorities shall consider whether there has been a significant price undercutting by the dumped imports as compared with the price of a like product of the importing country, or whether the effect of such imports is otherwise to depress prices to a significant degree or prevent price increases, which otherwise would have occurred, to a significant degree. No one or several of these factors can necessarily give decisive guidance.

¹Under this Code the term "injury" shall, unless otherwise specified, be taken to mean material injury to a domestic industry, threat of material injury to a domestic industry or material retardation of the establishment of such an industry and shall be interpreted in accordance with the provisions of this Article.

(c) The examination of the impact on the industry concerned shall include an evaluation of all relevant economic factors and indices having a bearing on the state of the industry such as actual and potential decline in output, sales, market share, profits, preductivity, return on investments, or utilization of capacity; factors affecting domestic prices; actual and potential negative effects on cash flow, inventories, employment, wages, growth, ability to raise capital or investments. This list is not exhaustive, nor can one or several of these factors necessarily give decisive guidance.

(d) It must be demonstrated that the dumped imports are, through the effects¹ of dumping, causing injury within the maning of this Code. There may be other factors² which at the same time are injuring the industry, and the injuries caused by other factors must not be attributed to the dumped imports.

(e) The effect of the dumped imports shall be assessed in relation to the domestic production of the like product when available data permit the separate identification of production in terms of such criteria as: the production process, the producers' realizations, profits. When the domestic production of the like product has no separate identity in these terms the effects of the dumped imports shall be assessed by the examination of the production of the nerrowest group or range of products, which includes the like product, for which the necessary information can be provided.

(f) A determination of threat of injury shall be based on facts and not merely on allegation, conjecture or remote possibility. The change in circumstances which would create a situation in which the dumping would cause injury must be clearly foreseen and imminent.

(g) With respect to cases where injury is threatened by dumped imports, the application of anti-dumping measures shall be studied and decided with special care.

As set forth in peregrephs (b) and (c) of this Article.

²Such factors include, <u>inter alia</u>, the volume and prices of imports not sold at dumping prices, contraction in demand or changes in the patterns of consumption, trade restrictive practices of and competition between the foreign and domestic producers, developments in technology and the export performance and productivity of the domestic industry.

⁵One example, though not an exclusive one, is that there is convincing reason to believe that there will be, in the immediate future, substantially increased importations of the product at dumped prices.

.

Article 4

Definition of Industry

(a) In determining injury the term "domestic industry" shall be interpreted as referring to the domestic producers as a whole of the like products or to those of them whose collective output of the products constitutes a major proportion of the total domestic production of those products except that

- (i) when producers are related to the exporters or importers or are themselves importers of the allegedly dumped product the industry may be interpreted as referring to the rest of the producers;
- (ii) in exceptional minumstances the territory of a party may, for the production in question, be divided into two or more competitive markets and the producers within each market may be regarded as a separate industry if (a) the producers within such market sell all or almost all of their production of the product in question in that market, and (b) the demand in that market is not to any substantial degree supplied by producers of the product in question located elsewhere in the territory. In such circumstances, injury may be found to exist even where a major portion of the total domestic industry is not injured provided there is a concentration of dumped imports into such an isolated market and provided further that the dumped imports are causing injury to the producers of all or almost all of the production within such market.

(b) When the industry has been interpreted as referring to the producers in a certain area, i.e. a market as defined in Article 4(a)(ii), anti-dumping duties shall be levied² only on the products in question consigned for final consumption to that area. When the constitutional law of the importing country does not permit the levying of anti-dumping duties on such a basis, the importing party may levy the anti-dumping duties without limitation only if (1) the exporters shall have been given an opportunity to cease exporting at dumped prices to the area concerned or otherwise give assurances pursuant to Article 7 of this Code, and adequate assurances in this regard have not been promptly given, and (2) such duties cannot be levied on specific producers which supply the area in question.

¹An understanding among parties should be developed defining the word "related" as used in this Code.

²As used in this Code "levy" shall mean the definitive legal assessment of a duty or tax.

001. AD/W/90 Page 7

(c) Where two or more countries have reached under the provisions of Article XXIV: $\delta(a)$ of the General Agreement such a level of integration that they have the characteristics of a single, unified market, the industry in the entire area of integration shall be taken to be the industry referred to in paragraph (a) above.

(d) The provisions of Article 3(e) shall be applicable to this Article.

Article 🤅

Initiation and Subsequent Investigation

(a) An investigation to determine the existence, degree and effect of any alleged dumping shall normally be initiated upon a written request by or on behalf of the industry¹ affected. The request shall include sufficient evidence of the existence of (a) dumping; (b) injury within the meaning of Article VI as interpreted by this Code and (c) a causal link between the dumped imports and the alleged injury. If in special circumstances the authorities concerned decide to initiate an investigation without having received such a request, they shall proceed only if they have sufficient evidence on all points under (a) to (c) above.

(b) Upon initiation of an investigation and thereafter, the evidence of both dumping and injury caused thereby should be considered simultaneously. In any event the evidence of both dumping and injury shall be considered simultaneously (a) in the decision whether or not to initiate an investigation, and (b) thereafter, during the course of the investigation, starting on a date not later than the earliest date on which in accordance with the provisions of this Code provisional measures may be applied, except in the cases provided for in Article 10(c) in which the authorities accept the request of the exporters.

(c) An application shall be rejected and an investigation shall be terminated promptly as soon as the authorities concerned are satisfied that there is not sufficient evidence of either dumping or of injury to justify proceeding with the case. There should be immediate termination in cases where the margin of dumping or the volume of dumped imports, actual or potential, or the injury is negligible.

(d) An anti-dumping proceeding shall not hinder the procedures of customs clearance.

(e) Investigations shall, except in special circumstances, be concluded within one year after their initiation.

(f) In determining whether to initiate an investigation, the investigating authority should take into account the position adopted by the affiliates of a complement party which are resident in the territory of another signation.

¹As defined in Article 4.

Article 6

Evidence

(a) The foreign suppliers end all other interested parties shall be given ample opportunity to present in writing all evidence that they consider useful in respect to the anti-dumping investigation in question. They shall also have the right, on justification, to present evidence orally.

(b) The authorities concerned shall provide opportunities for the complainant and the importers and exporters known to be concerned and the governments of the exporting countries, to see all information that is relevant to the presentation of their cases, that is not confidential as defined in paragraph (c) below, and that is used by the authorities in an anti-dumping investigation, and to prepare presentations on the besis of this information.

(c) Any information which is by nature confidential (for example, because its disclosure would be of significant competitive advantage to a competitor or because its disclosure would have a significantly adverse effect upon a person supplying the information or upon a person from whom be acquired the information) or which is provided on g confidential basis by parties to an anti-dumping investigation shall, upon cause shown, be treated as such by the investigating authorities. Such information shall not be disclosed without specific permission of the party submitting it.l Parties providing confidential information may be requested to furnish non-confidential summaries thereof. In the event that such parties indicate that such information is not susceptible of summary, a statement of the reasons why summarization is not possible must be provided.

(d) However, if the authorities concerned find that a request for confidentiality is not varranted and if the supplier is either unvilling to make the information public or to authorize its disclosure in generalized or summary form, the authorities would be free to disregard such information unless it can be demonstrated to their satisfaction from appropriate sources that the information is correct.

(e) In order to verify information provided or to obtain further details the authorities may carry out investigations in other countries as required, provided they obtain the agreement of the firms concerned and provided they notify the representatives of the government of the country in question and unless the latter object to the investigation.

Parties are aware that in the territory of certain parties disclosure pursuant to a narrowly drawn protective order may be required. Parties agree that requests for confidentiality should not be arbitrarily rejected.

(f) When the competent authorities are satisfied that there is sufficient evidence to justify initiating an anti-dumping investigation pursuant to Article 5, the party or parties the products of which are subject to such investigation and the exporters and importers known to the investigating authorities to have an interest therein and the complainants shall be notified and a public notice shall be given.

(g) Throughout the anti-dumping investigation all parties shall have a full opportunity for the defence of their interests. To this end, the authorities concerned shall, on request, provide opportunities for all directly interested parties to meet those parties with adverse interests, so that opposing views may be presented and rebuttal arguments offered. Provision of such opportunities must take account of the need to preserve confidentiality and of the convenience to the parties. There shall be no obligation on any party to attend a meeting and failure to do so shall not be prejudicial to that party's case.

(h) In cases in which any interested party refuses access to, or othervise does not provide, necessary information within a reasonable period or significantly impedes the investigation, preliminary and final findings, affirmative or negative, may be made on the basis of the facts available.

(i) The provisions of this Article are not intended to prevent the authorities of a party from proceeding expeditiously with regard to initiating an investigation, reaching preliminary or final findings, whether affirmative or negative, or from applying provisional or final measures in accordance with the relevant provisions of this Code.

Article 7

Price Undertakings

,

(a) Proceedings may be suspended or terminated without the imposition of provisional measures or anti-dumping duties upon receipt of satisfactory voluntary undertakings from any exporter to revise its prices or to cease exports to the area in question at dumped prices so that the authorities are satisfied that the injurious effect of the dumping is eliminated. Price increases under such undertakings shall not be higher than necessary to eliminate the mergin of dumping.

¹The word "mey" shall not be interpreted to allow the simultaneous continuation of proceedings with the implementation of price undertakings except as provided in paragraph (c).

(b) Price undertakings shall not be sought or accepted from exporters unless the authorities have initiated an investigation in accordance with the provisions of Article 5 of this Code. Undertakings offered need not be accepted if the authorities of the importing country consider their acceptance impractical, for example, if the number of actual or potential exporters is too great, or for other reasons.

(c) If the undertakings are accepted, the investigation of injury shall nevertheless be completed if the exporter so desires or the authorities so decide. If a determination of no injury or threat thereof is made, the undertaking shall automatically lapse except in cases where a determination of no threat of injury is due in large part to the existence of a price undertaking. In such cases the authorities concerned may require that an undertaking be maintained for a reasonable period consistent with the provisions of this Code.

(d) Price undertakings may be suggested by the authorities in the importing country, but no exporter shall be forced to enter into such an undertaking. The fact that exporters do not offer such undertakings, or do not accept an invitation to do so, shall in no way prejudice the consideration of the case. However, the authorities are free to determine that a threat of injury is more likely to be realized if the dumped imports continue.

(e) Authorities in an importing country may require any exporter from whom undertakings have been accepted to provide periodically information relevant to the fulfilment of such undertakings, and to permit verification of pertinent data. In case of violation of undertakings, the authorities of the importing country may take, in conformity with the provisions of this Code, expeditious actions which may constitute immediate application of provisional measures using the best information available. In such cases definitive duties may be levied in accordance with this Code on goods entered for consumption not more than ninety days before the application of such provisional measures, except that any such retroactive assessment shall not apply to imports entered before the violation of the undertaking.

(f) Undertakings shall not remain in force any longer than antidumping duties could remain in force under the Code. The authorities of an importing country shall review the need for the continuation of any price undertaking, where warranted, on their cwn initiative or if interested exporters or importers of the product in question so request and submit positive information substantiating the need for such review.

(

(g) Whenever an anti-dumping investigation is suspended or terminated pursuant to the provisions of paragraph (a) above and whenever an undertaking is terminated, this fact shall be officially notified and must be published. Such notices shall set forth at least the basic conclusions and a summary of the reasons therefor.

Article 8

Imposition and Collection of Anti-Dumping Duties

(a) The decision whether or not to impose an anti-dumping duty in cases where all requirements for the imposition have been fulfilled and the decision whether the amount of the anti-dumping duty to be imposed shall be the full margin of dumping or less, are decisions to be made by the authorities of the importing country or customs territory. It is desirable that the imposition be permissive in all countries or customs territories parties to this Agreement, and that the duty be less than the margin, if such lesser duty would be adequate to remove the injury to the domestic industry.

(b) When an anti-dumping duty is imposed in respect of any product, Such anti-dumping duty shall be collected in the appropriate amounts in each case, on a non-discriminatory basis on imports of such product from all sources found to be dumped and causing injury, except as to imports from those sources, from which price undertakings under the terms of this Code have been accepted. The authorities shall name the supplier or suppliers of the product concerned. If, however, several suppliers from the same country are involved, and it is impracticable to name all these suppliers, the authorities may name the supplying country concerned. If several suppliers from more than one country are involved, the authorities may name either all the suppliers involved, or, if this is impracticable, all the supplying countries involved.

(c) The amount of the anti-dumping duty must not exceed the margin of dumping as established under Article 2. Therefore, if subsequent to the application of the anti-dumping duty it is found that the duty so collected exceeds the actual dumping margin the amount in excess of the margin shall be reimbursed as quickly as possible.

• • • • •

(d) Within a basic price system the following rules shall apply provided that their application is consistent with the other provisions of this Code:

If several suppliers from one or more countries are involved, anti-dumping duties may be imposed on imports of the product in question found to have been dumped and to be causing injury from the country or countries concerned, the duty being equivelent to the amount by which the export price is less than the basic price established for this purpose, not exceeding the lowest normal price in the supplying country or countries where normal conditions of competition are prevailing. It is understood that for products which are sold below this already established besic price a new anti-dumping investigation shall be carried out in each particular case, when so demended by the interested parties and the demand is supported by relevant evidence. In cases where no dumping is found, anti-dumping duties collected shall be reinbursed as quickly as possible. Furthermore, if it can be found that the duty so collected exceeds the actual dumping margin, the amount in excess of the margin shall be reinbursed as quickly as possible.

(e) Fublic notice shall be given of any preliminary or final finding whether positive or negative and of the revocation of a finding. In the case of positive finding each such notice shall set forth the findings and conclusions reached on all issues of fact and law considered material by the investigating authorities, and the reasons and basis therefor. In the case of a negative finding, each notice shall set forth at least the basic conclusions and a summary of the reasons therefor. All notices of finding shall be forwarded to the signatory or signatories the products of which are subject to such finding and to the exporters known to have an interest therein.

Article 9

Duration of Anti-Dumping Duties

(a) An anti-dumping duty shall remain in force only as long as, and to the extent necessary to counteract dumping which is causing injury.

(b) The investigating authorities shall review the need for the continued imposition of the duty, where warranted, on their own initiative or if any interested party so requests and submits positive information substantiating the need for review.

Article 10

Provisional Measures

(a) Provisional measures may be taken only after a preliminary positive finding has been made that there is dumping and that there is sufficient evidence of injury as provided for in (a) to (c) of Article 5(a). Provisional measures shall not be applied unless the authorities concerned judge that they are necessary to prevent injury being caused during the period of investigation.

(b) Provisional measures may take the form of a provisional duty or, preferably, a security - by deposit or bond - equal to the amount of the anti-dumping duty provisionally estimated, being not greater than the provisionally estimated margin of dumping. Withholding of appraisement is an appropriate provisional measure provided that the normal duty and the estimated amount of the anti-dumping duty be indicated and as long as the withholding of appraisement is subject to the same conditions as other provisional measures.

(c) The imposition of provisional measures shall be limited to as short a period as possible, not exceeding four months or, on decision of the authorities concerned, upon request by exporters representing a significant percentage of the trade involved to a period not exceeding six months.

(d) The relevant provisions of Article 8 shall be followed in the application of provisional measures.

Article 11

Retroactivity

(a) Anti-dumping duties and provisional measures shall only be applied to products which enter for consumption after the time when the decision taken under Articles 8(a) and 10(a), respectively, enters into force, except that in cases:

(i) Where a final finding of injury (but not of a threat thereof or of a material retardation of the establishment of en industry) is made or in the case of a final finding of threat of injury, where the effect of the dumped imports would, in the ebsence of the provisional measures, have led to a finding of injury, anti-dumping duties may be levied retroactively for the period for which provisional measures, if any, have been applied.

t

1

If the anti-dumping duty fixed in the final decision is higher than the provisionally paid duty, the difference shall not be collected. If the duty fixed in the final decision is lower than the provisionally paid duty or the amount estimated for the purpose of the security, the difference shall be reimbursed or the duty recalculated, as the case may be.

(ii) Where for the cumped product in question the authorities determine

- (a) either that there is a history of dumping which caused injury or that the importer was, or should have been, aware that the exporter practices dumping and that such dumping would cause injury, and
- (b) that the injury is caused by sporadic dumping (massive dumped imports of a product in a relatively short period) to such an extent that, in order to proclude it recurring, it appears necessary to levy an anti-dumping duty retroactively on those imports,

the duty may be levied on products which were entered for consumption not more than 90 days prior to the date of application of provisional measures.

(b) Except as provided in paragraph (a) above where a finding of threat of injury or material retardation is made (but no injury has yet occurred) a definitive anti-dumping duty may be imposed only from the date of the finding of threat of injury or material retardation and any cash deposit made during the period of the application of provisional measures shall be refunded and any bonds released in an expeditious menner.

(c) Where a final finding is negative any cash deposit made during the period of the application of provisional measures shall be refunded and any bonds released in an expeditious manner.

Article 12

Anti-Dumping Action on behalf of a Third Country

(a) An application for anti-dumping action on behalf of a third country shall be made by the authorities of the third country requesting action.

(b) Such an application shall be supported by price information to show that the imports are being dumped and by detailed information to show that the alleged dumping is causing injury to the domestic industry concerned in the third country. The government of the third country shall afford all assistance to the authorities of the importing country to obtain any further information which the latter may require.

(c) The authorities of the importing country in considering such an application shall consider the effects of the alleged dumping on the industry concerned as a whole in the third country; that is to say the injury shall not be assessed in relation only to the effect of the alleged dumping on the industry's exports to the importing country or even on the industry's total exports.

(d) The decision whether or not to proceed with a case shall rest with the importing country. If the importing country decides that it is prepared to take action, the initiation of the approach to the CONTRACTING PARTIES seeking their approval for such action shall rest with the importing country.

Article 13

Developing Countries

It is recognized that special rogard must be given by developed countries to the special situation of developing countries when considering the application of anti-dumping measures under this Code. Possibilities of constructive remedies provided for by this Code shall be explored before applying anti-dumping duties where they would affect the essential interests of developing countries. Rev. 1 PART II

The line and the

Article 14

Committee on Anti-Dumping Practices

1. There shall be established under this Agreement a Committee on Anti-Dumping Practices composed of representatives from each of the parties to this Agreement. The Committee shall elect its own Chairman and shall meet not less than twice a year and otherwise as envisaged by relevant provisions of this Agreement at the request of any party. The Committee shall carry out responsibilities as assigned to it under this Agreement or by the parties and it shall afford parties the opportunity of consulting on any matters relating to the operation of the Agreement or the furtherance of its objectives. The GATT Secretariat shall act as the secretariat to the Committee.

2. The Committee may set up subsidiary bodies as appropriate.

3. In carrying out their functions, the Committee and any subsidiary bodies may consult with and seek information from any source they deem appropriate. However, before the Committee or a subsidiary body seeks such information from a source within the jurisdiction of a signatory, it shall inform the signatory involved. It shall obtain the consent of the signatory and any firm to be consulted.

4. Signatories shall report without delay to the Committee all preliminary or final actions taken with respect to antidumping duties. Such reports will be available to government representatives for inspection in the GATT Secretariat. The signatories shall also submit, on a semi-annual basis, reports of any antidumping duty actions taken within the preceding six months.

Article 15¹

Consultations, conciliation and resolution of disputes

1. Each party shall afford sympathetic consideration to, and shall afford adequate opportunity for consultations regarding, representations made by another party with respect to any matter affecting the operation of this Agreement.

2. If any party considers that any benefit accruing to it, directly or indirectly, under this Agreement, is being nullified or impaired, or that the achievement of any objective of the Agreement is being impeded by another party or parties, it may, with a view to reaching a mutually satisfactory resolution of the matter, request in writing consultations with the party or parties in question. Each party shall afford sympathetic consideration to any request from another party for consultations. The parties concerned shall initiate consultations promptly.

3. If any party considers that the consultations pursuant to Paragraph 2 have failed to achieve a mutually agreed solution and final action has been taken by the administering authorities of the importing country to levy definitive antidumping duties or to accept price undertakings, it may

¹If disputes arise between parties relating to rights and obligations of this Agreement, parties should complete the dispute settlement procedures under this Agreement before availing themselves of any rights which they have under the GATT.

refer the matter to the Committee for conciliation. When a provisional measure has a significant impact and the party considers the measure was taken contrary to the provisions of Article 10.1 of this Agreement, a party may also refer such matter to the Committee for conciliation. In cases where matters are referred to the Committee for conciliation the Committee shall meet within 30 days to review the matter, and, through its good offices, shall encourage the signatories involved to develop a mutually acceptable solution.²

4. Signatories shall make their best efforts to reach a mutually satisfactory solution throughout the period of conciliation. If no mutually agreed solution has been reached after detailed examination by the Committee under paragraph 3 within three months, the Committee shall, at the request of any party to the dispute, establish a panel to examine the matter, based upon

(a) a statement of the party making the request indicating how a benefit accruing to it, directly or indirectly, under these Agreements has been nullified or impaired, or that the achieving of the objectives of the Agreement is being impeded, and

(b) the facts made available in conformity with domestic procedures to the authorities of the importing country.

²In this connection the Committee may draw signatories' attention to those cases in which, in its view, there are no reasonable bases supporting the allegations made.

5. Confidential information provided to the panel shall not be revealed without formal authorization from the person or authority providing the information. Where such information is requested from the panel but release of such information by the panel is not authorized, a nonconfidential summary of the information, authorized by the authority or person providing the information, will be provided.

6. Further to paragraphs 1 - 5 the resolution of disputes shall be governed by the provisions of the Understanding regarding Notification, Consultation, Dispute Settlement and Surveillance (), except that whenever in that Understanding there is a reference to the Director General, there shall be substituted therefor the Chairman of the Committee and whenever there is a reference to the Contracting Parties, there shall be substituted therefor the Committee. Panel members shall have relevant experience and be selected from the signatory countries not parties to the dispute.

PART III

Article 15

Fizel Provisions

(a) Ho specific action spainst dumping of enother signatory can be taken except in accordance with the provisions of the General Agreement, as interpreted by this Agreement.

It is recognized that the precise formulation of a number of the provisions of this Article has not been resolved. It is desired generally to conform them to the comparable provisions appearing finally in the Agreement on Subsidies/Countervailing Measures.

Signature and acceptance

1

(c) This Agreement shall be open for acceptance by each signatory government which is a contracting party or has provisionally acceded to the GATT, and by the European Economic Community, after fulfilment of its respective constitutional procedures. It shall also be open for acceptance, after fulfilment of their respective constitutional procedures, by other signatory governments on terms to be agreed between those governments and the other signatories.

(d) Contracting parties may accept this Agreement in respect of those territories for which they have international responsibility, provided that the GATT is being applied in respect of such territories in accordance with the provisions of Article XXVI:5(e) and (b) of the General Agreement; and each such territory shall be treated as though it were a party to the Agreement.

Reservations

(e) Reservations in respect of any of the provisions of this Agreement may not be entered without the consent of the other signatories to this Agreement.

Entry into force

(f) This Agreement shall enter into force on as among the signatories which have accepted it. For each signatory accepting the Agreement after that date it shall enter into force on the thirtieth day following the date of such acceptance.

Denunciation of acceptance of the 1967 Agreement

(g) Acceptance of this Agreement shall carry denunciation of the Agreement on Implementation of Article VI of the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade, done at Geneva on 30 June 1967, which entered into force on 1 July 1968, for signatories to that Agreement. Such denunciation shall take effect for each signatory to this Agreement on the date of entry into force of this Agreement for each such signatory.

Accession

(h) This Agreement shall be open to accession by governments which are contracting parties or have provisionally acceded to the GATT, by signature or by the deposit with the Director-General to the CONTRACTING PARTIES to the GATT of an instrument of accession.

(i) This Agreement shall also be open to accession by any other government on terms to be agreed between that government and the signatories to this Agreement by the deposit with the Director-General to the CONTRACTING PARTIES to the GATT of an instrument of accession which states the terms agreed between that government and the signatories to this Agreement.

(j) For each acceding government the Agreement shall enter into force on the thirtieth day following the date of accession.

National legislation

(k) Each signatory to this Agreement shall take all necessary steps, of a general or particular character, to ensure, not later than the date of entry into force of this Agreement for it, the conformity of its laws, regulations and administrative procedures with the provisions of this Agreement.

(1) Each signatory shell inform the Committee of any changes in its laws and regulations relevant to this Agreement and in the administration of such laws and regulations.

(m) Each signatory shall report to the Committee annually on the administration of its laws and regulations relevant to this Agreement giving summaries of the cases in which anti-dumping investigations have been initiated.

Review

(n) The Committee shall review annually the implementation and operation of this Agreement taking into account the objectives thereof. The Committee shall annually inform the CONTRACTING PARTIES to the GATT of developments during the periods covered by such reviews.

Amendments

(o) This Agreement may be emceded any time. Any decision to emend this Agreement shall be taken (by a two-thirds majority) of the signatories to this Agreement and shall become effective, for the signatories

, - -

accepting the emendments, upon acceptance by [two thirds] of the signatories which have accepted the Agreement and thereafter for each other signatory upon its acceptance of the emendments.

Withdrevel

(p) Any signatory to this Agreement may withdraw from this Agreement. The withdrawal shall take effect upon the expiration of minery days from the date on which the written notice of withdrawal is received by the Director-General to the CONTRACTING PARTIES to the GATT. The Director-General shall promptly inform each signatory to this Agreement. Any signatory to this Agreement may, upon such notification, request an immediate meeting of the Committee.

Non-application

(q) This Agreement shall not apply as between any signatory accepting this Agreement or government acceding thereto, if at the time of acceptance of the Agreement or of Accession thereto, a signatory to the Agreement or the acceding government does not consent to such application.

Secretariat

(r) This Agreement shall be serviced by the GATT secretarist.

Deposit

(s) This Agreement shall be deposited with the Director-General to the CONTRACTING PARTIES to the GATT, who shall promptly furnish a certified copy thereof and a notification of each acceptance thereof pursuant to paragreph 3 above or of each accession thereto, pursuant to paragraphs (h) and (i) above to each party to this Agreement.

Registration

.

(t) This Agreement shall be registered in accordance with the provisions of Article 102 of the Charter of the United Nations.

Done at Geneva this day of day of nineteen hundred and in a single copy, in the English, French and Spanish languages, each text being authentic.

3. CUSTOMS VALUATION

RESTRICTED

MTN/MTN/W/229 26 March 1979 Special Distribution

GENERAL AGREEMENT ON TARIFFS AND TRADE

Multilateral Trade Megotiations

Group "Non-Tariff Measures" Sub-Group "Customs Matters"

.

CUSTOMS VALUATION

Agreement on Implementation of Article VII of the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade

1. The following text of the draft Agreement on Implementation of Article VII of the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade is circulated at the request of a number of delegations for consideration by the Sub-Group.

2. The draft does not commit any delegation to all or any part of the text.

(67)

RESTRICTED MTM/NTM/W/229/Corr.1 2 April 1979 Special Distribution

GENERAL AGREEMENT ON TARIFFS AND TRADE

Multilateral Trade Negotiations

Group "Non-Tariff Meesures" Sub-Group Customs Matters"

CUSTOMS VALUATION

Agreement on Implementation of Article VII of the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade

Corrigendum

Page 20, Article 20:7 - in the fifth line delete "unless extended by the Committee".

Page 20, Article 20:11 - the last line should read ... under the GATT, including invoking Article XXIII thereof".

Page 24, Article 27, the second sentence should read such an amendment, once the Parties have concurred in accordance with procedures established by the Committee, shall not come into force for any party until it has been accepted by such party".

Page 35, Note to Article 3, paragraph 4 - in the third line insert "," after "...this Article ..."

Page 56, paragraph 4, fifth line - insert "to" before "... a statement

MIN/NIM/W/229 Page i

General Introductory Commentary

1. The primary basis for customs value under this Agreement is "transaction value" as defined in Article 1. Article 1 is to be read together with Article 3 which provides, <u>inter alia</u>, for adjustments to the price actually paid or payable in cases where certain specific elements which are considered to form a part of the value for customs purposes are incurred by the buyer, but are not included in the price actually paid or payable for the imported goods. Article 8 also provides for the inclusion in the transaction value of certain considerations which may pass from the buyer to the seller in the form of specified goods or services rather than in the form of money. Articles 2 to 7, inclusive, provide methods of determining the customs value whenever it cannot be determined under the provisions of Article 1.

2. Where the customs value cannot be determined under the provisions of Article 1, there should normally be a process of consultation between the customs administration and importer with a view to arriving at a basis of value under the provisions of Articles 2 or 3. It may occur, for example, that the importer has information about the customs value of identical or similar imported goods which is not immediately available to the customs administration in the port of importation. On the other hand, the customs administration may have information about the customs value of identical or similar imported goods which is not readily available to the importer. A process of consultation between the two parties will enable information to be exchanged, subject to the requirements of commercial confidentiality, with a view to determining a proper basis of value for customs purposes.

MTS/NTM/W/229 Page ii

3. Articles 5 and 6 provide two bases for determining the customs value where it cannot be determined on the basis of the transaction value of the imported goods or of identical or similar imported goods. Under Article 5.1 the customs value is determined on the basis of the price at which the goods are sold in the condition as imported to an unrelated buyer in the country of importation. The importer also has the right to have goods which are further processed after importation valued under the provisions of Article 5 if he so requests. Under Article 6 the customs value is determined on the basis of the computed value. Both these methods present certain difficulties and because of this the importer is given the right, under the provisions of Article 4, to choose the order of application of the two methods.

4. Article 7 sets out how to determine the customs value in cases where it cannot be determined under the provisions of any of the preceding Articles.

. .

•

MIN/NIM/W/229 Page 1

Agreement on Implementation of Article VII of the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade

PREAMBLE

The parties to this Agreement,

<u>Desiring</u> to further the objectives of the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade and to secure additional benefits for the international trade of developing countries;

<u>Recognizing</u> the importance of the provisions of Article VII of the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade and desiring to elaborate rules for their application in order to provide greater uniformity and certainty in their implementation;

<u>Recognizing</u> the need for a fair, uniform, and neutral system for the valuation of goods for customs purposes that precludes the use of arbitrary or fictitious customs values;

<u>Recognizing</u> that the basis for valuation of goods for customs purposes should, to the greatest extent possible, be the transaction value of the goods being valued;

<u>Recognizing</u> that customs value should be based on simple and equitable criteria consistent with commercial practices and that valuation procedures should be of general application without distinction between sources of supply;

<u>Recognizing</u> that valuation procedures should not be used to combat dumping;

dereby agree as follows:

NIN/NIN/W/229 Page 2

PART I - RULES ON CUSTOMS VALUATION

Article 1

1. The customs value of imported goods shall be the transaction value, that is the price actually paid or payable for the goods when sold for export to the country of importation adjusted in accordance with the provisions of Article 8, provided:

- (a) that there are no restrictions as to the disposition or use of the goods by the buyer other than restrictions which:
 - (i) are imposed or required by law or by the public authorities in the country of importation;
 - (ii) limit the geographical area in which the goods may be resold; or

(iii) do not substantially affect the value of the goods;

- (b) that the sale or price is not subject to some condition or consideration for which a value cannot be determined with respect to the goods being valued;
- (c) that no part of the proceeds of any subsequent resale, disposal or use of the goods by the buyer will accrue directly or indirectly to the seller, unless an appropriate adjustment can be made in accordance with the provisions of Article 8; and
- (d) that the buyer and seller are not related, or where the buyer and seller are related, that the transaction value is acceptable for customs purposes under the provisions of paragraph 2 of this Article.

MTH/NTM/W/229 Page 3

- 2. (a) In determining whether the transaction value is acceptable for the purposes of paragraph 1, the fact that the buyer and the seller are related within the meaning of Article 15 shall not in itself be grounds for regarding the transaction value as unacceptable. In such case the circumstances surrounding the sale shall be examined and the transaction value shall be accepted provided that the relationship did not influence the price. If, in the light of information provided by the importer or otherwise, the customs administration has grounds for considering that the relationship influenced the price, it shall communicate its grounds to the importer and he shall be given a reasonable opportunity to respond. If the importer so requests, the communication of the grounds shall be in writing.
 - (b) In a sale between related persons, the transaction value shall be accepted and the goods valued in accordance with the provisions of paragraph 1 whenever the importer demonstrates that such value closely approximates to one of the following occurring at or about the same time:
 - (i) the transaction value in sales to unrelated buyers of identical or similar goods for export to the same country of importation;
 - (ii) the customs value of identical or similar goods as determined under the provisions of Article 5;

MES/NEW/W/24) Page 4

- (iii) the customs value of identical or similar goods as determined under the provisions of Article 6;
- (iv) the transaction value in sales to unrelated buyers for export to the same country of importation of goods which would be identical to the imported goods except for having a different country of production provided that the sellers in any two transactions being compared are not related.

In applying the foregoing tests, due account shall be taken of demonstrated differences in connercial levels, quantity levels, the elements enumerated in Article 8, and costs incurred by the seller in sales in which he and the buyer are not related that are not incurred by the seller in sales in which he and the buyer are related.

(c) The tests set forth in paragraph 2(b) are to be used at the initiative of the importer and only for comparison purposes.
 Substitute values may not be established under the provisions of paragraph 2(b).

Article 2

 (a) If the customs value of the imported goods cannot be determined under the provisions of Article 1, the customs value shall be the transaction value of identical goods sold for export to the same country of importation and exported at or about the same time as the goods being valued.

MIN/NIM/W/ 229 Page 5

(b) In applying this Article, the transaction value of identical goods in a sale at the same commercial level and in substantially the same quantity as the goods being valued shall be used to determine the customs value. Where no such sale is found, the transaction value of identical goods sold at a different commercial level and/or in different quantities shall be used, adjusted to take account of differences attributable to commercial level and/or to quantity, provided that such adjustments can be made on the basis of demonstrated evidence which clearly establishes the reasonableness and accuracy of the adjustment, whether the adjustment leads to an increase or a decrease in the value.

2. Where the costs and charges referred to in Article 8.2 are included in the transaction value, an adjustment shall be made to take account of significant differences in such costs and charges between the imported goods and the identical goods in question arising from differences in distances and modes of transport.

3. If, in applying this Article, more than one transaction value of identical goods is found, the lowest such value shall be used to determine the customs value of the imported goods.

Article 3

 (a) If the customs value of the imported goods cannot be determined under the provisions of Articles 1 and 2, the customs value shall be the transaction value of similar goods sold for export to the same country of importation and exported at or about the same time as the goods being valued.

MIN/NIM/W/ 229 Page 6

> (b) In applying this Article, the transaction value of similar goods in a sale at the same commercial level and in substantially the same quantity as the goods being valued shall be used to determine the customs value. Where no such sale is found, the transaction value of similar goods sold at a different commercial level and/or in different quantities shall be used, adjusted to take account of differences attributable to commercial level and/or to quantity, provided that such adjustments can be made on the basis of demonstrated evidence which clearly establishes the reasonableness and accuracy of the adjustment, whether the adjustment leads to an increase or a decrease in the value.

2. Where the costs and charges referred to in Article 8.2 are included in the transaction value, an adjustment shall be made to take account of significant differences in such costs and charges between the imported goods and the similar goods in question wrising from differences in distances and modes of transport.

3. If, in applying this Article, more than one transaction value of similar goods is found, the lowest such value shall be used to determine the customs value of the imported goods.

Article 4

If the customs value of the imported goods cannot be determined under the provisions of Articles 1, 2 and 3, the customs value shall be determined under the provisions of Article 5 or, when the customs value cannot be determined under that Article, under the provisions of Article 6 except that, at the request of the importer, the order of application of Articles 5 and 6 shall be reversed.

Article 5

1. (a) If the imported goods or identical or similar imported goods are sold in the country of importation in the condition as imported, the customs value of the imported goods under the provisions of this Article shall be based on the unit price at which the imported goods or identical or similar imported goods are so sold in the greatest aggregate quantity, at or about the time of the importation of the goods being valued, to persons who are not related to the persons from whom they buy such goods, subject to deductions for the following:

> (i) either the commissions usually paid or agreed to be paid or the additions usually made for profit and general expenses in connection with sales in such country of imported goods of the same class or kind;

(ii) the usual costs of transport and insurance and associated costs incurred within the country of importation;
(iii) where appropriate, the costs and charges referred to in Article 8.2;

(iv) the customs duties and other national taxes payable in the country of importation by reason of the importation or sale of the goods.

(b) If neither the imported goods nor identical nor similar imported goods are sold at or about the time of importation of the goods being valued, the customs value shall, subject otherwise to the provisions of paragraph 1(a) of this Article, be based on the unit price at which the imported goods or identical or similar imported goods are sold in the country of importation in the condition as imported at the earliest date after the importation of the goods being valued but before the expiration of ninety days after such importation.

MIN/NIM/W/229 Pare 8

2. If neither the imported goods nor identical nor similar imported goods are sold in the country of importation in the condition as imported, then, if the importer so requests, the customs value shall be based on the unit price at which the imported goods, after further processing, are sold in the greatest aggregate quantity to persons in the country of importation who are not related to the persons from whom they buy such goods, due allowance being made for the value added by such processing and the deductions provided for in paragraph 1(a) of this Article.

Article 6

1. The customs value of imported goods under the provisions of this Article shall be based on a computed value. Computed value shall consist of the sum of:

- (a) the cost or value of materials and fabrication or other processing employed in producing the imported goods;
- (b) an amount for profit and general expenses equal to that usually reflected in sales of goods of the same class or kind as the goods being valued which are made by producers in the country of exportation for export to the country of importation;
- (c) the cost or value of all other expenses necessary to reflect the valuation option chosen by the party under Article 8.2.

2. So party may require or compel any person not resident in its own territory to produce for examination, or to allow access to, any account or other record for the purposes of determining a computed value. However, information supplied by the producer of the goods for the purposes of determining the

MIN/NIN/W/229 Page 9

customs value under the provisions of this Article may be verified in another country by the authorities of the country of importation with the agreement of the producer and provided they give sufficient advance notice to the government of the country in question and the latter does not object to the investigation.

Article 7

1. If the customs value of the imported goods cannot be determined under the provisions of Articles 1 to 6, inclusive, the customs value shall be determined using reasonable means consistent with the principles and general provisions of this Agreement and of Article VII of the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade, hereinafter referred to as the GATT, and on the basis of data available in the country of importation.

2. No customs value shall be determined under the provisions of this Article on the basis of:

- (a) the selling price in the country of importation of goods produced in such country;
- (b) a system which provides for the acceptance for customs purposes of the higher of two alternative values;
- (c) the price of goods on the domestic market of the country of exportation;
- (d) the cost of production other than computed values which have been determined for identical or similar goods in accordance with the provisions of Article 6;
- (e) the price of the goods for export to a country other than the country of importation;

MIN/NIM/W/229 Page 10

- (f) minimum customs values;
- (g) arbitrary or fictitious values.

3. If he so requests, the importer shall be informed in writing of the customs value determined under the provisions of this Article and the method used to determine such value.

Article 8

1. In determining the customs value under the provisions of Article 1, there shall be added to the price actually paid or payable for the imported goods:

- (a) the following, to the extent that they are incurred by the buyer but are not included in the price actually paid or payable for the goods:
 - (i) commissions and brokerage, except buying commissions;
 - (ii) the cost of containers which are treated as being one for customs purposes with the goods in question;

(iii) the cost of packing whether for labour or materials;

- (b) the value, apportioned as appropriate, of the following goods and services where supplied directly or indirectly by the buyer free of charge or at reduced cost for use in connection with the production and sale for export of the imported goods, to the extent that such value has not been included in the price actually paid or psyable:
 - materials, components, parts and similar items incorporated in the imported goods;

- (ii) tools, dies, moulds and similar items used in the production of the imported goods;
- (iii) materials consumed in the production of the imported goods;
- (iv) engineering, development, artwork, design work, and plans and sketches undertaken elsewhere than in the country of importation and necessary for the production of the imported goods:
- (c) royalties and licence fees related to the goods being valued that the buyer must pay, either directly or indirectly, as a condition of sale of the goods being valued, to the extent that such royalties and fees are not included in the price actually paid or payable;
- (d) the value of any part of the proceeds of any subsequent resale, disposal or use of the imported goods that accrues directly or indirectly to the seller.

2. In framing its legislation, each party shall provide for the inclusion in or the exclusion from the customs value, in whole or in part, of the following:

- (a) the cost of transport of the imported goods to the port or place of importation;
- (b) loading, unloading and handling charges associated with the transport of the imported goods to the port or place of importation; and
- (c) the cost of insurance.

MIN/NIN/W/ 229 Page 12

Additions to the price actually paid or payable shall be made under this Article only on the basis of objective and quantifiable data.
 So additions shall be made to the price actually paid or payable in determining the customs value except as provided in this Article.

Article 9

1. Where the conversion of currency is necessary for the determination of the customs value, the rate of exchange to be used shall be that duly published by the competent authorities of the country of importation concerned and shall reflect as effectively as possible, in respect of the period covered by each such document of publication, the current value of such currency in commercial transactions in terms of the currency of the country of importation.

2. The conversion rate to be used shall be that in effect at the time of exportation or the time of importation, as provided by each party.

Article 10

All information which is by nature confidential or which is provided on a confidential basis for the purposes of customs valuation shall be treated as strictly confidential by the authorities concerned who shall not disclose it without the specific permission of the person or government providing such information, except to the extent that it may be required to be disclosed in the context of judicial proceedings.

Article 11

1. The legislation of each party shall provide in regard to a determination of customs value for the right of appeal, without penalty, by the importar or any other person liable for the payment of the duty.

2. An initial right of appeal without penalty may be to an authority within the customs administration or to an independent body, but the legislation of each party shall provide for the right of appeal without penalty to a judicial authority.

3. Botice of the decision on appeal shall be given to the appellant and the reasons for such decision shall be provided in writing. He shall also be informed of his rights of any further appeal.

Article 12

Laws, regulations, judicial decisions and administrative rulings of general application giving effect to this Agreement shall be published in conformity with Article X of the GATT by the country of importation concerned.

Article 13

ø

If, in the course of determining the customs value of imported goods. it becomes necessary to delay the final determination of such customs value, the importer shall nevertheless be able to withdraw his goods from customs if, where so required, he provides sufficient guarantee in the form of a surety, a deposit or some other appropriate instrument, covering the ultimate payment of customs duties for which the goods may be liable. The legislation of each party shall make provisions for such circumstances. Article 14

The notes at Annex I to this Agreement form an integral part of this Agreement and the Articles of this Agreement are to be read and applied in conjunction with their respective notes. Annexes II and III also form an integral part of this Agreement.

MTS/ HTM/ W/ 229 Page 14

Article 15

1. In this Agreement:

(a) "customs value of imported goods" means the value of goods for the purposes of levying ad valorem duties of customs on imported goods;
(b) "country of importation" means country or customs territory of importation; and

(c) "produced" includes grown, manufactured and mined.

(a) In this Agreement identical goods " means goods which are the same 2. in all respects, including physical characteristics, quality and reputation. Minor differences in appearance would not preclude goods otherwise conforming to the definition from being regarded as identical. (b) In this Agreement "similar goods" means goods which, although not alike in all respects, have like characteristics and like component materials which enable them to perform the same functions and to be commercially interchangeable. The quality of the goods, their reputation and the existence of a trademark are among the factors to be considered in determining whether goods are similar. (c) The terms "identical goods" and "similar goods" do not include, as the case may be, goods which incorporate or reflect engineering, development, artwork, design work, and plans and sketches for which no adjustment has been made under Article 8.1(b)(iv) because such elements were undertaken in the country of importation.

(d) Goods shall not be regarded as "identical goods" or "similar goods" unless they were produced in the same country as the goods being valued.

(e) Goods produced by a different person shall be taken into account only when there are no identical goods or similar goods, as the case may be, produced by the same person as the goods being valued.

3. In this Agreement "goods of the same class or kind" means goods which fall within a group or range of goods produced by a particular industry or industry sector, and includes identical or similar goods.

4. For the purposes of this Agreement, persons shall be deemed to be related only if:

- (a) they are officers or directors of one another's businesses;
- (b) they are legally recognized partners in business;
- (c) they are employer and employee;
- (d) any person directly or indirectly owns, controls or holds
 5 per cent or more of the outstanding voting stock or shares of both of them;
- (e) one of them directly or indirectly controls the other;
- (f) both of them are directly or indirectly controlled by a third person;
- (g) together they directly or indirectly control a third person; or
- (h) they are members of the same family.

MIE/HIM/W/229 Page 16

5. Persons who are associated in business with one another in that one is the sole agent, sole distributor or sole concessionaire, however described, of the other shall be deemed to be related for the purposes of this Agreement if they fall within the criteria of paragraph 4 of this Article. Article 16

Upon written request, the importer shall have the right to an explanation in writing from the customs administration of the country of importation as to how the customs value of his imported goods was determined. Article 17

Bothing in this Agreement shall be construed as restricting or calling into question the rights of customs administrations to satisfy themselves as to the truth or accuracy of any statement, document or declaration presented for customs valuation purposes.

PART II - ADMINISTRATION AND DISPUTE RESOLUTION

Institutions

Article 18

There shall be established under this Agreement:

A Committee on Customs Valuation (hereinafter referred to as 1. the Committee) composed of representatives from each of the parties to this Agreement. The Committee shall elect its own Chairman and shall normally meet once a year, or as is otherwise envisaged by the relevant provisions of this Agreement, for the purpose of affording parties to this Agreement the opportunity to consult on matters relating to the administration of the customs valuation system by any party to this Agreement as it might affect the operation of this Agreement or the furtherance of its objectives. and to carry out such other responsibilities as may be assigned to it by the parties. The GATT secretariat shall act as the secretariat to the Committee. 2. A Technical Committee on Customs Valuation (hereinafter referred to as the Technical Committee) under the auspices of the Customs Cooperation Council which shall carry out the responsibilities described in Annex II to this Agreement and shall operate in accordance with the rules of procedure contained therein.

Consultations

Article 19

1. If any party considers that any benefit accruing to it, directly or indirectly, under this Agreement is being nullified or impaired, or that the achievement of any objective of this Agreement is being impeded, as a result

of the actions of another party or parties, it may, with a view to reaching a mutually satisfactory solution of the matter, request consultations with the party or parties in question. Each party shall afford sympathetic consideration to any request from another party for consultations.

2. The parties concerned shall initiate requested consultations promptly. 3. Parties engaged in consultations on a particular matter affecting the operation of this Agreement shall attempt to conclude such consultations within a reasonably short period of time. The Technical Committee shall provide, upon request, advice and assistance to parties engaged in consultations.

Resolution of disputes

Article 20

1. If no mutually satisfactory solution has been reached between the parties concerned in consultations under Article 19 above, the Committee shall meet at the request of any party to the dispute, within thirty days of receipt of such a request, to investigate the matter, with a view to facilitating a mutually satisfactory solution.

2. In investigating the matter and in selecting its procedures, the Committee shall take into account whether the issues in dispute relate to commercial policy considerations or to questions requiring detailed technical consideration. The Committee may request on its own initiative that the Technical Committee carry out an examination, as provided in paragraph 4 below, of any question requiring technical consideration. Upon the request of any party to the dispute that considers the issues to relate to questions of a technical nature, the Committee shall request the Technical Committee to carry out such an examination.

MTN/NTM/W/229 Page 19

3. During any phase of a dispute settlement procedure, competent bodies and experts in matters under consideration may be consulted; appropriate information and assistance may be requested from such bodies and experts. The Committee shall take into consideration the results of any work of the Technical Committee that pertain to the matter in dispute.

Technical issues

4. When the Technical Committee is requested under the provisions of paragraph 2 above, it shall examine the matter and report to the Committee no later than three months from the date the technical issue was referred to it, unless the period is extended by mutual agreement between the parties to the dispute. Panel proceedings

5. In cases where the matter is not referred to the Technical Committee, the Committee shall establish a panel upon the request of any party to the dispute if no mutually satisfactory solution has been reached within three months from the date of the request to the Committee to investigate the matter. Where the matter is referred to the Technical Committee, the Committee shall establish a panel upon the request of any party to the dispute if no mutually satisfactory solution has been reached within one month from the date when the Technical Committee presents its report to the Committee.

- (a) When a panel is established, it shall be governed by the procedures as set forth in Annex III.
 - (b) If the Technical Committee has made a report on the technical espects of the matter in dispute, the panel shall use this report as the basis for its consideration of the technical aspects of the matter in dispute.

MTN/MTN/W/229 Page 20

Inforcement

7. After the investigation is completed or after the report of the Technical Committee or panel is presented to the Committee, the Committee shall give the matter prompt consideration. With respect to panel reports, the Committee shall take appropriate action normally within thirty days of receipt of the report, unless extended by the Committee. Such action shall include:

- (i) a statement concerning the facts of the matter; and
- (ii) recommendations to one or more parties to this Agreement or any other ruling which it deems appropriate.

8. If a party to which recommendations are addressed considers itself unable to implement them, it should promptly furnish reasons in writing to the Committee. In that event, the Committee shall consider what further action may be appropriate.

9. If the Committee considers that the circumstances are serious enough to justify such action, it may authorize one or more parties to this Agreement to suspend the application to any other party or parties to this Agreement of such obligations under this Agreement as it determines to be appropriate in the circumstances.

10. The Committee shall keep under surveillance any matter on which it has made recommendations or given rulings.

11. If a dispute arises between parties relating to rights and obligations under this Agreement, parties should complete the dispute settlement procedures under this Agreement before availing themselves of any rights which they have under the GATT including involving Article XXIII thereof.

MTN/NTM/W/229 Page 21

PART III - SPECIAL AND DIFFERENTIAL TREATMENT

Article 21

1. Developing countries party to this Agreement (referred to in this Agreement as developing parties) may delay application of its provisions for a period not exceeding five years from the date of entry into force of this Agreement for such country. Developing parties who choose to delay application of this Agreement shall notify the Director-General to the CONTRACTING PARTIES to the GATT accordingly.

2. In addition to paragraph 1 above, developing parties to this Agreement may delay application of Article 1.2(b)(iii) and Article 6 for a period not exceeding three years following their application of all other provisions of this Agreement. Developing parties that choose to delay application of the provisions specified in this paragraph shall notify the Director-General to the CONTRACTING PARTIZS to the GATT accordingly.

3. Developed countries party to this Agreement (referred to in this Agreement as developed parties) shall furnish, on mutually agreed terms, technical assistance to developing parties that so request. On this basis developed parties shall draw up programmes of technical assistance which may include, <u>inter alis</u>, training of personnel, assistance in preparing implementation measures, access to sources of information regarding customs valuation methodology, and advice on the application of the provisions of this Agreement.

PART IV - FINAL PROVISIONS

Acceptance and accession

Article 22

1. This Agreement shall be open for acceptance by signature or otherwise, by governments contracting parties to the GATT and by the suropean Economic Community.

2. This Agreement shall be open to accession by any other government on terms, related to the effective application of rights and obligations under this Agreement, to be agreed between that government and the parties to this Agreement, by the deposit with the Director-General to the CONTRACTING PARTIES to the GATT of an instrument of accession which states the terms so agreed.

3. Contracting parties may accept this Agreement in respect of those territories for which they have international responsibility, provided that the GATT is being applied in respect of such territories in accordance with the provisions of Article XXVI:5(a) or (b) of the GATT; and in terms of such acceptance, each such territory shall be treated as though it were a party to this Agreement.

Reservations

Article 23

Reservations may not be entered in respect of any of the provisions of this Agreement without the consent of the other parties to this Agreement.

MIE/MIM/W/229 Page 23

Entry into force

Article 24

This Agreement shall enter into force on 1 January 1981 for the governments[®] which have accepted or acceded to it by that date. For each other government it shall enter into force on the thirtieth day following the date of its acceptance or accession to this Agreement. <u>National legislation</u>

Article 25

1. Each government accepting or acceding to this Agreement shall ensure, not later than the date of entry into force of this Agreement for it, the conformity of its laws, regulations and administrative procedures with the provisions of this Agreement.

2. Each party to this Agreement shall inform the Committee of any changes in its laws and regulations relevant to this Agreement and in the administration of such laws and regulations.

Review

Article 26

The Committee shall review annually the implementation and operation of this Agreement taking into account the objectives thereof. The Committee shall annually inform the CONTRACTING PARTIES to the GATT of developments during the period covered by such reviews.

The term "government" is deemed to include the competent authorities of the European Economic Community.

103/104/1/229 Page 24

Amendments

Article 27

The Parties may amend this Agreement, having regard, inter alis, to the experience gained in its implementation. Such an amendment, once it has obtained the concurrence of the Parties in accordance with procedures established by the Committee, shall not come into force for any party until it has been accepted by such party.

Withdraval

Article 28

Any party to this Agreement may withdraw from this Agreement. The withdrawal shall take effect upon the expiration of sixty days from the date on which written notice of withdrawal is received by the Director-General to the CONTRACTING PARTIES to the GATT... Any party to this Agreement may, upon the receipt of such notice, request an immediate meeting of the Committee.

Secretariat

Article 29

This Agreement shall be serviced by the GATT secretariat except in regard to those responsibilities specifically assigned to the Technical Committee, which will be serviced by the Customs Co-operation Council.

Deposit

Article 30

This Agreement shall be deposited with the Director-General to the COMTRACTING PARTIES to the GATT, who shall promptly furnish to each party to this Agreement and each contracting party to the GATT & certified

MTB/HTN/W/229 Page 25

copy thereof and of each amendment thereto pursuant to Article 27, and an information of each acceptance thereof or instrument of accession thereto pursuant to Article 22, or written notice of each withdrawal therefrom pursuant to Article 28.

Registration

Article 31

This Agreement shall be registered in accordance with the provisions of Article 102 of the Charter of the United Nations.

Done at Geneva this in a single copy, in the English, French and Spanish languages, each text being authentic.

ADDEX 1

LE-ERPRETATIVE BOTCS

General Note

Sequential application of valuation methods

1. Articles 1 to 7, inclusive, define how the customs value of imported goods is to be determined under the provisions of this Agreement. The methods of valuation are set out in a sequential order of application. The primery method for customs valuation is defined in Article 1 and imported goods are to be valued in accordance with the provisions of this Article whenever the conditions prescribed therein are fulfilled.

2. Where the customs value cannot be determined under the provisions of Article 1, it is to be determined by proceeding sequentially through the succeeding Articles to the first such Article under which the customs value can be determined. Except as provided in Article 4, it is only when the customs value cannot be determined under the provisions of a particular Article that the provisions of the next Article in the sequence can be used.
3. If the importer does not request that the order of Articles 5 and 6 be reversed, the normal order of the sequence is to be followed. If the importer does so request but it then proves impossible to determine the customs value under the provisions of Article 5, if it can be so determined.
4. Where the customs value cannot be determined under the provisions of Articles 1 to 6, inclusive, it is to be determined under the provisions of Article 7.

\$. 50

Use of generally accepted accounting principles

1. "Generally accepted accounting principles" refers to the recognized consensus or substantial authoritative support within a country at a particular time as to which economic resources and obligations should be recorded as assets and liabilities, which changes in assets and liabilities should be recorded, how the assets and liabilities and changes in them abculd be measured, what information should be disclosed and how it should be disclosed, and which financial statements should be prepared. These standards may be broad guidelines of general application as well as detailed practices and procedures.

2. For the purposes of this Agreement, the customs administration of each party shall utilize information prepared in a manner consistent with generally accepted accounting principles in the country which is appropriate for the Article in question. For example, the determination of usual profit and general expenses under the provisions of Article 5 would be carried out utilizing information prepared in a manner consistent with generally accepted accounting principles of the country of importation. On the other hand, the determination of usual profit and general expenses under the provisions of Article 6 would be carried out utilizing information prepared in a manner consistent with generally accepted accounting principles of the country of production. As a further example, the determination of an element provided for in Article 8.1(b)(ii) undertaken in the country of importation would be carried out utilizing information in a manner consistent with the generally accepted accounting is the country of importation would be carried out utilizing information in a manner consistent with the generally accepted accounting is formation in a manner consistent with the generally accepted accounting information in a manner consistent with the generally accepted accounting principles of that country.

105/101/1/229 Page 28

Sote to Article 1

Price actually paid or payable

The price actually paid or payable is the total payment made or to be made by the buyer to or for the benefit of the seller for the imported goods. The payment need not necessarily take the form of a transfer of money. Payment may be made by way of letters of credit or negotiable instruments. Payment may be made directly or indirectly. An example of an indirect payment would be the settlement by the buyer, whether in whole or in part, of a dett oved by the seller.

Activities undertaken by the buyer on his own account, other than those for which an adjustment is provided in Article 8, are not considered to be an indirect payment to the seller, even though they might be regarded as of benefit to the seller. The costs of such activities shall not, therefore, be added to the price actually paid or payable in determining the customs value.

The customs value shall not include the following charges or costs, provided that they are distinguished from the price actually paid or payable for the imported goods:

- (a) charges for construction, erection, assembly, maintenance or technical assistance, undertaken after importation on imported goods such as industrial plant, machinery or equipment;
- (b) the cost of transport after importation;
- (c) duties and taxes of the country of importation.

The price actually paid or payable refers to the price for the imported goods. Thus the flow of dividends or other payments from the buyer to the seller that do not relate to the imported goods are not part of the customs value.

Note to Article 1.1(a)(iii)

Among restrictions which would not render a price paid or payable unacceptable are restrictions which do not substantially affect the value of the goods. An example of such restrictions would be the case where a seller requires a buyer of automobiles not to sell or exhibit them prior to a fixed date which represents the beginning of a model year.

Note to Article 1.1(b)

If the sale or price is subject to some condition or consideration for which a value cannot be determined with respect to the goods being valued, the transaction value shall not be acceptable for customs purposes. Some examples of this include:

- (a) the seller establishes the price of the imported goods on condition that the buyer will also buy other goods in specified quantities;
- (b) the price of the imported goods is dependent upon the price or prices at which the buyer of the imported goods sells other goods to the seller of the imported goods;
- (c) the price is established on the basis of a form of payment extraneous to the imported goods, such as where the imported goods are semi-finished goods which have been provided by the seller on condition that he will receive a specified quantity of the finished goods.

.

However, conditions or considerations relating to the production or marketing of the imported goods shall not result in rejection of the transaction value. For example, the fact that the buyer furnishes the seller with engineering and plans undertaken in the country of importation shall not result in rejection of the transaction value for the purposes of Article 1. Likewise, if the buyer undertakes on his own account, even though by agreement with the seller, activities relating to the marketing of the imported goods, the value of these activities is not part of the customs value nor shall such activities result in rejection of the transaction value.

Sote to Article 1.2

1. Paragraphs 2(a) and 2(b) of Article 1 provide different means of establishing the acceptability of a transaction value.

.*

2. Paragraph 2(a) provides that where the buyer and the seller are related, the circumstances surrounding the sale shall be examined and the transaction value shall be accepted as the customs value provided that the relationship did not influence the price. It is not intended that there should be as examination of the circumstances in all cases where the buyer and the seller are related. Such examination will only be required where there are doubts about the acceptability of the price. Where the customs edministration have no doubts about the acceptability of the price, it should be accepted without requesting further information from the importer. For example, the customs administration may have previously examined the relationship, or it may already have detailed information concerning

MIN/W/229 Page 31

the buyer and the seller, and may already be satisfied from such examination or information that the relationship did not influence the price.

3. Where the customs administration is unable to accept the transaction value without further inquiry, it should give the importer an opportunity to supply such further detailed information as may be necessary to enable it to examine the circumstances surrounding the sale. In this context, the customs administration should be prepared to examine relevant aspects of the transaction, including the way in which the buyer and seller organise their connercial relations and the way in which the price in question was arrived at. in order to determine whether the relationship influenced the price. Where it can be shown that the buyer and seller, although related under the provisions of Article 15, buy from and sell to each other as if they were not related, this would demonstrate that the price had not been influenced by the relationship. As an example of this, if the price had been settled in a manner consistent with the normal pricing practices of the industry in question or with the way the seller settles prices for sales to buyers who are not related to him, this would demonstrate that the price had not been influenced by the relationship. As a further example, where it is shown that the price is adequate to ensure recovery of all costs plus a profit which is representative of the firm's overall profit realized over a representative period of time (e.g. on an annual basis) in sales of goods of the same class or kind, this would demonstrate that the price had not been influenced.

MIN/M/W/229 Page 32

b. Paragraph 2(b) provides an opportunity for the importer to demonstrate that the transaction value closely approximates to a "test" value previously accepted by the customs administration and is therefore acceptable under the provisions of Article 1. Where a test under paragraph 2(b) is met, it is not necessary to examine the question of influence under paragraph 2(a). If the customs administration has already sufficient information to be setisfied, without further detailed inquiries, that one of the tests provided in paragraph 2(b) has been met, there is no reason for it to require the importar to demonstrate that the test can be met. In paragraph 2(b) the term "unrelated buyers" means buyers who are not related to the seller in any particular case.

Note to Article 1.2(b)

A number of factors must be taken into consideration in determining whether one value "closely approximates" to another value. These factors include the nature of the imported goods, the nature of the industry itself, the season in which the goods are imported, and, whether the difference in values is connercially significant. Since these factors may vary from case to case, it would be impossible to apply a uniform standard such as a fixed percentage, in each case. For example, a small difference in value in a case involving one type of goods could be unacceptable while a large difference in a case involving another type of goods might be acceptable in determining whether the transaction value closely approximates to the "test" values set forth in Article 1.2(b).

MIN/MIN, W 229 Page 33

Note to Article 2

1. In applying Article 2, the customs administration shall, wherever possible, use a sale of identical goods at the same commercial level and in substantially the same quantities as the goods being valued. Where no such sale is found, a sale of identical goods that takes place under any one of the following three conditions may be used:

- (a) a sale at the same commercial level but in different quantities;
- (b) a sale at a different commercial level but in substantially the same quantities; or
- (c) a sale at a different commercial level and in different quantities.

2. Having found a sale under any one of these three conditions adjustments will then be made, as the case may be, for:

- (a) quantity factors only;
- (b) commercial level factors only; or
- (c) both commercial level and quantity factors.

3. The expression "and/or" allows the flexibility to use the sales and make the necessary adjustments in any one of the three conditions described above.

4. For the purposes of Article 2, the transaction value of identical imported goods means a customs value, adjusted as provided for in paragraphs 1(b) and 2 of this Article, which has already been accepted under Article 1.

MEE/MEA/W/229 Page 34

5. A condition for idjustment because of different commercial levels or different quantities is that such adjustment, whether it leads to an increase or a decrease in the value, be made only on the basis of demonstrated evidence that clearly establishes the reasonableness and accuracy of the adjustment, e.g. valid price lists containing prices referring to different levels or different quantities. As an example of this, if the imported goods being valued consist of a shipment of 10 units and the only identical innorted goods for which a transaction value exists involved a sale of 500 units, and it is recognized that the seller grants quantity discounts, the required adjustment may be accomplished by resorting to the seller's price list and using that price applicable to a sale of 10 units. This does not require that a sale had to have been made in quantities of 10 as long as the price list has been established as being bons fide through sales at other quantities. In the absence of such an objective measure, however, the determination of a customs value under the provisions of Article 2 is not appropriate.

Bote to Article 3

1. In applying Article 3, the customs administration shall, wherever possible, use a sale of similar goods at the same commercial level and in substantially the same quantities as the goods being valued. Where no such sale is found, a sale of similar goods that takes place under any one of the following three conditions may be used:

(a) a sale at the same commercial level but in different quantities;

- (b) a sale at a different commercial level but in substantially the same quantities; or
- (c) a sale at a different commercial level and in different quantities.

2. Having found a sale under any out of these three conditions adjustments will then be made, as the case may be, for:

- (a) quantity factors only;
- (b) commercial level factors only; or
- (c) both commercial level and quantity factors.

3. The expression "and/or" allows the flexibility to use the sales and make the necessary adjustments in any one of the three conditions described above.

b. For the purposes of Article 3, the transaction value of similar imported goods means a customs value, adjusted as provided for in paragraphs 1(b) and 2 of this Article which has already been accepted under Article 1.
5. A condition for adjustment because of different commercial levels or different quantities is that such adjustment, whether it leads to an increase of a decrease in the value, be made only on the basis of demonstrated evidence that clearly establishes the reasonableness and accuracy of the adjustment, e.g. valid price lists containing prices referring to different levels or different quantities. As an example of this, if the imported goods being valued consist of a abigment of 10 units and the only similar

imported goods for which a transaction value exists involved a sale of

MES/MEM/W/229 Page 36

500 units, and it is recognized that the seller grants quantity discounts, the required adjustment may be accomplished by resorting to the seller's price list and using that price applicable to a sale of 10 units. This does not require that a sale had to have been made in quantities of 10 ms long as the price list has been established as being <u>bons fide</u> through sales at other quantities. In the absence of such an objective measure, however, the determination of a customs value under the provisions of Article 3 is not appropriate.

Sote to Article 5

1. The term "unit price at which ... goods are sold in the greatest aggregate quantity" means the price at which the greatest number of units is sold in sales to persons who are not related to the persons from whom they buy such goods at the first commercial level after importation at which such sales take place.

2. As an example of this, goods are sold from a price list which grants favourable unit prices for purchases made in larger quantities.

Sele questity	<u>Unit price</u>	Jumber of sales	Total quantity sold at each price
1-10 units	100	10 sales of 5 units 5 sales of 3 units	65
11-25 units	95	5 sales of llumits	55
over 25 units	90	1 sale of 30 units 1 sale of 50 units	80

The greatest number of units sold at a price is d0; therefore, the unit price in the greatest aggregate quantity is 90.

MIN/NIN/W/229 Page 37

3. As enother example of this, two sales occur. In the first sale 500 units are sold at a price of 95 currency units each. In the second sale 400 units are sold at a price of 90 currency units each. In this example, the greatest number of units sold at a particular price is 500; therefore the unit price in the greatest aggregate quantity is 95.

4. A third example would be the following situation where various quantities are sold at various prices.

(a) Sales

Sale quantity	Unit price
40 units	100
30 units	90
15 units	100
50 units	95
25 units	105
35 units	90
5 units	100

(b) Totals

Total quantity sold	Unit price
65	90
50	95
60	100
25	105

In this example, the greatest number of units sold at a particular price is 65; therefore, the unit price in the greatest aggregate quantity is 90. 5. Any sale in the importing country, as described in paragraph 1 above, to a person who supplies directly or indirectly free of charge or at reduced cost for use in connection with the production and sale for export of the imported goods any of the elements specified in Article 8.1(b), should not be taken into account in establishing the unit price for the purposes of Article 5.

MER/HIM/W/229 Page 38

6. It should be noted that profit and general expenses referred to in paragraph 1 of Article 5 should be taken as a whole. The figure for the purposes of this deduction should be determined on the basis of information supplied by or on behalf of the importer mless his figures are inconsistent with those obtaining in sales in the country of importation of imported goods of the same class or kind. Where the importer's figures are inconsistent with such figures, the amount for profit and general expenses may be based upon relevant information other than that supplied by or on behalf of the importer.

7. The 'general expenses' include the direct and indirect costs of marketing the goods in question.

8. Local taxes payable by reason of the sale of the goods for which a deduction is not made under the provisions of Article 5.1(a)(iv) shall be deducted under the provisions of Article 5.1(a)(i).

9. In determining either the commissions or the usual profits and general expenses under the provisions of paragraph 1 of Article 5, the question whether certain goods are 'of the same class or kind' as other goods must be determined on a case-by-case basis by reference to the circumstances involved. Sales in the country of importation of the narrowest group or range of imported goods of the same class or kind, which includes the goods being valued, for which the necessary information can be provided, should be examined. For the purposes of Article 5, "goods of the same class or kind" include goods imported from the same country as the goods being valued as well as goods imported from other countries.

10. For the purposes of Article 5.1(b), the "seriest date" shall be the date by which sales of the imported goods or of identical or similar imported goods are made in sufficient quantity to establish the unit price.

11. Where the method in Article 5.2 is used, deductions made for the value added by further processing shall be based on objective and quantifiable data relating to the cost of such work. Accepted industry formulas, recipes, methods of construction, and other industry practices would form the basis of the calculations.

12. It is recognized that the method of valuation provided for in Article 5.2 would normally not be applicable when, as a result of the further processing, the imported goods lose their identity. However, there can be instances where, although the identity of the imported goods is lost, the value added by the processing can be determined accurately without unreasonable difficulty. On the other hand, there can also be instances where the imported goods maintain their identity but form such a minor element in the goods sold in the country of importation that the use of this valuation method would be unjustified. In view of the above, each situation of this type must be considered on a case-by-case basis.

Note to Article 6

1. As a general rule, customs value is determined under this Agreement on the basis of information readily available in the country of importation. In order to determine a computed value, however, it may be necessary to examine the costs of producing the goods being valued and other information which has to be obtained from outside the country of importation. Furthermore, in most cases the producer of the goods will be outside the jurisdiction of the authorities of the country of importation. The use of the

MIN/MIN/W/229 Page 40

computed value asthod will generally be limited to those cases where the buyer and seller are related, and the producer is prepared to supply to the authorities of the country of importation the necessary costings and to provide facilities for any subsequent verification which may be necessary. 2. The "cost or value" referred to in paragraph 1(a) of Article 6 is to be determined on the basis of information relating to the production of the goods being valued supplied by or on behalf of the producer. It is to be based upon the commercial accounts of the producer, provided that such accounts are consistent with the generally accepted accounting principles applied in the country where the goods are produced.

The "cost or value" shall include the cost of elements specified in ٩. Article 8.1(a)(ii) and (iii). It shall also include the value, apportioned As appropriate under the provisions of the relevant note to Article 8, of any element specified in Article 8.1(b) which has been supplied directly or indirectly by the buyer for use in connection with the production of the imported goods. The value of the elements specified in Article 8.1(b)(iv) which are undertaken in the country of importation shall be included only to the extent that such elements are charged to the producer. It is to be understood that no cost or value of the elements referred to in this paragraph shall be counted twice in determining the computed value. 4. The "amount for profit and general expenses" referred to in paragraph 1(b) of Article 6 is to be determined on the basis of information supplied by or on behalf of the producer unless his figures are inconsistent with those usually reflected in sales of goods of the same class or kind as the goods being valued which are made by producers in the country of exportation for export to the country of importation.

MIN/MIN/W/229 Page 41

5. It should be noted in this context that the "amount for profit and general expenses" has to be taken as a whole. It follows that if, in any particular case, the producer's profit figure is low and his general expenses are high, his profit and general expenses taken together may nevertheless be consistent with that usually reflected in sales of goods of the same class or kind. Such a situation might occur, for example, if a product were being launched in the country of importation and the producer accepted a nil or low profit to offset high general expenses associated with the launch. Where the producer can demonstrate that he is taking a low profit on his sales of the imported goods because of particular commercial circumstances, his actual profit figures should be taken into secount provided that he has valid commercial reasons to justify them and his pricing policy reflects usual pricing policies in the branch of industry concerned. Such a situation might occur, for example, where producers have been forced to lover prices temporarily because of an unforeseeable drop in demand, or where they sell goods to complement a range of goods being produced in the country of importation and accept a low profit to maintain competitivity. Where the producer's own figures for profit end general expenses are not consistent with those usually reflected in sales of goods of the same class or kind as the goods being valued which are made by producers in the country of exportation for export to the country of importation, the amount for profit and general expenses may be based upon relevant information other than that supplied by or on behalf of the producer of the goods.

MIS / MIN/ W/ 229 Page 42

6. Where information other than that supplied by or on behalf of the producer is used for the purposes of determining a computed value, the authorities of the importing country shall inform the importer, if the latter so requests, of the source of such information, the data used and the calculations based upon such data, subject to the provisions of Article 10.

7. The 'general expenses referred to in paragraph 1.5) of article 6 covers the threat and indurect costs of producing and selling the goods for export values are not inducied inter artigraph 1.5.

3. Whether certain goods are if the lane class is sind as other goods must be determined on a massive of the scine states to the circumstances involved. In cetermining is a sind profiles and general expenses under the provisions of structure of sinks for aport to the country of importation of the marrowest group or range of group, shich includes the goods being valued, for shich the necessary information can be provined, should be examined. For the purposes of article 5, "goods of the same class or kind" must be from the same country as the goods being valued. Note to Article 7

1. Customs values determined under the provisions of Article 7 should, to the greatest extait possible, he based on previously determined customs values.

2. The methods of valuation to be employed under Article 7 should be those laid down in Articles 1 to 6, inclusive, but a reasonable flexibility in the application of such methods would be in conformity with the sime and provisions of Article 7.

- 3. Some examples of reasonable flexibility are as follows:
- (a) <u>Identical goods</u> the requirement that the identical goods should be exported at or about the same time as the goods being valued could be flexibly interpreted; identical imported goods produced in a country other than the country of exportation of the goods being valued could be the basis for customs valuation; customs values of identical imported goods already determined under the provisions of Articles 5 and 6 could be used.
- (b) Similar goods the requirement that the similar goods should be exported at or about the same time as the goods being valued could be flexibly interpreted; similar imported goods produced in a country other than the country of exportation of the goods being valued could be the basis for customs valuation; customs values of similar imported goods already determined under the provisions of Articles 5 and 6 could be used.
- (c) <u>Deductive method</u> the requirement that the goods shall have been sold in the "condition as imported" in Article 5.1(a) could be flexibly interpreted; the "ninety days" requirement could be administered flexibly.

Bote to Article 8

Paragraph 1(a)(i)

1. The term "buying commissions" means fees paid by an importer to his agent for the service of representing him abroad in the purchase of the goods being valued.

MTS/MIN/W/229 Page 44

Paragraph 1(b)(ii)

2. There are two factors involved in the apportionment of the elements specified in Article $\beta.1(b)(ii)$ to the imported goods - the value of the element itself and the way in which that value is to be apportioned to the imported goods. The apportionment of these elements should be made in a reasonable manner appropriate to the circumstances and in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles.

3. Concerning the value of the element, if the importer acquires the element from a seller not related to him at a given cost, the value of the element is that cost. If the element was produced by the importer or by a person related to him, its value would be the cost of producing it. If the element had been previously used by the importer, regardless of whether it had been acquired or produced by such importer, the original cost of acquisition or production would have to be adjusted downward to reflect its use in order to arrive at the value of the element.

4. Once a value has been determined for the element, it is necessary to apportion that value to the imported goods. Various possibilities exist. For example, the value might be apportioned to the first shipment if the importer vishes to pay duty on the entire value at one time. As another example, the importer may request that the value be apportioned over the number of units produced up to the time of the first shipment. As a further example, he may request that the value be apportioned over the entire anticipated production where contracts or firm commitments exist for that

MTH/WTN/W/229 Page 45

production. The method of apportionment used will depend upon the documentation provided by the important.

5. As an illustration of the above, an importer provides the producer with a mould to be used in the production of the imported goods and contracts with him to buy 10,000 units. By the time of arrival of the first shipment of 1,000 units, the producer has already produced 4 000 units. The importer may request the customs administration to apportion the value of the mould over 1,000 units, 4,000 units or 10,000 units.

Paregraph 1(b)(ir)

5. Additions for the elements specified in Article 3.1(b)(iv) should be based on objective and quantifiable data. In order to minimize the burden for both the importer and customs administration in determining the values to be added, data readily available in the buyer's cormercial record system saculd be used in so far as possible.

6. For those elements supplied by the buyer which were purchased or leased by the buyer, the addition would be the cost of the purchase or the lease. No addition shall be made for those elements available in the public domain, other than the cost of obtaining copies of them.

7. The ease with which it may be possible to calculate the values to be added will depend on a particular firm's structure and management practice, as well as its accounting methods.

NTS/NTN/4/229 Page 46

8. For example, it is possible that a firm which imports a variety of products from several countries maintains the records of its design centre outside the country of importation in such a way as to show accurately the costs attributable to a given product. In such cases, a direct adjustment may appropriately be made under the provisions of Article 3.

9. In another case, a firm may carry the cost of the design centre outside the country of importation as a general overhead expense without allocation to specific products. In this instance, an appropriate adjustment could be made under the provisions of Article 3 with respect to the imported goods by apportioning total design centre costs over total production benefiting from the design centre and adding such apportioned cost on a unit basis to imports.

10. Variations in the above circumstances will, of course, require different factors to be considered in determining the proper method of allocation.

11. In cases where the production of the element in question involves a number of countries and over a period of time, the adjustment should be limited to the value actually added to that element outside the country of importation.

Paragenca 1(c)

12. The royalties and licence fees referred to in Article 8.1(c) may include, among other things, payments in respect to patents, trademarks and copyrights. However, the charges for the right to reproduce the imported goods in the count: y of importation shall not be added to the price actually paid or payable for the imported goods in determining the customs value.

NTH/MIN/W/229 Page 47

13. Payments made by the buyer for the right to distribute or resell the imported goods shall not be added to the price actually paid or payable for the imported goods if such payments are not a condition of the sale for export to the country of importation of the imported goods.

Paragraph 3

14. Where objective and quantifiable data do not exist with regard to the additions required to be made under the provisions of Article 3, the transaction value cannot be determined under the provisions of Article 1. As an illustration of this, a royalty is paid on the basis of the price in a sale in the importing country of a litre of a particular product that was imported by the kilogram and made up into a solution after importation. If the royalty is based partially on the imported goods and partially on other factors which have nothing to do with the imported goods (such as when the imported goods are mixed with domestic ingredients and are no longer separately identifiable, or when the royalty cannot be distinguished from special financial arrangements between the buyer and the seller), it would be inappropriate to attempt to make an addition for the royalty. However, if the amount of this royalty is based only on the imported goods and can be readily quantified, an addition to the price actually paid or payable can be made.

Bote to Article 9

For the purposes of Article 9 "time of importation" may include the time of entry for customs purposes.

Note to Article 11

1. Article 11 provides the importer with the right to appeal against a valuation determination made by the customs administration for the goods being valued. Appeal may first be to a higher level in the customs administration, but the importer shall have the right in the final instance to appeal to the judiciary.

2. "Without penalty" means that the importar shall not be subject to a fine or threat of fine merely because he chose to exercise his right of sppeal. Payment of normal court costs and Lawyers' fees shall not be considered to be a fine.

3. However, nothing in Article 11 shall prevent a party from requiring full payment of assessed customs duries prior to an appeal.

Note to Article 15.4

For the purposes of this Article, the term "persons" includes legal persons, where appropriate.

Sote to Article 15.4(e)

For the purposes of this Agreement, one person shall be deemed to control another when the former is legally or operationally is a position to exercise restraint or direction over the latter.

MTH/HTM/W/229 Page 49

ABNEX II

Technical Committee on Customs Valuation

1. In accordance with Article 18 of this Agreement, a Technical Committee on Customs Valuation shall be established under the auspices of the Customs Co-operation Council with a view, at the technical level, towards uniformity in interpretation and application of this Agreement.

2. The responsibilities of the Technical Committee shall include the following:

(a) to examine specific technical problems arising in the day-to-day administration of the customs valuation systems of parties to this Agreement and to give advisory opinions on appropriate solutions based upon the facts presented;

(b) to study, as requested, valuation laws, procedures and practices as they relate to this Agreement and to prepare reports on the results of such studies;

(c) to prepare and circulate annual reports on the technical aspects of the operation and status of this Agreement;

(d) to furnish such information and advice on any matters concerning the valuation of imported goods for customs purposes as may be requested by any party to this Agreement or the Committee. Such information and advice may take the form of advisory opinions, commentaries or explanatory notes;
(e) to facilitate, as requested, technical assistance to parties to this Agreement with a view to furthering the international acceptance of this Agreement; and

(f) to exercise such other responsibilities as the Committee may assign to it.

MEE/MEM/V/229 Page 50

General

3. The Technical Committee shall attempt to conclude its work on specific matters, especially those referred to it by parties to this Agreement or the Committee, in a reasonably short period of time.

4. The Technical Committee shall be assisted as appropriate in its activities by the Secretariat of the Customs Co-operation Council.

Representation

5. Each party to this Agreement shall have the right to be represented on the Technical Committee. Each party may nominate one delegate and one or more alternates to be its representatives on the Technical Committee. Such a party so represented on the Technical Committee is hereinafter referred to as a member of the Technical Committee. Representatives of members of the Technical Committee may be assisted by advisers. The GATT secretariat may also attend such meetings with observer status.

6. Members of the Customs Co-operation Council who are not parties to this Agreement may be represented at meetings of the Technical Committee by one delegate and one or more alternates. Such representatives shall attend meetings of the Technical Committee as observers.

7. Subject to the approval of the Chairman of the Technical Committee, the Secretary-General of the Customs Co-operation Council (hereinafter referred to as "the Secretary-General") may invite representatives of governments which are neither parties to this Agreement nor members of the Customs Co-operation Council and representatives of international governmental and trade organizations to attend meetings of the Technical Committee as observers. 8. Sominations of delegates, alternates and advisers to meetings of the Technical Committee shall be made to the Secretary-General.

Technical Committee meetings

9. The Technical Committee shall meet as necessary but at least two times a year. The date of each meeting shall be fixed by the Technical Committee at its preceding session.

The date of the meeting may be varied either at the request of any member of the Technical Committee concurred in by a simple majority of the members of the Technical Committee or, in cases requiring urgent attention, at the request of the Chairman.

10. The meetings of the Technical Committee shall be held at the headquarters of the Customs co-operation Council unless otherwise decided.
11. The Secretary-General shall inform all members of the Technical Committee and those included under paragraphs 5 and 7 at least thirty days in advance, except in urgent cases, of the opening date of each session of the Technical Committee.

Agenda

۰

12. A provisional agenda for each session shall be drawn up by the Secretary-General and circulated to the members of the Technical Committee and to those included under paragraphs 6 and 7 at least thirty days in advance of the session, except in urgent cases. This agenda shall comprise all items whose inclusion has been approved by the Technical Committee during its preceding session, all items included by the Chairman on his own initiative, and all items whose inclusion has been requested by the Secretary-General, by the Committee or by any member of the Technical Committee.

13. The Technical Committee shall determine its agenda at the opening of each session. During the session the agenda may be altered at any time by the Technical Committee.

Officers and conduct of business

14. The Technical Committee shall elect from among the delegates of its members a Chairman and one or more Vice Chairman. The Chairman and Vice Chairman shall each hold office for a period of one year. The retiring Chairman and Vice Chairman are eligible for re-election. A Chairman or Vice Chairman who ceases to represent a member of the Technical Committee shall automatically lose his mendate.

15. If the Chairman is absent from any meeting or part thereof, a Vice Chairman shall preside. In that event, the latter shall have the same powers and duties as the Chairman.

15. The Chairman of the meeting shall participate in the proce-dings of the Technical Committee as such and not as the representative of a member of the Technical Committee.

17. In addition to exercising the powers conferred upon him elsewhere by these rules, the Chairman shall declare the opening and closing of each meeting, direct the discussion, accord the right to speak, and, pursuant to these rules, have control of the proceedings. The Chairman may also call a speaker to order if his remarks are not relevant.

18. During discussion of any matter a delegation may raise a point of order. In this event, the Chairman shall immediately state his ruling. If this r ing is challenged, the Chairman shall submit it to the meeting for decisions and it shall stand unless overruled.

19. The Secretary-General, or officers of the Secretariat designated by him, shall perform the secretarial work of meetings of the Technical Committee. Quorum and voting

20. Representatives of a simple majority of the members of the Technical Committee shall constitute a quorum.

21. Each member of the Technical Committee shall have one vote. A decision of the Technical Committee shall be taken by a majority comprising ab least two thirds of the members present. Regardless of the outcome of the vote on a particular matter, the Technical Committee shall be free to make a full report to the Committee and to the Customs Po-operation Council on that matter indicating the different views expressed in the relevant discussions. Languages and records

22. The official languages of the Technical Committee shall be English, French and Spanish. Speeches or statements made in any of these three languages shall be immediately translated into the official languages unless all delegations agree to dispense with translation. Speeches or statements made in any other language shall be translated into English, French and Spanish, subject to the same conditions, but in the event the delegation concerned shall provide the translation into English, French or Spanish. Only English, French and Spanish shall be used for the official documents of the Technical Committee must be presented in one of the official languages.

NES/WDI/W/229 Page 54

23. The Technical Counittee shall draw up a report of all its sessions and, if the Chairman considers it neck_sary, minutes or summary records of its meetings. The Chairman or his designee shall report on the work of the Technical Counittee at each meeting of the Counittee and at each meeting of the Customs Co-operation Council.

.

NTH/HTN/V/229 Page 55

ANNEX III

Ad hoc panels

4

1. <u>Ad hoc</u> panels established by the Committee under this Agreement shall have the following responsibilities:

- (a) to examine the matter referred to it by the Committee;
- (b) to consult with the parties to the dispute and give full opportunity for them to develop a mutually satisfactory solution; and
- (c) to make a statement concerning the facts of the matter as they relate to the application of the provisions of this Agreement and, make such findings as vill assist the Committee in making recommendations or giving rulings on the matter.

2. In order to facilitate the constitution of panels, the Chairman of the Committee shall maintain an informal indicative list of government officials knowledgeable in the area of customs valuation and experienced in the field of trade relations and economic development. This list may also include persons other than government officials. In this connection, each party to this Agreement shall be invited to indicate at the beginning of every year to the Chairman of the Committee the name(s) of the one or two governmental experts whom the parties to this Agreement would be villing to make available for such work. When a panel is established, the Chairman, after consultation with the parties concerned, shall, within seven days of such establishment, propose the composition of the panel consisting of three or five members and preferably government officials. The parties directly concerned shall react within seven working days to nominations of panel members by the Chairman and shall not oppose nominations except for compelling reasons.

HEM/WIN/W/229 Page 56

Citizens of countries whose governments are parties to a dispute shall not be eligible for membership of the panel concerned with that dispute. Panel members shall serve in their individual capacities and not as government representatives, nor as representatives of any organization. Governments or organizations shall therefore not give them instructions with regard to matters before a panel.

3. Each panel shall develop its own working procedures. All parties having a substantial interest in the metter and having notified this to the Committee shall have an opportunity to be heard. Each panel may consult and seek information and technical advice from any source it deems appropriate. Before a panel seeks such information or technical advice from a source within the jurisdiction of a party, it shall inform the government of that party. Any party to this Agreement shall respond promptly and fully to any request by a panel for such information as the panel considers necessary and appropriate. Confidential information provided to the panel shall not be disclosed without the specific permission of the person or government providing such information. Where such information is requested from the panel but release of such information by the panel is not authorized, a nonconfidential summary of the information, authorized by the person or government providing the information, will be provided.

4. Where the parties to the dispute have failed to reach a satisfactory solution, the panel shall submit its findings in writing. The report of a panel should normally set out the rationale behind its findings. Where a settlement of the matter is reached between the parties, the report of the panel may be confined to a brief description of the dispute and a statement that a solution has been reached.

5. Panels shall use such report of the Technical Committee as may have been issued under Article 20.4 of this Agreement as the basis for their consideration of issues that involve questions of a technical nature.
6. The time required by panels will vary with the particular case. They should aim to deliver their findings, and where appropriate, recommendations, to the Committee without undue deley, normally within a period of three months from the date that the panel was established.

7. To encourage development of mutually satisfactory solutions between the parties to a dispute and with a view to obtaining their comments, each panel should first submit the descriptive part of its report to the parties concerned, and should subsequently submit to the parties to the dispute its conclusions, or an outline thereof, a reasonable period of time before they are circulated to the parties to this Agreement.

4. GOVERNMENT PROCUREMENT

RESTRICTED

GENERAL AGREEMENT ON TARIFFS AND TRADE

NIN/NIN/W/211/Rev.1 5 April 1979 Special Distribution

Multilateral Trade Negotiations Group "Non-Tariff Measures" Sub-Group "Government Procurement"

AGREEMENT ON GOVERINGENT PROCUREMENT

Revision

Following further consultations and negotiations since the last meeting of the Sub-Group, a revision of document MIN/MIN/V/211 - "Agreement on Government Procurement" - is hereby circulated for consideration of the Sub-Group.

(129)

MCH/WDM/W/211/Rev.1 Page 2

•

LIDEX

•

•

•		Page
Presuble		k
Part I	Scope and Coverage	5
Part II	Sational Treatment and Son-Discrimination	6
Part III	Special and Differential Treatment for Developing Countries	7
	- Objectives	7
	- Coverage	7
	- Agreed exclusions	8
	- Technical Assistance for Developing Country Parties	8
	- Information Centres	9
	- Special Treatment for Least-Developed Countries	9
	- Review	9
Sart IV	Technical Specifications	11
Part 7	Tandwring Procedures	12
	- Qualification of Suppliers	12
	- Notice of Proposed Purchase and Tender Documentation	13
	- Submission, Receipt and Opening of Tenders and Awarding of Contracts	17
	- Use of Single Tendering	19
Part VI	Information and Review	20
Part VII	Enforcement of Obligations	22
	- Institutions	22
	- Consultations	22
	- Resolution of Disputes	22
	- Enforcement	24
	- Balance of Rights and Coligations	25

MCB/WDM/W/211/Bev.1 Page 3

		Page
Part VIII	Exceptions to the Agreement	26
Part IX	Pinal Provisions	21
	- Acceptance and Accession	21
	- Reservations	21
	- Intry into Force	21
	- National Legislation	26
	- Rectifications or Modifications	28
	- Review and Negotistions	28
	- Amendments	29
	- Withdrawal	29
	- Son-application of this Agreement Between Particular Parties	29
	- Annexes	29
	- Secretariat	29
	- Deposit	30
	- Registration	30
	· <u>NOTES</u>	

Part	I,	peragraph 1 3	1
Part	٧,	paragraph 14(h) 3	1

ATTECES

ANNEX I	Lists of Entities referred to in Part I, Paragraph 1(c) 32/33
ANNEX II	Publications utilized by Parties to this Agreement for the 99 Publication of Notices of proposed Purchases - Part V, Paragraph 3
ANNEX III	Publications utilized by Parties to this Agreement for the 101 Publication annually of Information on Permanent Lists of Suppliers in the case of Selective Tendering Procedures - Part V, Paragraph 6
ANNEX IV	Publications utilized by Parties to this Agreement for the 102 Prompt Publication of Laws, Regulations, Judicial Decisions, Administrative rulings of General Application and any Procedure regarding Government Procurement covered by this Agreement - Part VI, Paragraph 1

MCB/ED4/W/211/Bev.1 Page &

PREAMELE

Parties to this Agreement,

<u>Considering</u> that Ministers agreed in the Tokyo Declaration of 14 September 1973 that comprehensive Multilateral Trade Megotistions in the framework of GATT should aim, <u>inter elis</u>, to reduce or eliminate non-tariff. measures or, where this is not appropriate, their trade restricting or distorting effects, and to bring such measures under more effective international discipline;

<u>Considering</u> that Ministers also agreed that negotiations should aim to secure additional benefits for the international trade of developing countries, and recognized the importance of the application of differential measures in ways which will provide special and more favourable treatment for them where this is feasible and appropriate;

Recognizing that is order to achieve their economic and social objectives to implement programmes and policies of economic development aimed at raising the standard of living of their people, taking into account their balance-of-payments position, developing countries may need to adopt agreed differential measures;

<u>Considering</u> that Ministers in the Tokyo Declaration recognized that the particular situation and problems of the least developed among the developing countries shall be given special attention and stressed the need to ensure that these countries receive "pecial treatment in the context of any general or specific measures taken in favour of the developing countries during the negotiations;

<u>Recognizing</u> the need to establish an agreed international framework of rights and oblightions with respect to laws, regulations, procedures and practices regarding government procurement with a view to achieving greater liberalization and expansion of world trade and improving the international framework for the conduct of world trade;

<u>Recognizing</u> that laws, regulations, procedures and practices regarding government procurement should not be prepared, adopted or applied to foreign or domestic products and to foreign or domestic suppliers so as to afford protection to domestic products or suppliers and should not discriminate among foreign products or suppliers;

<u>Recognizing</u> that it is desirable to provide transparency of laws, regulations, procedures and practices regarding government procurement;

<u>Recognizing</u> the need to establish international notification, consultation, surveillance and dispute settlement procedures with a view to ensuring a fair, prompt and effective enforcement of the international provisions on government procurement and to maintain the balance of rights and obligations at the highest possible level;

Hereby agree as follows:

MCH/HCM/V/211/Bev.1 Page 5

PART I

Scope and Coverage

1. This Agreement applies to:

(a) any law, regulation, procedure and practice regarding the procurement of products by the entities subject to this Agreement. This includes services incidental to the supply of products if the value of these incidental services does not exceed that of the products themselves, but not service contracts per se;

(b) any procurement contract of a value of SDR 150,000 or more. So procurement requirement shall be divided with the intent of reducing the value of the resulting contracts below SDR 150,000. If an individual requirement for the procurement of a product of the same type results in the sward of acre than one contract or is contracts being swarded in separate parts, the value of these recurring contracts in the twelve months subsequent to the initial contract shall be the basis for the application of this Agreement;

(c) procurement by the entities under the direct or substantial control of parties to this Agreement and other designated entities with respect to their procurement procedures and practices. Until the review and further negotiations referred to in the Final Provisions, the coverage of this Agreement is specified by the lists of entities, and to the extent that rectifications, modifications or amendments may have been made, their successor entities, in Annex I.

2. Parties shall inform their entities not covered by this Agreement and the regional and local governments and authorities within their territories of the objectives, principles and rules of this Agreement, in particular the rules on national treatment and non-discrimination, and draw their attention to the overall benefits of liberalization of government procurement.

Inroughout this Agreement, the word entities is understood to include agencies.

²For contracts below the threshold, the parties to this Agreement shall consider, in accordance with paragraph 6 of Part IX, the application in whole or in part of this Agreement. In particular, they shall review the procurement practices and procedures utilized and the application of nondiscrimination and transparency for such contracts in connexion with the possible inclusion of contracts below the threshold in the Agreement.

MES/BEM/W/211/Bev.1 Page 6

PART II

Mational Treatment and Mon-Discrimination

1. With respect to all laws, regulations, procedures and practices regarding government procurement covered by this Agreement, parties to this Agreement shall provide immediately and unconditionally to the products and suppliers of other parties offering products originating within the customs territories (including free zones) of the parties to this Agreement treatment no less favourable then:

- (a) that accorded to domestic products and suppliers; and
- (b) that accorded to products and suppliers of any other party.

2. The provisions of paragraph 1 shall not apply to customs inties and charges of any kind imposed on or in connexion with importation, the method of levying such duties and charges, and other import regulations and formalities.

3. Parties to this Agreement shall not spply rules of origin to products imported for purposes of government procurement covered by this Agreement from other parties to this Agreement, which are different from the rules of origin applied in the normal course of trade and at the time of importation to imports of the same products from the same parties to this Agreement.

MIN/HIM/W/211/Rev.1 Page 7

PART III

Special and Differential Treatment for Developing Countries

Objectives

1. Parties to this Agreement shall, in the implementation and administration of this Agreement, through the provisions set out in this Part, duly take into account the development, financial and trade needs of developing countries, in particular the least-developed countries, in their need to:

(a) safeguard their balance-of-payments position and ensure a level of reserves adequate for the implementation of programmes of economic development;

(b) promote the establishment or development of domestic industries including the development of small-scale and cottage industries in rural or backward areas; and economic development of other sectors of the economy;

(c) support industrial units so long as they are vholly or substantially dependent on government procurement;

(d) encourage their economic development through regional or global arrangements among developing countries presented to the CONTRACTING PARTIES to GATT and not disapproved by them.

2. Consistently with the provisions of this Agreement, parties to it shall, in the preparation and application of laws, regulations and procedures affecting government procurement, facilitate increased imports from developing countries, bearing in mind the special problems of the leastdeveloped countries and of those at low stages of economic development.

Coverege

3. With a view to ensuring that developing countries are able to adhere to this Agreement on terms consistent with their development, financial and trade needs, the objectives listed in paragraph 1 above shall be duly taken into account in the course of the negotiations with respect to the lists of entities of developing countries to be covered by the provisions of this Agreement. Developed countries, in the preparation of their lists of entities to be covered by the provisions of the Agreement shall endeavour to include entities purchasing products of export interest to developing countries. HEE/FEN/W/211/Rev.1 Page 8

Acreed exclusions

4. Developing countries may negotiate with other participants in the negotiation of this Agreement mutually acceptable exclusions from the rules on national treatment with respect to certain entities or products that are included in their lists of entities having regard to the particular circumstances of each case. In such negotiations, the considerations mentioned in paragraph 1(a)-(c) above shall be duly taken into account. Developing countries participating in regional or global arrangements emong developing countries referred to in paragraph 1(d) above, may also negotiate exclusions to their lists, having regard to the particular circumstances of each case, taking into account, <u>inter alis</u>, the provisions on government procurement provided for in the regional or global arrangements concerned and taking into account, in particular, products which may be subject to compon industrial development programmes.

After entry into force of this Agreement, developing countries parties 5. to this Agreement may modify their lists of entities in accordance with the provisions for modification of such lists contained in paragraph 5 of Part IX of this Agreement, having regard to their development, financial and trade meds, or may request the Committee to grant exclusions from the rules on national treatment for certain entities or products that are included in their lists of entities, having regard to the particulur circumstances of each case and taking duly into account the provisions of paragraph 1(a)-(c) above. Developing countries parties to this Agreement may also request, after entry into force of the Agreement, the Committee to grant exclusions for certain entities or products that are included is their lists in the light of their participation in regional or global arrangements among developing countries, having regard to the particular circumstances of each case and taking duly into account the provisions of paragraph 1(d) above. Each request to the Committee by a developing country party relating to modification of a list shall be accompanied by documentation relevant to the request or by such information as may be necessary for consideration of the astter.

6. Paragraphs 4 and 5 above shall apply <u>mutatis mutandis</u> to developing countries acceding to this Agreement after its entry into force.

7. Such agreed exclusions as mentioned in paragraphs k, 5 and 6 above shall be subject to review in accordance with the provisions of paragraph 13 of this Part.

Technical assistance for developing country parties

8. Developed country parties to this Agreement shall, upon request, provide all technical assistance which they may deem appropriate to developing country parties in resolving their problems in the field of government procurement. 9. This assistance which shall be provided on the basis of non-discrimination among developing country parties shall relate. inter alia, to:

- the solution of particular technical problems relating to the avard of a specific contract;
- any other problem which the party making the request and another party agree to deal with in the context of this assistance.

Information centres

10. Developed country parties to this Agreement shall establish, individually or jointly, information centres to respond to reasonable requests from developing country parties for information relating to, inter alia, laws, regulations, procedures and practices regarding government procurement, notices about proposed purchases which have been published, addresses of the entities covered by this Agreement, and the nature and volume of products purchased or to be purchased, including available information about future tenders. The Committee may also set up an information centre.

Special treatment for least-developed countries

11. Having regard to paragraph 6 of the Tokyo Declaration, special treatment shall be granted to least-developed countries parties to this Agreement and to the suppliers in those countries with respect to products originating in those countries, in the context of any general or specific measures in favour of the developing countries parties to this Agreement. Parties may also grant the benefits of this Agreement to suppliers in least-developed countries which are not parties, with respect to products originating in those countries.

12. Developed country parties shall, upon request, provide assistance which they may deem appropriate to potential tenderers in the least-developed countries in submitting their tenders, selecting the products which are likely to be of interest to entities of developed countries as well as to suppliers in the least-developed countries and likewise assist them to comply with technical regulations and standards relating to products which are the subject of the proposed purchase.

Review

13. The Committee shall review annually the operation and effectiveness of this Part and after each three years of its operation on the basis of reports to be submitted by the parties to this Agreement shall carry out a

MIN/MIN/W/211/Rev.1 Page 10

major review in order to evaluate its effects. As part of the three-yearly reviews and with a view to achieving the maximum implements-ion of the provisions of this Agreement, including in particular P. II, and having regard to the development, financial and trade situation of the developing countries concerned, the Committee shall examine whether exclusions provided for in accordance with the provisions of paragraphs & to 6 of this Part shall be modified or extended.

14. In the course of further rounds of negotiations in accordance with the provisions of Part IX, paragraph 6, developing countries parties to this Agreement shall give consideration to the possibility of enlarging their lists of entities having regard to their economic, financial and trade situation.

MCH/HIM/W/211/Rev.1 Page 11

PART IV

Technical Specifications

- (a) Technical specifications laying down the characteristics of the products to be purchased such as quality, performance, safety and dimensions, testing and test methods, symbols, terminology, packaging, marking and labelling, and conformity certification requirements prescribed by procurement entities, shall not be prepared, adopted or applied with a view to creating obstacles to international trade nor have the effect of creating unnecessary obstacles to international trade.
- (b) Any technical specification prescribed by procurement entities shall, where appropriate:
 - (i) be in terms of performance rather than design; and
 - (ii) be based on international standards, national technical regulations, or recognized national standards.
- (c) There shall be no requirement or reference to a particular trade mark or name, patent, design or type, specific origin or producer, unless there is no sufficiently precise or intelligible way of describing the procurement requirements and provided that words such as "or equivalent are included in the tenders.

PART V

Tendering Procedures

1. Parties to this Agreement shall ensure that the tendering procedures of their entities are consistent with the provisions below. Open tendering procedures for the purposes of this Agreement are those procedures under which all interested suppliers may submit a tender. Selective tendering procedures, for the purposes of this Agreement are those procedures under which, consistent with paragraph 7 and other relevant provisions of this Part, those suppliers invited to do so by the entity may submit a tender. Single tendering for the purposes of this Agreement, is a procedure where the entity contacts suppliers individually, only under the conditions specified in paragraph 15 below.

Qualification of suppliers

2. Entities, in the process of qualifying suppliers, shall not discriminate among foreign suppliers or between domestic and foreign suppliers. Qualification procedures shall be consistent with the following:

(a) any conditions for participation in tendering procedures shall be published in adequate time to enable interested suppliers to initiate and, to the extent that it is compatible with efficient operation of the procurement process, complete the qualification procedures;

(b) any conditions for participation required from suppliers, including financial guarantees, technical qualifications, information necessary for establishing the financial, commercial and technical capacity of suppliers, as well as the verification of qualifications, shell be no less favourable to foreign suppliers than to domestic suppliers and shall not discriminate among foreign suppliers;

(c) the process of, and the time required for, qualifying suppliers shall not be used in order to keep foreign suppliers off a suppliers' list or from being considered for a particular proposed purchase. Entities shall recognize as qualified suppliers such domestic or foreign suppliers who meet the conditions for participation in a particular proposed purchase. Suppliers requesting to participate in a particular proposed purchase who may not yet be qualified shall also be considered, provided there is sufficient time to complete the qualification procedure;

(d) entities maintaining permanent lists of qualified suppliers shall ensure that all qualified suppliers so requesting are included in the lists within a reasonably short time;

MIN/NIM/W/211/Rev.1 Page 13

(e) any supplier having requested to become a qualified supplier shell be advised by the entities concerned of the decision in this regard. Qualified suppliers included on permanent lists by entities shall also be notified of the termination of any such lists or of their removal from them;

(f) nothing in sub-paragraphs (a) to (e) above shall preclude the exclusion of any supplier on grounds such as bankruptcy or false . declarations, provided that such an action is consistent with the national treatment and non-discrimination provisions of this Agreement.

Notice of proposed purchase and tander accumention

3. Entities shell publish a notice of each proposed purchase in the appropriate publication listed in Annex II. Such notice shall constitute an invitation to participate in either open or selective tendering procedures.

4. Each notice of proposed purchase shall contain the following information:

(a) the mature and quantity of the products to be supplied, or envisaged to be purchased in the case of contracts of a recurring nature; (b) whether the procedure is open or selective; (c) any delivery date; (d) the address and final date for submitting an application to be invited to tender or for qualifying for the suppliers' lists, or for receiving tenders, as well as the language or languages in which they must be submitted; (e) the address of the entity averding the contract and providing any information necessary for obtaining specifications and other documents; (f) any economic and technical requirements, financial guarantees and information required from suppliers; (g) the amount and terms of payment of any sum payable for the tender documentation.

The entity snall publish in one of the official languages of the GATT a summary of the notice of proposed purchase containing at least the following:1

- (i) subject matter of the contract;
- (ii) time-limits set for the submission of tenders; and
- (iii) addresses from which documents relating to the contracts may be requested.

¹One delegation reserved its position on this sub-paragraph.

MIN/NIM/V/211/Bev.1 Page 14

5. To ensure optimum effective international competition under selective tendering procedures, entities shall, for each proposed purchase, invite tenders from the maximum number of domestic and foreign suppliers, consistent with efficient operation of the procurement system. They shall select the suppliers to participate in the procedure in a fair and nondiscriminatory manner.

- 6. (a) In the case of selective tendering procedures, entities maintaining permanent lists of qualified suppliers shall publish annually in one of the publications listed in Annex III, a notice of the following:
 - the enumeration of the lists maintained, including their beedings, in relation to the products or categories of products to be purchased through the lists;
 - (ii) the conditions to be filled by potential suppliers in view of their inscription on those lists and the methods according to which each of those conditions be verified by the entity_concerned;
 - (iii) the period of validity of the lists, and the formalities for their reneval.
 - (b) Entities maintaining permanent lists of qualified suppliers may select suppliers to be invited to tender from among those listed. Any selection shall allow for equitable opportunities for suppliers on the lists.
 - (c) If, after publication of the notice under paragraph 3 above, a supplier not yet qualified requests to participate in a particular tender, the entity shall promptly start the procedure of qualification.

7. Suppliers requesting to participate in a particular proposed purchase shall be permitted to submit a tender and be considered provided, in the case of those not yet qualified, there is sufficient time to complete the qualification procedure under paragraphs 2-6 of this Part. The number of additional suppliers permitted to participate shall be limited only by the efficient operation of the procurement system.

8. If after publication of a notice to purchase but before the time set for opening or receipt of tenders as specified in the notices or the tender documentation, it becomes necessary to amend or re-issue the notice, the amendment or the re-issued notice shall be given the same circulation as the

MIS/MIN/W/211/Rev.1 Page 15

original documents upon which the amendment is based. Any significant information given to one supplier with respect to a particular proposed purchase shall be given simultaneously to all other suppliers concerned in adequate time to permit the suppliers to consider such information and to respond to it.

- 9. (a) Any prescribed time-limit shall be adequate to allow foreign as well as domestic suppliers to prepare and submit tenders before the closing of the tendering procedures. In determining any such time-limit, entities shall, consistent with their own reasonable needs, take into account such factors as the complexity of the proposed purchase, the extent of sub-contracting anticipated, and the normal time for transmitting tenders by mail from foreign as well as domestic points.
 - (b) Consistent with the entity's own reasonable needs, any delivery date shall take into account the normal time required for the transport of goods from the different points of supply.
- 10. (a) In open procedures, the period for the receipt of tenders shall in no case be less than thirty days from the date of publication referred to in paragraph 3 of this Part.
 - (b) In selective procedures not involving the use of a permanent list of qualified suppliers, the period for submitting an application to be invited to tender shall in no case be less than thirty days from the date of the publication referred to in paragraph 3; the period for receipt of tenders shall in no case be less than thirty days from the date of issuance of the invitation to tender.
 - (c) In selective precedures involving the use of a permanent list of qualified suppliers, the period for receipt of tenders shall in no case be less than thirty days from the date of the initial issuance of invitations to tender. If the date of initial issuance of invitations to tender does not coincide with the date of the publication referred to in paragraph 3, there shall in no case be less than thirty days between those two dates.
 - (d) The periods referred to in (a), (b) and (c) above may be reduced either where a state of urgency duly substantiated by the entity renders impracticable the periods in question or in the case of the second or subsequent publications dealing with contracts of a recurring nature within the meaning of paragraph 4 of this Part.

11. If, in tendering procedures, an entity allows tenders to be submitted in several languages, one of those languages shall be one of the official languages of the GATT. MES/SIN/V/211/Rev.1 Page 16

12. Tender documentation provided to suppliers shall contain all information necessary to permit them to submit responsive tenders, including the following:

- (a) the address of the entity to which tenders should be sent;
- (b) the address where requests for supplementary information should be sent;
- (c) the language or languages in which tenders and tendering documents must be submitted;
- (d) the closing date and time for receipt of tenders and the length of time during which any tender should be open for acceptance;
- (e) the persons authorized to be present at the opening of tenders and the date, time and place of this opening;
- (f) any economic and technical requirement, financial guarantees and information or documents required from suppliers;
- (g) a complete description of the products required or of any requirements including technical specifications, conformity certification to be fulfilled by the products, necessary plans, drawings and instructional materials;
- (a) the criteria for awarding the contract, including any factors other than price that are to be considered in the evaluation of tenders and the cost elements to be included in evaluating tender prices, such as transport, insurance and inspection costs, and in the case of foreign products, customs duties and other import charges, taxes and currency of payment;
- (i) the terms of payment;
- (j) any other terms or conditions.
- 13. (a) In open procedures, entities shall forward the tender documentation at the request of any supplier participating in the procedure, and shall reply promptly to any reasonable request for explanations relating thereto.
 - (b) In selective procedures, entities shall forward the tender documentation at the request of any supplier requesting to participate and shall reply promptly to any reasonable request for explanations relating thereto.

MIS/STM/W/211/Rev.1 Page 17

(c) Entities shall reply promptly to any reasonable request for relevant information submitted by a supplier participating in the tendering procedure, on condition that such information does not give that supplier an advantage over its competitors in the procedure for the sward of the contract.

Submission, receipt and opening of tenders and avarding of contracts

14. The submission, receipt and opening of tenders and awarding of contracts shall be consistent with the following:

- (a) tenders shall normally be submitted in writing directly or by mail. If tenders by telex, telegram or telecopy are permitted, the tender made thereby must include all the information necessary for the evaluation of the tender, in particular the definitive price proposed by the tenderer and a statement that the tenderer agrees to all the terms, conditions and provisions of the invitation to tender. The tender must be confirmed promytly by letter or by the despatch of a signed copy of the telex, telegram or telecopy. Tenders presented by telephone shall not be permitted. The content of the telex, telegram or telecopy shall prevail where there is a difference or conflict between that content and any documentation received after the time-limit; requests to participate in selective tendering procedures may be submitted by telex, telegram or telecopy;
- (b) the opportunities that may be given to tenderers to correct unintentional errors between the opening of tenders and the avarding of the contract shall not be permitted to give rise to any discriminatory practice;
- (c) a supplier shall not be penalized if a tender is received in the office designated in the tender documents after the time specified because of delay due solely to mishandling on the part of the entity. Tenders may also be considered in other exceptional circumstances if the procedures of the entity concerned so provide;

(d) all tenders solicited under open and selective procedures by entities shall be received and opened under procedures and conditions guaranteeing the regularity of the openings as well as the availability of information from the openings. The receipt and opening of tenders shall also be consistent with the national treatment and non-discrimination provisions of this Agreement. To this effect, and in connexion with open procedures, entities MES/SEN/4/211/Bav.1 Page 18

> shall establish provisions for the opening of tenders in the presence of either tenderers or their representatives, or an appropriate and impartial vitness not connected with the procurement process. A report on the opening of the tenders shall be drawn up in writing. This report shall remain with the entities concerned at the disposal of the government authorities responsible for the entity in order that it may be used if required under the procedures of Parts VI and VII of this Agreement;

- (e) to be considered for avard, a tender must, at the time of opening, conform to the essential requirements of the notices or tender documentation and be from suppliers which comply with the conditions for participation. If an entity has received a tender abnormally lower than other tenders submitted, it may enquire with the tenderer to ensure that it can comply with the conditions of participation and be capable of fulfilling the terms of the contract;
- (f) unless in the public interest an entity decided not to issue the contract, the entity shall make the sward to the tenderer who has been determined to be fully capable of undertaking the contract and whose tender, whether for domestic or foreign products, is either the lowest tender or the tender which in terms of the specific evaluation criteria set forth in the notices or tender documentation is determined to be the most advantageous;
 - (g) if it appears from evaluation that no one tender is obviously the most advantageous in terms of the specific evaluation criteris set forth in the notices or tender documentation, the entity shall, in any subsequent negotiations, give equal consideration and treatment to all tenders within the competitive range;
 - (b) entities should normally refrain from avarding contracts on the condition that the supplier provide offset procurement opportunities or similar conditions. In the limited number of cases where such requisites are part of a contract, parties to this Agreement concerned shall limit the offset to a reasonable proportice within the contract value and shall not favour suppliers from one party over suppliers from any other party. Licensing of technology should not normally be used as a condition of avard but instances where it is required should be as infrequent as possible and suppliers from one party shall not be favoured over suppliers from any other party.

CE/MIN/W/211/Rev.1 Page 19

Use of single tendering

15. The provisions of paragraphs 1-14 above governing open and selective tendering procedures need not apply in the following conditions, provided that single tendering is not used with a view to avoiding maximum possible competition or in a manner which would constitute a means of discrimination among foreign suppliers or protection to domestic producers:

- (a) in the absence of tenders in response to an open or selective tender, or when the tenders submitted have been either collusive or do not conform to the essential requirements in the tender, or from suppliers who do not comply with the conditions for participation provided for in accordance with this Agreement, on condition, however, that the requirements of the initial tender are not substantially modified in the contract as avarded;
- (b) when, for works of art or for reasons connected with protection of exclusive rights, such as patents or copyrights, the products can be supplied only by a particular supplier and no reasonable alternative or substitute exists;
- (c) insofar as is strictly necessary when, for reasons of extreme urgency brought about by events unforeseeable by the entity, the products could not be obtained in time by means of open or selective tendering procedures;
- (d) for additional deliveries by the original supplier which are intended either as parts replacement for existing supplies or installations, or as the extension of existing supplies or installations where a change of supplier would compel the entity to purchase equipment not meeting requirements of interchangeability with already existing equipment;
- (e) when an entity purchases prototypes or a first product which are developed at its request in the course of, and for, a particular contract for research, experiment, study or original development. When such contracts have been fulfilled, subsequent purchases of products shall be subject to paragraphs 1-14 of this Part.¹

16. Entities shall prepare a report in writing on each contract awarded under the provisions of paragraph 15 of this Part. Each report shall contain the name of the purchasing entity, value and kind of goods purchased, country of origin, and a statement of the conditions in paragraph 15 of this Part which prevailed. This report shall remain with the entities concerned at the disposal of the government authorities responsible for the entity in order that it may be used if required under the procedures of Parts VI and VII of this Agreement.

¹Original development of a first product may include limited production in order to incorporate the results of field testing and to demonstrate that the product is suitable for production in quantity to acceptable quality standards. It does not extend to quantity production to establish commercial viability or to recover research and development costs.

PART VI

Information and Review

1. Any Lew, regulation, judicial decision, administrative ruling of general application, and any procedure (including standard contract clauses) regarding government procurement covered by this Agreement, shall be published promptly by the parties to this Agreement in the appropriate publications listed in Annex IV and in such a manner as to enable other parties and suppliers to become acquainted with them. Parties to this Agreement shall be prepared, upon request, to explain to any other party their government procurement procedures. Entities shall be prepared, upon request, to explain to any supplier from a country which is a party to this Agreement their procurement practices and procedures.

2. Entities shall, upon request by any supplier, promptly provide pertinent information concerning the reasons why that supplier's application to qualify for the suppliers' list was rejected, or why that supplier was not invited or admitted to tender.

3. Entities shall promptly, and in no case later than seven working days from the date of the award of a contract, inform the unsuccessful tenderers by written communication or publication that a contract has been swarded.

b. Upon request by an unsuccessful tenderer, the purchasing entity shall promptly provide that tenderer with pertinent information concerning the reasons why the tender was not selected, including information on the characteristics and the relative advantages of the tender selected, as well as the name of the winning tenderer.

5. Intities shall establish a contact point to provide additional information to any unsuccessful tenderer disastisfied with the explanation for rejection of his tander or who may have further questions about the award of the contract. There shall also be procedures for the hearing and reviewing of complaints arising in connexion with any phase of the procurement process, so as to ensure that, to the greatest extent possible, disputes under this Agreement will be equitably and expeditiously resolved between the suppliers and the entities concerned.

6. The government of the unsuccessful tenderer, which is a party to this Agreement, may seek, without prejudice to the provisions under Part VII, such additional information on the contract award as may be necessary to ensure that the purchase was made fairly and impertially. To this end, the purchasing government shall provide information on both the characteristics

MIN/HIM/W/211/Rev.1 Page 21

and relative advantages of the vinning tender and the contract price. Normally this latter information may be disclosed by the government of the unsuccessful tenderer provided it exercises this right with discretion. In cases where release of this information would prejudice competition in future tenders this information shall not be disclosed except after consultation with and agreement of the party which gave the information to the government of the unsuccessful tenderer.

7. Available information concerning individual contract swards shall be provided, upon a request, to any other perty.

8. Confidential information provided to any party to this Agreement which would impede law enforcement or otherwise be contrary to the public interest or would prejudice the legitimate commercial interest of particular enterprises, public or private, or might prejudice fair competition between suppliers, shall not be revealed without formal authorization from the party providing the information.

9. Parties to this Agreement shall collect and provide to the Committee on an annual basis statistics on their purchases. Such reports shall contain the following information with respect to contracts awarded by all procurement entities covered under the Agreement:

- (a) global statistics on estimated value of contracts awarded, both above and below the threshold value;
- (b) statistics on number and total value of contracts awarded above the threshold value, broken down by entities, categories of products and either nationality of the vinning tenderer or country of origin of the product, according to a recognized trade or other appropriate classification system;
- (c) statistics on the total number and value of contracts awarded under each of the cases of Part V, paragraph 15.

MIN/NIN/W/211/Rev.1 Page 22

PART VII

Inforcement of Obligations

Institutions

1. There shall be established under this Agreement a Committee on Government Procurement (referred to in this Agreement as "the Committee") composed of representatives from each of the parties to this Agreement. This Committee shall elect its own Chairman and shall meet as necessary but not less than once a year for the purpose of affording parties the opportunity to consult on any matters relating to the operation of the Agreement or the furtherance of its objectives, and to carry out such other responsibilities as may be assigned to it by the parties.

2. The Committee may establish <u>ad hoc</u> panels in the manner and for the purposes set out in paragraph 8 of this Part and working parties or other subsidiary bodies which shall carry out such functions as may be given to them by the Committee.

Consultations

3. Each party shall afford sympathetic consideration to, and shall afford adequate opportunity for consultations regarding, representations made by another party with respect to any matter affecting the operation of this Agreement.

4. If any party considers that any benefit accruing to it, directly or indirectly, under this Agreement is being nullified or impaired, or that the achievement of any objective of the Agreement is being impeded by another party or parties, it may, with a view to reaching a mutually satisfactory resolution of the matter, request in writing consultations with the party or parties in question. Each party shall afford sympathetic consideration to any request from another party for consultations. The parties concerned shall initiate requested consultations promptly.

5. Parties engaged in consultations on a particular matter affecting the operation of the Agreement shall provide information concerning the matter subject to the provisions of Part VI, paragreph 8, and attempt to conclude such consultations within a reasonably short period of time.

Resolution of disputes

6. If no mutually satisfactory solution has been reached as a result of consultations under paragraph ^b between the parties concerned, the Committee shall meet at the request of any party to the dispute within thirty days of

receipt of such a request to investigate the matter, with a view to facilitating a mutually satisfactory solution.

7. If no mutually satisfactory solution has been reached after detailed examination by the Committee under paragraph of within three months, the Committee shall, at the request of any party to the dispute establish a panel to:

- (a) examine the matter;
- (b) consult regularly with the parties to the dispute and give full opportunity for them to develop a mutually satisfactory solution;
- (c) make a statement concerning the facts of the matter as they relate to application of this Agreement and make such findings as vill assist the Committee in making recommendations or giving rulings on the matter.

8. In order to facilitate the constitution of panels, the Chairman of the Committee shall maintain an informal indicative list of governmental officials experienced in the field of trade relations. This list may also include persons other than governmental officials. In this connexion, each party to this Agreement shall be invited to indicate at the beginning of every year to the Chairman of the Committee the name(s) of the one or two persons whom the parties to this Agreement would be villing to make available for such work. When a panel is established under paragraph 7, the Chairman, vithin seven days, shall propose to the parties to the dispute the composition of the panel consisting of three or five members and preferably government officials. The parties directly concerned shall react vithin seven working days to nominations of panel members by the Chairman and shall not oppose nominations except for compelling reasons.

Citizens of countries whose governments are parties to a dispute shall not be eligible for membership of the panel concerned with that dispute. Fanel members shall serve in their individual capacities and not as governmental representatives nor as representatives of any organization. Governments or organizations shall therefore not give them instructions with regard to matters before a panel.

9. Each panel shall develop its own procedures. All parties, having a substantial interest in the matter and having notified this to the Committee, shall have an opportunity to be heard. Each panel may consult with and seek information from any source it deems appropriate. Before a panel seeks such information from a source within the jurisdiction of a party it shall inform the government of that party. Any party to this Agreement shall respond promptly and fully to any request by a panel for such information as the penel considers necessary and appropriate. Confidential

MIS/SIM/W/211/Bev.1 Page 24

information provided to the penel shall not be revealed without formal authorization from the government or person providing the information. Where such information is requested from the panel but release of such information by the penel is not euthorized, a non-confidential summary of the information, authorized by the government or person providing the information, will be provided.

Where a mutually satisfactory solution to a dispute cannot be found or where the dispute relates to an interpretation of the Agreement, the panel should first submit the descriptive part of its report to the parties concerned, and should subsequently submit to the parties to the dispute its conclusions, or an outline thereof, a reasonable period of time before they are circulated to the Committee. Where an interpretation of the Agreement is not involved and where a bilateral settlement of the matter has been found, the report of the panel may be confined to a brief description of the case and to reporting that a solution had been reached.

10. The time required by panels vill vary with the particular case. Panels should aim to deliver their findings, and where appropriate, recommendations, to the Committee without undue delay, taking into account the obligation of the Committee to ensure prompt settlement in cases of urgancy, normally within a period of four months from the date the panel was established.

Daforcement.

11. After the examination is complete or after the report of a panel, working party or other subsidiary body is presented to the Committee, the Committee shall give the matter prompt consideration. With respect to these reports, the Committee shall take appropriate action normally within thirty days of receipt of the report unless extended by the Committee, including:

- (a) a statement concerning the facts of the matter;
- (b) recommendations to one or more parties to the Agreement; and/or
- (c) any other ruling which it doess sppropriste.

Any recommendations by the Committee shall aim at the positive resolution of the matter on the basis of the operative provisions of this Agreement and its objectives set out in the Preamble.

12. If a party to which recommendations are addressed considers itself unable to implement them, it should promptly furnish reasons in writing to the Committee. In that event, the Committee shall consider what further action may be appropriate.

MIN/MIN/W/211/Rev.1 Page 25

13. The Committee shall keep under surveillance any matter on which it has made recommendations or given rulings.

Balance of rights and obligations

14. If the Committee's recommendations are not accepted by a party, or parties, to the dispute, and if the Committee considers that the circumstances are serious enough to justify such action, it may authorize a party or parties to this Agreement to suspend in whole or in part, and for such time as may be necessary, the application of this Agreement to any other party or parties, as is determined to be appropriate in the circumstances. MIE/MIM/W/211/Rev.1 Page 26

PART VIII

Exceptions to the Agreement

1. Nothing in this Agreement shall be construed to prevent any party to this Agreement from taking any action or not disclosing any information which it considers necessary for the protection of its essential security interests relating to the procurement of arms, ammunition or war materials, or to procurement indispensable for national security or for national defence purposes.

2. Subject to the requirement that such measures are not applied in a manner which would constitute a means of arbitrary or unjustifiable discrimination betwhen countries where the same conditions prevail or a disguised restriction on international trade, nothing in this Agreement shall be construed to prevent any party from imposing or enforcing measures necessary to protect public morals, order or safety, human, animal or plant life or health, intellectual property, or relating to the products of handicapped persons, of philanthropic institutions or of prison labour.

MIN/MIM/W/211/Rev.1 Page 27

PART IX

Final Provisions

1. Acceptance and accession

- (a) This Agreement shall be open for acceptance by signature or otherwise, by governments contracting parties to the GATT and by the European Economic Community whose agreed lists of entities are contained in Annex I.
- (b) Any government contracting party to the GATT act s party to this Agreement may accede to it on terms to be agreed between that government and the parties to this Agreement. Accession shall take place by the deposit with the Director-General to the CONTRACTING PARTIES to the GATT of an instrument of accession which states the terms so agreed.
- (c) This Agreement shall be open to accession by any other government on terms, related to the effective application of rights and obligations under this Agreement, to be agreed between that government and the parties to this Agreement, by the deposit with the Director-General to the CONTRACTING PARTIES to the GATT of an instrument of accession which states the terms so agreed.
- (d) Contracting parties may accept this Agreement in respect of those territories for which they have international responsibility, provided that the GATT is being applied in respect of such territories in accordance with the provisions of Article XXVI:5(a) or (b) of the General Agreement; and in terms of such acceptance each such territory shall be treated as though it were a party to this Agreement.

2. Reservations

Reservations may not be entered in respect of any of the provisions of this Agreement.

3. Entry into force

This Agreement shall enter into force on 1 January 1981 for the governments which have accepted or acceded to it by that date. For each other government, it shall enter into force on the thirtieth day following the date of its acceptance or accession to this Agreement.

¹For the purpose of this Agreement, the term "government" is deemed to include the competent authorities of the European Economic Community.

4. Sational Legislation

- (a) Each government accepting or acceding to this Agreement shall ensure, not later than the date of entry into force of this Agreement for it, the conformity of its laws, regulations and administrative procedures, and the rules, procedures and practices applied by the entities contained in its list damened hereto, with the provisions of this Agreement.
- (b) Each party to this Agreement shall inform the Committee of any changes in its laws and regulations relevant to this Agreement and in the administration of such laws and regulations.
- 5. <u>Rectifications or modifications</u>
 - (a) Rectifications of a gurely formal nature and minor amendments relating to Annexes I-IV to this Agreement shall be notified to the Committee and shall become effective provided there is no objection within thirty days to such rectifications or amendments.
 - (b) Any modifications to lists of entities other than those referred to in sub-paragraph (a) may be made only in exceptional circumstances. In such cases, a party proposing to modify its list of entities shall notify the Chairman of the Committee who shall promptly convene a meeting of the Committee. The parties to this Agreement shall consider the proposed modification and consequent compensatory adjustments, with a view to maintaining a comparable level of mutually agreed coverage provided in the Agreement prior to such modification. In the event of agreement not being reached on any modification taken or proposed, the matter may be pursued in accordance with the provisions contained in Part VII of this Agreement, taking into account the need to maintain the balance of rights and obligations at the highest possible level.
- 6. <u>Review and negotistions</u>
 - (a) The Committee shall review annually the implementation and operation of this Agreement taking into account the objectives thereof. The Committee shall annually inform the CONTRACTING PARTIES to the GAIT of developments during the periods covered by such reviews.
 - (b) Not later than the end of the third year from the entry into force of this Agreement and periodically thereafter, the parties thereto shall undertake further negotiations, with a view to broadening and improving the Agreement on the basis of mutual reciprocity

MCS/STM/W/211/Rev.1 Page 29

- having regard to the provisions of Part III relating to developing countries. In this connexion, the Committee shall, at an early stage, explore the possibilities of expanding the coverage of the Agreement to include service contracts.

7. Amendments

The parties may amend this Agreement having regard, <u>inter alis</u>, to the experience gained in its implementation. Such an amendment, once the parties have concurred in accordance with the procedures established by the Committee, shall not come into force for any party until it has been accepted by such party.

8. Withdravel

Any party may withdraw from this Agreement. The withdrawal shall take effect upon the expiration of sixty days from the day on which written notice of withdrawal is received by the Director-General to the CONTRACTING PARTIES to the GATT. Any party to this Agreement may upon such notification request an immediate meeting of the Committee.

9. Non-application of this Agreement between particular parties

This Agreement shall not apply as between any two parties to this Agreement if either of the parties, at the time either accepts or accedes to this Agreement, does not consent to such application.

10. <u>Annexes</u>

The annexes to this Agreement constitute an integral part thereof.

11. Secretariat

This Agreement shall be serviced by the GATT secretariet.

12. Deposit

This Agreement shall be deposited with the Director-General to the CONTRACTING PARTIES to the GATT, who shall promptly furnish to each party to this Agreement and each contracting party to the GATT a certified copy thereof and of each rectification or modification thereto pursuant to paragraph 5, each amendment thereto pursuant to pertugraph 7, and a notification of each acceptance thereof or accession thereto pursuant to paragraph 1, or each withdrawal therefrom pursuant to paragraph 8, of this Part. MIE/FIN/W/211/Rev.1 Page 30

13. <u>Registration</u>

This Agreement shall be registered in accordance with the provisions of Article 102 of the Charter of the United Nations.

MIN/W/211/Rev.1 Page 31

•

TOTES

Fart I, paragraph 1

Baving regard to general policy considerations relating to tied aid, including the objective of developing countries with respect to the untying of such aid, this Agreement does not apply to procurement made in furtherance of tied aid to developing countries so long as it is practised by parties to this Agreement.

Part 7, paragraph 14(h)

Having regard to the general policy considerations of developing countries in relation to Government Procurement, it is noted that under the provisions of Paragraph 14(b) of Part V, developing countries may require incorporation of domestic content, offset procurement, or transfer of technology as criteria for award of contracts. It is noted that suppliers from one party shall not be favoured over suppliers from any other party.

MIN, NTM, W/211. Tev.1 Page 32/33

ALL II

LISTS OF ENTITIES REFERRED TO IN PART I, PARAGRAPH 1 0

.

For technical reasons, some adjustments to the lists which follow may be needed.

MIN, NIN/ W/211/Rev.1 Page 34

AUSTRIA

- I. <u>Federal Chancellery</u> Austrian Central Statistical Office
- II. <u>Rederal Ministry of Foreign Affairs</u> Procurement Office
- III. Federal Ministry of the Interior Procurement Office
- IV. <u>Pederal Ministry of Justice</u> Procurement Office
- V. <u>Federal Ministry of Social Affairs</u> Procurement Office
- VI. Federal Ministry of Health and Environment Procurement Office

MIN/NIM/W/211, Rev.1 Page 35

EUROPEAN ECONOMIC COMMUNITY

PART I

Notes:

- 1. This Agreement does not apply to procurement by entities otherwise falling under this Agreement made on benalf of and under the specific procedure of an international organization.
- 2. This Agreement shall not apply to procurement by entities falling under this Agreement of agricultural products made in furtherance of agricultural support programmes and human feeding programmes.

MIN/ JIM W/ 211, Rev.1 Page 36

BELGENM

1.	1.51	of 3	Pel man	Permanen	t-Departments

- 1. Services du Premier Ministre
- 2. Ministère des Affaires Economiques
- 3. Ministère des Affaires Etrangères, Commerce Extérieur et Coopération au Développement
- 4. Ministère de l'Agriculture
- 5. Ministère des Classes Moyennes
- 5. Ministère des Communications
- 7. Ministère de la Défense Nationale
- 3. Ministère de l'Education Nationale et de la Sulture
- 9. Ministère de l'Emploi et du Travail
- 10. Ministère des Finances
- 11. Ministère de l'Intérieur
- 12. Ministère de la Justice
- 13. Ministère de la Prévoyance Sociale
- 14. Ministère de la Santé Publique et de l'Environnement
- 15. Ministère des Travaux Publics, dont
 - Fonds de Routes
 - Régie de Bâtiments
- 15. Régie des Postes^{2/}

 $[\]frac{1}{\text{Non-varlike materials contained in Part II of this list}}$ $\frac{2}{\text{Postal Business only.}}$

2. List of actual Ministries, purchasing through entities listed under nº 1

Premier Ministre Vice-Premier Ministre et Ministre de la Fonction publique Vice-Premier Ministre et Ministre de la Cérense nationale Ministre de la Justice Ministre des Affaires étrangères Ministre des Affaires économiques Ministre de la Prévoyance sociale et Secrétaire d'Etat aux Affaires sociales, adjoint au Ministre des Affaires vallonnes Ministre des Communications Ministre de l'Education nationale (Néerlandaise) Ministre de l'Agriculture et des Classes Moyennes Ministre de la Culture néerlandaise et Ministre des Affaires flamandes Ministre de l'Education nationale (Française) Ministre de la Santé publique et de l'Environnement Ministre des Finances Ministre du Commerce extérieur Ministre de la Coopération au Développement Ministre des Postes, Télégraphes et Téléphones et Ministre des Affaires bruxelloises² Ministre des Pensions Ministre de l'Emploi et du Travail Ministre de l'Intérieur Ministre de la Politique scientifique Ministre de la Culture française Ministre des Travaux publics et Ministre des Affaires vallonnes Secrétaire d'Etat à l'Economie régionale, adjoint au Ministre des Affaires vallonnes Secrétaire d'Etat au Budget, adjoint au Premier Ministre, et Secrétaire d'Etat à l'Economie régionale, adjoint au Ministre des Affaires flamandes Secrétaire d'Etat à la Réforme des Institutions, adjoint au Premier Ministre Secrétaire d'Etat à la Culture française, adjoint au Ministre de la Culture française Secrétaire d'Etat aux Affaires économiques, adjoint au Ministre des Affaires économiques, et Secrétaire d'Etat aux Affaires sociales, adjoint au Ministre des Affaires flamandes

 $\frac{1}{Non-varlike}$ materials contained in Part II of this list $\frac{2}{Postal}$ Business only

MEN/STE/W/211/Rev.1 Page 38

Secrétaire d'Etat à la Réforme des Institutions, adjoint au Vice-Premier Ministre

Secrétaire d'Etat à la Culture néerlandaise adjoint au Ministre de la Culture néerlandaise, et Secrétaire d'Etat aux Affaires sociales, adjoint au Ministre des Affaires bruxelloises.

.

MIN/ WIM/ W/ 211/Rev.1 Page 39

3. Other entities under direct control of central government

La Régie des Services Frigorifiques de l'Etat Belge Le Fonds des bâtiments scolaires La Société nationale du Logement La Société nationale terrienne L'Office national de sécurité sociale L'Institut national d'assurances sociales pour travailleurs indépendants L'Institut national d'assurance maladie-invalidité La Caisse nationale des pensions de retraite et de survie L'Office national des pensions pour travailleurs salariés La Caisse auxiliaire d'assurance maladie-invalidité Le Fonds des maladies professionnelles La Caisse nationale de crédit professionnel La Caisse générale d'Epargne et de Retraite L'Office national des dépouchés agricoles et horticoles L'Office national du lait et de ses dérivés L'Office national de l'emploi Le Ponds de construction hospitalière et médico-sociale

MTH/HTM/W/211/Rev.1 28.00 40

DEMMARK

Danish Government Procurement Entities

- Prime Minister's Office 1.
- 2. Ministry of Labour
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs 3.
- 4. Ministry of Housing
- 5. Ministry of Finance (3 departments)
- 6. Ministry of Taxes and Duties (2 departments)
- Ministry of Fisheries 7.
- Ministry of Trade. Industry 8. and Shipping
- 9. Ministry of the Interior
- 10. Ministry of Justice
- 11. Ministry of Belizious Affairs
- 12. Ministry of Agriculture
- 13. Ministry of Environment
- 14. Ministry of Greenland
- 15. Ministry of Cultural Affairs
- 16. Ministry of Social Affairs
- 17. Ministry of Education
- 18. Ministry of Economic Affairs (3 departments)

- 4 directorates and institutions
- 2 departments
- 1 directorate
- Directorate for Government Procurement with Government Printing Office other institutions 3 other institutions 5 directorates and institutions

 - 4 institutions
 - Research Establishment Risce
 - 20 directorates and institutions
 - State Serum Institute
 - Danish National Civil Defence Directorate
 - 3 other directorates and institutions
 - Office of the Chief of Danish Police
 - 3 other directorates and institutions
 - 19 directorates and institutions
 - 5 directorates
 - Royal Greenland Trade Department
 - Greenland Technical Organization
 - 2 other institutions
 - 2 directorates and several state owned museums and higher educational institutions
 - 5 directorates
 - University Hospital of Copenhagen
 - 6 directorates

.

- 11 universities and other higher educational institutions
- State harbours and State airports
- 4 directorates and several institutions

MTN/NTM/W/211/Rev.1 Fage 41

19. Ministry of Public Works¹ 20. Ministry of Defence² -

.

With the exception of Danish State Railways. Postal Business only. service.

Non war-like materials contained in Part II of this list.

MIN/NIM/W/211/Rev.1 Page +2

FRANCE

List of entities

Main purchasing entities 1) General Budget A. Premier Ministre Ministre délégué auprès du Premier Ministre, chargé de la condition féminine Ministre de La justice Ministre de la santé et de la famille Ministre de l'intérieur Ministre des affaires étrangères Ministre de la défense Ministre du travail et de la participation Ministre de la coopération Ministre de l'économie Ministre du budget Ministre de l'environnement et du cadre de vie Ministre de l'éducation Ministre des universités Ministre de l'agriculture Ministre de l'industrie Ministre des transports Ministre du commerce et de l'artisanat Ministre du commerce extérieur Ministre de la jeunesse, des sports et des loisirs Ministre de la culture et de la communication Secrétaire d'Etat sux postes et télécommunications^{2/} Secrétaire d'Etat aux anciens combattants Secrétaire d'Etat auprès du Premier Ministre Secrétaire d'Etat auprès du Premier Ministre (Relations avec le Parlement) Secrétaire d'Etat suprès du Premier Ministre (Recherche) Secrétaire d'Etat auprès du Garde des sceaux, Ministre de la justice Secrétaire d'Etat auprès du Ministre de la santé et de la famille Secrétaire d'Etat auprès du Ministre de l'intérieur (Départements et territoires d'outre-mer) Secrétaire d'Etat auprès du Ministre de l'intérieur (Sollectivités locales)

 $\frac{1}{2}$ Non-warlike materials contained in Part II of this list $\frac{2}{2}$ Postal business only.

MTN/NTM/W/211/Rev.1 Page 43 Secrétaire d'État auprès du Ministre des affaires étrangères Secrétaire d'Etat auprès du Ministre du travail et de la participation (Formation professionnelle) Secrétaire d'Etat auprès du Ministre du travail et de la participation (Travailleurs manuels et immigrés) Secrétaire d'Etat auprès du Ministre du travail et de la participation (Emploi féminin) Secrétaire d'Etat auprès du Ministre de l'environnement et du cadre de vie (Logement) Secrétaire d'Etat auprès du Ministre de l'environnement et du cadre de vie (Environnement) Secrétaire d'Etat auprès du Ministre de l'éducation Secrétaire d'Etat auprès du Ministre de l'agriculture Secrétaire d'Etat auprès du Ministre de l'industrie (Petite et moyenne industrie) Budget annexe 3. Imprimerie Nationale C. Comptes spéciaux du trésor On peut notamment signaler: - Fonds forestier national - soutien financier de l'industrie cinémetographique - fonds spécial d'investissement routier - fonds national d'aménagement foncier et d'urbanisme - Union des groupements d'achats publics (UGAP) 2) Etablissements publics nationaux 2 caractère administratif - Agence Nationale pour l'Emploi - Institut national de la propriété industrielle - Commission des opérations de Bourse - Agence nationale pour l'amélioration de l'habitat - Etablissement public du Centre Beaubourg - Centre national de la cinématographie - Office national des Anciens combattants et victimes de guerre - Agence nationale pour l'indemnisation des français rapatriés d'outre-mer - Office national d'immigration - Fonds d'action sociale pour les travailleurs migrants - Caisse d'aide à l'équipement des collectivités locales - Caisse nationale des autoroutes - Caisse des prêts aux organismes d'ELM - Centre national des lettres

- Caisse nationale des monuments historiques et des sites

170

Page 44 (3) <u>Other entities</u> Académie de France & Rome Académie de Marine Académie des Sciences d'Outre-mer Agence Jentrale des Organismes de Sécurité Sociale (A.C.O.S.S.) Agences Financières de Bassins Agence Nationale pour l'Amélioration des Conditions de Travail (A.N.A.C.T.) Agence Nationale pour l'Amélioration de l'Habitat (A.J.A.H.) Agence Nationale pour l'Emploi (A.N.P.E.) Agence Nationale pour l' Indemnisation des Français d'Outre-Mar (A.N.I.F.O.M.) Assemblée Permanente des Chambres d'Agriculture (A.P.C.A.) Bibliothèque Mationale Bibliothèque Sationale et Universitaire de Strasbourg Bureau d'Etudes des Postes et Télécommunications d'Outre-Mer (B.E.P.T.O.M.) Caisse d'Aide & l'Equipment des Collectivités Locales (C.A.E.C.) Caisse Autonome de la Reconstruction Caisse des Dépôts et Consignations Caisse Nationale des Allocations Familiales (C.J.A.F.) Caisse Jationale des Autoroutes (C.J.A.) Caisse Nationale d'Assurance Maladie des Travailleurs Salariás (C.J.A.M.) Caisse Nationale d'Assurance Vieillesse des Travailleurs Salariés (C.J.A.V.T.S.) Caisse Nationale Militaire de Sécurité Sociale (C.N.M.S.3.) Caisse Nationale des Monuments Historiques et des Sites Caisse Nationale des Télécommunications Caisse de Prêts aux Organismes H.L.M. Casa de Velasquez Centre d' Inseignement Zootechnique de Rambouillet Centre d'Etudes du Milieuet de Pédegogie Appliquées du Ministère de 1' Agriculture Centre d'Etudes Supérieures de Sécurité Sociale Centres de Formation Professionnelle Agricole

Postal business only.

MIN/ NIM/ W/211/ Rev. 1

MIN/WIN/W/211/Rev.1 Page 45

Centre Jational d'Art et de Culture Georges Pompidou Centre National de la Cinématographie Française Centre Mational d'Etudes et de Formation pour l'Enfance Inadaptée Centre National d'Etudes et d'Expérimentation du Machinisme Agricole Centre National d'Etudes et de Formation pour l'Adaptation Scolaire et l'Education Spécialisée (C.X.E.F.A.S.E.S.) Centre National de Formation et de Perfectionnement des Professeurs d'Enseignement Ménager et Ménager Agricole Centre National des Lettres Centre National de Documentation Pédagogique Centre National des Ceuvres Universitaires et Scolaires (C.N.C.U.S.) Centre National d'Ophtalmologie des Quinze-Vingts Centre National de Préparation au Professorat de Travaux Manuels Educatifs et d'Enseignement Ménager Centre National de la Promotion Rurale de Marmilhat Centre National de la Recherche Scientifique (C.N.R.S.) Centres Pédagogiques Régionaux Centre Régional d'Education Populaire Centres Régionaux d'Education Physique et Sportive (C.R.E.P.S.) Centres Régionaux des Ceuvres Universitaires (C.R.O.U.S.) Centres Régionaux de 18 Propriété Forestière Centre de Sécurité Sociale des Travailleurs Migrants Centres Universitaires Chancelleries des Universités Collèges Collèges Agricoles Commission des Opérations de Bourse Conseil Supérieur de la Pêche Conservatoire de l'Espace Littoral et des Rivages Lacustres Conservatoire National des Arts et Métiers Conservatoire National Supérieur de Musique

MIN/ MIN/ W/211/ Rev.1 Page 46

Conservatoire National Supérieur d'Art Dramatique Domaine de Pompadour Ecole Centrale - Lyon Ecole Centrale des Arts et Manufactures Ecole Française d'Archéologie d'Athènes Ecole Française d'Extrême-Orient Ecole Française de Rome Ecole des Eautes Etudes en Sciences Sociales Ecole Nationale d'Adminsitration Ecole Nationale de l'Aviation Civile (3.3.2.3.) Ecole Nationale des Chartes Ecole Nationale d'Equitation Ecole Nationale Féminine d'Agronomie de Marmalhat (Put-de-Dôme) Ecole Nationale Féminine d'Agronomie de Toulouse (Etd-Garonne) Zcole Nationale du Génie Rural et des saux et forêts (Z.J.G.R.Z.F.) Ecoles Nationales de l'Industrie Laitière Ecoles Nationales d'Ingénieurs Ecole Nationale d'Ingénieurs des Industries des Techniques Agricoles et Alimentaires Ecoles Nationales d'Ingénieurs des Fravaux Agricoles Ecole Nationale des Ingénieurs des Fravaux Ruraux et Techniques Sanitaires Ecole Nationale des Ingénieurs des Travaux des Eaux et Forêts (Z.J.I.T.Z.F.) Ecole Nationale de la Magistrature Ecoles Nationales de la Marine Marchande Ecole Nationale de la Santé Publique (E.N.S.P.) Ecole Nationale de ski et d'alpinisme Eccle Nationale Supérieure Agronomique - Montpellier Ecole Nationale Supérieure Agronomique - Rennes Ecole Sationale Supérieure des Arts Décoratifs Ecole Nationale Supérieure ies Arts et Industries - Strasbourg

MIN/NIM/W/211/Rev.1 Page 47

Ecole Nationale Supérieure des Arts et Industries Textiles - Roubaix Ecole Nationale Supérieure d'Arts et Métiers Ecole Nationale Supérieure des Beaux-Arts Ecole Nationale Supérieure des Bibliothécaires Ecole Nationale Supérieure de Céramique Industrielle - Sèvres Ecole Nationale Supérieure de l'Electronique et de ses Applications (E.N.S.E.A.) Ecole Nationale Supérieure d'Horticulture Ecole Nationale Supérieure des Industries Agricoles Alimentaires Ecole Nationale Supérieure du Paysage Ecole Nationale Supérieure des Sciences Agronomiques Appliquées (E.J.S.S.A.A.) Ecoles Nationales Vétérinaires Ecoles Nationales de Perfectionnement Ecoles Nationales de Premier Degré Ecole Nationale de Voirie Ecoles Normales d'Instituteurs et d'Institutrices Ecoles Normales Nationales d'Apprentissage Ecoles Normales Supérieures Ecole Polytechnique Ecole de Sylviculture - Crogny (Aube) Ecole Technique Professionnelle Agricole et Forestière de Meymac (Corrèze) Ecole de Viticulture et d'Ocnologie de la Tour Blanche (Gironde) Ecole de Viticulture - Avize (Marne) Etablissement National de Convalescentes du Vésinet (E.N.C.V.) Etablissement National de Convalescents de Saint-Maurice Etablissement National des Invalides de la Marine (E.N.I.M.) Etablissement National de Koenigs Warter Fondation Carnégie Fondation Singer-Polignac Fonds d'Action Sociale pour les Travailleurs Migrants Hôpital Hospice National Dufresne-Sommeiller Institut d'Elevage et de Médecine Vétérinaires des Pays Tropicaux (I.E.M.7.P.T.)

MIN/ JIN/ W/211. Rev.1 Page 48

Institut Français d'Archéologie Orientale du Caire Institut Geographique National Institut Industriel du Nord Institut International d'Administration Publique (I.I.A.P.) Institut Jational Agronomique de Paris-Grignon Institut National des Appellations d'Origine des Vins et Eaur-de-vie (I.A.A.O.V.E.V.) Institut National d'Astronomie et de Géophysique (I.N.A.G.) Institut Sational de la Consommation (I.S.C.) Institut Sational d'Education Populaire (I.S.E.P.) Institut Sational d'Etudes Démographiques (I.N.E.D.) Institut National des Jeunes Aveugles - Paris Institut National des Jeunes Sourdes - Bordeaux Institut National des Jeunes Sourds - Chambéry Institut National des Jeunes Sourds - Metz Institut National des Jeunes Sourds - Paris Institut National de Physique Nucléaire et de Physique des Particules (I.X2.23)Institut Sational de Promotion Supérieure Agricole Institut Sational de la Propriété Industrielle Institut National de la Recherche Agronomique (I.N.R.A.) Institut National de Recherche Pédagogique (I.N.R.P.) Institut National de la Santé et de La Recherche Médicale (I.M.S.E.R.M.) Institut National des Sports Instituts Nationaux Polytechniques Instituts Nationaux des Sciences Appliquées Institut National Supérieur de Chimie Industrielle de Rouen Institut de Recherches d'Informatique et d'Automatique (I.R.I.A.) Institut de Recherche des Transports (I.R.T.) Instituts Régionaux d'Administration Institut Scientifique et Technique des Pêches Maritimes (I.S.T.P.M.) Institut Supérieur des Matérieux et de la Construction Mécanique de Saint-Ouen Lycées Agricoles Lycées Classiques et Modernes

MTN/WTM/W/211/Rev.1 Page 49

Lycées d'Enseignement Professionnel Lycées Techniques Musée de l'Armée Musée Gustave Moreau Musée de la Marine Musée National J.J. Henner Musée National de la Légion d'Honneur Misée Postal Muséum National d'Histoire Naturelle Musée Auguste Rodin Observatoire de Paris Office de Coopération et d'Accueil Universitaire Office Français de Protection des Réfugiés et Rapatriés Office National des Anciens Combattants Office National de la Chasse Office National d'Information sur les Enseignements et les Professions (C.N.I.S.E.P.) Office National d'Immigration (C.N.I.) Office de la Recherche Scientifique et Technique d'Outre-Mer (O.R.S.T.O.M.) Office Universitaire et Culturel Français pour l'Algérie Palais de la Découverte Parcs Nationaux Réunion des Musées Nationaux Service National des Examens du Permis de Conduire Syndicat des Transports Parisiens Thermes Nationaux - Aix-les-Bains Universités

MTN/NTM/N/211/Rev.1 Page 50

FEDERAL REFUELIC OF GERMANY

I. List of Centrel Purchasing Intities

Ministry of Foreign Affairs
 Ministry of Labour and Social Affairs
 Ministry of Education and Science
 Ministry of Food, Agriculture and Forests
 Ministry of Finance
 Ministry of Research and Technology
 Ministry of Internal Relations
 Ministry of Internal Relations
 Ministry of Justice
 Ministry of Planning, Public Works and Urban Affairs
 Ministry of Economic Affairs
 Ministry of Economic Co-operation
 Ministry of Defence²

Postal Buisness only.

•

²Non-warlike materials contained in Part II of this list.

MTN/NTM/W/211/Rev.1 Page 51

NOTE

According to existing national obligations the entities, contained in this list, shall in conformity with special procedures award contracts in certain regions which, as consequence of the division of Germany, are confronted with economic disadvantages.

The same applies to the awarding of contracts to remove the difficulties of certain groups caused by the last war. MIN/STM/W/211/Rev.1 Page 52

FEDERAL REPUBLIC OF GERMANY

(1) List or Central Purchasing Entities

- 1. Auswartiges Ant
- 2. Bundesministerium für Arbeit und Sozialordnung
- 3. Bundesministerium für Bildung und Wissenschaft
- 4. Bundeszinisterium für Ernährung, Landwirtschaft und Forsten
- 5. Eundesministerium der Finanzen
- 6. Bundessinisterium für Forschung und Technologie
- 7. Bundesministerium für innerdeutsche Beziehungen
- 8. Bundesministerium des Innern (nur ziviles Material)
- 9. Bundesainisterium für Jugend, Familie und Gesundheit
- 10. Bundeszinisteriuz der Justiz
- 11. Bundesainist um für Rauzordnung, Bauwesen und Städtebau
- 12. Eundesministerium für das Post- und Fernzeldewesen (1)
- 13. Bundesainisterium für Wirtschaft
- 14. Bundesministerium für wirtschaftliche Zusammenarbeit
- 15. Bundesministerium der Verteidigung (2)

(1) Sur Postvesen.

(2) non-worlike menore is contained in Port 11 of this list,

MTN/NTM/W/211/Rev.1 Page 53

Note

.

According to existing national obligations the entities, contained in this list, shall in conformity with special procedures award contracts in certain regions which, as consequence of the division of Germany, are confronted with economic disadvantages.

The same applies to the awarding of contracts to remove the difficulties of certain groups caused by the last war.

MIN/NIN/W/211/Rev.1 Page 54

TRELAND

1. Main purchasing entities

- (a) Office of Public Works
- (b) Stationery Office

2. Other departments

.

President's Establishment Office of the Houses of the Oireachtes (Parliament) Department of the Taoiseach (Prime Minister) Central Statistics Office Department of Finance Office of the Countroller and Auditor General Office of the Revenue Commissioners State Laboratory Office of the Attorney General Office of the Director of Public Prosecutions Valuation Office Ordnance Survey Department of the Public Service Civil Service Commission Department of Economic Planning and Development Department of Justice . Land Registry Charitable Donations and Bequests Office Department of the Environment Department of Education National Gallery of Ireland Department of the Gaelteacht (Irish speaking areas) Department of Agriculture Department of Fisheries and Forestry Department of Labour Department of Industry, Commerce and Energy Department of Tourism and Transport Department of Foreign Affairs Department of Social Welfare Department of Health Department of Defence¹ Department of Posts and Telegraphs²

MTN/NTN/W/211/Rev.1 Page 55

ITALY

Purchasing entities

- 1. Treasury¹
- 2. Finance²
- 3. Justice
- 4. External Affairs
- 5. Public Instruction
- 6. Interior
- 7. Public Works
- 8. Agriculture and Forest
- 9. Industry, Trade and Craftworks
- 10. Employment and Social Affairs
- 11. Health
- 12. Cultural Affairs
- 13. Defence³
- 14. Postal Services 4
- Note: This Agreement shall not prevent the implementation of provisions contained in Italian Law No. 835 of 6 October 1950 (Official Gazette No. 245 of 24 October 1950 of the Italian Republic) and in modifications thereto in force on the date on which this Agreement is adopted.

¹Acting as centralized purchasing entity for most of other Ministries or entities.

²Except for purchases by the monopoly administration for tobacco and salt.

³Non-warlike materials contained in Part II of this list.

⁴Postal Business only

MTS/NTM/W/211/Rev.1 Page 56

÷

LUXEMBOURG

"Liste des entités acheteuses centrales susceptibles de relever du champ d'application de l'instrument"

- Ministère d'Etat: Service Central des imprimés et des fournitures de l'Etat;
- 2. Ministère de l'Agriculture: Administration des Services Techniques de l'Agriculture;
- 3. Ministère de l'Education Nationale: Ecoles de l'enseignement secondaire, de l'enseignement moyen, de l'enseignement professionnel;
- 4. Ministère de la Famille et de la Solidarité sociale: Maisons de retraite;
- 5. Ministère de la Force publique: Armée^{1/}- Gendarmerie Police;
- 6. Ministère de la Justice: Etablissements pénitentiaires;
- 7. Ministère de la Santé Publique: Mondorf-Etat, Hopital neuropsychiatrique;
- 8. Ministère des Travaux publics: Bâtiments publics Ponts et Chaussées;
- 9. Ministère des Finances: Postes et Télécommunications^{2/}
- 10. Ministère des Transports et de l'Energie: Centrales électriques de la Haute et Basse Sarre;
- 11. Ministère de l'Environnement: Commissariat général à la Protection des Eaux.

1/Non-warlike materials contained in Part II of this list 2/ Postal Business only.

MTN/NTM/W/211/Rev.1 Page 57

NETHERLANDS

Lists of entities

•

λ. 1. Ministry of General Affairs 2. Ministry of Foreign Affairs 3. Ministry of Justice 4. Ministry of Home Affairs 5. Ministry of Defence (1) 6. Ministry of Finance 7. Ministry of Economic Affairs 8. Ministry of Education and Science 9. Ministry of Housing and Town and Country Planning 10. Ministry of Transport and Waterways, including (a) Department of Civil Aviation (b) Postal, telephone and telegraph services (2) 11. Ministry of Agriculture and Fisheries 12. Ministry of Social Affairs 13. Ministry of Culture, Recreation and Social Welfare 14. Ministry of Public Health and Environment 15. Ministry of Development Co-operation 16. Ministry of Science Policy 17. Cabinet of Netherlands Antilles Affairs 18. Higher Colleges of State. з. Central procurement offices and the amount of their purchases Entities listed above in A generally make their own specific purchases; other general purchases are effected through the entities listed below: 1. The Netherlands Government Purchasing Office 2. Directorate of Water Control 3. Quarter Master General's Office (1) 4. Air Material Directorate (1)

(1) Non-warlike materials contained in Part II of this list.

(2) Postal Business only.

MTN/NTM/W/211/Rev.1 Page 58

- 5. Procurement Division of the Royal Netherlands Navy (1)
- 5. State Printing and Publishing Office
- 7. Postal, Services⁽²⁾
- 3. Governmental Motorvehicle Department
- 9. Governmental Centre for Office Mechanization and Automation
- 10. Governmental Forestry Directorate
- 11. Directorate for Ljsselmeer Polders

- (1) Non-warlike materials contained in Part II of this list.
- (2) Postal Business only.

•

.

MTH/HTH/W/211/Rev.1 Page 59

NETHERLANDS

Lists of entities

- A Ministeries en centrale overheidsormanen.
 - 1. Ministerie van Algemene Zaken
 - 2. Ministerie van Buitenlandse-Zaken
 - 3. Ministerie van Justitie
 - 4. Ministerie van Binnenlandse Zaken
 - 5. Ministerie van Defensie (1)
 - 6. Ninisterie van Financiën
 - 7. Ministerie van Economische Zaken
 - 8. Ministerie van Onderwijs en Wetenschappen
 - 9. Ministerie van Volkshuisvesting en Ruintelijke Ordening
 - 10. Ministerie van Verkeer & Materstaat (2)
 - 11. Ministerie van Landbouw en Visserij
 - 12. Ministerie van Sociale Zaken
 - 13. Ministerie van Cultuur, Recreatie en Maatschappelijk Werk
 - 14. Ministerics van Volksgezondheid en Eilieuhygiëne
 - 15. Ministerie van Ontwikkelingssamenwerking
 - 16. Ministerie van Wetenschapsbeleid
 - 17. Kabinet van de Nederlandse Antillen
 - 18. Hoge Colleges van Staat
- B Bovengenoemde organen kopen in het algemeen specifieke artikelen zelfstandig in ; voor de aanschaffing van artikelen voor algemeen gebruik, maken zij gebruik van een of meer van de navolgende <u>centrale</u> aanschaffingediensten.
 - 1. Rijksinkoopbureau
 - 2. Director...d-General voor de Materstaat
 - 3. Dienst van de Kuartiermeester-Generaal (1)
 - A. Directie (Unterseel Koninklijke Luchtmicht (1)
 - (1) non-warlike materials contained in Part II of this list
 - (2) Postal Business only.

```
MTH/HTN/W/211/Rev.1
Page 60
```

- 5. Hoofdafdeling Naterieel Koninklijke Horine (1)
- <u>6</u>. Staatsdruklicrij on uitgeverijbedrijf
- 7. Centrale Afdeling Inkoop en Materieel controle van het Staatsbedrijf der P.T.T.⁽²⁾.
- 8. Rijksautomobielcentrale
- 2. Rijkskantoormachinecentrale
- 10. Staatsbosbeheer
- 11. Rijksdienst IJsselmeerpolders.

- (1) Non-warlike materials contained in Part II of this list.
- (2) Postal Business only.

MIN/NTM/W/211/Rev.1 Page 61

UNITED KINGDOM

List of entities

Board of Inland Revenue British Museum British Museum (Natural Eistory) Cabinet Office Central Office of Information Charity Commission Civil Service Department Ancient Monuments (Scotland) Commission Ancient Monuments (Wales) Commission Boundary Commission for England and Wales Boundary Commission for Northern Ireland Central Computer Agency Chessington Computer Centre Civil Service Catering Organisation Civil Service College Civil Service Commission Civil Service Pay Research Unit Historical Manuscripts Commission Historical Monuments (England) Commission Medical Advisory Service Museums and Galleries Standing Commission Office of the Parliamentary Coursel Review Board for Government Contracts Royal Commission on Criminal Procedure Royal Commission on Environmental Pollution Royal Commission on Gambling Royal Commission on Legal Services (England, Wales and Northern Ireland) Royal Commission on Legal Services (Scotland) Royal Fine Art Commission (England) Royal Fine Art Commission (Scotland) Crown Estate Office (Vote-borne services only) Crown Office, Scotland Customs and Excise Department

```
MEL, 1114 W/ 211, Rev. 1
Page 62
Department for Sational Savings
Department of Agriculture and Fisheries for Scotland
  Artificial Insemination Service
 Crofters Commission
 Red Deer Commission
 Royal Botanic Garden, Edinburgh etc.
Department of Education and Science
  University Grants Committee
Department of Employment
  Juchess of Gloucester House
  Employment Appeal Tribunal
  Industrial Tribunals
 Office of Manpover Economics
  Royal Commission on the Distribution of Income and Wealth
Department of Energy
Department of Health and Social Security
  Attendance Allovance Board
  Central Council for Education and Training in Social Work
  Council for the Education and Training of Health Visitors
  Cental Estimates Board
  Joint Board of Clinical Mursing Studies
  Medical and Cental Referee Service
  Medical Boards and Examining Medical Officers (War Pensions)
  National Sealth Service
  National Health Service Authorities
  National Insurance Commissioners
 Occupational Pensions Board
  Prescription Pricing Authority
  Public Health Laboratory Service Board
  Supplementary Benefits Appeal Tribunals
  Supplementary Benefits Commission
Department of Industry
  Computer-Aided Design Centre
  Laboratory of the Government Chemist
  National Engineering Laboratory
  National Maritime Institute
  National Physical Laboratory
  Warren Spring Laboratory
```

189

Department of Prices and Consumer Protection Domestic Coal Consumers' Council Electricity Consultative Councils for England and Wales Gas Consumers' Councils Metrication Board Monopolies and Mergers Commission Department of the Environment British Urban Development Services Unit Building Research Establishment Commons Commissioners - (except payment of rates) Countryside Commission Directorate of Estate Management Overseas Fire Research Station/Boreham Wood Hydraulics Research Station Local Valuation Panels Location of Offices Bureau Property Services Agency Rent Control Tribunals and Rent Assessment Panels and Committees Department of the Government Actuary Department of the Registers of Scotland Department of Trade Coastguard Services British Export Marketing Centre, Tokyo Market Entry Guarantee Scheme Patent Office Department of Transport Road Construction Units and Sub-Units Transport and Road Research Laboratory Transport Tribunal - (except payment of rates) Transport Users Consultative Committees - (except payment of rates) Director of Public Prosecutions Exchequer and Audit Department Exchequer Office Scotland Export Credits Guarantee Department Foreign and Commonwealth Office Government Communications Headquarters Middle East Centre for Arab Studies Wiston House Conference and European Discussion Centre

MIS/JIN/W/211/Rev.1 Page 64 Home Office Gaming Board for Great Britain Insigration Appeals Tribunal Inspectors of Constabulary Parole Board and Local Review Committees House of Commons House of Lords Imperial War Museum Intervention Board for Agricultural Produce Legal Aid Funds Lord Chancellor's Department Council on Tribunals County Courts Courts Martial Appeal Court Crown Courts Judge Advocate General and Judge Advocate of the Fleet Lands Tribunal Law Commission Pensions Appeal Tribunals Supreme Court Ministry of Agriculture Fisheries and 700d Advisory Services Agricultural Development and Advisory Service Agricultural Dwelling House Advisory Committees Agricultural Land Tribunals Agricultural Wages Board and Committees Artificial Insemination Research Centres Central Council for Agricultural and Horticultural Co-operation Plant Pathology Laboratory Plant Variety Rights Office Royal Botanic Gardens, Kew Ministry of Defence (1) Procurement Executive Meteorological Office Ministry of Cverseas Development Centre for Overseas Pest Research Directorate of Overseas Surveys Land Besourcus Division Tropical Products Institute (1) Non-warlike materials contained in Part II of this list

MIN, JIM/ 5/211, Sev.1 Page 65

```
National Debt Office and Pensions Commutation Board
Mational Gallery
Mational Galleries of Scotland
National Library of Scotland
National Maritime Museum
National Museum of Antiquities of Scotland
Mational Portrait Gallery
Northern Ireland Government Departments and Public Authorities
  Department of the Civil Service
Department of Agriculture
  Department of Commerce
  Department of Education
  Department of the Environment
  Department of Finance
  Department of Health and Social Security
Department of Manpover Services
  Northern Ireland Police Authority
Jorthern Ireland Office
  Coroners Courts
  County Courts
  Crown Solicitor's Office
  Department of the Director of Public Prosecutions
  Enforcement of Judgements Office
  Forensic Science Service
  Magistrates Courts
  Pensions Appeal Tribunals
  Probation Service
  Registration of Electors and Conduct of Elections
  State Pathologist Service
  Supreme Court of Judicature and Court of Criminal Appeal of
    Borthern Ireland
Office of Fair Trading
Office of Population Censuses and Surveys
  National Health Service Central Register
Office of the Parliamentary Commissioner for Administration and
  Health Service Commissioners
```

?168 ÓÓ Paymaster General's Office -The Post Office Privy Council Office Public Record Office Public Trustee Office Public Works Loan Commission Queen's and Lord Treasurer's Remembrancer Crown Office Department of Procurators Fiscal Lord Advocate's Department Lands Tribunal Registrar General's Office, Scotland National Easth Service Central Register Registry of Friendly Societies Royal Commission, etc. (see references under Civil Service Department) Commission on the Constitution Royal Commission on the National Sealth Service Royal Commission on Gambling Royal Hospital, Chelses Boyal Mint Boyal Scottish Museum Science Museum Scottish Courts Administration Court of Session Court of Justiciary Accountant of Court's Office Sheriff Courts Scottish Land Court Scottish Law Commission Pensions Appeal Tribunals Scottish Development Department Local Government Reorganisation Commissions etc. Bent Assessment Panel and Committees, stoy Scottish Economic Planning Department Scottish Electricity Consultative Councils Scottish Education Department Royal Scottish Museum

MIN/WIM/W/211/Rev.1 Page 67

Scottish Home and Health Department Common Services Agency Council for the Education and Training of Health Visitors Fire Service Training School Inspectors of Constabulary Local Health Councils Mental Welfare Commission for Scotland Mational Health Service National Health Service authorities Parole Board for Scotland and Local Review Committees Planning Council Scottish Antibody Production Unit Scottish Crime Squad Scottish Criminal Record Office Scottish Council for Post-Graduate Medical Education and Training Scottish Police College Scottish Land Court Scottish Office Scottish Record Office Stationery Office Tate Gallery Treasury Exchequer Office, Scotland National Economic Development Council Rating of Government Property Department Treasury Solicitor's Department Department of the Director of Public Prosecutions Law Officers' Department Department of the Procurator-General and Treasury Solicitor Victoria and Albert Museum Wallace Collection Welsh Office Central Council for Education and Training in Social Work Commons Commissioners Council for the Education and Training of Health Visitors

MCH/HTM/W/211/Rev.1 Page 68

.

.

Dental Estimates Board Local Government Boundary Commission Local Valuation Panels and Courts Mational Health Service National Health Service authorities Public Health Laboratory Service Board Rent Control Tribunals and Rent Assessment Panels and Committees

MIN/STM/W/211/Rev.1 Page 69

LISTE DES MATERIELS ACHETES PAR LES MINISTERES DE LA DEFENSE ET SOUMIS AU CODE "ACHATS GOUVERNEMENTAUX"

PARTIZ II

- Chapitre 25: Sel; soufre; terres et pierres; plåtres, chaux et ciments
- Chapitre 26: Minerais métallurgiques, scories et cendres
- <u>Chapitre 27</u>: Combustibles minéraux, huiles minérales et produits de leur distillation; matières bitumineuses; cires minérales

1 l'exception de:

- ex 27.10 carburants spéciaux
- <u>Chapitre 28</u>: Produits chimiques inorganiques; composés inorganiques ou organiques de métaux précieux, d'éléments radio-actifs, de métaux des terres rares et d'isotopes

1'exception de:

- ex 28.09 explosifs ex 28.13 <explosifs
- ex 28.14 gas lacrymogènes
- ex 28.28 explosifs
- ex 28.32 explosifs
- ex 28.39 explosifs
- ex 28.50 produits toxicologiques
- ex 28.51 produits toxicologiques
- ex 28.54 explosifs
- Chapitre 29: Produits chimiques organiques

<u>a l'exception de:</u>

- ex 29.03 explosifs ex 29.04 explosifs ex 29.07 explosifs ex 29.08 explosifs ex 29.11 explosifs ex 29.12 explosifs ex 29.13 produits toxicologiques ex 29.14 produits toxicologiques ex 29.15 produits toxicologiques ex 29.21 produits toxicologiques ex 29.22 produits toxicologiques ex 29.23 produits toxicologiques ex 29.26 explosifs ex 29.27 produits toxicologiques ex 29.29 explosifs
- Chapitre 30: Produits pharmaceutiques
- Chapitre 31: Engrais
- <u>Chapitre 32</u>: Extraits tannants et tinctoriaux; tanins et leurs dérivés; matières colorantes, couleurs, peintures, vernis et teintures; mastics; encres.

```
MIS/HIM/W/211/Rev.1
Page 70
```

- Chapitre 33: Euiles essentielles et résincides; produits de parfumerie ou de toilette et cosmétiques
- <u>Chapitre 34</u>: Savons, produits organiques tensio-actifs, préparations pour lessives, préparations lubrifiantes, cires artificielles, cires préparées, produits d'entration, bougies et articles similaires, pâtes à modeler et "cires pour l'art dentaire".
- Chapitre 35: Matières albuminofdes; colles; enzymes
- Chapitre 37: Produits photographiques et cinématographiques
- <u>Chapitre 38</u>: Produits divers des industries chimiques <u>à l'exclusion de</u>: ex 38.19: produits toxicologiques
- <u>Chapitre 39</u>: Matières plastiques artificielles, éthers et esters de la cellulose, résines artificielles et ouvrages en ces matières <u>à l'exception de</u>: ex 39.03: explosifs
- <u>Chapitre 40</u>: Caoutchouc naturel ou synthétique, factice pour caoutchouc et ouvrages en caoutchouc à l'exception de:

ex 40.11: pneus à l'épreuve des balles

- Chapitre 41: Peaux et cuirs
- <u>Chapitre 42</u>: Ouvrages en cuir; articles de bourrellerie et le selleris; articles de voyage, sacs à main et contenants similaires; ouvrages en boyaux
- Chapitre 43: Pelleteries et fourrures; pelleteries factices
- Chapitre 44: Bois, charbon is bois et ouvrages en bois
- Chapitre 45: Liège et ouvrages en liège
- Chapitre 46: Ouvrages de sparterie et de vannerie
- Chapitre 47: Matières servant à la fabrication du papier
- <u>Chapitre 48</u>: Papiers et cartons; ouvrages en pâte de cellulose, en papier et en carton
- Chapitre 49: Articles de librairie et produits des arts graphiques
- Chapitre 55: Coiffures et parties de coiffures
- Chapitre 66: Parapluies, parasols, cannes, fouets, cravaches et leurs parties

MTN/NTN/W/211/Rev.1 Page 71

- <u>Chapitre ó7</u>: Plumes et duvet apprêtés et articles en plumes ou en duvet; fleurs artificielles; ouvrages en cheveux
- <u>Chapitre ó8</u>: Ouvrages en pierres, plâtre, ciment, amiante, mica et matières analogues
- Chapitre ó9: Produits céramiques
- Chapitre 70: Verre et ouvrages en verre
- <u>Chapitre 71</u>: Perles fines, pierres gemmes et similaires, métaux précieux, plaqués ou doublés de métaux précieux et ouvrages en ces matières; bijouterie de fantaisie
- Chapitre 73: Fonte, fer et acier
- Chapitre 74: Cuivre
- Chapitre 75: Nickel
- Chapitre 76: Aluminium
- Chapitre 77: Magnésium, béryllium (glucinium)
- Chapitre 78: Plomb
- Chapitre 79: Zinc
- Chapitre 80: Etain
- Chapitre 81: Autres métaux communs
- <u>Chapitre 82</u>: Outillage; articles de coutellerie et couverts de table, en métaux communs

à l'exception de:

ex 82.05 : outillage ex 82.07 : pièces d'outillage

- Chapitre 83: Ouvrages divers en métaux communs
- Chapitre 84: Chaudières, machines, appareils et engins mécaniques

à l'exception de:

ex 84.06 : moteurs ex 84.08 : autres propulseurs ex 84.45 : machines ex 84.53 : machines automatiques de traitement de l'information ex 84.55 : pièces du 84.53 ex 84.59 : réacteurs nucléaires MIN/NIN/W/211/Rev.1 Page 72

<u>Chapitre 85</u>: Machines et appareils électriques et objets servant à des usages électrotechniques

L'exception de:

ex 85.13 : télécommunications ex 85.15 : appareils de transmission

<u>Chapitre 86</u>: Véhicules et matériel pour voies ferrées; appareils de signalisation non électriques pour voies de communication

<u>à l'exception de</u>:

ex 86.02 : locomotives blindées ex 86.03 : autres locoblindés ex 86.05 : vagons blindés ex 86.06 : vagons ateliers ex 86.07 : vagons

• <u>Chapitre 87</u>: Voitures automobiles, tracteurs, cycles et autres véhicules terrestres

à l'exception de:

87.08 : chars et automobiles blindés ex 87.01 : tracteurs ex 87.02 : véhicules militaires ex 87.03 : voitures de dépannage ex 87.09 : motocycles ex 87.14 : remorques

Chapitre 89: Navigation maritime et fluviale

<u>à l'exception de</u>:

89.01A : bateaux de guerre

<u>Chapitre 90</u>: Instruments et appareils d'optique, de photographie et de cinématographie, de mesure, de vérification, de précision; instruments et appareils médico-chirurgicaux;

<u>l'exception de</u>:

ex 90.05 : jumelles ex 90.13 : instruments divers, lasers ex 90.14 : télémètres ex 90.28 : instruments de mesure électriques ou électroniques ex 90.11 : microscopes ex 90.17 : instruments médicaux ex 90.18 : appareils de mécanothérapie ex 90.19 : appareils d'orthopédie ex 90.20 : appareils rayon X

MTH/WTH/W/211/Rev.1 Page 73

- Chapitre 91: Horlogerie
- <u>Chapitre 92</u>: Instruments de musique; appareils d'enregistrement ou de reproduction du son; appareils d'enregistrement ou de reproduction des images et du son en télévision; parties et accessoires de ces instruments et appareils
- <u>Chapitre 94</u>: Meubles; mobilier médico-chirurgical; articles de literie et similaires

<u>à l'exception de:</u>

- ex 94.01A: sidges sérodynes
- <u>Chapitre 95</u>: Matières à tailler et à mouler, à l'état travaillé (y compris les ouvrages)

. .

- <u>Chapitre 96</u>: Ouvrages de brosserie et pinceaux, balais, houppes et articles de tamiserie
- Chapitre 98: Ouvrages divers

MTE/ETM/W/211/Rev.1 . Page 74

FIELAED

- 1. Agricultural Research Centre
- 2. Board of Mavigation
- 3. Finnish Meteorological Institute
- 4. Government Printing Centre
- 5. Ministry of Justice
- 6. Mint of Finland
- 7. Hational Board of Aviation
- 8. Hational Board of Forestry
- 9. National Board of Water Resources
- 10. National Board of Vocational Education
- 11. State Fuel Centre
- 12. State Margarine Factory
- 13. State Mourishment Centre
- 14. State Purchasing Centre
- 15. Technical Research Centre
- 16. General Headquarters*

Note 1

The listed entities include regional and local subdivisions.

Note 2

When a specific procurement decision may impair important national policy objectives the Pinnish Government may consider it necessary in singular procurement cases to deviate from the principle of national treatment in the Agreement. A decision to this effect will be taken at the Finnish cabinet level.

Note 3

Procurement by defence entities (marked with *) covers the following products:

2

MTH/HTN/W/211/Rev.1 Page 75

.

Motor vehicles

- delivery cars
- light trucks
- motorcycles
- buses
- ambulances

Spare parts

<u>Poodstuffs</u>

- coffee, tea
- rice
- frozen fish
- dried fruits
- spices

Machines

- office machines
- laundry machines

Miscellaneous

MTM/WTM/W/211/Rev.1 Page 76

.

BONG KONG

Entity

Hong Kong Government Supplies Department.

.

.

MCH/HTM/W/211/Rev.1 Page 77

INDIA

S. No.	Purchasing entity	Categories of goods
1.	Oil and Matural Gas Commission	Offshore oil well drilling and allied equipment
2.	All India Radio)	Radio and TV broad- casting and allied
3.	Doordarshan)	equipment
k.	Ministry of Railways	Parts of railway and tranway locomotives and rolling stock

- I. The offer is limited to the categories of goods stated in Column 3.
- II. Purchases on behalf of All India Radio and Doordarshan are made by the Director-General of Supplies and Disposal.
- III. Bail parts are at present being imported against credit from International Development Agency (IDA) and the procedures prescribed for IDA credit are followed.
- IV. The offer does not extend to purchases in the context of bilateral arrangements that provide for balanced trade through a clearing account system.

MTB/WTM/W/211/Rev.1 Page 78

JANAICA

Jamaica Building Materials (division of the Jamaican State Trading Company)

•

MTN/NTN/W/211/Rev.1 Page 79

JAPAN

Entities covered by the Accounts Law including all their subdivisions, local offices and affiliates, as listed below.^{1,2} House of Representatives House of Councillors Supreme Court of Justice Board of Audit Cabinet Prime Minister's Office Fair Trade Commission National Public Safety Commission (National Police Agency) Environmental Disputes Co-ordination Commission Imperial Household Agency Administrative Management Agency Hokkaido Development Agency Defence Agency⁵ Economic Planning Agency Science and Technology Agency Environment Agency Okinawa Development Agency National Land Agency Ministry of Justice Ministry of Foreign Affairs Ministry of Finance Ministry of Education Ministry of Health and Welfare Ministry of Agriculture, Forestry and Fisheries Ministry of International Trade and Industry Ministry of Transport Ministry of Posts and Telecommunications Ministry of Labour Ministry of Construction Ministry of Home Affairs Japanese National Railways Japan Tobacco and Salt Public Corporation Nippon Telegraph and Telephone Public Corporation⁵

MTS/STM/W/211/Rev.1 Page 80

Notes

¹Products for resale or for the use in the production of goods for sale are not included.

²where it is provided under the laws and regulations existing at the time of the entry into force of this Agreement for Japan, entities contained in this list may award contracts to specific co-operatives or associations thereof in accordance with the special procedures.

³Procurement by the Defence Agency cover the following items:

FSC Description

2 2	Railway equipment
24	Tractors
32	Woodworking machinery and equipment
34	Metalworking machinery
35	Service and trade equipment
36	Special industry machinery
37	Agricultural machinery and equipment
38	Construction, mining, excavating and highway maintenance
	equipment
39	Materials Landling equipment
40	Rope, cable, chain and fittings
41	Refrigeration, air conditioning, and air-circulating equipment
43	Pumps and compressors
45	Plurbing, heating and sanitation equipment
46	Water purification and sevage treatment equipment
47	Pipe, tubing, hose and fitting
48	Valves
51	Hand tools
52	Measuring tools
55	Lumber, millwork, plywood and veneer
61	Electric wire, and power and distribution equipment
62	Lighting fixtures and lamps
65	Medical, dental, and veterinary equipment and supplies
66 30	
6635	Physical properties testing equipment

207

MTH/MTN/W/211/Rev.1 . Page 81

.

FSC Description

6640	Laboratory equipment and supplies
6645	Time-measuring instruments
6650	Optical instruments
6655	Geophysical and astronomical instruments
66 60	Meteorological instruments and apparatus
6670	Scales and balances
6675	Drafting, surveying and mapping instruments
6680	Liquid and gas flow, liquid level, and mechanical motion
	measuring instruments
6685	Pressure, temperature, and humidity measuring and controlling
	instruments
669 5	Combination and miscellaneous instruments
67	Photographic equipment
6 8	Chemicals and chemical products
n	Furniture
72	Household and commercial furnishings and appliances
73	Food preparation and serving equ. ment
74	Office machines and visible record equipment
75	Office supplies and devices
76	Books, maps and other publications
1 7	Musical instruments, phonographs and home-type radios
79	Cleaning equipment and supplies
80	Brushes, paints, sealers and adhesives
8110	Drums and cans
8115	Boxes, cartons and crates
8125	Bottles and jars
8130	Reels and spools
8135	Packaging and packing bulk materials
85	Toiletries
87	Agricultural supplies
93	Non-metallic fabricated materials
94	Non-metallic crude materials
99	Miscellaneous

^bMaterials connected with operational safety of transportation are not included.

⁵Public telecommunications equipment is not included.

MIN/NIN/W/211/Rev.1 Page 82

NIGERIA

1. Nigeria National Supplies Company:

For purchases of the following products:1

- (a) Power generating equipment
- (b) Telecommunications equipment
- (c) Railway and structural parts and equipment
- (d) Public clearing equipment
- (e) Contractors plant
- (f) Drilling equipment for vater, oil and geological surveys
- (g) Scientific instruments for survey
- (h) Aircraft and equipment
- (i) Fire fighting vehicles and equipment
- (j) Petrol industrial engines.

¹Subject to confirmation.

MTH/MTM/W/211/Rev.1 Page 83

HORWAY

- 1. National Road Services
- 2. Central Government Purchasing Office
- 3. Postal Services Administration
- 4. State Hospital
- 5. University of Oslo
- 6. Police Services
- 7. Norvegian Broadcasting Corporation
- 8. University of Trondheim
- 9. University of Bergen
- 10. Coastal Directorate
- 11. University of Tromsd
- 12. State Pollution Control Authority
- 13. National Civil Aviation Administration
- 14. Ministry of Defence"
- 15. Norwegian Defence Medical Service*
- 16. Airforce Material Command*
- 17. Army Material Command*
- 18. Navy Material Command*
- 19. Combined Defence Material Command*

Note 1

The listed entities include regional and local subdivisions

Note 2

When a specific procurement decision may impair important national policy objectives the Norwegian Government may consider it necessary in singular procurement cases to deviate from the principle of national treatment in the Agreement. A decision to this effect will be taken at the Norwegian cabinet level.

Note 3

Procurement by defence entities (marked with *) covers the following products:

Replenishment material

- office machines and equipment, furniture, material for education, sport, welfare and other non-technical material

MIS/SIN/W/211/Rev.1 Page 84

Running supplies

- technical consumption material
- medical and dental supplies and dressings
- kitchen and mess inventory
- .stationary and office supply
- publications
- musical instruments

Fuels

- fuels, lubricants and other oil products

Motor vehicles

- passenger cars and transport vehicles
- ambulances
- fire engines
- aircraft service vehicles
- special purpose vehicles

Other technical equipment

- pilot equipment
- parachute equipment
- rescue equipment
- photo equipment
- pyro-technical equipment
- emergency electricity aggregate
- base, workshop, hangar and store equipment
- chemical/radiological equipment
- abc-safety protection equipment, workshops and stores

Medical and dental instruments

Catering equipment

- permanent operational equipment for kitchens, canteens, conference rooms, catering workshops and stores

MTH/HTM/W/211/Rev.1 Page 85

SUISSE

- 1) Division centrale fédérale du matériel
- 2) Bibliothèque centrale fédérale
- 3) Direction des constructions fédérales
- 4) Ecole polytechnique fédérale de Zurich
- 5) Ecole polytechnique fédérale de Lausanne
- 6) Institut fédéral de recherches en matière de réacteurs
- 7) Institut fédéral de recherches forestières
- 8) Institut pour l'étude de la neige et des avalanches
- 9) Institut suisse de recherches nucléaires
- 10) Institut suisse de météorologie
- 11) Institut pour l'aménagement, l'épuration et la protection de l'eau
- 12) Service fédéral de l'hygiène publique
- 13) Bibliothèque nationale
- 14) Office fédéral de la protection civile¹
- 15) Administration fédérale des douanes²
- 16) Régie fédérale des alcools
- 17) Monnaie fédérale
- 18) Bureau fédéral des mesures
- 19) Division de l'agriculture
- 20) Office fédéral de l'air
- 21) Office fédéral de l'économie hydraulique
- 22) Division commerciale du groupement de l'armement¹
- 23) Département de la poste

Si une décision particulière concernant un marché peut compromettre la réalisation d'importants objectifs de politique nationale, le gouvernement suisse pourra juger nécessaire de dévier, dans le cas de marchés déterminés, au principe du traitement national inscrit dans l'Accord. Une décision à cet effet sera prise à l'échelon du gouvernement suisse.

Note 1

pour les produits, voir liste de matériel civil de la défense et de la protection civile.

Note 2

pour le corps des gardes frontière et les douaniers, voir kiste de matériel civil de la défense et de la protection civile.

212

MIE/EIN/W/211/Rev.1 Page 86

LISTE DES MATERIELS CIVILS DE LA DEFENSE ET DE LA PROTECTION CIVILE. SOUNIS AU CODE "ACHATS GOUVERNEMENTAUX"

- Chapitre 25: Sel; soufre; terres et pierres; platres; chaux et ciments
- Chapitre 26: Minerais métallurgiques, scories et cendres
- <u>Chapitre 27</u>: Combustibles minéraux, huiles minérales et produits de leur distillation; matières bitumineuses; cires minérales
- <u>Chapitre 28</u>: Produits chimiques inorganiques; composés inorganiques ou organiques de métaux précieux, d'éléments radioactifs, de métaux des terres rares et d'isotopes.

<u>l'exception de</u>:

ex 28.09 : explosifs ex 28.13 : explosifs ex 28.14 : gaz lacrymogènes ex 28.28 : explosifs ex 28.32 : explosifs ex 28.39 : explosifs ex 28.50 : produits toxicologiques ex 28.51 : produits toxicologiques ex 28.54 : explosifs

Chapitre 29: Produits chimiques organiques

<u>d l'exception de:</u>

ex 29.03 : explosifs ex 29.04 : explosifs ex 29.07 : explosifs ex 29.08 : explosifs ex 29.11 : explosifs ex 29.12 : explosifs ex 29.13 : produits toricologiques ex 29.14 : produits toricologiques ex 29.15 : produits toricologiques ex 29.21 : produits toricologiques ex 29.22 : produits toricologiques ex 29.23 : produits toricologiques ex 29.26 : explosifs ex 29.27 : produits toricologiques ex 29.29 : explosifs

- Chapitre 30: Produits pharmaceutiques
- Chapitre 31: Engrais
- <u>Chapitre 32</u>: Extraits tannants et tinctoriaux; tanins et leurs dérivés; matières colorantes, couleurs, peintures, vernis et teintures; mastics; encres

MTH/HTN/W/211/Rev.1 Page 87

- <u>Chapitre 33</u>: Huiles essentielles et résinoîdes; produits de parfumerie ou de toilette et cosmétiques
- <u>Chapitre 34</u>: Savons, produits organiques tensio-actifs, préparations pour lessives, préparations lubrifiantes, cires artificielles, cires préparées, produits d'entretien, bougies et articles similaires, pâtes à modeler et "cires pour l'art dentaire".
- Chapitre 35: Matières albuminofdes; colles; enzymes
- <u>Chapitre 36</u>: Poudres et explosifs; articles de pyrotechnie; allumettes; alliages pyrophoriques; matières inflammables

à l'exception de:

ex 36.01: poudres ex 36.02: explosifs préparés ex 36.04: détonnants ex 36.08: explosifs

- Chapitre 37: Produits photographiques et cinématographiques
- Chapitre 38: Produits divers des industries chimiques

<u>à l'exception de</u>:

ex 38.19: produits toxicologiques

<u>Chapitre 39</u>: Matières plastiques artificielles, éthers et esters de la cellulose, résines artificielles et ouvrages en ces matières

à l'exception de:

ex 39.03: explosifs

<u>Chapitre 40</u>: Caoutchouc naturel ou synthétique, factice pour caoutchouc et ouvrages en caoutchouc

à l'exception de:

ex 40.11: pneus

- Chapitre 43: Pelleteries et fourrures; pelleteries factices
- Chapitre 45: Liège et ouvrages en liège
- Chapitre 46: Ouvrages de sparterie et de vannerie

MCH/STM/W/211/Rev.1 Page 88

- Chapitre 47: Matières servant à la rabrication du papier
- Chapitre 65: Coiffures et parties du coiffures
- <u>Chapitre 66</u>: Parapluies, parasols, cannes, fouets, cravaches et leurs parties
- <u>Chapitre 67</u>: Plumes et duvet apprêtés et articles en plumes ou en duvet; fleurs artificielles; ouvrages en cheveux
 - <u>Chapitre 68</u>: Ouvrages en pierres, plâtre, ciment, amiante, mica et matières analogues
 - Chapitre 69: Produits céramiques
 - Chapitre 70: Verre et ouvrages en verre
 - <u>Chapitre 71</u>: Perles fines, pierres gennes et similaires, métaux précieux, plaqués ou doublés de métaux précieux et ouvrages en ces matières; bijouterie de fantaisie
 - Chapitre 73: Fonte, fer et acier
 - Chapitre 74: Cuivre
 - Chapitre 75: Nickel
 - Chapitre 76: Aluminium
 - Chapitre 77: Magnósium, beryllium (glucinium)
 - Chapitre 78: Plomb
 - Chapitre 79: Zinc
 - Chapitre 80: Etain
 - Chapitre 81: Autres métaux communs
 - <u>Chapitre 82</u>: Outillage; articles de coutellerie et couverts de table, en métaux communs
 - Chapitre 83: Cuvrages divers en métaux communs
 - Chapitre 84: Chaudidres, machines, appareils et engins mécaniques

Chapitre 85:	Machines et Appareils électriques et Objets servant à des Usages électroniques.
	<u>a l'exception de:</u>
	ex 85.03: Piles électriques ex 85.13: Télécommunications ex 85.15: Appareils de transmission
Chapitre 86:	Véhicules et Matériel pour Voies ferrées; Appareils de Signalisation non électriques pour Voies de communication
	<u>a l'exception de:</u>
	ex 86.02: Locomotives blindées ex 86.03: Autres Locoblindés ex 86.05: Wagons blindés ex 86.06: Wagons Ateliers ex 86.07: Wagons
<u>Chapitre 87</u> :	Voitures automobiles, Tracteurs, Cycles et autres Véhicules terrestres
	<u>à l'exception de</u> :
	87.08: Chars et Automobiles blindés ex 87.02: Camions lourds ex 87.09: Motocycles ex 87.14: Remorques
Chapitre 88:	Navigation abrienne
	à l'exception de:
	ex 88.02: Avions
Chapitre 89:	Navigation maritime et fluviale
Chapitre 90:	Instruments et Appareils d'Optique, de Rotographie et de Cinématographie, de Mesure, de Vérification, de Précision; Instruments et Appareils médico-chirurgicaux;
	<u>à l'exception de</u> :
	ex 90.05: Jumelles ex 90.13: Instruments divers, Lasers ex 90.14: Télémètres ex 90.28: Instruments de Mesure électriques ou électroniques
Chapitre 91:	Horlogerie
<u>Chapitre 92</u> :	Instruments de Musique; Appareils d'Enregistrement ou de Reproduction du Son; Appareils d'Enregistrement ou de Reproduction des Images et du Son en Télévision; Parties et Accessoires de ces Instruments et Appareils

•

- .·

MIN/HIM/W/211/Rev.1 Page 90

.

•

Chapitre 93: Armes et munitions <u>à l'exception de</u>: ex 93.01: Armes blanches ex 93.02: Pistolets ex 93.03: Armes de guerre ex 93.04: Armes à feu ex 93.05: Autres armes ex 93.07: Projectiles et munitions <u>Chapitre 95</u>: Matières à tailler et à mouler, à l'état travaillé (y compris les ouvrages) <u>Chapitre 96</u>: Ouvrages de brosserie et pinceaux, balais, houppes et articles de tamiserie <u>Chapitre 98</u>: Ouvrages divers

MTN/HTN/W/211/Rev.1 Page 91

SWEDE

- 1. Defence Material Administration*
- 2. National Road Administration
- 3. National Board of Public Building
- 4. National Industries Corporation*
- 5. Post Office Administration
- 6. Swedish Forest Service
- 7. National Civil Aviation Administration
- 8. Royal Fortifications Administration*
- 9. National Board of Education
- 10. National Police Board
- 11. Agency for Administrative Development
- 12. National Prison and Probation Administration
- 13. National Administration of Shipping and Navigation
- 14. National Tax Board
- 15. National Board of Forestry
- 16. Medical Board of the Armed Forces*
- 17. National Road Safety Office
- 18. Royal Civil Defence Board*
- 19. National Industrial Board
- 20. National Board of Health and Welfare
- 21. Central Bureau of Statistics

Note 1

•

The listed entities include regional and local subdivisions.

Note 2

When a specific procurement decision may impair important national policy objectives the Swedish Government may consider it necessary in singular procurement cases to deviate from the principle of national treatment in the Agreement. A decision to this effect will be taken at the Swedish cabinet level.

Note 3

Procurement by defence entities (marked with a *)covers products falling under the following BTM-chapters:

MIN/W/211/Rev.1 Page 92

M chapters	Exceptions	
25 - 26		
21	ex 27.10	special fuels
28	ex 28.09	explosives
	ex 28.13	explosives
	ex 28.14	tear gas
	ex 28.28	explosives
	ex 28.32	explosives
	ex 28.39	explosives
	ex 28.50	toxic products
	ex 28.51	toxic products
	ex 28.54	explosives
29	ex 29.03	explosives
	ex 29.04	explosives
	ex 29.07	explosives
	ex 29.08	explosives
	ex 29.11	explosives
	ex 29.12	explosives
	ex 29.13	toxic products
	ex 29.14	toxic products
	ex 29.15	toxic products
	ex 29.21	toxic products
	ex 29.22	toxic products
	ex 29.23	toxic products
	ex 29.26	explosives
	. ex 29.27	toric products
	ex 29.29	explosives
30 - 81	_	
82	ex 82.05	hand tools
	ex 82.07	hand tool parts
83.	,	
84	ex 84.06	engines
	ex 84.08	other engines
	ex 84.45	machinery
	ex 84.53	ADP-machines
85	ex 85.13	telecommunication equipment
	ex 85.15	transmission apparatus

MTN/HTN/W/211/Rev.1 Page 93

BTS chapters	Exceptions	
86	ex 86.02	armoured locomotives
	86.03	other armoured locos
	86.05	armoured vagons
	86.06	repair vagons
•	86.07	Vegons
87	87.08	tanks and armoured vehicles
	ex 87.01	tractors
	ex 87.02	military vehicles
	ex 87.03	break-down lorries
	• ex 87.09	motorcycles
	ex 87.14	towing vehicles
89	ex 89.01	varships
90	ex 90.05	binoculars
	ex 90.13	misc.instruments, lasers
	ex 90.14	telemotors
	ex 90.28	electric and electronic measurement instruments
91 - 92		
94	ex 94.01	serodynamic seats
95 - 98		

UNITED STATES

The following entities are included in the coverage of this Agreement by the United States.

- Department of Agriculture (This Agreement does not apply to procurement of agricultural products made in furtherance of agricultural support programmes or human feeding programmes.)
- 2. Department of Commerce
- 3. Department of Health, Education and Welfare
- 4. Department of Housing and Urban Development
- 5. Department of the Interior (excluding the Bureau of Reclamation)
- 6. Department of Justice
- 7. Department of Labour
- 8. Department of State
- 9. Department of the Treasury
- General Services Administration (Purchases by the Automated Data and Telecommunications Service are not included; purchases by the National Tool Centre are not included; purchases by the Regional 9 Office of San Francisco, California are not included)
- 11. National Aeronautics and Space Administration
- 12. Veterans Administration
- 13. Environmental Protection Agency
- 14. United States International Communication Agency
- 15. National Science Foundation
- 16. Panama Canal Company and Canal Zone Government
- 17. Executive Office .. the President
- 18. Parm Credit Administration
- 19. National Credit Union Administration
- 20. Marit Systems Protection Board
- 21. ACTION
- 22. United States Arms Control and Disarmament Agency
- 23. Civil Aeronautics Board
- 24. Federal Home Loan Bank Board
- 25. Mational Labour Relations Board
- 26. Mational Mediation Board

MTN/NTM/W/211/Rev.1 Page 95

UNITED STATES (cont'd)

- 27. Railroad Retirement Poard
- 28. American Battle Monuments Commission
- 29. Federal Communications Commission
- 30. Federal Trade Commission
- 31. Indian Claims Commission
- 32. Inter-State Commerce Commission
- 33. Securities and Exchange Commission
- 34. Office of Personnel Management
- 35. United States International Trade Commission
- 36. Export-Import Bank of the United States
- 37. Federal Mediation and Conciliation Service
- 38. Selective Service System
- 39. Smithsonian Institution
- 4C. Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation
- 41. Consumer Product Safety Commission
- 42. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission
- 43. Federal Maritime Commission
- 44. National Transportation Safety Board
- 45. Nuclear Regulatory Commission
- 46. Overseas Private Investment Corporation
- 47. Renegotiation Board
- 48. Administrative Conference of the United States
- 49. Board for International Broadcasting
- 50. Commission on Civil Rights
- 5. Commodity Futures Trading Commission
- 52. Community Services Administration
- 53. Department of Defence (excluding Corps of Engineers) This Agreement will not apply to the following purchases of the DOD:

(a) Federal Supply Classification (FSC) 83 - all elements of this classification other than pins, needles, seving kits, flagstaffs, flagpoles, and flagstaff trucks;

- (b) FSC 84 all elements other than sub-class 8460 (luggage);
- (c) FSC 89 all elements other than sub-class 8975 (tobacco products)

MTH/HTM/W/211/Rev.1 Page 96

UNITED STATES (cont'd)

- (d) FSC 2310 (buses only);
- (e) Specialty metals, defined as steels melted in steel manufacturing facilities located in the United States or its possessions, where the maximum alloy content exceeds one or more of the following limits, must be used in products purchased by DOD: (1) manganese, 1.65 per cent; silicon, 0.60 per cent; or copper, 0.06 per cent; or which contains more than 0.25 per cent of any of the following elements: aluminium, chromium, cobalt, columgium, molybdenum, nickel, titanium, tungsten, or vanadium; (2) metal alloys consisting of nickel, iron-nickel and cobalt base alloys containing a total of other alloying metals (except iron) in excess of 10 per cent; (3) titanium and titanium alloys; or, (4) zirconium base alloys;
- (f) FSC 19 and 20 that part of these classifications defined as naval vessels or major components of the hull or superstructure thereof;
- (g) FSC 51
- (h) Following FSC categories are not generally covered due to application of Part VIII, paragraph 1:

10, 12, 13, 14, 15, 16, 17, 19, 20, 28, 31, 58, 59, 95

This Agreement will generally apply to purchases of the following FSC categories subject to United States Government determinations under the provisions of Part VIII, paragraph 1:

- 22. Railway Equipment
- 23. Motor Vehicles, Trailers, and Cycles (except buses in 2310)
- 24. Tractors
- 25. Vehicular Equipment Components
- 26. Tyres and Tubes
- 29. Engine Accessories
- 30. Mechanical Pover Transmission Equipment
- 32. Woodworking Machinery and Equipment
- 34. Metalworking Machinery
- 35. Service and Trade Equipment

MIN/NIN/W/211/Rev.1 Page 97

UNITED STATES (cont'd)

- 36. Special Industry Machinery
- 37. Agricultural Machinery and Equipment
- 38. Construction, Mining, Excevating, and Highway Maintenance Equipment
- 39. Materials Handling Equipment
- 40. Rope, Cable, Chain and Fittings
- 41. Refrigeration and Air Conditioning Equipment
- 42. Fire Fighting, Rescue and Safety Equipment
- 43. Pumps and Compressors
- 44. Furnace, Steam Plant, Drying Equipment and Muclear Reactors
- 45. Plumbing, Heating and Sanitation Equipment
- 46. Water Purification and Sevage Treatment Equipment
- 47. Pipe, Tubing, Hose and Fittings
- 48. Valves
- 49. Maintenance and Repair Ship Equipment
- 52. Measuring Tools
- 53. Hardware and Abrasives
- 54. Prefabricated Structures and Scaffolding
- 55. Lumber, Millwork, Plywood and Veneer
- 56. Construction and Building Materials
- 61. Electric Wire, and Power and Distribution Equipment
- 62. Lighting Fixtures and Lamps
- 63. Alarm and Signal Systems
- 65. Medical, Dental, and Veterinary Equipment and Supplies
- 66. Instruments and Laboratory Equipment
- 67. Photographic Equipment
- 68. Chemicals and Chemical Products
- 69. Training Aids and Devices
- 70. General Purpose ADPE, Software, Supplies and Support Equipment
- 71. Furniture
- 72. Household and Commercial Furnishings and Appliances
- 73. Food Preparation and Serving Equipment
- 74. Office Machines, Visible Record Equipment and ADP Equipment
- 75. Office Supplies and Devices
- 76. Books, Maps and Other Publications

MTH/HTN/W/211/Bev.1 Page 98

.. .

· UNITED STATES (cont'd)

- 77. Musical Instruments, Phonographs, and Home Type Radios
- 78. Recreational and Athletic Equipment
- 79. Cleaning Equipment and Supplies
- 80. Brushes, Paints, Sealers and Adhesives
- 81. Containers, Packaging and Packing Supplies
- 85. Toiletries
- 87. Agricultural Supplies
- 88. Live Animals
- 91. Fuels, Lubricants, Oils and Waxes
- 93. Bon-metallic Fabricated Materials
- 94. Son-metallic Crude Materials
- 96. Ores, Minerals and their Primary Products
- 99. Miscellaneous

General Notes

- 1. Notwithstanding the above, this Agreement will not apply to set asides on behalf of small and minority businesses.
- 2. Pursuant to Part I, paragraph 1(a), transportation is not included in services incidental to procurement contracts.

MIN/WIN/W/211/Rev.1 Page 99

ABREX II

PUBLICATIONS UTILIZED BY PARTIES TO THIS AGREEMENT FOR THE PUBLICATION OF NOTICES OF PROPOSED PURCHASES -PART V, PARAGRAPH 3

EUROPEAN ECONOMIC COMMUNITY

Belgium	- Official Journal of the European Communities
	- Le Bulletin des Adjudications
	- Other publications in the specialized press
Denmark	- Official Journal of the European Communities
France	- Official Journal of the European Communities
F.R. Germany	- Official Journal of the European Communities
	- Bundesanzeiger
	Postfach 108006
	5000 Köln 1
	- Bundesausschreibungsblatt GmbH
	Poststrasse 13
	4000 Düsseldorf 1
Ireland	- Official Journal of the European Communities
	- Daily Press: "Irish Independent", "Irish Times",
	"Irish Press", "Cork Examiner"
Italy	- Official Journal of the European Communities
Luxembourg	- Official Journal of the European Communities
	- Daily Press
Netherlands	- Official Journal of the European Communities
United Kingdom	- Official Journal of the European Communities
	FINLAND
	Official Gazette of Finland
	JAPAN

Kampó (Official Gazette)

.

.

To be completed.

.

MCS/MIN/W/211/Rev.1 Page 100

TORVAY

Official Gazette of Morvey

SUISSE

Feuille officielle suisse du commerce

SWEDEL

Gazette of Government

Contracts, supplement to the Official Gazette

UNITED STATES

Commerce Business Daily

کسر لغب

MTH/MTN/W/211/Rev.1 Page 101

_

.

ANTEX III

PUBLICATIONS UTILIZED BY PARTIES TO THIS AGREEMENT FOR THE PUBLICATION ANNUALLY OF INFORMATION ON PERMANENT LISTS OF SUPPLIERS IN THE CASE OF SELECTIVE TENDERING PROCEDURES - PART V, PARAGRAPH 6

JAPAN

Kampo (Official Gazette)

1/To be completed.

MCH/WTM/W/211/Rev.1 Page 102

ABBER IV

PUBLICATIONS UTILIZED BY PARTIES TO THIS AGREEMENT FOR THE PROMPT PUBLICATION OF LAWS, REGULATIONS, JUDICIAL DECISIONS, ADMINISTRATIVE RULINGS OF GENERAL APPLICATION AND ANY PROCEDURE REGARDING GOVERNMENT PROCUREMENT COVERED BY THIS AGREEMENT - PART VI, PARAGRAPE 1

EUROPEAN ECONOMIC CONMUNITY

- Belgium Laws, royal regulations, ministerial regulations, main circulars on government procurement - Le Moniteur Belge
 - Jurisprudence pesicrisis
- Denmark Lave and regulations Lovtidende
 - Judicial decisions Ugeskrift for retsvaesen
 - Administrative rulings and procedures ministerialtidende
- France Legislation Bulletin officiel
 - Jurisprudence no official publication
- Germany Legislation Bundesgesetzblatt
 - Herausgeber: Der Bundesminister der Justiz

.

- Verlag: Bundesanzeiger
- Bundesahzeiger
 - Postfach 108006
 - 5000 Köln 1.
- Judicial and administrative rulings:

Entscheidungsammlungen des

- Bundesverfassungsgerichts
- Buidesgerichtshofs
- Bundesvervaltungsgerichts
- Bundesfinanzhofs sowie der Oberlandsgerichts

<u>Ireland</u> - Legislation and regulations - Iris Oifigiuil (official Gazette of the Irish Government)

1/To be completed.

MTM/WTM/W/211/Rev.1 Page 103

.

Italy	- Legislation - Gazette Ufficiale - Jurisprudence - no official publication
Luxenbourg	- Legislation - memorial
<u>Netherlands</u>	- Jurisprudence - Pasicrisie - Legislation - Nederlandse Staatscourant and/or Staatsblad
	- Jurisprudence - no official publication
United Kingdom	- Legislation - no such legislation - Jurisprudence - Law Reports
	- Standard Contract conditions - Document GC/Stores/1 obtainable from the Ministry of Defence. It should be noted that special conditions may apply to some contracts: details may be obtained from the department concerned.

FINLAND

.

The Code of Statutes of Finland (Suomen Asetuskokoelma - Finlands Författningssamling)

JAPAN

Genko-nihon-hEki (Compilation of Current Laws and Regulations of Japan), and/or Kampo (Official Gazette)

MTH/HTN/W/211/Bev.1 Page 104

NORWAY

The Code of Statutes of Borvay (Norsk Lovtidend)

SUISSE

Recueil officiel 'es lois et ordonnances de la Confédération suisse (RO)

SWEDER

1. The Swedish Code of Statutes (Swensk forfattningssamling, SFS) 2. Instructions to the Royal proclamations on Government Procurement, issued by the National Audit Bureau. (Riksrevisionsverkets tillampningsanvisningar till upphandlingskungorelsen)

UNITED STATES

All U.S. laws, regulations, judicial devisions, administrative rulings and procedures regarding government procurement covered by this Agreement are codified in the Defense Acquisitions Regulation (DAR) and the Federal Procurement Regulations (FPR), both of which are published as a part of the U.S. Code of Federal Regulations (CFR). The DAR is published in Title 32 of CFR and the FPR is in Title 41, Chapter 1 (CFR). Copies may be purchased from the Government Printing Office. These regulations are also published in loose leaf versions which are available by subscription from the Government Printing Office. Changes are provided to subscribers as they are issued.

For those who wish to consult original sources, the following published sources are provided:

Material	Publication Name
U.S. Lavs	U.S. Statutes at Large
Decisions:	
- U.S. Supreme Court	U.S. Reports
- Circuit Court of Appeals	Federal Reporter - 2nd Series
- District Courts	Federal Supplement Reporter
- Court of Claims	Court of Claims Reports
Decisions:	
- Boards of Contract Appeals	Unofficial publication by

Commerce Clearing Scuse

MTB/HTM/W/211/Rev.1 Page 105

Decisions:

.

- Comptroller General of the U.S.

Those not officially published as decisions of the Comptroller General are published unofficially by Federal Publications, Inc.

5. TECHNICAL BARRIERS TO TRADE

GENERAL AGREEMENT ON TARIFFS AND TRADE

RESTRICTED MIN/FIM/W/192/Rev.5 29 March 1979 Special Distribution

Multilateral 1rade Megotiations

Group "Mon-Tariff Neasures" Sub-Group "Technical Barriers to Trade"

TECHNICAL BARRIERS TO TRADE

Revision

This revision of the text of the Draft Agreement on Technical Barriers to Trade is circulated by the Chairman of the Sub-Group on his own responsibility.

The text is that contained in MTH/HTM/W/192/Rev.4 and Corr.1, with the amendments agreed by Sub-Group "Technical Barriers to Trade" at its meeting of 26 March 1979. A number of additional points which were made on the text at that meeting are reflected in the Chairman's summing-up of the meeting, which is circulated in MTH/HTM/65 MIN/W/192/Rev. 5 Page 2

DRAFT AGREEMENT ON TECHNICAL BARRIEAS TO TRADE

TARE OF CONTENTS

		Page
Preamble		4
Article 1	General provisions	5
Technical regula	tions and standards	6
Article 2	Preparation, adoption and application of technical regulations and standards by central government bodies	6
Article 3	Preparation, adoption and application of technical regulations and standards by local government bodies	19
Article 4	Preparation, adoption and application of technical regulations and standards by non-governmental bodies	10
Conformity with	technical regulations and standards	ц
Article 5	Determination of conformity with technical regulations or standards by central government bodies	ц
Article 6	Determination of conformity with technical regulations or standards by local government bodies and non-governmental bodies	13
Certification sy	rsteps	13
Article 7	Certification systems operated by central government bodies	. 13
Article 8	Certification systems operated by local government and non-governmental bodies	15
Article 9	International and regional certification systems	15
Information and	assistance	17
Article 10	Information about technical regulations; standards and certification systems	17
Article 11	Technical assistance to other adherents	12
Article 12	Special and differential treatment of developing countries	21

MIE/EM/W/192/Rev.5 Pege 3

Page

24 Institutions, consultation and dispute settlement Article 13 24 The Committee on Technical Barriers to Trade Article 14 24 Consultation and dispute settlement 24 Consultation 25 . Resolution of disputes 26 Technical issues 27 Panel proceedings Enforcement 28 Other provisions relating to dispute settlement 29 Final provisions 30 Article 15 30 Acceptance and accession Reservations 31 Entry into force 31 31 Review 32 Ameniments 32 Withdrawal Non-application of this Agreement between 33 particular parties Annexes 33 Secreterist 33 Deposit 33 33 Registration

Annexes

Annex 1	Terms and their definitions for the specific purposes of this Agreement	34
Annex 2	Technical Expert Groups	37
Annex 3	Panels	3 9

MIE/HIM/W/192/Rev.5 Page 4

PREAMBLE

Having regard to the Multilsteral Trade Negotiations, the Parties to the Agreement on Technical Barriers to Trade, hereinafter referred to as "the Parties" and "this Agreement";

Desiring to further the objectives of the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade;

<u>Recognizing</u> the important contribution that international standards and certification systems can make in this regard by improving efficiency of production and facilitating the conduct of international trade;

<u>Desiring</u> therefore to encourage the development of such international standards and certification systems;

<u>Desiring</u> however to ensure that technical regulations and standards, including packaging, marking and labelling requirements, and methods for certifying conformity with technical regulations and standards do not create unnecessary obstacles to international trade;

Recognizing that no country should be prevented from taking measures necessary to ensure the quality of its exports, or for the protection of human, animal or plant life or health, of the environment, or for the prevention of deceptive practices subject to the requirement that they are not applied in a manner which would constitute a means of arbitrary or unjustifiable discrimination between countries where the same conditions prevail or a disguised restriction on international trade:

<u>Recognizing</u> that no country should be prevented from taking measures necessary for the protection of its essential security interest;

MIB/MIN/W/192/Rev.5 Page 5

<u>Recognizing</u> the contribution which international standardization can make to the transfer of technology from developed to developing countries;

<u>Recognizing</u> that developing countries may encounter special difficulties in the formulation and application of technical regulations and standards and methods for certifying conformity with technical regulations and standards, and desiring to assist them in their endeavours in this regard;

Hereby agree as follows:

1. <u>General provisions</u>

1.1 General terms for standardization and certification shall normally have the meaning given to them by definitions adopted within the United Mations System and by international standards organizations taking into account their context and in the light of the object and purpose of this Agreement.

1.2 However, for the purposes of this Agreement the meaning of the terms given in Annex 1 applies.

1.3 All products, including industrial and agricultural products; shall be subject to the provisions of this Agreement.

1.4 Purchasing specifications prepared by governmental bodies for production or consumption requirements of governmental bodies are not subject to the provisions of this Agreement but are addressed in the Agreement on Government Procurement, according to its coverage.

1.5 All references in this Agreement to technical regulations, standards, methods for assuring conformity with technical regulations or standards and certification systems shall be construed to include any amendments thereto and any additions to the rules or the product coverage thereof, except amendments and additions of an insignificant nature.

MIN/HIM/W/192/Rev.5 Page 6

Technical regulations and standards

2. <u>Preparation, adoption and application of technical regulations and standards by central government bodies</u>

With respect to their central government bodies:

2.1 Parties shall ensure that technical regulations and standards are not prepared, adopted or applied with a view to creating obstacles to international trade. Furthermore, products imported from the territory of any Party shall be accorded treatment no less favourable than that accorded to like products of national origin and to like products originating in any other country in relation to such technical regulations or standards. They shall likewise ensure that neither technical regulations nor standards themselves nor their application have the effect of creating unnecessary obstacles to international trade.

2.2 Where technical regulations or standards are required and relevant international standards exist or their completion is imminent; Parties shall use them, or the relevant parts of them, as a basis for the technical regulations or standards except where, as duly explained upon request, such international standards or relevant parts are inappropriate for the Parties concerned, for <u>inter alia</u> such reasons as national security requirements; the prevention of deceptive practices; protection for human health or safety, animal or plant life or health, or the environment; fundamental climatic or other geographical factors; fundamental technological problems.

MIN/MIM/W/192/Rev.5 Page 7

2.3 With a view to harmonizing technical regulations or standards on as wide a basis as possible. Parties shall play a full part within the limits of their resources in the preparation by appropriate international standardizing bodies of international standards for products for which they either have adopted, or expect to adopt, technical regulations or standards.

2.4 Wherever appropriate, Parties shell specify technical regulations and standards in terms of performance rather than design or descriptive characteristics.

2.5 Whenever a relevant international standard does not exist or the technical content of a proposed technical regulation or standard is not substantially the same as the technical content of relevant international standards, and if the technical regulation or standard may have a significant effect on trade of other Parties, Parties shall:

2.5.1 publish a notice in a publication at an early appropriate stage, in such a manner as to enable interested Parties to become acquainted with it, that they proposed to introduce a particular technical regulation or standard;

2.5.2 notify other Parties through the GATT secretariat of the products to be covered by technical regulations together with a brief indication of the objective and rationale of proposed technical regulations;

2.5.3 upon request, provide without discrimination to other Parties in regard to technical regulations and to interested marties in other Farties in regard to standards, particulars or copies of the proposed technical regulation or standard and, whenever possible, identify the parts which in substance deviate from relevant international standards;

MIE/EIN/W/192/Rev. 5 Page 8

2.5.4 in regard to technical regulations allow, without discrimination, reasonable time for other Parties to make comments in writing, discuss these comments upon request, and take these written comments and the results of these discussions into account;

2.5.5 in regard to standards, allow reasonable time for interested parties in other Parties to make comments in writing, upon request discuss these comments with other Parties and take these written comments and the results of these discussions into account.

2.6 Subject to the provisions in the heading of Article 2.5, where urgent problems of safety, health, environmental protection or national security arise or threaten to arise for a Party, that Party may omit such of the steps enumerated in Article 2.5 as it finds necessary provided that the Party, upon adoption of a technical regulation or standard, shall:

2.6.1 notify immediately other Parties through the GATT secretariat of the particular technical regulation, the products covered, with a brief indication of the objective and the rationale of the technical regulation, including the nature of the urgent problems;
2.6.2 upon request provide, without discrimination other Parties with copies of the technical regulation and interested parties in other
Farties with copies of the standard;

MIN/WIN/192/Bev.5 Page 9

2.6.3 allow, without discrimination, other Parties with respect to technical regulations and interested parties in other Parties with respect to standards, to present their comments in writing, upon request discuss these comments with other Parties and take the written comments and the results of any such discussion into account;
2.6.4 take also into account any action by the Committee as a result of consultations carried out in accordance with the procedures established in Article 14.

2.7 Parties shall ensure that all technical regulations and standards which have been adopted are published promptly in such a manner as to enable interested Parties to become acquainted with them.

2.8 Except in those urgent circumstances referred to in Article 2.6, parties shall allow a reasonable interval between the publication of a technical regulation and its entry into force in order to allow time for producers in exporting countries, and particularly in developing countries, to adapt their products or methods of production to the requirements of the importing country.

2.9 Parties shall take such reasonable measures as may be available to them to ensure that regional standardizing bodies of which they are members comply with the provisions of Articles 2.1 to 2.8. In addition Parties shall not take measures which have the effect of, directly or indirectly, requiring or encouraging such bodies to act in a manner inconsistent with those provisions.

MIN/NIN/W/192/Rev.5 Page 10

2.10 Parties which are members of regional standardizing bodies shall, when adopting a regional standard as a technical regulation or standard fulfil the obligations of Articles 2.1 to 2.8 except to the extent that the regional standardizing bodies have fulfilled these obligations.

3. <u>Preparation, adoption and application of technical regulations and</u> standards by local government bodies

3.1 Parties shall take such reasonable measures as may be available to them to ensure that local government bodies within their territories comply with the provisions of Article 2 with the exception of Articles 2.3, 2.5.2, 2.9 and 2.10, noting that provision of information regarding technical regulations referred to in Articles 2.5.3 and 2.6.2 and comment and discussion referred to in Articles 2.5.4 and 2.6.3 shall be through Parties. In addition, Parties shall not take measures which have the effect of, directly or indirectly, requiring or encouraging such local government todies to act in a manner inconsistent with any of the provisions of Article 2.

4. <u>Preparation, adoption and application of technical regulations and</u> standards by non-governmental bodies

4.1 Parties shall take such reasonable measures as may be available to them to ensure that non-governmental bodies within their territories comply with the provisions of Article 2, with the exception of Article 2.5.2 and providing that comment and discussion referred to in Articles 2.5.4 and 2.6.3 may also be with interested parties in other Parties. In addition, Parties shall not take measures which have the effect of, directly or indirectly, requiring or encouraging such non-governmental bodies to act in a manner inconsistent with any of the provisons of Article 2.

MIN/NIM/W/192/Rev. 5 Page 11

Conformity with technical regulations and standards

5. Determination of conformity with technical regulations or standards by central government bodies

5.1 Parties shall ensure that, in cases where a positive assurance is required that products conform with technical regulations or standards, central government bodies apply the following provisions to products originating in the territories of other Parties:

5.1.1 imported products shall be accepted for testing under conditions no less favourable than those accorded to like domestic or imported products in a comparable situation;

5.1.2 the test methods and administrative procedures for imported products shall be no more complex and no less expeditious than the corresponding methods and procedures, in a comparable situation for like products of national origin or originating in any other country; 5.1.3 any fees imposed for testing imported products shall be equitable in relation to any fees chargeable for testing like products of national origin or originating in any other country; 5.1.4 the results of tests shall be made available to the exporter or importer or their agents, if requested, so that corrective action may

be taken if necessary;

5.1.5 the siting of testing facilities and the selection of samples for testing shall not be such as to cause unnecessary inconvenience for importars, exporters or their agents;

MIN/WIN/W/192/Rev.5 Page 12

5.1.6 the confidentiality of information about imported products arising from or supplied in connexion with such tests shall be respected in the same way as for domestic products.

5.2 However, in order to facilitate the determination of conformity with technical regulations and standards where such positive assurance is required, Parties shall ensure whenever possible, that their central government bodies:

accept test results, certificates or marks of conformity issued by relevant bodies in the territories of other Parties; or rely upon self-certification by producers in the territories of other Parties;

even when the test methods differ from their own, provided they are satisfied that the methods employed in the territory of the exporting Porty provide a sufficient means of determining conformity with the relevant technical regulations or standards. It is recognized that prior consultations may be necessary in order to arrive at a mutually satisfactory understanding regarding self-certification, test methods and results, and certificates or marks of conformity employed in the territory of the exporting Party, in particular in the case of perishable products or of other products which are liable to deteriorate in transit.

5.3 Parties shall ensure that test methods and administrative procedures used by central government bodies are such as to permit, so far as practicable, the implementation of the provisions in Article 5.2.
5.4 Nothing in Article 5 shall prevent Parties from carrying out reasonable spot checks within their territories.

<u>Determination by local government bodies and non-governmental bodies of</u> conformity with tecnnical regulations or standards

5.1 Parties shall take such reasonable measures as may be available to them to ensure that local government bodies and non-governmental bodies within their territories comply with the provisions of Article 5. In addition, Parties shall not take measures which have the effect of, directly or indirectly, requiring or encouraging such bodies to act in a manner inconsistent with any of the provisions of Article 5.

Certification systems

7. Certification systems operated by central government bodies

With respect to their central government bodies:

7.1 Parties shall ensure that certification systems are not formulated or applied with a view to creating obstacles to international trade. They shall likewise ensure that neither such certification systems themselves nor their application have the effect of creating unnecessary obstacles to international trade.

7.2 Forties shall ensure that certification systems are formulated and applied so as to grant access for suppliers of like products originating in the territories of other Parties under conditions no less favourable than those accorded to suppliers of like products of national origin or originating in any other country, including the determination that such suppliers are able and villing to fulfil the requirements of the system. Access for suppliers is obtaining certification from the importing adherent under the rules of the system. Access for suppliers also includes receiving the mark of the system, if any, under conditions no less favourable than those accorded to suppliers of like products of national origin or originating in any other country.

MIE/JIN/4/192/Rev. 5 Fage 14

7.3 Parties shall:

7.3.1 publish a notice in a publication at an early appropriate stage in such a manner as to enable interested parties to become acquainted with it, that they propose to introduce a certification system; 7.3.2 notify the GATT secretariat of the products to be covered, including a brief description of the objective of the proposed system; 7.3.3 upon request provide, without discrimination, to other Parties particulars or copies of the proposed rules of the system; 7.3.4 allow, without discrimination, reasonable time for other Parties to make comments in writing on the formulation and operation of the system, discuss the comments upon request and take them into account.

7.4 However, where urgent problems of safety, health, environmental protection or national security arise or threaten to arise for a Party, that Party may omit such of the steps enumerated in Article 7.3 as it finds necessary provided that the Party, upon adoption of the certification system, shall:

7.4.1 notify immediately the other Parties through the GATT secretariat of the particular certification system, the products covered, with a brief indication of the objective and the rationale of the certification system including the nature of the urgent problems; 7.4.2 upon request provide, without discrimination, other Parties with copies of the rules of the system;

MTH/WTH/W/192/Rev.5 Page 15

7.4.3 allow, without discrimination, other parties to present their comments in writing, discuss these comments upon request and take the written comments and results of any such discussion into account.

7.5 Parties shall ensure that all adopted rules of certification systems are published.

8. <u>Certification systems operated by local government and non-governmental</u> <u>bodies</u>

8.1 Parties shall take such reasonable measures as may be available to them to ensure that local government bodies and non-governmental bodies within their territories when operating certification systems comply with the provisions of Article 7, except 7.3.2, noting that the provision of information referred to in Article 7.3.3 and 7.4.2, the notification referred to in Article 7.4.1, and the comment and discussion referred to in Article 7.4.3, shall be through Parties. In addition, Parties shall not take measures which have the effect of, directly or indirectly, requiring or encouraging such bodies to act in a manner inconsistent with any of the provisions of Article 7.

8.2 Parties shall ensure that their central government bodies rely on certification systems operated by local government and non-governmental bodies only to the extent that these bodies and systems comply with the relevant provisions of Article 7.

9. International and regional certification systems

9.1 Where a positive assurance, other than by the supplier, of conformity with a technical regulation or standard is required, Parties shall, wherever practicable, formulate international certification systems and become members thereof or participate therein.

HIS/STM/W/192/Rev.5 Page 16

3.2 Parties shall take such reasonable measures as may be available to them to ensure that international and regional certification systems in which relevant bodies within their territories are members or participants comply with the provisions of Article 7, with the exception of 7.2 having regard to the provisions of Article 9.3. In addition, Parties shall not take any measures which have the effect of, directly or indirectly, requiring or encouraging such systems to act in a manner inconsistent with any of the provisions of Article 7.

9.3 Parties shall take such reasonable measures as may be available to them to ensure that international and regional certification systems, in which relevant bodies within their territories are members or participants, are formulated and applied so as to grant access for suppliers of like products originating in the territories of other Parties, under conditions no less farourable than those accorded to suppliers of like products originating in a member country, a participant country or in any other country, including the determination that such suppliers are able and willing to fulfil the requirements of the system. Access for suppliers is obtaining certification from an importing Party which is a member of or participant in the system, or from a body authorized by the system to grant certification; under the rules of the system. Access for suppliers also includes receiving the mark of the system, if any, under conditions no less favourable than those accorded to suppliers of like products originating in a member country or a participant country.

MTH/WTH/W/192/Rev.5 Page 17

9.4 Parties shall ensure that their central government bodies rely on international or regional certification systems only to the extent that the systems comply with the provisions of Article 7 and Article 9.3.

Information and assistance

10. Information about technical regulations, standards and certification systems

10.1 Each Party shall ensure that an enquiry point exists which is able to answer all reasonable enquiries from interested parties in other Parties regarding:

10.1.1 any technical regulations adopted or proposed within its territory by central or local government bodies, by non-governmental bodies which have legal power to enforce a technical regulation, or by regional standardizing bodies of which such bodies are members or participants;

10.1.2 any standards adopted or proposed within its territory by central or local government bodies, or by regional standardizing bodies of which such bodies are members or participants;

10.1.3 any certification systems, or proposed certification systems, which are operated within its territory by central or local government bodies, or by non-governmental bodies which have legal power to enforce a technical regulation, or by regional certification bodies of which such bodies are members or participants;

10.1.4 the location of notices published pursuant to this Agreement, or to provide information as to where such information can be obtained; and

10.1.5 the location of the enquiry points mentioned in Article 10.2.

MTS/STM/W/192/Rev. 5 Page 18

10.2 Each Farty shall take such reasonable measures as may be available to it to ensure that one or more enquiry points exist which are able to answer all reasonable enquiries from interested parties in other Farties regarding: 10.2.1 any standards adopted, or proposed within its territory by nongovernmental standardizing bodies, or by regional standardizing bodies of which such bodies are members or participants; and 10.2.2 any certification systems, or proposed certification systems, which are operated within its territory by non-governmental certification bodies, or by regional certification bodies of which such bodies are members or participants.

10.3 Parties shall take such reasonable measures as may be available to them to ensure that where copies of documents are requested by other Parties, or by interested Parties in other Parties in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement, they are supplied at the same price (if any) as to the nationals of the party concerned.

10.4 The GATT secretariat will, when it receives notifications in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement, circulate copies of the notifications to all Parties and interested international standardizing and certification bodies and draw the attention of developing parties to any notifications relating to products of particular interest to them.

10.5 Nothing in this Agreement shall be construed as requiring:

10.5.1 the publication of texts other than in the language of the Party . 10.5.2 the provision of particulars or copies of drafts other than in the language of the Farty; or

10.5.3 Tarties to furnish any information, the disclosure of which they consider contrary to their essential security interests.

10.6 Notifications to the GATT secretariat shall be in English, French or Spanish.

10.7 Parties recognize the desirability of developing centralized information systems with respect to the preparation, adoption and application of all technical regulations, standards and certification systems within their territories.

11. Technical assistance to other Parties

11.1 Parties shall, if requested, advise other Parties, especially the developing countries, on the preparation of technical regulations. 11.2 Parties shall, if requested, advise other Parties, especially the developing countries and shall grant them technical assistance on mutually agreed terms and conditions regarding the establishment of national standardizing bodies and participation in the international standardizing bodies and shall encourage their national standardizing bodies to do likewise.

11.3 Parties shall, if requested, take such reasonable measures as may be available to them to arrange for the regulatory bodies within their territories to advise other Parties, especially the developing countries, and shall grant them technical assistance on mutually agreed terms and conditions regarding:

11.3.1 the establishment of regulatory bodies, or certification bodies for providing a certificate or mark of conformity with technical regulations; and

11.3.2 the methods by which their technical regulations can best be met.

11.4 Parties shall, if requested, take such reasonable measures as may be available to them to arrange for advice to be given to other Parties, despecially the developing countries, and shall grant them technical assistance on mutually agreed terms and conditions regarding the establishment of certification bodies for providing a certificate or mark of conformity with standards adopted within the territory of the requesting Party. 11.5 Parties shall, if requested, advise other Parties, especially the developing countries, and shall grant them technical assistance on mutually agreed terms and conditions regarding the steps that should be taken by their producers, if they wish to take part in certification systems operated by governmental or non-governmental bodies within the territory of the Party receiving the request.

11.6 Parties which are members or participants of international or regional certification systems shall, if requested, advise other Parties, especially the developing countries, and shall grant them technical assitance on mutually agreed terms and conditions regarding the establishment of the institutions and legal framework which would enable them to fulfil the obligations of membership or participation in such systems. 11.7 Parties shall, if so requested, encourage certification bodies within their territories, if such bodies are members or participants of international or regional certification systems to advise other Parties, especially the developing countries, and should consider requests for technical assistance from them regarding the establishment of the institutions which would enable the relevant bodies within their territories to fulfil the obligations of membership or participation.

MIN/WIN/W/192/Rev.5 Page 21

11.8 In providing advice and technical assistance to other Parties in terms of Article 11.1 to 11.7, Parties shall give priority to the needs of the least-developed countries.

12. Special and differential treatment of developing countries

12.1 Parties shall provide differential and more favourable treatment to developing countries Parties to this Agreement, through the following provisions as well as through the relevant provisions of other Articles of this Agreement.

12.2 Parties shall give particular attention to the provisions of this Agreement concerning developing countries' rights and obligations and shall take into account the special development, financial and trade needs of developing countries in the implementation of this Agreement both nationally and in the operation of this Agreement's institutional arrangements. 12.3 Parties shall, in the preparation and application of technical regulations, standards, test methods and certification systems, take account of the special development, financial and trade needs of developing countries, with a view to ensuring that such technical regulations, standards, test methods and certification systems and the determination of conformity with technical regulations and standards do not create unnecessary obstacles to exports from developing countries.

12.4 Parties recognize that, although international standards may exist, in their particular technological and socio-economic conditions developing countries adopt certain technical regulations or standards, including test methods, aimed at preserving indigenous technology and production methods. and processes compatible with their development needs. Parties therefore

Page 22

recognize that developing countries should not be expected to use international standards as a basis for their technical regulations or standards, including test methods, which are not appropriate to their development, financial and trade needs.

12.5 Parties shall take such reasonable measures as may be available to them to ensure that international standardizing bodies and international certification systems are organized and operated in a way which facilitates active and representative participation of relevant bodies in all Parties, taking into account the special problems of developing countries. 12.6 Parties shall take such reasonable measures as may be available to them to ensure that international standardizing bodies, on request of developing countries, examine the possibility of, and, if practicable, prepare international standards concerning products of special interest to developing countries.

12.7 Parties shall, in accordance with the provisions of Article 11, provide technical assistance to developing countries to ensure that the preparation and application of technical regulations, standards, test methods and certification systems do not create unnecessary obstacles to the expansion and diversification of exports from developing countries. In determining the terms and conditions of the technical assistance, account shall be taken of the stage of development of the requesting country and in particular of the least-developed countries.

MIN/HIN/W/192/Rev.5 Page 23

12.9 It is recognized that developing countries may face special problems, including institutional and infrastructural problems, in the field of preparation and application of technical regulations, standards, test methods and certification systems. It is further recognized that the special development and trade needs of developing countries, as well as their stage of technological development, may hinder their ability to discharge fully their obligations under this Agreement. Parties, therefore, shall take this fact fully into account. Accordingly with a view to ensuring that developing countries are able to comply with this Agreement, the Committee is enabled to grant upon request specified, time-limited exceptions in whole or in pert from obligations under this Agreement. When considering such requests the Committee shall take into account the special problems, in the field of preparation and application of technical regulations, standards, test methods and certification systems and the special development and trade needs of the developing country, as well as its stage of technological development, which may hinder its ability to discharge fully its obligations under this Agreement. The Committee shall in particular, take into account the special problems of the least-developed countries.

12.9 During consultations, developed countries shall bear in mind the special difficulties experienced by developing countries in formulating and implementing standards and technical regulations and methods of ensuring conformity with those standards and technical regulations, and in their desire to assist developing countries with their efforts in this direction, developed countries shall take account of the special needs of the former in regard to financing, trade and development.

MIN/N/W/192/Rev.5 Page 24

12.10 The Committee shall examine periodically the special and differential treatment as laid down in this Agreement, granted to developing countries, on national and international levels.

Institutions, consultation and dispute settlement

13. The Committee on Technical Barriers to Trade

There shall be established under this Agreement:

13.1 A Committee on Technical Barriers to Trade composed of representatives from each of the Parties to this Agreement (hereinafter referred to as "the Committee"). The Committee shall elect its own Chairman and shall meet as necessary but no less than once a year for the purpose of affording Parties to this Agreement the opportunity of consulting on any matters relating to the operation of this Agreement or the furtherance of its objectives and shall carry out such responsibilities as assigned to it under this Agreement or by the Parties;

13.2 Working parties, technical expert groups, panels or other bodies as may be appropriate, which shall carry out such responsibilities as may be assigned to them by the Committee in accordance with the relevant provisions of this Agreement.

13.3 It is understood that unnecessary duplication should be avoided between the work under this Agreement and that of governments in other technical bodies, e.g. Codex Alimentarius. The Committee shall examine this problem with a view to minimizing such duplication.

14. Consultation and dispute settlement

Consultation

14.1 Each Party shall afford sympathetic consideration to and adequate opportunity for prompt consultation regarding representations made by other Parties with respect to any matter affecting the operation of this Agreement.

MIN/NIM/W/192/Rev.5 Page 25

14.2 If any Party considers that any benefit accruing to it, directly or indirectly, under this Agreement is being nullified or impaired, or that the attainment of any objective of this Agreement is being impeded by another Party or Parties, and that its trade interests are significantly affected, the Party may make written representations or proposals to the other Party or Parties which it considers to be concerned. Any Party shall give sympathetic consideration to the representations or proposals made to it, with a view to reaching a satisfactory resolution of the matter.

Resolution of disputes

14.3 It is the firm intention of Parties that all disputes under this Agreement shall be promptly and expeditiously resolved, particularly in the case of perishable products.

14.4 If no solution has been reached after consultations under Article 14.1 and 14.2, the Committee shall meet at the request of any party to the dispute within thirty days of receipt of such a request, to investigate the matter with a view to facilitating a mutually satisfactory solution. 14.5 In investigating the matter and in selecting subject, <u>inter alia</u>, to the provisions of Article 14.9 and 14.4, the appropriate procedures the Committee shall take into account whether the issues in dispute relate to commercial policy considerations and/or to questions of a technical nature requiring detailed consideration by experts.

14.6 In the case of perishable products the Committee shall, in keeping with Article 14.3, consider the matter in the most expeditious manner possible with a view to facilitating a mutually satisfactory solution within three months of the request for the Committee investigation.

MIB/NDM/W/192/Rev.5 Page 26

14.7 It is understood that where disputes arise affecting products with a definite crop cycle of twelve months, every effort would be made by the Committee to deal with these disputes within a period of twelve months. 14.8 During any phase of a dispute settlement procedure including the earliest phase, competent bodies and experts in matters under consideration may be consulted and invited to attend the meetings of the Committee; appropriate information and assistance may be requested from such bodies and experts.

Technical issues

14.9 If no mutually satisfactory solution has been reached under the procedures of Article 14.4 within three months of the request for the Committee investigation, upon the request of any Party to the dispute who considers the issues to relate to questions of a technical nature the Committee shall establish a technical expert group and direct it to:

examine the matter;

consult with the parties to the dispute and give full opportunity for them to develop a mutually satisfactory solution; make a statement concerning the facts of the matter; and make such findings as will assist the Committee in making recommendations or giving rulings on the matter, including <u>inter alia</u>, and if appropriate, findings concerning the detailed scientific judgments involved, whether the measure was necessary for the protection of human, animal or plant life or health, and whether a legitimate scientific judgment is involved.

MTN/MTM/W/192/Rev. 5 Page 27

14.10 Technical expert groups shall be governed by the procedures of Annex 2. 14.11 The time required by the technical expert group considering questions of a technical nature will vary with the particular case. The technical expert group should aim to deliver its findings to the Committee within six months from the date the technical issue was referred to it, unless extended by mutual agreement between the parties to the dispute. 14.12 Reports should set out the rationale behind any findings that they make.

14.13 If no mutually satisfactory solution has been reached after completion of the procedures in this Article, and any party to the dispute requests a panel, the Committee shall establish a panel which shall operate under the provisions of Article 14.15 to 14.18 below.

Panel proceedings

14.14 If no mutually satisfactory solution has been reached under the procedures of Article 14.4 within three months of the request for the Committee investigation and the procedures of Article 14.9 to 14.13 have not been invoked, the Committee shall, upon request of any party to the dispute, establish a panel.

14.15 When a panel is established, the Committee shall direct it to: examine the matter; consult with Parties to the dispute and give full opportunity for them to develop a mutually satisfactory solution; make a statement concerning the facts of the matter as they relate to the application of provisions of this Agreement and make such findings as will assist the Committee in making recommendations or giving rulings on the matter.

14.16 Panels shall be governed by the procedures in Annex 3.

14.17 Panels shall use the report of any technical expert group established under Article 14.9 as the basis for its consideration of issues that involve questions of a technical nature.

14.18 The time required by panels will vary with the particular case. They should aim to deliver their findings, and where appropriate, recommendations to the Committee without undue delay, normally within a period of four months from the date that the panel was established.

Enforcement

14.19 After the investigation is complete or after the report of a technical expert group, working group, panel or other body is presented to the Committee, the Committee shall give the matter prompt consideration. With respect to panel reports, the Committee shall take appropriate action normally within thirty days of receipt of the report, unless extended by the Committee, including:

a statement concerning the facts of the matter; or

recommendations to one or more Parties to this Agreement; or

any other ruling which it deems appropriate.

14.20 If a Party to which recommendations are addressed considers itself unable to implement them, it should promptly furnish reasons in writing to the Committee. In that event the Committee shall consider what further action may be appropriate.

MIH/MIM/W/192/Bev.5 Page 29

14.21 If the Committee considers that the circumstances are serious enough to justify such action, it may authorize one or more Parties to this Agreement to suspend, in restances of any other Party, the application of such obligations under this Agreement as it determines to be appropriate in the circumstances. In this respect, the Committee may, <u>inter alia</u>, authorize the suspension of the application of obligations, including those in Articles 5 to 9, in order to restore mutual economic advantage and balance of rights and obligations.

14.22 The Committee shall keep under surveillance any matter on which it has made recommendations or given rulings.

Other provisions relating to dispute settlement

Procedures

14.23 If disput~s arise between Parties relating to rights and obligations of this Agreement, Parties should complete the dispute settlement procedures under this Agreement before availing themselves of any rights which they have under the GATT. Parties recognize that, in any case so referred to the CONTRACTING PARTIES, any finding, recommendation or ruling pursuant to Article 14.9 to 14.18 may be taken into account by the CONTRACTING PARTIES, to the extent they relate to matters involving equivalent rights and obligations under the General Agreement. When Parties resort to GATT Article XXIII a determination under that Article shall be based on GATT provisions only.

MIN/HI4/W/192/Rev. 5 Page 30

Levels of obligation

14.24 The dispute settlement provisions set out above can be invoked in cases where a Party considers that another Party has not achieved satisfactory results under Articles 3, 4, 6, 8 and 9 and its trade interests are significantly affected. In this respect, such results shall be equivalent to those envisaged in Articles 2, 5 and 7 as if the body in question were a Party.

Processes and production methods

14.25 The dispute settlement procedures set out above can be invoked in cases where a Party considers that obligations under this Agreement are being circumvented by the drafting of requirements in terms of processes and production methods rather than in terms of characteristics of products.

Retruectivity

14.26 To the extent that a Party considers that technical regulations, standards, methods for assuring conformity with technical regulations or standards, or certification systems which exist at the time of entry into force of this Agreement are not consistent with the provisions of this 'greement, such regulations, standards, methods and systems shall be subject to the provisions in Articles 13 and 14 of this Agreement, in so far as they are applicable.

.5. Final provisions

Acceptance and accession

15.1 This Agreement shall be open for acceptance by signature or otherwise, by governments contracting parties to the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade, hareinafter referred to as "the GATT", and by the European Economic Community.

MIE/MIM/W/192/Rev.5 Page 31

13.2 This Agreement shall be cpm to accordion by any other government on terms, related to the effective application of rights and obligations under this Agreement, to be agreed between that government and the Parties to this Agreement, by the deposit with the Director-General to the CONTRACTING PARTIES to the GATT of an instrument of accession which states the terms so agreed. 15.3 Contracting parties may accept this Agreement in respect of those territories for which they have international responsibility, provided that the GATT is being applied in respect of such territories in accordance with the provisions of Article XXVI:5(a) or (b) of the General Agreement; and in terms of such acceptance, each such territory shall be treated as though it were a Party to this Agreement.

Reservations

15.4 Reservations may not be entered in respect of any of the provisions of this Agreement without the consent of the other Parties to this Agreement. Entry into force

15.5 This Agreement shall enter into force on 1 January 1980 for the governments" which have accepted or acceded to it by that date. For each other government it shall enter into force on the thirtieth day following the date of its acceptance or accession to this Agreement.

Review

15.6 Each Party shall, promptly after the date on which this Agreement enters into force for the Party concerned, inform the Committee of measures in existence or taken to ensure the implementation and administration of this Agreement. Any changes of such measures thereafter shall also be notified to the Committee.

[&]quot;The term "government" is deemed to include the competent authorities of the European Economic Community.

MIN/WIN/W/192/Rev.5 Page 32

15.7 The Committee shall review annually the implementation and operation of this Agreement taking into account the objectives thereof. The Committee shall annually inform the COMTRACTING PARTIES to the GATT of developments during the period covered by such reviews.

15.8 Not later than the end of the third year from the entry into force of this Agreement and at the end of each three-year period thereafter, the Committee shall review the operation and implementation of this Agreement, including the provisions relating to transparency, with a view to adjusting the rights and obligations of this Agreement where necessary to ensure mutual economic advantage and balance of rights and obligations, without prejudice to the provisions of Article 12, and where appropriate proposing amendments to the text of this Agreement having regard, inter alia, to the experience gained in its implementation.

Amendments

15.9 The Parties may amend this Agreement having regard, <u>inter alis</u>, to the experience gained in its implementation. Such an amendment, once the Parties have concurred in accordance with procedures established by the Committee, shall not come into force for any Party until it has been accepted by such Party. Withdraval

15.10 Any Party to this Agreement may withdraw from this Agreement. The withdrawal shall take effect upon the expiration of sixty days from the day on which written notice of withdrawal is received by the

MTN/MIN/W/192/Rev.5 Page 33

. .

Director-General to the COTTRACTING PARTIES to the GATT. Any Party to this Agreement may upon such notification request an immediate meeting of the Committee.

Non-application of this Agreement between particular Parties

15.11 This Agreement shall not apply as between any two Parties to this Agreement if either of the Parties, at the time either accepts or accedes to this Agreement, does not consent to such application.

Annexes

15.12 The annexes to this Agreement constitute an integral part thereof. Secretariat

15.13 This Agreement shall be serviced by the GATT secretarist.

Deposit

15.14 This Agreement shall be deposited with the Director-General to the COMTRACTING PARTIES to the GATT, who shall promptly furnish to each Party to this Agreement and each contracting party to the GATT a certified copy thereof and of each amendment thereto pursuant to Article 15.9, and a notification of each acceptance thereof or accession thereto pursuant to Articles 15.1 and 15.2, or each withdrawal therefrom pursuant to Article 15.10.

Registration

15.15 This Agreement shall be registered in accordance with the provisions of Article 102 of the Charter of the United Nations.

ANDEX 1

TERMS AND THEIR DEFINITIONS FOR THE SPECIFIC PURPOSES OF THIS AGREEMENT

Note: References to the definitions of international standardizing bodies in the explanatory notes are made as they stood in March 1979.

1. <u>Pechnical specification</u>

A specification contained in a document which lays down characteristics of a product such as levels of quality, performance, safety or dimensions. It may include, or deal exclusively with terminology, symbols, testing and test methods, packaging, marking or labelling requirements as they apply to a product.

Explanatory note:

This Agreement deals only with technical specifications relating to products. Thus the wording of the corresponding Economic Commission for Europe/International Organization for Standardization definition is emended in order to exclude services and codes of practice.

2. <u>Technical regulation</u>

A technical specification, including the applicable administrative provisions, with which compliance is mandatory.

Explanatory note:

The wording differs from the corresponding Econoric Commission for Europe/International Organization for Standardization definition because the latter is based on the definition of regulation which is not defined in this Agreement. Furthermore the Economic Commission

MTN/NTM/W/192/Rev.5 Page 35

for Europe/International Organization for Standardization definition contains a normative element which is included in the operative provisions of this Agreement. For the purposes of this Agreement, this definition covers also a standard of which the application has been made mandatory not by separate regulation but by virtue of a general law.

3. <u>Standard</u>

A technical specification approved by a recognized standardizing body for repeated or continuous application, with which compliance is not mendatory.

Explanatory note:

The corresponding Economic Commission for Europe/International Organization for Standardization definition contains several normative elements which are not included in the above definition. Accordingly, technical specifications which are not based on consensus are covered by this Agreement. This definition does not cover technical specifications prepared by an individual company for its own production or consumption requirements. The word "body" covers also a national standardizing system.

4. International body or system

A body or system whose membership is open to the relevant bodies of at least all Parties to this Agreement.

5. Regional body or system

A body or system whose membership is open to the relevant bodies of only some of the Parties.

6. Central government body

Centrel government, its ministries and departments or any body subject to the control of the central government in respect of the activity in question.

Explanatory note:

In the case of the European Economic Commity the provisions governing central government bodies apply. However, regional bodies or certification systems may be established within the European Economic Community, and in such cases would be subject to the provisions of this Agreement on regional bodies or certification systems.

7. Local government body

A government other than a central government (e.g. states, provinces. Lander, centons, municipalities, etc.), its ministries or departments or any body subject to the control of such a government in respect of the activity in question.

3. Non-governmental body

A body other than a central government body or a local government body, including non-governmental bodies which has legal power to enforce a technical regulation.

S. Standardizing body

A governmental or non-governmental body, one of whose recognized activities is in the field of standardization.

10. International standard

A standard adopted by an international standardizing body.

Explanatory note:

The wording differs from the corresponding Economic Commission for Europe/International Organization for Standardization definition in order to make it consistent with other definitions of this Agreement.

MTH/HTM/W/192/Bev.5 Page 37

ANNEX 2

Technical Expert Groups

The following procedures shall apply to technical expert groups established in accordance with the provisions of Article 14.

1. Participation in technical expert groups shall be restricted to persons, preferably government officials, of professional standing and experience in the field in perstion.

2. Citizens of countries whose central governments are perties to a dispute shall not be eligible for membership of the technical expert group concerned with that dispute. Members of technical expert groups shall serve in their individual capacities and not as government representatives, nor as representatives of any organization. Governments or organizations shall therefore not give them instructions with regard to matters before a technical expert group.

3. The parties to a dispute shall have access to all relevant information provided to a technical expert group, unless it is of a confidential anture. Confidential information provided to the technical expert group shall not be revealed without formal authorization from the government or person providing the information. Where such information is requested from the technical expert group but release of such information by the technical expert group is not authorized, a non-confidential summary of the information will be provided by the government or person supplying the information.

MIN/HTM/W/192/Rev.5 Page 30

.

4. To encourage development of mutually satisfactory solutions between the parties and with a view to obtaining their comments, each technical expert group should first submit the descriptive part of its report to the parties concerned, and should subsequently submit to the parties to the dispute its conclusions, or an outline thereof, a reasonable period of time before they are circulated to the Parties.

-

MIN/NIM/W/192/Rev.5 Page 39

ARTICE 3

PATELS

The following procedures shall apply to panels established in accordance with the provisions of Article 14.

In order to facilitate the constitution of panels, the Chairman of the 1. Committee shall meintain an informal indicative list of government officials knowledgeeble in the area of technical barriers to trade and experienced in the field of trade relations and economic development. This list may also include persons other than government officials. In this connexion, each adherent shall be invited to indicate at the beginning of every year to the Chairman of the Committee the name(s) of the one or two governmental experts whom the Parties to this Agreement would be willing to make available for such work. When a panel is established under Article 14.13, the Chairman, within seven days shall propose the composition of the panel consisting of three or five members, preferably government officials. The parties directly concerned shall react within seven working days to nominations of panel members by the Chairmon and shall not oppose nominations except for compelling reasons. Citizens of countries whose central governments are parties to a dispute shall not be eligible for membership of the panel concerned with that dispute. Panel members shall serve in their individual capacities and not as government representatives, nor as representatives of any organization. Governments or organizations shall therefore not give them instructions with regard to matters before a panel.

MIE/HIM/W/192/Rev. 5 Page 40

Each panel shall develop its own working procedures. All Parties 2. having a substantial interest in the matter and having notified this to the Committee, shall have an opportunity to be heard. Zach panel may consult and seek information and technical advice from any source it deems appropriate. Before a panel seeks such information or technical advice from a source within the jurisdiction of a Party, it shall inform the government of that Party. In case such consultation with competent bodies and experts is necessary it should be at the earliest possible stage of the dispute settlement procedure. Any Party shall respond promotly and fully to any request by a penel for such information as the panel considers necessary and appropriate. Confidential information provided to the panel shell not be revealed without formal authorization from the government or person providing the information. Where such information is requested from the panel but release of such information by the panel is not authorized. a non-confidential summery of the information will be provided by the accomment or person supplying the information.

3. Where the parties to a dispute have failed to come to a satisfactory solution, the panel shall submit its findings in a written form. Panel reports should normally set out the rationale behind any findings and recommendations that it makes. Where a bilateral settlement of the matter has been found, the report of the panel may be confined to a brief description of the case and to reporting that a solution has been reached.

MIN/W/192/Rev 5 Page 41

4. To encourage development of mutually satisfactory solutions between the porties and with a view to obtaining their comments, each panel should first submit the descriptive part of its report to the parties concerned, and should subsequently submit to the parties to the dispute its conclusions, or an outline thereof, a reasonable period of time before they are circulated to the Parties.

6. IMPORT LICENSING PROCEDURES

RESTRICTED

GENERAL AGREEMENT ON TARIFFS AND TRADE

MTN/NTM/W/231 29 March 1979 Special Distribution

Multilateral Trade Negotiations

Group "Non-Tariff Measures" Sub-Group "Quantitative Restrictions"

IMPORT LICENSING PROCEDURES

The following text of a draft Agreement on Import Licensing Procedures is circulated at the request of a number of delegations.

The circulation of this text does not prejudice the right of delegations to revert to specific issues.

Delegations reserve the right to propose amendments to the French and Spanish texts in order to bring these into line with the English text.

(275)

MIH/HIM/W/231 Page 2

AGREEMENT ON INFORT LICENSING PROCEDURES

PREAMBLE

The Parties to this Agreement on Import Licensing Procedures;

Desiring to further the objectives of the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade;

<u>Taking</u> into account the particular trade, development and financial needs of developing countries;

<u>Recognizing</u> the usefulness of automatic import licensing for certain purposes and that such licensing should not be used to restrict trade;

<u>Recognizing</u> that import licensing may be employed to administer measures such as those adopted pursuant to the relevant provisions of the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade;

<u>Recognizing</u> also that the inappropriate use of import licensing procedures may impede the flow of international trade;

<u>Desiring</u> to simplify, and bring transparency to, the administrative procedures and practices used in international trade, and to ensure the fair and equitable application and administration of such procedures and practices;

Desiring to provide for a consultative mechanism and the speedy, effective and equitable resolution of disputes arising under this Agreement;

Hereby agree as follows:

MIN/NIM/W/231 Pase 3

General provisions

1. For the purpose of this Agreement, import licensing is defined as administrative procedures¹ used for the operation of import licensing régimes requiring the submission of an application or other documentation (other than that required for customs purposes) to the relevant administrative body as a prior condition for importation into the customs territory of the importing country.

2. The Parties to this Agreement shall ensure that the administrative procedures used to implement import licensing régimes are in conformity with the relevant provisions of the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade² including its annexes and protocols, as interpreted by this Agreement, with a view to preventing trade distortions that may arise from an inappropriate operation of those procedures, taking into account the economic development purposes and financial and trade needs of developing countries.

3. The rules for import licensing procedures shall be neutral in application and administered in a fair and equitable manner.

4. The rules end all information concerning procedures for the submission of import license applications, including the eligibility of persons, firms and institutions to make such applications, and the lists of products subject to the licensing requirement shall be published promptly in such a manner as to enable governments and traders to become acquainted with them.

For example, those procedures referred to as "licensing" as well as other similar administrative procedures.

²Hereinafter referred to as the GATT.

Any changes in either the rules concerning licensing procedures or the list of products subject to import licensing shall also be promptly published in the same manner. Copies of these publications shall also be made available to the GATT Secretariat.

5. Application forms and, where applicable, renewal forms shall be as simple as possible. Such documents and information as are considered strictly necessary for the proper functioning of the licensing régime may be required on application.

6. Application procedures and, where applicable, renewal procedures shall be as simple as possible. Applicants shall have to approach only one administrative body previously specified in the rules referred to in paragraph 4 soove in connexion with a license application and shall be allowed a reasonable period therefor. In cases where it is strictly indispensable that more than one administrative body is to be approached in connexion with a license shall be kept to the minimum number possible.
7. No import license application shall be refused for minor documentation errors which do not alter basic data contained therein. No penalty greater than necessary to serve merely as a varning shall be imposed in respect of any omission or mistake in documentation or procedures which is obviously made without fraudulent intent or gross negligence.

8. Licensed imports shall not be refused for minor variations in value, quantity or weight from the amount designated on the licence due to differences occurring during shipment, differences incidental to bulk loading and other minor differences consistent with normal commercial practice.

9. The foreign exchange necessary to pay for licensed imports shall be made available to licence holders on the same basis as to importers of goods not requiring import licences.

10. With regard to security exceptions, the provisions of Article XXI of the GATT apply.

11. The provisions of this Agreement shall not require any Party to this Agreement to disclose confidential information which would impede law enforcement or otherwise be contrary to the public interest or would prejudice the legitimate commercial interests of particular enterprises, public or private.

<u>Automatic import licensing</u>

1/

12. Automatic import licensing is defined as import licensing where $\frac{2}{2}$ approval of the application is freely granted.

Those import licensing procedures requiring a security which have no restrictive effects on imports, are to be considered as falling within the scope of paragraphs 12 and 13 below.

With respect to licence fees and charges, the relevant provisions of Article VIII of the GATT apply.

MTH/HTM/W/231 Page 6

13. The following provisions, in addition to those in paragraphs 1 to 12 above, shall apply to automatic import licensing procedures:

- (a) Automstic licensing procedures shall not be administered in a manner so as to have restricting effects on imports subject to automstic licensing.
- (b) Parties to this Agreement recognize that automatic import licensing may be necessary whenever other appropriate procedures are not available. Automatic import licensing may be maintained as long as the circumstances which gave rise to its introduction prevail or as long as their underlying administrative purposes cannot be achieved in a more appropriate way.
- (c) Any person, firm or institution which fulfils the legal requirements of the importing country for engaging in import operations involving products subject to automatic licensing shall be equally eligible to apply for and to obtain import licences.
- (d) Applications for licences may be submitted on any working day prior to the customs clearance of the goods.
- (e) Applications for licences when submitted in appropriate and complete form shall be approved immediately on receipt, to the extent administratively feasible, but within a maximum of ten working days.

Non-automatic import licensing

14. The following provisions, in addition to those in paragraphs 1 to 11 above, shall apply to non-automatic import licensing procedures. that is, import licensing procedures not falling under paragraphs 12 and 13 above:

- (a) Licensing procedures adopted and practices applied in connexion with the issuance of licences for the administration of quotas and other import restrictions shall not have trade restrictive effects on imports additional to those caused by the imposition of the restriction.
- (b) Parties to this Agreement shall provide, upon the request of any Party to this Agreement having an interest in the trade of the product concerned, all relevant information concerning:
 - (i) the administration of the restrictions;
 - (ii) the import licences granted over a recent period;
 - (iii) the distribution of such licences among supplying countries;
 - (iv) where practicable, import statistics (i.e., value and/or volume) with respect to the products subject to import licensing. The developing countries would not be expected to take additional administrative or financial burdens on this account.

- (c) Parties to this Agreement administering quotas by means of licensing shall publish the overall amount of quotas to be applied by quantity and/or value, the opening and closing dates of quotas, and any change thereof.
- (d) In the case of quotas ellocated among supplying countries, the Party to this Agreement applying the restrictions shall promptly inform all other Parties having an interest in supplying the product concerned of the shares in the quota currently allocated, by quantity or value, to the various supplying countries and shall give public notice thereof.
- (e) Where there is a specific opening date for the submission of licensing applications, the rules and product lists referred to in paragraph 4 shall be published as far in advance as possible of such date, or immediately after the announcement of the quota or other measure involving an import licensing requirement.
- (f) Any person, firm or institution which fulfils the legal requirements of the importing country shall be equally eligible to apply and be considered for a licence. If the licence application is not approved, the applicant shall, on request, be given the reasons therefor and shall have a right of appeal or review in accordance with the domestic legislation or procedures of the importing country.
- (3) The period for processing of applications shall be as short as possible.

- (h) The period of licence validity shall be of reasonable duration and not be so short as to preclude imports. The period of licence validity shall not preclude imports from distant sources. except in special cases where imports are necessary to meet unforeseen short-term requirements.
- (i) When administering quotas, Parties to this Agreement shall not prevent importation from being effected in accordance with the issued licences, and shall not discourage the full utilization of the quotes.
- (j) When issuing licences. Parties to this Agreement shall take into account the desirability of issuing licences for products in economic quantities.
- (k) In allocating licences, Parties to this Agreement should consider the import performance of the applicant, including whether licences issued to the applicant have been fully utilized, during a recent representative period.
- (1) Consideration shall be given to ensuring a reasonable distribution of licences to new importers, taking into account the desirability of issuing licences for products in economic quantities. In this regard, special consideration should be given to those importants importing products originating in developing countries and, in particular, the least developed countries.

MTN/NTM/W/231 Page 10

- (m) In the case of quotas administered through licences which are not allocated among supplying countries, licence holders¹ shall be free to choose the sources of imports. In the case of quotas allocated among supplying countries, the licence shall clearly stipulate the country or countries.
- (n) In applying paragraph 8 above, compensating adjustments
 may be made in future licence allocations where imports
 exceeded a previous licence level.

Institutions, consultation and dispute settlement

15. There shall be established under this Agreement a Committee on Import Licensing composed of representatives from each of the Parties to this Agreement (referred to in this Agreement as "the Committee"). The Committee shall elect its own Chairman and shall meet as necessary for the purpose of affording Parties the opportunity of consulting on any matters relating to the operation of this Agreement or the furtherance of its objectives.
16. Consultations and the settlement of disputes with respect to any matter affecting the operation of this Agreement, shall be subject to the procedures of Articles XXII and XXIII of the GATT.

Final provisions

17. Acceptance and accession

(a) This Agreement shall be open for acceptance by signature or othervise, by governments contracting parties to the GATT and by the European Ecchomic Community.

¹ Sometimes referred to as "quota holders".

MTH/MTN/W/231 Page 11

- (b) This Agreement shall be open to accession by any other government on terms, related to the effective application of rights and obligations under this Agreement, to be agreed between that government and the parties to this Agreement, by the doposit with the Director-General to the CONTRACTING PARTIES to the GATT of an instrument of accession which states the terms so agreed.
- (c) Contracting parties may accept this Agreement in respect of those territories for which they have international responsibility, provided that the GATT is being applied in respect of such territories in accoreance with the provisions of Article XXVI:5(a) or (b) of the GATT; and in terms of such acceptance, each such territory shall be treated as though it were a Party to this Agreement.

18. Reservations

Reservations may not be entered in respect of any of the provisions of this Agreement without the consent of the other parties to this Agreement.

19. Entry into force

This Agreement shall enter into force on 1 January 1930 for the governments¹ which have accepted or acceded to it by that date. For each other government it shall enter into force on the thirtieth day following the date of its acceptance or accession to this Agreement.

20. National legislation

(a) Each covernment accepting or acceding to this Agreement shall ensure, not later than the date of entry into force of this Agreement for it, the conformity of its laws, regulations and administrative procedures with the provisions of this Agreement.

For the purpose of this Agreement, the term "government" is deemed to include the competent authorities of the European Economic Community.

MIN/NIM/V/231 Page 12

(b) Each Party to this Agreement shall inform the Committee of any changes in its laws and regulations relevant to this Agreement and in the administration of such laws and regulations.

21. Review

The Committee shall review as necessary, but at least once every two years, the implementation and operation of this Agreement taking into account the objectives thereof and shall inform the CONTRACTING PARTIES to the GATT of developments during the period covered by such reviews.

22. Amendments

The Parties to this Agreement may emend it, having regard, <u>inter alis</u>, to the experience gained in its implementation. Such an amendment, once the Parties have concurred in accordance with the procedures established by the Committee, shall not come into force for any Party until it has been accepted by such Party.

23. Withdrawal

Any Party to this Agreement may withdraw from this Agreement. The withdrawal shall take effect upon the expiration of sixty days from the day on which written notice of withdrawal is received by the Director-General to the CONTRACTING PARTIES to the GATT. Any Party to this Agreement may upon such actification request an immediate meeting of the Committee.

24. Non-application of this Agreement between particular parties

This Agreement shall not apply as between any two Parties to this Agreement if either of the Parties, at the time either accepts or accedes to this Agreement, does not consent to such application.

25. Secretariat

This Agreement shall be serviced by the GATT secretariat.

MTN/NTM/W/231 Page 13

26. Deposit

This Agreement shall be deposited with the Director-General to the CCNTRACTING PARTIES to the GATT, who shall promptly furnish to each Party to this Agreement and each contracting party to the GATT a certified copy thereof and of each amendment thereto pursuant to paragraph 22 and a notification of each acceptance thereof or accession thereto pursuant to paragraph 17, or each withdrawal therefrom pursuant to paragraph 23.

27. Registration

This Agreement shall be registered in accordance with the provisions of Article 102 of the Charter of the United Nations.

Done at Geneva this day of nineteen hundred and seventy-nine in a single copy, in the English, French and Spanish languages, each text being authentic.

7. TRADE IN CIVIL AIRCRAFT

Agreement on Trade in Civil Aircraft*

Preamble

Signatories to this Agreement,

Noting that Ministers on 12-14 September 1973 agreed that the Tokyo Round of Multilateral Trade Negotiations should achieve the expansion and ever-greater liberalization of world trade through, <u>inter alia</u>, the progressive dismantling of obstacles to trade and the improvement of the international framework for the conduct of world trade,

Desiring to achieve maximum freedom of world trade in civil aircraft, parts and related equipment, including elimination of duties and to the fullest extent possible, the reduction or elimination of trade restricting or distorting effects,

Desiring to encourage the continued technological development of the aeronautical industry on a world-wide basis,

Desiring to provide fair and equal competitive opportunities for their civil aircraft activities and for their producers to participate in the expansion of the world civil aircraft market,

Being mindful of the importance in the civil aircraft sector of their overall mutual economic and trale interests,

Recognizing that many signatories view the civil aircraft sector as a particularly important component of economic and industrial policy,

Seeking to eliminate adverse effects on trade in civil aircraft resulting from governmental support in civil aircraft development, production, and marketing while recognizing that such governmental support, of itself, would not be deemed a distortion of trade,

Desiring that their civil aircraft activities operate on a commercially competitive basis, and recognizing that government-industry relationships differ widely among them,

Recognizing their obligations and rights under the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade, hereinafter referred to as the GATT, and under other multilateral agreements negotiated under the auspices of the GATT,

*Japan reserves its position on this draft.

Recognizing the need to provide for international notification, consultation, surveillance and dispute settlement procedures with a view to ensuring a fair, prompt and effective enforcement of the provisions of the Agreement and to maintain the balance of rights and obligations,

Desiring to establish an international framework governing conduct of trade in civil aircraft,

Hereby agree as follows:

- I. Product Coverage
 - 1. This Agreement applies to the following products:
 - (a) all civil aircraft,
 - (b) all civil aircraft engines and their parts and components,
 - (c) all other parts, components, and subassemblies of civil aircraft,
 - (d) all ground flight simulators and their parts and components

whether used as original or replacement equipment in the manufacture, repair, rebuilding, maintenance, modification or conversion of civil aircraft.

2. For the purposes of this Agreement "civil aircraft" means:

- (a) all aircraft other than military aircraft and
- (b) all other products set out in paragraph I.1 above.
- II. Customs Duties and Other Charges
 - 1. Signatories agree:
 - (a) to eliminate by January 1, 1980, all customs duties and similar charges of any kind levied on, or in connection with, the importation of products, classified for customs purposes under their respective tariff headings listed in the Annex, if such products are for use in a civil aircraft, and incorporation therein, in the course of its manufacture, repair, maintenance, rebuilding, modification or conversion.

- (b) to eliminate by January 1, 1980, all customs duties and similar changes of any kind levied on repairs on civil aircraft.
- (c) to incorporate in their respective GATT schedules by January 1, 1980, the duty-free or duty-exempt treatment for all products covered by paragraph II.1(a) above and for all repairs covered by paragraph II.1(b) above.
- 2. Each signatory shall:
 - (a) adopt or adapt an end-use system of customs administration to give effect to its obligations under paragraph II.1 above;
 - (b) ensure that its end-use system provides duty free or duty-exempt treatment that is comparable to the treatment provided by other signatories and is not an impediment to trade; and
 - (c) inform other signatories of its procedures for administering the end-use system.

III. Technical Barriers to Trade

١

Signatories note that the provisions of the Agreement on Technical Barriers to Trade apply to trade in civil aircraft. In addition, signatories agree that civil aircraft certification requirements and specifications on operating and maintenance procedures shall be governed, as between Signatories of this Agreement, by the provisions of the Agreement on Technical Barriers to Trade.

IV. Government-Directed Procurement, Mandatory Subcontracts, and Inducements

Purchasers of civil aircraft should be free to select suppliers on the basis of commercial and technological factors.

1. Signatories shall not require airlines, aircraft manufacturers, or other entities engaged in the purchase of civil aircraft, nor exert unreasonable pressure on them, to procure civil aircraft from any particular source, which would create discrimination against suppliers from any signatory.

3

£.

2. Signatories agree that the purchase of products covered by this Agreement should be made only on a competitive price, quality and delivery basis. In conjunction with the approval or awarding of procurement contracts for products covered by this Agreement a Signatory may, however, require that its qualified firms be provided with access to business opportunities on a competitive basis and on terms no less favorable than those available to the qualified firms of other Signatories.*

3. Signatories agree to avoid attaching inducements of any kind to the sale or purchase of civil aircraft from any particular source which would create discrimination against suppliers from any Signatory.

V. Trade Restrictions

1. Signatories shall not apply quantitative restrictions (import quotas) or import licensing requirements to restrict imports of civil aircraft in a manner inconsistent with applicable provisions of the GATT. This does not preclude import monitoring or licensing systems, consistent with the GATT.

2. Signatories shall not apply quantitative restricticus or export licensing or other similar requirements to restrict, for commercial or competitive reasons, exports of civil aircraft to other Signatories unless consistent with provisions of the GATT.

VI. Government Support, Export Credits, and Civil Aircraft Harketing

Signatories note that the provisions of the Agreement on Subsidies/Countervailing Measures apply to trade in civil aircraft. They affirm that in their participation in, or support of, civil aircraft programs they shall seek to avoid adverse effects on trade in civil aircraft in the sense of articles 8.3 and 8.4 of the Agreement on Subsidies/Countervailing Measures. They also shall take into account the special factors which apply in the civil aircraft sector, in particular the widespread governmental support in this area, their international economic interests, and the desire of producers of all Signatories to participate in the expansion of the world civil aircraft market.

^{*}Use of the phrase "access to business opportunities... on terms no less favorable..." does not mean that the amount of contracts awarded to the qualified firms of one Signatory entitles the qualified firms of other Signatories to contracts of a similar amount.

Signatories agree that pricing of civil aircraft should be based on a reasonable expectation of recoupment of all costs, including non-recurring program costs, identifiable and pro-rated costs of military research and development on aircraft, components, and systems that are subsequently applied to the production of such civil aircraft, average production costs, and financial costs.

VII. Regional and Local Governments

In addition to their other obligations under this Agreement, Signatories agree not to require or encourage, directly or indirectly, regional and local governments, non-governmental bodies, and other bodies to take action inconsistent with provisions of this Agreement.

VIII. Surveillance, Review, Consultation, and Dispute Settlement

1. There shall be established a Committee on Trade in Civil Aircraft (hereafter referred to as "the Committee") composed of all Signatories to this Agreement. The Committee shall elect its own Chairman. It shall meet as necessary, but not less than once a year, for the purpose of affording Signatories the opportunity to consult on any matters relating to the operation of this Agreement, including developments in the civil aircraft industry, to determine whether amendments are required to ensure continuance of free and undistorted trade, to examine any matter for which it has not been possible to find a satisfactory solution through bilateral consultations, and to carry out such responsibilities as are assigned to it under this Agreement.

2. Not later than the end of the third year from the entry into force of this Agreement and periodically thereafter, Signatories shall undertake further negotiations, with a view to broadening and improving the Agreement, on the basis of mutual reciprocity.

3. The Committee may establish such subsidiary bodies, as may be appropriate, to keep under regular review the application of this agreement to ensure a continuing balance of mutual advantages. In particular, it shall establish an appropriate subsidiary body in order to ensure a continuing balance of mutual advantages, reciprocity and equivalent results with regard to the implementation of the provisions of Article II above related to product coverage, the end-use systems, justoms duties and other charges.

4. Signatories shall afford sympathetic consideration to and adequate opportunity for prompt consultation regarding representations made by another Signatory with respect to any matter affecting the operation of this Agreement.

5. Signatories recognize the desirability of consultations with other Signatories in the Committee in order to seek a mutually acceptable solution prior to the initiation of an investigation to determine the existence, degree and effect of any alleged subsidy. In those exceptional circumstances in which no consultations occur before such domestic procedures are initiated, Signatories shall notify the Committee immediately of initiation of such procedures and enter into simultaneous consultations to seek a mutually agreed solution that would obviate the need for countervailing measures.

6. Should a Signatory consider that its trade interests in civil aircraft have been or are likely to be adversely affected by any action by another Signatory, it may request review of the matter by the Committee. Upon such a request, the Committee shall convene within thirty days and shall review the matter as quickly as possible with a view toward resolving the issues involved as promptly as possible and in particular prior to final resolution of these issues elsewhere. In this connection the Committee may issues such rulings or recommedations as may be appropriate. Such review shall be without prejudice to the rights of Signatories under the GATT or under instruments multilaterally negociated under the auspices of the GATT, as they affect trade in civil aircraft. For the purposes of aiding consideration of the issues involved, under the GATT and such instruments, the Committee may provide such technical assistance as may be appropriate.

7. Signatories agree that, with respect to any dispute related to a matter covered by this Agreement, but not under the auspices of the GATT, the provisions of Articles XXII and XXIII of the General Agreement and the provisions of the Understanding related to Notification, Consultation, Dispute Settlement and Surveillance shall be applied, <u>mutatis mutandis</u>, by the Signatories and the Committee for the purposes of seeking resolution of such dispute. These procedures shall also be applied for the resolution of any dispute related to a matter covered by this Agreement and by another instrument multilaterally negotiated under the auspices of the GATT, should the parties to the dispute so agree.

IX. Final Provisions

- 1. Acceptance and accession
 - (a) This Agreement shall be open for acceptance by signature or otherwise, by governments of Contracting Parties to the GATT and by the European Economic Community.
 - (b) This Agreement shall be open to accession by any other government on terms, related to the effective application of rights and obligations under this Agreement, to be agreed between that government and the parties to this Agreement, by the deposit with the Director-General to the GATT of an instrument of accession which states the terms so agreed.
- 2. Reservations

Reservations may not be entered in respect of any of the provisions of this Agreement without the consent of the other Signatories.

3. Entry into force

This Agreement shall enter into force on 1 January 1980 for the governments* which have accepted or acceded to it by that date. For each other government it shall enter into force on the thirtieth day following the date of its acceptance or accession to this Agreement.

- 4. National legislation
 - (a) Each government accepting or acceding to this Agreement shall ensure, not later than the date of entry into force of this Agreement for it, the conformity of its laws, regulations and administrative procedures with the provisions of this Agreement.
 - (b) Each Signatory shall inform the Committee of any changes in its laws and relevant to this Agreement and in the administration of such laws and regulations.

^{*}For the purpose of this Agreement, the term "government" is deemed to include the competent authorities of the European Economic Community.

5. Amendments

Signatories may amend this Agreement, having regard, inter alia, to the experience gained in its implementation. Such an amendment, once Signatories have concurred in accordance with the procedures established by the Committee, shall not come into force for any Signatory until it has been accepted by such Signatory.

6. Withdrawal

Any Signatory may withdraw from this Agreement. The withdrawals shall take effect upon the expiration of twelve months from the day on which written notice of withdrawal is received by the Director-General to the Contracting Parties to the GATT. Any Signatory may upon such notification request an immediate meeting of the Committee.

7. Non-application of this Agreement between particular parties

This Agreement shall not apply as between any two Signatories if either Signatory, at the time either accepts or accedes to this Agreement, does not consent to such application.

8. Annexes

The annex to the Agreement forms an integral part thereof.

9. Secretariat

This Agreement shall be serviced by the GATT secretariat.

10. Deposit

This Agreement shall be deposited with the Director General to the Contracting Parties to the GATT who shall promptly furnish to each Party to this Agreement and each contracting party to the GATT a certified copy thereof and of each amendment thereto pursuant to paragraph 5 and a notification of each acceptance thereof or accession thereto pursuant to paragraph 1, or each withdrawal therefrom pursuant to paragraph 6.

11. Registration

This Agreement shall be registered in accordance with the provisions of Article 102 of the Charter of the United Nations.

ANNEX

PRODUCT COVERAGE

Signatories agree that products classified for custor: purposes under their respective tariff headings listed below shall be accorded duty-free or duty-exempt treatment, if such products are for use in a civil aircraft, and incorporation therein, in the course of its manufacture, repair, maintenance rebuilding, modification, or conversion.

These products shall not include:

- an incomplete or unfinished product, unless it has the essential characteristics of a complete or finished civil aircraft part, component, subassembly or item of equipment*.
- materials in any form (e.g., sheets, plates, profile shapes, strips, bars, pipes, tubes, or other shapes) unless they have been cut to size or shape or shaped for incorporation in civil aircraft*.
- raw materials and consumable goods.

TSUS	Short Description	Excludes
518.51	Other articles : asbestos	
544.41 (Pt.)	Glass Windshields	aircraft All but/windshields
642.20 (Pt.)	Cables with fittings	Ropes, etc.
647.03 (Pt.) 647.05	Hing es (including aileron hinges)	Fittings & mountings
652.09 (Pt.)	Flexible metal tubing, with fittings	Tubing without fittings
653.39	Illuminating articles of base metal, N.E.S.	
653.94 (Pt.)	Sanitary Ware	Other parts
660.4415	Pistum engines for aircraft	

Provisional U.S. List for Duty-Free Coverage**

*5.g., an article which has a civil aircreft manufacturer's parts number.

TSUS	Short Description	Excludes
660.4620 660.4640	Non-piston engines for aircraft	
660.5240	Parts of piston engines	
660.5450	Parts of non-piston engines	
660.85 (Pt.)	Hydraulic motors, actuators	Parts
660.94 (Pt.)	Fluid power pumps	Liquid elevators and parts of pumps
661.1030	Fans and blowers	
661.12 (Pt.)	Compressors	Parts
661.15 (Pt.)	Air & vacuum pumps	Parts
661.20 (Pt.)	Air conditioners	Parts
661.35 (Pt.)	Refrigerators	Parts
661.90 (Pt.) 661.95 (Pt.)	Centrifuges & filters	Parts
662.50 (Pt.)	Aircraft fire extinguishers	Other appliances & parts
676.15 676.30	Aircraft computers	
678.5080 (Pt.)	Flight Simulators	Other machines £ parts
680.47	Speed changers & gear boxes	
680.50 (Pt.)	Pulleys & shaft couplings	Parts
680.55 (Pt.)	Torque converters	Parts
680.56 (Pt.)	Chain sprockets, cluthes & universal joints	Parts .
682.07	Transformers	
682.40 (Pt.)	Electric motors	less than 1 hp (682.4005, -10, -15)
682.60 (Pt.)	Generators	Parts
683.60 (Pt.)	Magnetos, starter motors, spark plugs, generators	Parts

TSUS	Short Description	Excludes
684.30 (Pt.)	Electric cooking stoves	Parts
684.40 (Pt.)	Electric furnaces, heaters 5 ovens	Parts
684.50 (Pt.)	Food warmers	Parts
684.70 (Pt.)	Microphones, loudspeakers, etc.	Parts
685.24	Radios	
685.29 (Pt.)	Transceivers, antennas, etc.	Parts
685.4023 (Pt.) 685.4065	Aircraft flight & cockpit voice recorders	Parts
685.60 (Pt.)	Radio navigation & control apparatus	Parts
685.70 (Pt.)	Sound signalling apparatus	Parts
686.24 (Pt.)	Other voltage regulators	Parts
686.60	Sealed-beam lamps	
688.40 (Pt.)	Servos, synchros, transducers	Other electrical articles and parts
688.12	Ignition wiring sets	
694.15	Balloons and airships	
694.20	Gliders	
694.40 (except .4010)	Airplanes (except military)	
694.60	Aircraft parts	
709.45 (Pt.)	Oxygen masks	Parts
710.08 (Pt.)	Navigational instruments	Parts
710.14 (Pt.)	Gyroscopic compasses	Parts
710.16 (Pt.)	Other compasses	Parts
710.30	Automatic pilots and parts	
710.46 (Pt.)	Navigation instruments (non- electric	Parts

TSUS Short Description Excludes 711.36 711.37 Thermometers 711.82 Flow maters & other guages 711.8420 711.98 (Pt.) Speedometers & tachometers Parts 712.05 (Pt.) Electro-optical instruments Parts 712.47 Automatic flight control instruments & parts thereof 712.4910 (Pt.) Electrical measuring Parts 712.4950 instruments 712.4980 (Pt.) 715.33 Clocks, over \$10 each 715.53 Apparatus for measuring & recording time, over \$10 each 727.47 Furniture of reinforced laminated plastics 727.48 Other furniture of rubber or plastic 727.55 Other furniture 745.45 (Pt.) Seat belts Parts 772.45 Aircraft tires 772.65 (Pt.) Those without Hose, pipe & tubing of rubber or plastic, with fittings fittings (Pt.) indicates that duty-free coverage is to be extended to

(Pt.) indicates that duty-free coverage is to be extended to only some of the civil aircraft parts classified under this line. Those not covered are indicated in the "Excludes" column.

**List is preliminary (working draft as of April 4, 1979). It is subject to refinement, and field acceptance by the ED, Conada, Japan, and Sweden of comparisons coverages.

301

Brussels Tariff Nomenclature for Durystyre - - - -----

In development. List will provide the second second to that in the U.S. list above.

Canadian Tariff List for Duty-Free Cove.

In development. List will cover the same livit aircraft parts as those covered by the U.S. list surve.

8. INTERNATIONAL DAIRY ARRANGEMENT

INTERNATIONAL DAIRY ARRANGEMENT

Outline of an Arrangement

The following text represents a substantive basis for a likely agreement in this area:

Page 2/3

[International Dairy Arrangement

.

(303)

Page &

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
Preamble	
	5
Part One - General provisions	6
Article I - Objectives	6
Article II - Product coverage	6
Article III - Information	6
Article IV - Functions of the International Dairy Products	
Council and co-operation between the	-
participants to this Arrangement Article V - Other general provisions	7 8
Article VI - Food aid and transactions other than normal	0
comperciel transactions	11
Part Tvo - Specific provisions	13
Article VII - Protocols	13
Part Three	14
Article VIII - Administration of the Arrangement	14
1. International Dair Products Council	14
2. Committees	15
Part Four	17
Article D Final provisions	17
1. Acceptance	17
2. Provisional application	18
3. Entry into force	15
4. Validity	18
5. Amendment	15
 Relationship between the Arrangement and the Annexes Relationship between the Arrangement and the General 	18
Agreement on Sariffs and Trade	19
8. Withdrawel	19
Annex I - Protocol Regarding Certain Milk powders	20/21
Annex Is - List of reference points	30/31
Annex Ib - Schedule of price differentials according to milk fat content	32/33
Annex Ic - Register of processes and control measures 1/	
Annex II - Protocol Regarding Milk Fat	34/35
Annex IIa - List of reference points	42/43
Annex IIb - Schedule of price differentials according	44/45
to milk fat content	~~,~,
Annex III - Protocol Regarding Certain Cheeses	45/47
Annex IIIa - List of reference points	53

~

1/See Add.1

PREAMBLE

- Recognizing the importance of milk and dairy products to the economy of many countries-in terms of production, trade and consumption;
- Recognizing the need, in the mutual interests of producers and consumers, and of exporters and importers, to avoid surpluses and shortages, and to maintain prices at an equitable level;
- Hoting the diversity and interdependence of dairy products;
- Roting the situation in the dairy products market, which is characterized by very vide fluctuations and the proliferation of export and import measures;
- Considering that improved co-operation in the dairy products sector contributes to the attainment of the objectives of expansion and liberalization of world trade, and the implementation of the principles and objectives concerning developing countries agreed upon in the Tokyo Declaration. of Ministers dated 14 September 1973 concerning the Multilateral Trade Negotiations;
- Determined to respect the principles and objectives of the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade² sci, in carrying out the aims of this Agreement, effectively to implement the principles and objectives agreed upon in the said Toky J Declaration;

The participants to the present Arrangement have, through their representatives, agreed as follows:

¹In this Arrangement and in the Protocols annexed thereto, the term "country" is deemed to include the European Economic Community.

²This preambular provision applies only among participants that are contracting parties to the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade.

PART ONE

GENERAL PROVISIONS

Article I - Objectives

The objectives of this Arrangement shall be, in accordance with the principles and objectives agreed upon in the Tokyo Declaration of Ministers dated 14 September 1973 concerning the Multilateral Trade Seguiations,

- to achive the expansion and ever greater liberalization of world trade in dairy products under market conditions as stable as possible, on the basis of mutual benefit to exporting and importing countries;
- to further the economic and social development of developing countries.

Article II - Product Coverage

1. This Arrangement applies to the dairy products sector. For the purpose of this Arrangement, the term "dairy products" is deemed to include the following products, as defined in the Customs Co-operation Council Momenclature:

0001

		CCCH
(a)	Nilk and cream, fresh, not concentrated or sweetened	04.01
(b)	Milk and cream, preserved, concentrated or sweetened	04.02
(c)	Butter	04.03
(a)	Cheese and curd	Ok.Ok
(e)	Casein	ex 35.01

2. The International Dairy Products Council established in terms of Article VIII:1(a) of this Arrangement (hereinafter referred to as the Council) may decide that the Arrangement is to apply to other products in which dairy products referred to in paragraph 1 of this Article have been incorporated if it deems their inclusion necessary for the implementation of the objectives and provisions of this Arrangement.

Article III - Information

1. The participants agree to provide regularly and promptly to the Council the information required to permit it to monitor and assess the overall situation of the world market for dairy products and the world market situation for each individual dairy product.

2. Participating developing countries shall furnish the information available to them. In order that these participants may improve their data collection mechanisms, developed participants, and any developing participants able to do so, shall consider sympathetically any request to them for technical assistance.

3. The information that the participants undertake to provide pursuant to paragraph 1 of this Article, according to the modalities that the Council shall establish, shall include data on past performance, current situation and outlook regarding production, consumption, prices, stocks and trade, including transactions other than normal commercial transactions, in respect of the products referred to in Article II of this Arrangement, and any other information deemed necessary by the Council. Participants shall also provide information on their domestic policies and trade measures, and on their bilateral, plurilateral or multilateral commutents, in the dairy sector and shall make known, as early as possible, any changes in such policies and measures that are likely to affect international trade in dairy products. The provisions of this paragraph shall not require any participant to disclose confidential information which would impede law enforcement or otherwise be contrary to the public interest or would prejudice the legitimate commercial interests of particular enterprises, public or private.

<u>Note</u>: It is understood that under the provisions of this Article, the Council instructs the secretarist to draw up, and keep up to date, an inventory of all measures affecting trade in dairy products, including commitments resulting from bilateral, plurilateral and multilateral negotiations.

> Article IV - Functions of the International Dairy Products Council and Co-operation between the Participants to this Arrangement

- 1. The Council shall meet in order to:
 - (a) make an evaluation of the situation in and outlook for the world market for dairy products, on the basis of a status report prepared by the secretariat with the documentation furnished by participants in accordance with Article III of this Arrangement, information arising from the operation of the Protocols covered by Article VII of this Arrangement, and any other information available to it;
 - (b) review the functioning of this Arrangement.

2. If after an evaluation of the world market situation and outlook, referred to in paragraph 1(a) of this Article, the Council finds that a serious market disequilibrium, or threat of such a disequilibrium, which affects or may affect international truds, is developing for dairy products in general or for one or more products, the Council will proceed to identify, taking particular account of the situation of developing countries, possible solutions for consideration by governments.

3. Depending on whether the Council considers that the situation defined in paragraph 2 of this Article is temporary or more durable, the measures referred to in paragraph 2 of this Article could include short-, mediumor long-term measures to contribute to improve the overall situation of the world market.

4. When considering measures that could be taken pursuant to paragraphs 2 and 3 of this Article, due account shall be taken of the special and more favourable treatment to be provided for developing countries, where this is feasible and appropriate.

5. Any participant may raise before the Council any matter affecting this Arrangement. Each participant shall promptly afford adequate opportunity for consultation regarding such matter affecting this Arrangement.

6. If the matter affects the application of the specific provisions of the Protocols annexed to this Arrangement, any participant which considers that its trade interests are being seriously threatened and which is unable to reach a mutually satisfactory solution with the other participant or participants concerned, may request the Chairman of the Committee for the relevant Protocol established under Article VIII:2(a) of this Arrangement, to convene a special meeting of the Committee on an urgent basis so as to determine as rapidly as possible, and within four working days if requested, any measures which may be required to meet the situation. If a satisfactory solution cannot be reached, the Council shall, at the request of the Chairman of the Committee for the relevant Protocol, meet within a period of not more than fifteen days to consider the matter with a view to facilitating a satisfactory solution.

Article V - Other General Provisions

((a) <u>Safeguards</u>1, 2

The notification referred to in Article XIX:2 of the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade shall likewise be made to the Council established under this Arrangement where the emergency action envisaged in that Article concerns products covered by this Arrangement.

The notification shall include a statement of the facts that are causing or threatening to cause, in the opinion of the participant intending to take the action, serious injury to domestic producers of like or directly competitive products.

In any case, and vithout prejudice to the provisions of Article XIX of the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade and Article IV, paragraphs 5 and 6 of this Arrangement, participants adversely affected by the action may refer the matter to the Council.

The Council may adopt such recommendations as it deems appropriate.]

If a satisfactory solution is reached in the Group "Safeguards", such a provision would not be necessary.

²Proposal by Argentina.

((b) [Export] subsidies¹]

[First alternative²:

Participants recognize that subsidies that contribute to distort markets for the products covered by the present Arrangement, including those applied at stages other than that of export whether they have the effect of increasing exports or of reducing imports of those products, jeopardize the achievement of the objectives of this Arrangement.

Accordingly, they undertake to avoid the use of such subsidies and gradually to reduce any that are in force with the object of eliminating them as soon as possible.

Accordingly, participants agree, without prejudice to the provisions of Article XVI of the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade, to notify in writing to the Council the purpose and nature of any subsidies maintained by them, with an indication of their estimated effects on the quantity of the product or products imported or exported by them and the circumstances which, in their opinion, make the subsidy necessary. Likewise, participants maintaining subsidies shall examine, with any participant or participants that so request, or in the Council, upon request by an interested participant, the modalities for implementing the undertaking gradually to reduce the said subsidies. The Council shall make such recommendations as it deems necessary.]

[Second alternative³:

(i) Participants recognize that export subsidies, including any form of income or price support, which operate directly or indirectly to increase exports of any product covered by Article II may endanger the fulfilment of the objectives of this Arrangement and accordingly undertake to avoid the use or maintenance of such subsidies.

(ii) If a participant grants or maintains any such subsidy it shall on 1 January each year notify the Council in writing of (a) the extent and nature of the subsidization, (b) the effect of the subsidization on the quantity exported from its territory and (c) of the circumstances making the subsidization necessary.

¹If a satisfactory solution is reached in the Sub-Group "Subsidies and Countervailing Duties", such a provision would not be necessary.

³Proposal by Australia.

²Proposal by Argentina.

(iii) If a participant applies any subsidy which operates directly or indirectly to increase its exports such subsidies shall not be applied in a manner which results in that participant having more than an equitable share of trade of that product either globally or in an individual country market, account being taken of the shares of the participant in such trade in the product during a previous representative period and any special factors which may have affected or may be affecting such trade in the product.

(iv) If a participant considers that serious prejudice to its interests under this Arrangement is caused or threatened by exports benefiting from export subsidies, the participant applying the measure shall, upon request, discuss with the other participant or participants concerned or with the Council the possibility of limiting or eliminating the subsidized exports in question.]

((c) <u>Health and veterinary measures</u>, standards, rules on packaging and labelling, designation of origin¹.²

In accordance with the provisions of Article XX of the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trede, participants recognize the need to avoid that the measures referred to in this paragraph constitute a means of arbitrary or unjustifiable discrimination or a disguised restriction on international trade in the products covered by this Arrangement.

Consequently, participants undertake to notify the Council in writing of any measures they propose to adopt, with an indication of the circumstances which, in their opinion, make the adoption of such measures necessary.

Notification prior to application of a measure may be omitted in the event of urgent problems of human or animal health or of environmental protection, and provided such omission is justified to the entire satisfaction of the Council in the light of the provisions of Article XX of the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade and those of the present Arrangement.

The Council, in pursuance of Article IV, paragraphs 5 and 6 of this Arrangement, may adopt such recommendations as it deems appropriate.]

If a satisfactory solution is reached in the Group "Agriculture" concerning the applicability to agricultural products of the draft code on standards, such a provision would not be necessary.

²Proposal by Argentina.

(d) Participants in this Arrangement undertake to take appropriate steps to ensure that their trade, is carried out under as steady and orderly conditions as possible.¹ Developing countries may be exempted in whole or in part from such commitments.

(e)^CAs a result of this Arrangement, developing countries should not suffer adverse conditions, either in regard to prices paid for imports or in receipt of customary quantities. Developing countries participants in the Arrangement who demonstrate to the Council or to the Committee for the relevant Protocol that such adverse conditions have arisen as a result of the operation of the Arrangement shall be granted priority terms in future imports for a specified period, until the adverse conditions ceese. These priority terms can consist of concessional terms or priority access to supplies, depending on the nature of the dwarse conditions.]

Article VI - Food Aid and Transactions other than Normal Commercial Transactions

1. The participants agree:

(i) In co-operation with FAO and other interested organizations, to foster recognition of the value of dairy products in improving nutritional levels and of ways and means through which they may be made available for the benefit of developing countries.

(ii) In accordance with the objectives of this Arrangement, to furnish, within the limits of their possibilities, dairy products to developing countries by way of food aid. Participants should notify the Council in advance each year, as far as practicable, of the scale, quantities and destinations of their proposed contributions of such food aid. Participants should also give, if possible, prior notification to the Council of any proposed amendments to the notified programme. It would be understood that contributions could be made bilaterally or through joint projects or through multilateral programmes, particularly the World Food Programme.

²Proposal by Egypt.

¹It is understood that the word "possible" appearing in this paragraph is to be interpreted as meaning also that participants commit themselves within the limits of their institutional possibilities.

(iii) Recognizing the desirability of harmonizing their efforts in this field, as well as the need to avoid harmful interference with normal patterns of production, consumption and international trade, to exchange views in the Council on their arrangements for the supply and requirements of dairy products as food aid or on concessional terms.

2. Donated exports to developing countries, exports destined for relief purposes or velfare purposes in developing countries, and other transactions which are not normal commercial transactions shall be effected in accordance with the FAO "Principles of Surplus Disposal and Consultative Obligations". Consequently, the Council shall co-operate closely with the Consultative Sub-Committee on Surplus Disposal.

3. The Council shall, in accordance with conditions and modalities that it vill establish, upon request, discuss, and consult on, all transactions other than normal commercial transactions and other than those covered by the code on subsidies.

PART THO

SPECIFIC PROVISIONS

Article VII - Protocols

1. Without prejudice to the provisions of Articles I to VI of this Arrangement, the products listed below shall be subject to the provisions of the Protocols annexed to this Arrangement:

_

Annex I - <u>Protocol Regarding Certain Hilk Powders</u> Hilk powder and cream powder, excluding whey powder

- Annex II <u>Protocol Regarding Milk Fat</u> Nilk Fat
- Anner III Protocol Regarding Certain Cheeses Cheese

PART THREE

Article VIII - Administration of the Arrengement

- 1. International Dairy Products Council
 - (a) An International Dairy Products Council shall be established within the framework of the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade. The Council shall comprise representatives of all participants to the Arrangement and shall carry out all the functions which are necessary to implement the provisions of the Arrangement. The Council shall be serviced by the GATT secretariat. The Council shall establish its own rules of procedure.
 - (b) <u>Regular and special meetings</u>

The Council shall normally meet at least twice each year. However, the Chairman may call a special meeting of the Council either on his own initiative, at the request of the Committees established under paragraph 2(a) of this Article, or at the request of a participant to this Arrangement.

(c) <u>Decisions</u>

The Council shall reach its decisions by consensus. The Council shall be deemed to have decided on a matter submitted for its consideration if no member of the Council formally objects to the acceptance of a proposal.

(d) <u>Co-operation with other organizations</u>

The Council shall make whatever arrangements are appropriate for consultation or co-operation with intergovernmental and non-governmental organizations.

(e) Admission of observers

(i) The Council may invite any non-participating country to be represented at any meeting as an observer.

(ii) The Council may also invite any of the organizations referred to in paragraph 1(d) of this Article to attend any aceting as an observer.

· ·

2. <u>Committees</u>

(a) The Council shall establish a Committee to carry out all the functions which are necessary to implement the provisions of the Protocol Regarding Certain Milk Powders, a Committee to carry out all the functions which are necessary to implement the provisions of the Protocol Regarding Milk Fat and a Committee to carry out all the functions which are necessary to implement the provisions of the Protocol Regarding Certain Cheeses. Each of these Committees shall comprise representatives of all participants to the relevant Protocol. The Committees shall be serviced by the GATT secretariat. They shall report to the Council on the exercise of their functions.

(b) Examination of the market situation

The Council shall make the necessary arrangements, determining the modalities for the information to be furnished under Article III of this Arrangement, so that

- the Committee of the Protocol Regarding Certain Milk Powders may keep under constant review the situation in and the evolution of the international market for the products covered by this Protocol, and the conditions under which the provisions of this Protocol are applied by participants, taking into account the evolution of prices in international trade in each of the other dairy products having implications for the trade in products covered by this Protocol;

- the Committee of the Protocol Regarding Milk Fat may keep under constant review the situation in and the evolution of the international market for the products covered by this Protocol, and the conditions under which the provisions of this Protocol are applied by participants, taking into account the evolution of prices in international trade in each of the other dairy products having implications for the trade in products covered by this Protocol;

- the Committee of the Protocol Regarding Certain Cheeses may keep under constant review the situation in and the evolution of the international market for the products covered by this Protocol, and the conditions under which the provisions of this Protocol are applied by participants, taking into account the evolution of prices in international trade in each of the other dairy products having implications for the trade in products covered by this Protocol.

٠

(c) <u>Regular and special meetings</u>

Each Committee shall normally most at least once each quarter. However, the Chairman of each Committee may call a special meeting of the Committee on his own initiative or at the request of any participant.

(d) <u>Decisions</u>

Each Committee shall reach its decisions by consensus. A Committee shall be deemed to have decided on a matter submitted for its consideration if no member of the Committee formally objects to the acceptance of a proposal.

PART FOUR

Article IX - Final Provisions

1. Acceptance

- (a) This Arrangement is open for acceptance, by signature or othervise, by governments members of the United Mations, or of one of its specialized agencies and by the European Economic Community.
- (b) Any government² accepting this Arrangement may at the time of acceptance make a reservation with regard to its acceptance of any of the Protocols annexed to the Arrangement. This reservation is subject to the approval of the participants.
- (c) This Arrangement shall be deposited with the Director-General to the CONTRACTING PARTIES to the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade who shall promptly furnish a certified copy thereof and a notification of each acceptance thereof to each participant. The texts of this Arrangement in the English, French and Spanish languages shall all be equally authentic.
- (d) Acceptance of this Arrangement shall carry denunciation of the Arrangement Concerning Certain Dairy Products, done at Geneva on 12 January 1970 which entered into force on 14 May 1970, for participants having accepted that Arrangement and denunciation of the Protocol Relating to Milk Fat, done at Geneva on 2 April 1973 which entered into force on 14 May 1973, for participants having accepted that Protocol. Such denunciation shall take effect on the date of entry into force of this Arrangement.

Reservation by Mexico.

¹The terms "acceptance" or "accepted" as used in this Article include the completion of any domestic procedures necessary to implement the provisions of this Arrangement.

²For the purpose of this Arrangement, the term "government" is deemed to include the competent authorities of the European Economic Community.

2. Provisional application

Any government may deposit with the Director-General to the CONTRACTING PARTIES to the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade a declaration of provisional application of this Arrangement. Any government depositing such a declaration shall provisionally apply this Arrangement and be provisionally regarded as participating in this Arrangement.

3. Entry into force

- (a) This Arrangement shall enter into force, for those participants having accepted it, on [1 January 1980]. For participants accepting this Arrangement after that date, it shall be effective from the date of their acceptance.
- (b) The validity of contracts entered into before the date of entry into force of this Arrangement is not affected by this Arrangement.

4. Validity

This Arrangement shall remain in force for three years. The duration of this Arrangement shall be extended for further periods of three years at a time, unless the Council, at least eighty days prior to each date of expiry, decides otherwise.¹

5. Amendment

Except where provision for modification is made elsewhere in this Arrangement the Council may recommend an amendment to the provisions of this Arrengement. The proposed amendment shell enter into force upon acceptance by the governments of all participants.

5. Relationship between the Arrangement and the Annexes

The following shall be deemed to be an internal part of this Arrangement, subject to the provisions of paragraph 1(b) of this Article:

- the Protocols mentioned in Article VII of this Arrangement and contained in its Annexes I, II and III;
- the lists of reference points mentioned in Article 2:1 of the Protocol Regarding Certain "ilk Powders, Article 2:1 of the Protocol Regarding Milk Fat, and Article 2:1 of the Protocol Regarding Certain Cheeses, contained in Annexes Ia, IIa and IIIa respectively:

¹Reservations by Egypt and Japan.

- the schedules of price differentials according to milk fat content mentioned in Article 3:4, note 2 of the Protocol Regarding Certain Milk Powders and Article 3:4, note 1 of the Protocol Regarding Milk Fat, contained in Annexes Ib and ITb respectively;
- the register of processes and control measures referred to in Article 3:5 of the Protocol Regarding Cextain Hilk Powders, contained in Annex Ic.
- 7. <u>Relationship between the Arrangement and the General Agreement on</u> <u>Tariffs and Trade</u>

Nothing in this Arrangement shall affect the rights and obligations of participants under the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade.

8. <u>Withdrawal</u>

(a) Any participant may withdraw from this Arrangement. Such withdrawal shall take effect upon the expiration of sixty days from the day on which written notice of withdrawal is received by the Director-General to the CONTRACTING PARTIES to the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade.

(b) Subject to such conditions as may be agreed upon by the participants, any participant may withdraw from any of the Protocols ennexed to this Arrangement.² Such withdrawal shall take effect upon the expiration of sixty days from the day on which written notice of withdrawal is received by the Director-General to the CONTRACTING PARTIES to the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade.

¹This provision applies only among participants that are contracting parties to the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade.

²Reservation by Egypt and provisional reservation by Japan.

Page 20/21

ANJEX I

Protocol Regarding Certain Milk Powders

PROTOCOL REGARDING CERTAIN MILK POWDERS

PART ONE

Article 1 - Product Coverage

.

1. This Protocol applies to milk powder and cream powder falling under CCCH beading No. 04.02, excluding whey powder.

PART TWO

Article 2 - Pilot Products

1. For the purpose of this Protocol, minimum [and maximum¹] export prices shall be established for the pilot products of the following descriptions:

(a)	Designation:	Skimmed milk powder
	Milk fat content:	Less than or equal to 1.5 per cent by weight
	Water content:	Less than or equal to 5 per cent by weight
(b)	Designation:	Whole milk powder
	Wilk fat content:	26 per cent by veight
	Water content:	Le than or equal to 5 per cent by weight
(c)	Designation:	Buttermilk powder ²
	Milk fat content:	Less than or equal to 11 per cent by weight
	Water content:	Less than or equal to 5 per cent by weight
Pack	aging:	In packages normally used in the trade of a net content by weight of nct less than 25 kgs., or 50 lbs., as appropriate
Tern	s of sale:	F.o.b. ocean-going vessels from the exporting country or free-at-frontier exporting country.
		By derogation from this provision, reference points are designated for the countries listed in Annex Ia. The Committee established in pursuance of Article VIII:2(a) of the Arrangement (hereinafter referred to as the Committee) may amend the contents of that Annex.
		Prompt payment against documents.

Proposal by Egypt.

.

²Derived from the manufacture of butter and anhydrous milk fat.

PART TWO (cont'd)

Article 3 - Minimum [and Maximum] Prices

Level and observance of minimum [and maximum] prices

1. Participants undertake to take the steps necessary to ensure that the export prices of the products defined in Article 2 of this Protocol shall not be less than the minimum prices (nor more than the maximum prices) applicable under the present Protocol. If the products are exported in the form of goods in which they have been incorporated, participants shall take the steps necessary to avoid the circumvention of the price provisions of this Protocol.

2. (a) The minimum price levels set out in the present Article take account, in particular, of the current market situation, dairy prices in producing participants, the need to ensure an appropriate relationship between the minimum prices established in the Protocols to the present Arrangement, the need to ensure equitable prices to consumers, and the desirability of maintaining a minimum return to the most efficient producers in order to ensure stability of supply over the longer term.

(b) The minimum prices provided for in paragraph 1 of the present Article applicable at the date of entry into force of this Protocol are fixed at:

- (i) US\$425 per metric ton for the skimmed milk powder defined in Article 2 of this Protocol 2
- (ii) US\$725 per metric ton for the whole milk powder defined in Article 2 of this Protocol.
- (iii) US\$425 per metric ton for the buttermilk powder defined in Article 2 of this Protocol.²

[The maximum prices provided for in paragraph 1 of the present Article applicable at the date of entry into force of this Protocol are fixed at:

- (i) US\$850 per metric ton for the skimmed milk powder defined in Article 2 of this Protocol.
- (ii) US\$1,000 per metric ton for the whole milk powder defined in 2 of this Protocol.
- (iii) US\$850 per metric ton for the buttermilk powder defined in Article 2 of this Protocol.)

Proposal by Egypt. This note applies to all of the insertions in this Article that relate to maximum prices.

Reservation by Egypt.

PART TWO (cont'd)

Article 3 (cont'd)

3. (a) The levels of the minimum [and maximum] prices specified in the present Article can be modified by the Committee, taking into account, on the one hand, the results of the operation of the Protocol and, on the other hand, the evolution of the situation of the international market.

(b) The levels of the minimum prices specified in the present Article shall be subject to review at least once a year by the Committee. The Committee shall most in September of each year for this purpose. In undertaking this review the Committee shall take account in particular, to the extent relevant and necessary, of costs faced by producers, other relevant economic factors of the world market, the need to maintain a long-term minimum return to the most economic producers, the need to maintain stability of supply and to ensure acceptable prices to consumers, and the current market situation and shall have regard to the desirability of improving the relationship between the levels of the minimum prices set out in paragraph 2(b) of the present Article and the dairy support levels in the major producing participants.

Adjustment of minimum [and maximum] prices

4. If the products actually exported differ from the pilot products in respect of the fat content, packaging or terms of sale, the minimum [and maximum] prices shall be adjusted so as to protect the minimum [and maximum] prices established in this Protocol for the products specified in Article 2 of this Protocol according to the following provisions:

Milk fat content: If the milk fat content of the milk powders described in Article 1:1 of the present Protocol excluding buttermilk powder differs from the milk fat content of the pilot products as defined in Article 2:1(a) and (b) of the present Protocol, then for each full percentage point of milk fat as from 2 per cent, there shall be an upward adjustment of the minimum price in proportion to the difference between the minimum prices established for the pilot products defined in Article 2:1(a) and (b) of the present Protocol.

¹As defined in Article 2:1(c) of this Protocol.

²See Annex I b, "Schedule of price differentials according to milk fat content".

PART THO (cont'd)

Article 3 (cont'd)

Packaging: If the products are offered otherwise than in packages normally used in the trade of a net content by weight of not less than 25 kgs. or 50 lbs., as appropriate, the minimum [and maximum] prices shall be adjusted so as to reflect the difference in the cost of packaging from the type of package specified above.

Terms of sale: If sold on terms other than f.o.b. from the exporting country or free-at-frontier exporting countryl, the minimum [and maximum] prices shall be calculated on the basis of the minimum [and maximum] f.o.b. prices specified in paragraph 2(b) of this Article, plus the real and justified costs of the services provided; if the terms of the sale include credit, this shall be charged for at the prevailing connercial rates in the country concerned.

Exports and imports of skimmed milk powder and buttermilk powder for purposes of animal feed

5. By derogation from the provisions of paragraphs 1 to 4 of this Article participants may, under the conditions defined below, export or import, as the case may be, skimmed milk powder and buttermilk powder for purposes of animal feed at prices below the minimum prices provided for in this Protocol for these products. Participants may make use of this possibility only to the extent that they subject the products exported or imported to the processes and control measures which will be applied in the country of export or destination so as to ensure that the skimmed milk powder and buttermilk powder thus exported or imported are used exclusively for animal feed. These processes and control measures shall have been approved by the Committee and recorded in a register established by it.² [A participant seeking such derogation should indicate that it is not feesible to direct the product in question to food aid.] Participants vishing to make use of the provisions of this paragraph shall give advance notification of their

²See Annex I(c), "Register of Processes and Control Measures".

It is understood that exporters would be permitted to ship skimmed milk powder and buttermilk powder for animal feed purposes in an unaltered state to importers which have had their processes and control measures inserted in the Register. In this case, exporters would inform the Committee of their intention to ship unaltered skimmed milk powder and/or buttermilk powder for animal feed purposes to those importers which have their processes and control measures registered.

Proposal by Egypt.

¹See Article 2:1

ß

PART TWO (cont'd)

Article 3 (cost'd)

intention to do so to the Committee which shall meet, at the request of a participant, to examine the market situation. The participants shall furnish the necessary information concerning their transactions in respect of skimmed milk powder and buttermilk powder for purposes of animal feed, so that the Committee may follow developments in this sector and periodically make forecasts concerning the evolution of this trade.

Special conditions of sales

6. Participants undertake within the limit of their institutional possibilities to ensure that practices such as those referred to in Article 4:1 of this Protocol do not have the effect of directly or indirectly bringing the export prices of the products subject to the minimum price provisions below the agreed minimum prices [, nor of raising the export prices of the products subject to the maximum price provisions above the agreed maximum prices].

Field of application

7. For each participant, this Protocol is applicable to exports of the products specified in Article 1 of this Protocol manufactured or repacked inside its own customs territory.

Transactions other than normal commercial transactions

8. The provisions of paragraphs 1 to 7 of this Article shall not be regarded as applying to donated exports to developing countries or to exports destined for relief purposes or food-related development purposes or welfare purposes in developing countries [or to concessional sales¹].

Article & - Provision of Information

1. In cases where prices in international trade of the products covered by Article 1 of this Protocol are approaching the minimum prices mentioned in Article 3:2(b) of this Protocol, without prejudice to the provisions of Article III of the Arrangement, participants shall notify to the Committee all the relevant elements for evaluating their own market situation and,

Proposal by Egypt, supported by Honduras and Mexico.

.

PART TWO (cont'd)

Article 4 (cont'd)

in particular, credit or loan practices, twinning with other products, barter or three-sided transactions, refunds or rebates, exclusivity contracts, packaging costs and details of the packaging, so that the Committee can make a verification.

Article 5 - Obligations of Exporting Participants

1. Exporting participants agree to use their best endeavours, in accordance with their institutional possibilities, to supply on a priority basis the normal commercial requirements of developing importing participants, especially those used for food-related development purposes and welfare purposes.

Article 6 - Co-operation of Importing Participants

1. Participants which import products covered by Article 1 of this Protocol undertake in particular:

- (a) to co-operate in implementing the minimum prices objective of this Protocol and to ensure, as far as possible, that the products covered by Article 1 of this Protocol are not imported at less than the appropriate customs valuation equivalent to the prescribed minimum prices;
- (b) vithout prejudice to the provisions of Article III of the Arrangement and Article 4 of this Protocol, to supply information concerning imports of products covered by Article 1 of this Protocol from non-participants;
- (c) to consider sympathetically proposals for appropriate remedial action if imports at prices inconsistent with the minimum prices threaten the operation of this Protocol.

2. Paragraph 1 of this Article shall not apply to imports of skinned milk powder and buttermilk powder for purposes of animal feed, provided that such imports are subject to the measures and procedures provided for in Article 3:5 of this Protocol.

[3. Paragraph 1:a of this Article shall not apply to imports by developing countries.¹]

Proposal by Egypt.

PART THREE

Article 7 - Derogations

1. Upon request by a participant, the Committee shall have the authority to grant derogations from the provisions of Article 3, paragraphs 1 to 5 of this Protocol in order to remedy difficulties which observance of minimum prices could cause certain participants. The Committee shall pronounce on such a request within three months from the date of the request.

Article 8 - Emergency Action

1. Any participant, which considers that its interests are seriously endangered by a country not bound by this Protocol, can request the Chairman of the Committee to convene an emergency meeting of the Committee vithin two working days to determine and decide whether measures would be required to meet the situation. If such a meeting cannot be arranged within the two working days and the commercial interests of the participant concerned are likely to be materially prejudiced, that participant may take unilateral action to safeguard its position, on the condition that any other participants likely to be affected are immediately notified. The Chairman of the Committee shall also be formally advised immediately of the full circumstances of the case and shall be requested to call a special meeting of the Committee at the earliest possible moment.

Page 30/31

ANNEX I &

Protocol Regarding Certain Hilk Powders

List of Reference Points

In accordance with the provisions of Article 2:1 of this Protocol, the following reference points are designated for the countries listed below:

Austria: Antwerp, Hamburg, Botterdam

Finland: Antwerp, Hamburg, Rotterdam

Sorvay: Antwerp, Hemburg, Rotterdam

Sveden: Antwerp, Hamburg, Rotterdam

Poland: Antwerp, Hamburg, Botterdam

•

Minimum price US\$/metric ton

.

AINEX I b

Protocol Regarding Certain Milk Powders

Schedule of Price Differentials According to Milk Fat Content

Milk fat content

425 Less than 2 437 Equal to or more than 2, less than 3 449 38 82 38 3 h, . 11 461 ... ł. 5 473 .: . 6 5 . 485 •; -6 а 7 497 :: a 7 1 8 509 ** 6 8 = 9 521 . . .1 ы 9 10 11 . ٦ 533 10 11 17 a .. 545 n 12 81 ** Ħ 557 12 13 569 89 ... 11 14 13 581 . n 14 M 15 593 -11 n 15 16 605 n = :1 16 17 617 н 48 3 17 18 629 :1 . 18 n 19. . 641 ы . 19 :: 20 653 .1 1; 3 20 21 665 n 7 .. 21 22 617 H r 12 22 23 . 689 4 .1 Ħ 24 23 701 æ . 24 -25 713 n r: 18 26 25 . n p 725 26 27 . . 69 21 28 731 •• • •

Page 34/35

ABNEX II

Protocol Regarding Milk Fat

Page 36

PROTOCOL REGARDING MILK FAT

PART OFE

Article 1 - Product Coverage

1. This Protocol applies to milk fat falling under CCCS heading No. 04.03, having a milk fat content equal to or greater than 50 per cent by weight.

PART TWO

Article 2 - Pilot Products

1. For the purpose of this Protocol, minimum [and maximum¹] export prices shall be established for the pilot products of the following descriptions:

(a) Designation: Anhydrous milk fat

Milk fat content: 99.5 per cent by weight

(b) Designation: Butter

Milk fat content: 80 per cent by weight

Packaging: In packages normally used in the trade of a net content by weight of not less than 25 kgs. or 50 lbs., as appropriate.

Terms of sale: F.o.b. from the exporting country or free-atfrontier exporting country.

> By derogation from this provision, reference points are designated for the countries listed in Annex II s. The Committee established in pursuance of Article VIII:2(s) of the Arrangement (hereinafter referred to as the Committee) may amend the contents of that Annex.

Prompt payment against documents.

Proposal by Egypt.

PART TWO (cont'd)

Article 3 - Minimum [and Maximum¹] Prices

Level and observance of minimum [and maximum] prices

1. Participants undertake to take the steps necessary to ensure that the export prices of the products defined in Article 2 of this Protocol shall not be less than the minimum prices [nor more than the maximum prices] applicable under the present Protocol. If the products are exported in the form of goods in which they have been incorporated, participants shall take the steps necessary to avoid the circumvention of the price provisions of this Protocol.

2. (a) The minimum price levels set out in the present Article take account, in particular, of the current market situation, dairy prices in producing participants, the need to ensure an appropriate relationship between the minimum prices established in the Protocols to the present Arrangement, the need to ensure equitable prices to consumers, and the desirability of maintaining a minimum return to the most efficient producers in order to ensure stability of supply over the longer term.

(b) The minimum prices provided for in paragraph 1 of the present Article applicable at the date of entry into force of this Protocol are fixed at:

- (i) US\$1,100 per metric ton for the anhydrous milk fat defined in Article 2 of this Protocol."
- (ii) US\$925-per metric tom for the butter defined in Article 2 of this Protocol.²

[The maximum prices provided for in paragraph 1 of the present Article applicable at the date of entry into force of this Protocol are fixed at:

- (i) US\$1,800 per metric ton for the anhydrous milk fat defined in Article 2 of this Protocol.
- (ii) US\$1,500 per metric ton for the butter defined in Article 2 of this Protocol.]

Reservation by Egypt.

¹Proposal by Egypt. This note applies to all the insertions in this Anticle that relate to minimum prices.

PART TWO (cont'd)

Article 3 (cont'd)

3. (a) The levels of the minimum [and maximum] prices specified in the present Article can be modified by the Committee, taking into account, on the one hand, the results of the operation of the Protocol and, on the other hand, the evolution of the situation of the international market.

(b) The levels of the minimum prices specified in the present Article shall be subject to review at least once a year by the Committee. The Committee shall meet in September of each year for this purpose. In undertaking this review the Committee shall take account in particular, to the extent relevant and necessary, of costs faced by producers, other relevant economic factors of the world market, the need to maintain a long-term minimum return to the most economic producers, the need to maintain stability of supply and to ensure acceptable prices to consumers, and the current market situation and shall have regard to the desirability of improving the relationship between the levels of the minimum prices set out in paragraph 2(b) of the present Article and the dairy support levels in the major producing participants.

Adjustment of minimum [and maximum] prices

4. If the products actually exported differ from the pilot products in respect of the fat content, packaging or terms of sale, the minimum [and maximum] prices shall be adjusted so as to protect the minimum [and maximum] prices established in this Protocol for the products specified in Article 2 of this Protocol according to the following provisions:

Milk fat content: If the milk fat content of the product defined in Article 1 of the present Protocol differs from the milk fat content of the pilot products as defined in Article 2 of the present Protocol then, if the milk fat content is equal to or greater than 82 per cent or less than 80 per cent, the minimum price of this product shall be, for each full percentage point by which the milk fat content is more than or less than 80 per cent, increased or reduced in proportion to the difference between the minimum prices established for the pilot products defined in Article 2 of the present Protocol.

¹See Annex II b, "Schedule of price differentials according to milk fat content".

 $\hat{}$

PART TWO (cont'd)

Article 3 (cont'd)

- Packaging: If the products are offered otherwise than in packages normally used in the trade of a net content by weight of not less than 25 kgs. or 50 lbs., as appropriate, the minimum [and maximum] prices shall be adjusted so as to reflect the difference in the cost of packaging from the type of package specified above.
- Terms of sale: If sold on terms other than f.o.b. from the exporting country or free-at-frontier exporting country, the minimum [and maximum] prices shall be calculated on the basis of the minimum [and maximum] f.o.b. prices specified in paragraph 2(b) of this Article, plus the real and justified costs of the services provided; if the terms of the sale include credit, this shall be charged for at the prevailing commercial rates in the country concerned.

Special conditions of sales

5. Participants undertake within the limit of their institutional possibilities to ensure that practices such as those referred to in Article 4:1 of this Protocol do not have the effect of directly or indirectly bringing the export prices of the products subject to the minimum price provisions below the agreed minimum prices [nor of raising the export prices of the products subject to the maximum price provisions above the agreed maximum prices].

Field of application

6. For each participant, this Protocol is applicable to exports of the products specified in Article 1 of this Protocol manufactured or repacked inside its own customs territory.

Transactions other than normal commercial transactions

7. The provisions of paragraphs 1 to 6 of this Article shall not be regarded as applying to donated exports to developing countries or to exports destined for relief purposes or food-related development purposes or velfare purposes in developing countries [or to concessional sales?].

¹See Article 2:1. ²Proposal by Egypt, supported by Honduras and Mexico.

PART TWO (cont'd)

Article 4 - Provision of Information

1. In cases where prices in international trade of the products covered by Article 1 of this Protocol are approaching the minimum prices mentioned in Article 3:2(b) of this Protocol, without prejudice to the provisions of Article III of the Arrangement, participants shall notify to the Committee all the relevant elements for evaluating their own market-situation and, in particular, credit or loan practices, twinning with other products, barter or three-sided transactions, refunds or rebates, exclusivity contracts, packaging costs and details of the packaging, so that the Committee can make a verification.

Article 5 - Obligations of Exporting Participants

1. Exporting participants agree to use their best endeavours, in accordance with their institutional possibilities, to supply on a priority basis the normal commercial requirements of developing importing participants, especially those used for food-related development purposes and velfare purposes.

Article 6 - Co-operation of Importing Participants

1. Participants which import products covered by Article 1 of this Protocol undertake in particular:

- (a) to co-operate in implementing the minimum prices objective of this Protocol and to ensure, as far as possible, that the products covered by Article 1 of this Protocol are not imported at less than the appropriate customs valuation equivalent to the prescribed minimum prices;
- (b) without prejudice to the provisions of Article III of the Arrangement and Article 4 of this Protocol, to supply information concerning imports of products covered by Article 1 of this Protocol from non-participants;
- (c) to consider sympathetically proposals for appropriate remedial action if imports at prices inconsistent with the minimum prices threatca the operation of this Protocol.

[2. Paragraph 1(a) of this Article shall not apply to imports by developing countries.¹]

Proposal by Egypt.

PART THREE

Article 7 - Derogations

1. Upon request by a participant, the Committee shall have the authority to grant deroyations from the provisions of Article 3, paragraphs 1 to 4 of this Protocol is order to remedy difficulties which observance of minimum prices could cause certain participants. The Committee shall pronounce on such a request within three months from the date of the request.

Article 8 - Emergency Action

1. Any participant, which considers that its interests are seriously endangered by a country not bound by this Protocol, can request the Chairman of the Committee to convene an emergency meeting of the Committee within two working days to determine and decide whether measures would be required to meet the situation. If such a meeting cannot be arranged within the two working days and the commercial interests of the participant concerned are likely to be materially prejudiced, that participant may take unilsteral action to safeguard its position, on the condition that any other participants likely to be affected are immediately notified. The Chairman of the Committee shall also be formally advised immediately of the full circumstances of the case and shall be requested to call a special meeting of the Committee at the earliest possible moment.

Page 42/43

ANNEX II &

Protocol Regarding Milk Fat

List of Reference Points

In accordance with the provisions of Article 2:1 of this Protocol, the following reference points are designated for the countries listed below:

Austria:	Antwerp,	Hamburg,	Rotterdam
Finland:	Antwerp,	Hamburg,	Rotterdam ¹
Norvay:	Antwerp,	Hemburg,	Rotterdam
Sveden:	Antverp,	Hamburg,	Rotterdam ¹

[[]Basle, for the quantities of butter traditionally exported to Switzerland]

Page 44/45

ABNEX II b

•

Protocol Regarding Milk Fat

Schedule of Price Differentials According to Milk Fat Content

Milk fat contest

•

.

.

Minimum price US\$/metric tom

Equal to or more than	, les	s than	••	· • •
	••		••	••
	79		80	916.25
	80	a	82 ·	<u>925</u>
*	82	3	83	942.50
	83		84	951.25
*	84		85	960
	85	29	86	968.75
•	86	7	87	977.50
t+	87	•	88	9%6.25
٣	88	4	89	995
•	89	.*	90	1,003.75
•	90 ·		91	1,012.50
•	91	.a	92	1,021.25
•	92	•	93	1,030
7	93	-	94	1,033.75
•	94	r .	95	1,047.50
•	95	M	96 [.]	1,056.25
•	96		97 .	1,065
•	97		98	1,073.75
t)	98	4	99	1,032.50
•	99	•	99.5	1,091.25
M	99.5			1,100

Page 46/47

١

ARNEX III

Protocol Regarding Certain Cheeses

Page 48

.

PROTOCOL PEGARDING CERTAIN CHEESES

PART ONE

Article 1 - Product Coverage

1. This Protocol applies to cheeses falling under CCCS heading No. 04.04, having a fat content in dry matter, by weight, equal to or more than 45 per cent and a dry matter content, by weight, equal to or more than 50 per cent.

PART TWO

Article 2 - Pilot Product

1. For the purpose of this Protocol, a minimum [and a maximum¹] export price shall be established for the pilot product of the following description:

Designation:	Cheese
Packeging:	In packages normally used in the trade of a net content by weight of not less than 20 kgs. or 40 lbs., as appropriate.
Terms of sale:	F.o.b. from the exporting country or free- t-frontier exporting country.
	By derogation from this provision, reference points are designated for the countries listed in Annex IIIa. The Committee established in pursuance of Article VIII:2(3) of the Arrangement (hereinafter referred to as the Committee) may emend the contents of that Annex.
	Prompt payment against documents.

Proposal by Egypt.

PART TWO (cont'd)

Article 3 - Minimum [and Maximum¹] Prices

Level and observance of minimum price [and maximum price]

1. Participants undertake to take the steps necessary to ensure that the export prices of the products defined in Articles 1 and 2 of this Protocol shall not be less than the minimum price [nor more than the maximum price] _plicable under the present Protocol. If the products are exported in the form of goods in which they have been incorporated, participants shall take the steps necessary to avoid the circumvention of the price provisions of this Protocol.

2. (a) The minimum price level set out in the present Article takes account, in particular, of the current market situation, dairy prices in producing participants, the need to ensure an appropriate relationship between the minimum prices established in the Protocols to the present Arrangement, the need to ensure equitable prices to consumers, and the desirability of maintaining a minimum return to the most efficient producers in order to ensure stability of supply over the longer term.

(b) The minimum price provided for in paragraph 1 of the present Article applicable at the date of entry into force of this Protocol is fixed at US\$800 per metric ton.

[The maximum price provided for in paragraph 1 of the present Article applicable at the date of entry into force of this Protocol is fixed at US\$[800] per matric ton.]

3. (a) The level of the minimum price [and of the maximum price] specified in the present Article can be modified by the Committee, taking into account, on the one hand, the results of the operation of the Protocol and, on the other hand, the evolution of the situation of the international market.

(b) The level of the minimum price specified in the present Article shall be subject to review at least once a year by the Committee. The Committee shall meet in September of each year for this purpose. In undertaking this review the Committee shall take account in particular, to the extent relevant and necessary, of costs faced by producers, other relevant economic factors of the world market, the need to maintain a long-term minimum return to the most economic producers, the need to maintain stability of supply and to ensure acceptable prices to consumers, and the current market situation and shall have regard to the desirability of improving the relationship between the level of the minimum price set out in paragraph 2(b) of the present Article and the dairy support levels in the major producing participants.

Proposal by Egypt. This note applies to all of the insertions in this Article that relate to miximum prices.

PART TWO (cont'd)

Article 3 (cont'd)

Adjustment of minimum price [and of maximum price]

4. If the products actually exported differ from the pilot product in respect of the packaging or terms of sale, the minimum price [and the maximum price] shall be adjusted so as to protect the minimum price [and the maximum price] established in this Protocol, according to the following provisions:

Packaging: If the products are offered otherwise than in packages as specified in Article 2:1, the minimum price [and the maximum price] shall be adjusted so as to reflect the difference in the cost of packaging from the type of package specified above. Terms of sale: If sold on terms other than f.o.b. from the exporting country or free-at-frontier exporting country¹, the minimum price [and maximum price] shall be calculated on the basis of the minimum f.o.b. price [and the maximum f.o.b. price] specified in paragraph 2(b) of this Article, plus the real and justified costs of the services provided; if the terms of the sale include credit,

this shall be charged for at the prevailing commercial rates in the country concerned.

Special conditions of sale

5. Participants undertake within the limit of their institutional possibilities to ensure that practices such as those referred to in Article 4:1 of this Protocol do not have the effect of directly or indirectly bringing the export prices of the products subject to the minimum price provisions below the agreed minimum price [, nor. of raising the export prices of the products subject to the maximum price provisions above the agreed maximum price].

Field of application

6. For each participant, this Protocol is applicable to exports of the products specified in Article 1 of this Protocol manufactured or repacked inside its own customs territory.

¹See Article 2:1.

PART TWO (cont'd)

Article 3 (cont'd)

Transactions other than normal commercial transactions

7. The provisions of paragraphs 1 to 6 of this Article shall not be regarded as applying to donated exports to developing countries or to exports destined for relief purposes or food-related development purposes or velfare purposes in developing countries (or to concessional sales¹).

Article 4 - Provision of Information

1. In cases where prices in international trade of the products covered by Article 1 of this Protocol are approaching the minimum price mentioned in Article 3:2(b) of this Protocol, without prejudice to the provisious of Article III of the Arrangement, participants shall notify to the Committee all the relevant elements for evaluating their own market situation and, in particular, credit or loan practices, twinning with other products, barter or three-sided transactions, refunds or rebates, exclusivity contracts, packaging costs and details of the packaging, so that the Committee can make a verification.

Article 5 - Obligations of Exporting Participants

1. Exporting participants agree to use their best endeavours, in accordance with their institutional possibilities, to supply on a priority basis the normal commercial requirements of developing importing participants, especially those used for food-related development purposes and welfare purposes.

Article 6 - Co-operation of Importing Participants

1. Participants which import products covered by Article 1 of this Protocol undertake in particular:

(a) to co-operate in implementing the minimum price objective of this Protocol and to ensure, as far as possible, that the products covered by Article 1 of this Protocol are not imported at less than the appropriate customs valuation equivalent to the prescribed minimum price;

(b) vithout prejudice to the provisions of Article III of the Arrangement and Article 4 of this Protocol, to supply information concerning imports of products covered by Article 1 of this Protocol from nonparticipants;

Proposal by Egypt, supported by Honduras and Mexico.

PART TWO (cont'd)

Article 6 (cont'd)

(c) to consider sympathetically proposals for appropriate remedial action if imports at prices inconsistent with the minimum price threaten the operation of this Protocol.

[2. Paragraph 1(a) of this Article shall not apply to imports by developing countries.¹]

PART THREE

Article 7 - Derogations

1. Upon requises by a participant, the Committee shall have the authority to grant derogations from the provisions of Article 3, paragraphs 1 to of this Protocol in order to remedy difficulties which observance of minimum prices could cause certain participants. The Committee shall pronounce on such a request within thirty days from the date of the request.

2. The provisions of Article 3 shall not apply to exports, in exceptional circumstances, of small quantities of natural unprocessed cheese which would be below normal export quality as a result of deterioration or production faults. Participants exporting such cheese shall notify the GATT secretariat in advance of their intention to do so. Participants shall also notify the Committee quarterly of all sales of cheese effected under the provisions of this paragraph, specifying in respect of each transaction, the quantities, prices and destinations involved.

Article 8 - Emergency Action

1. Any participant, which considers that its interests are seriously endangered by a country not bound by this Protocol, can request the Chairman of the Committee to convene an emergency meeting of the Committee within two working days to determine and decide whether measures would be required to meet the situation. If such a meeting cannot be arranged within the two working days and the commercial interests of the participant concerned are likely to be materially prejudiced, that participant may take unilateral action to safeguard its position, on the condition that any other participants likely to be affected are immediately notified. The Chairman of the Committee shall also be formally advised immediately of the full circumstances of the case and shall be requested to call a special meeting of the Committee at the earliest possible moment.

Proposal by Egypt.

.

ANNEX III

Protocol Regaining Certain Cheeses

List of Reference Points

In accorvance with the provisions of Article 2:1 of this Protocol, the following reference points are designated for the countries listed below:

Austria:	Antwerp,	Hamburg,	Rotterdam
Finland:	Antierp,	Hamburg,	Rotterdam
Mortey:	Antwerp,	Hamburg,	Rotterdam
Svelen:	Antwerp,	Hamburg,	Rotterdam
Poland:	Antwerp,	Hamburg,	Rotterdan]

.

9. BOVINE MEAT ARRANGEMENT

.

BOVINE MEAT

Outline of an Arrangement

.

The following text represents a substantive basis for a likely agreement in this area:

(845)

CONTENTS

		Page
Preamble		3
PART ONE - GENERA	L PROVISIONS	k
Article I - Ot	jectives	4
Article II - Pr	roduct Coverage	56
Article III - L	formation and Market Monitoring	
Article IV - Po	Inctions of the International Meat Council and Co-operation between the Participants to this Arrangement	7
[Article V - Of	ther General Provisions	9
1.	Health and veterinary measures	9
	. Safeguards	9
3	. (Title to be decided on later)	10
L .	. Subsidies	11
A	lternative 1	ш
A	lternative 2]	ц
PART TWO - SPECI	PIC PROVISIONS	13
Article VI		13
PART THREE		14
	dministration of the Arrangement	14
1	. International Meat Council	14
• 2	. Regular and special meetings	14
	. Decision	14
<u> </u>	. Co-operation with other organizations	24
5	. Admission of observers	14
PART FOUR		15
Article VIII - F	inal Provisions	15
1	. Acceptance	15
	. Provisional application	15
	. Entry into force .	15
	. Validity	16
5	. Amendment	16
6	. Relationship between the Arrangement and the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade	16
7	. Withdraval	16

(ARRANGENTET REGARDING BOVINE MEAT

Preamble

<u>Convinced</u> that increased international co-operation should be carried out in such a way as to contribute to the achievement of greater liberalization, stability and expansion in international trade in meat and live animals:

Taking into account the need to avoid serious disturbances in international trade in boving meat and live animals;

<u>Recognizing</u> the importance of production and trade in bovine meat and live animals for the economies of many countries, especially for certain developed and developing countries;

<u>Mindful</u> of their obligations to the principles and objectives of the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade;

<u>Determined</u>, in carrying out the aims of this Arrangement to implement the principles and objectives agreed upon in the Tokyo Declaration of Ministers, dated 14 September 1973 concerning the Multilateral Trade Negotiations, in particular as concerns special and more favourable treatment for developing countries.

The participants in the present Arrangement have, through their representatives, agreed as follows:

PART OFF

GENERAL PROVISIONS

Article I - Objectives

The objectives of this Arrangement shall be:

- to promote the expansion, ever greater liberalization and stability of the international meat and livestock market by facilitating the progressive dismantling of obstacles and restricticns to world trade in bovine meat and live animals, including those which compatmentalize this trade, and by improving the international framework of world trade to the benefit of both consumer and producer, importer and exporter;
- (2) to encourage greater international co-operation in all aspects affecting the trade in bovine meat and live animals with a view in particular to greater rationalization and more efficient distribution of resources in the international meat economy;
- (3) to secure additional benefits for the international trade of developing countries in bovine meat and live animals through an improvement in the possibilities for these countries to participate in the expansion of world trade in these products by means of <u>inter alia</u>:
 - (a) promoting long-term stability of prices in the context of an expanding world market for bovine meet and live animals; and
 - (b) premeting the maintenance and improvement of the earnings of leveloping countries that are exporters of bovias meat and live animals;

the above with a view thus to deriving additional earnings, by means of securing long-term stability of markets for bovine meat and live animals;²

(4) to further expand trade on a competitive basis taking into account the traditional position of efficient producers.

Reservation by Japan.

²Provisional reservations by Argentina and the European Communities.

Article II - Product Coverage

This Arrangement applies to bovine meat. For the purpose of this Arrangement, the term "bovine meat" is considered to include:

CCCN

(a)	Live bovine	animals	01.02
	THAT CONTINE		~~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~

- (b) Meat and edible offals of bovine animals, fresh, ex 02.01 chilled or frozen
- (c) Meat and edible offals of bovine animals, salted, in ex 02.06 brine, dried or smoked
- (d) Other prepared or preserved meat or offal of bovine ex 16.02 enimels

and any other product that may be added by the International Meat Council, as established under the terms of Article VII of this Arrangement, in order to accomplish the objectives and provisions of this Arrangement.

Reservation by Austria.

Article III - Information and Market Monitoring

1. All participants agree to provide regularly and promptly to the Council, the information which will permit the Council to monitor and assess the overall situation of the world market for meat and the situation of the world market for each specific meat.

2. Participating developing countries shall furnish the information available to them. In order that these countries may improve their data collection mechanisms, developed participants, and any developing participants able to do so, shall consider sympathetically any request to them for technical assistance.

The information that the participants und-rtake to provide pursuant to 3. paragraph 1 of this Article. according to the modelities that the Council shall establish, shall include data on past performance and current situation and an assessment of the outlook regarding production (including the evolution of the composition of herds), consumption, prices, stocks of and trade in the products referred to in Article II. and any other information deemed necessary by the Council, in particular on competitive products. Participants shall also provide information on their domestic policies and trade measures including bilateral and plurilateral commitments in the bovine sector, and shall notify as early as possible any changes in such policies and measures that are likely to effect international trade in live bovine animals and meet. The provisions of this paregraph shall not require any participant to disclose confidential information which would impede law emportanent or thervise be contrary to the public interest or would prejudice the legitimate commercial interests of particular enterprises, public or private.

4. The secretariat of the Arrangement shall monitor variations in market data, in particular herd sizes, stocks slaughterings and domestic and international prices. so as to permit early detection of the symptoms of any serious imbalance in the supply end demand situation. The secretariat shall keep the Council apprized of significant developments on world markets, as well as prospects for production, consumption, exports and imports.

Provisional reservation by Jugan.

<u>Note:</u> It is understood that under the provisions of this Article, the Council instructs the secretariat to draw up, and keep up to date, an inventory of all measures affecting trade in bovine meat and live animals, including commitments resulting from bilateral, plurilateral and multilateral negotistions.

Article IV - Functions of the International Meat Council and Co-operation between the Participents to this Arrangement

- 1. The Council shall meet in order to:
 - (a) evaluate the world supply and demand situation and outlook on the basis of an int pretative analysis of the present situation and of probable developments drawn up by the secretariat of the Arrangement, on the basis of documentation provided in conformity with Article III of the present Arrangement, including the operation of domestic and trade policies and of any other information available to the secretariat;
 - (b) proceed to a comprehensive examination of the functioning of the present Arrangement;
 - (c) provide an opportunity for regular consultation on all matters affecting international trade in bovine meat.

2. If after evaluation of the world supply and demand situation referred to in paragraph 1(a) of this Article, or after examination of all relevant information pursuant to paragraph 3 of Article III, the Council finds evidence of a serious imbalance or a threat thereof in the international meat market, the Council will proceed by consensus, taking into particular account the situation in developing countries, to identify, for consideration by governments, issible solutions to remedy the situation consistent with the principles and rules of GATT¹[and with commitments entered into pursuant to Article VI of this Arrangement].

3. Depending on whether the Council considers that the situation defined in paragraph 2 of this Article is temporary or more durable, the measures referred to in paragraph 2 of this Article could include short-, medium-, or long-term measures taken by importers as well as exporters to contribute to improve the overall situation of the world market consistent with the objectives and aims of the Arrangement, in particular the expansion, ever greater liberalization, and stability of the international meat and livestock markets.¹

Reservation by Japan.

•

4. When considering the suggested measures pursuant to paragraphs 2 and 3 of this Article, due consideration shall be given to special and more favourably treatment to developing countries, where this is feesible and appropriate.

5. Any participant may raise before the Council any matter affecting this Arrangement. The Council shall, at the request of a participant, meet within a period of not more than fifteen days to consider any matter affecting the present Arrangement.

[Article V - Other General Provisions

1. <u>Health and veterinary measures</u>

[In accordance with the provisions of Article XX of the General Agreement, participants recognize the need to avoid the the measures referred to in this paragraph constitute a means of ar . . ary or unjustifiable discrimination between countries where the same conditions prevail or a disguised restriction on international trade in the products. covered by this Arrangement.

Consequently, participants undertake to notify the Council in writing of any measures they propose to adopt, with an indication of the circumstances which, in their opinion, make the adoption of such measures necessary.

Solification prior to application of a measure may be omitted in the event of urgent problems of human or animal health or of environmental protection, and provided such omission is justified to the entire satisfaction of the Council in the light of the provisions of Article XX of the General Agreement and of the present Arrangement.

The Council, in pursuance of paragraph (5) of Article IV, may adopt such recommendations as it deems appropriate.²}

2. <u>Safeguards</u>³

[The notification referred to in Article XIX:2 of the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade shall likewise be made to the Council established under this Arrangement where the emergency action envisaged in that Article concerns products covered by this Arrangement.

The notification shall include a statement of the facts that are causing or threatening to cause, in the opinion of the participant intending to take the action, serious injury to domestic producers of like or directly competing products.

If a satisfactory solution is reached in the Group "Agriculture" concerning the applicability to agricultural products of the draft Code on standards, such a provision would not be necessary.

² Proposal made by Argentina.

³If a satisfactory solution is reached in the Group "Safeguards" such a provision would not be necessary.

In any case, and vithout prejudice to the provisions of Article XIX of the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade and paragraph (5) of Article IV, participents adversely affected by the action may refer the matter to the Council.

The Council may adopt such recommendations as it deems appropriate. 1]

3. (Title to be decided on later)

(3) Participants in this Arrangement undertake to take appropriate steps to ensure that their tradg is carried out under as steady and orderly conditions as possible. [Developing countries may be exempted in whole or in part from such commitments.³]

(b) The participants undertake to contribute to the fullest possible extent to the implementation of the objectives of this Arrangement set forth in Article I. To this end, and consistent with the principles, rules and disciplines of the General Agreement, participants shall, on a regular basis, enter into the discussions provided in Article IV:1(c) with a view to exploring the possibilities of realizing the objectives of the present Arrangement, in particular the further dismantling of obstacles to world trade in bovine meat and live animals. Such discussions should prepare the way for subsequent consideration of possible solutions of trade problems consistent with the rules and principles of the GATT, which could be jointly accepted by all, the parties concerned, in a belanced context of mutual adventages.

Proposel made by Argentina.

²It is understood that the word "possible" appearing in this paragraph is to be interpreted as meaning also that participants commit themselves within the limits of their institutional possibilities.

³Proposal by Egypt.

[&]quot;Reservations by Japan and Mexico.

4. Subsidies

Alternative 1

[Participants recognize that subsidies that contribute to distort markets for the products covered by the present Arrangement, including those applied at stages other than that of export whether they have the effect of increasing exports or of reducing imports of those products, jeopardize the achievement of the objectives of this Arrangement.

Accordingly, they undertake to avoid the use of such subsidies and gradually to reduce any that are in force with the object of eliminating them as soon as possible.

Consequently, participants agree, without prejudice to the provisions of Article XVI of the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade to notify in writing to the Council the purpose and nature of any subsidies maintained by them, with an indication of their estimated effects on the quantity of the product or products imported or exported by them and the circumstances which, in their opinion, make the subsidy necessary.

Likewise, participants maintaining subsidies shall examine, with any participant or participants that so request, or in the Council, upon request by an interested participant, the modalities for implementing the undertaking gradually to reduce the said subsidies. The Council shall make such recommendations as it deems necessary.²]

Alternative 2

[Export subsidies

(i) Participants recognize that export subsidies, including any form of income or price support, which operate directly or indirectly to increase exports of bovine meat may endanger the fulfilment of the objectives of this Arrangement and accordingly undertake to avoid the use or maintenance of such subsidies.

(ii) If a participant grants or maintains any such subsidy it shall on 1 January each year notify the Council in writing of (a) the extent and nature of the subsidization, (b) the effect of the subsidization on the quantity exported from its territory and (c) of the circumstances making the subsidization necessary.

¹If a satisfactory solution is reached in the Sub-Group "Subsidies and Countervailing Duties", such a provision would not be necessary.

²Proposal made by Argentina.

(iii) If a participant applies any subsidy whith operators from if a indirectly to increase its exports such subsidy shall but to spin equinate in a name of the source of the point of the global, for n an individual control of a control of the participant in the prove of the participant is the prove of the participant in the prove of the participant is the prove of the participant in the prove of the prove of the participant is expressed of the participant is a previous representative period wide any special for as a first of the prove of th

(iv) If a participant considers that serious projudice to its interests under this Arrangement is caused or threathed by exports benefiting from export subsidies, the participant applying the measure shall, upon request, discuss with the other participant or participants concerned or with the Council the possibility of limiting or eliminating the subsidized exports in question.

<u>Hote:</u> Since the legal relationship between the proposed Arrangement Regarding Bovine Meat and the GATT has yet to be established, there may need to be additional provisios within an arrangement relating to dispute settlement.¹]

sø

Proposal mode by Australia.

.

PART TWO SPECIFIC PROVISIONS Article VI

(deleted¹)

.



.

Reservations by Argentina, Hungary and Mexico on the feletion of this Article.

PART THREE

Article VII - Administration of the Arrangement

1. International Meat Council

An International Meat Council shall be established within the framework of the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade. The Council shall comprise representatives of all participants to the Arrangement and shall carry out all the functions which are necessary to implement the provisions of the Arrangement. The Council shall be serviced by the GATT secretariat. The Council shall establish its own rules of procedure, in particular the modalities for consultations provided for in Articles IV and V.

2. Regular and special meetings

The Council shall normally meet at least twice each year. However, the Chairman may call a special meeting of the Council either on his own initiative, or at the request of a participant to this Arrangement.

3. Decisions

The Council shall reach its decisions by consensus. The Council shall be deemed to have decided on a matter submitted for its consideration if no member of the Council formally objects to the acceptance of a proposal.

4. Co-operation with other organizations

The Council shall make whatever arrangements are appropriate for consultation or co-operation with intergovernmental and non-governmental organizations.

5. Admission of observers

- (a) The Council may invite any non-participating country to be represented at any of its meetings as an observer.
- (b) The Council may also invite any of the organizations referred to in paragraph 4 of this Article to attend any of its meetings as an observer.

Pare 15

PART POUR

Article VIII - Final Provisions

- 1. Acceptance
 - (a) This Arrangement is open for acceptance, by signature or otherwise, by governments members of the United Nations, or of one of its specialized agencies and by the European Economic Community.
 - (b) Any government² accepting this Arrangement may at the time of acceptance make a reservation with regard to its acceptance of any of the provisions in the present Arrangement. This reservation is subject to the approval of the participants.³
 - (c) This Arrangement shall be deposited with the Director-General to the CONTRACTING PARTIES to the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade who shall promptly furnish a certified copy thereof and a notification of each acceptance thereof to each participant. The texts of this Arrangement in the English, French and Spanish languages shall all be equally authentic.
 - (d) The entry into force of this Arrangement shall entail the abolition of the International Meat Consultative Group.
- 2. Provisional application

Any government may deposit with the Director-General to the CONTRACTING PARTIES to the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade a declaration of provisional application of this Arrangement. Any government depositing such a declaration shall provisionally apply this Arrangement and be provisionally regarded as participating in this Arrangement.

3. Entry into force

This Arrangement shall enter into force, for those participants having accepted it, on [1 January 1980]. For participants accepting this Arrangement after that date, it shall be effective from the date of their acceptance.

359

¹The terms "acceptance" or "accepted" as used in this Article include the completion of any domestic procedures necessary to implement the provisions of this Arrangement.

²For the purpose of this Arrangement, the term "government" is deemed to include the competent authorities of the European Economic Community.

³Reservation by Mexico.

4. Validity

This Arrangement shall remain in force for three years. The duration of this Arrangement shall be extended for further periods of three years at a time, unless the Council, at least eighty days prior to each date of expiry, decides otherwise.

5. Amendment

Except where provision for modification is made elsewhere in this Arrangement the Council may recommend an amendment to the provisions of this Arrangement. The proposed amendment shall enter into force upon acceptance by the governments of all participants.

6. <u>Relationship between the Arrangement and the General Agreement on</u> <u>Tariffs and Trade</u>

Nothing in this Arrangement shall affect the rights and obligations of participants under the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade.²

7. Withdrewal

Any participant may withdraw from this Arrangement. Such withdrawal shall take effect upon the expiration of sixty days from the day on which written notice of withdrawal is received by the Director-General to the CONTRACTING PARTIES to the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade.]

Reservation by Japan.

²This provision applies only among GATT contracting parties.

10. GROUP "FRAMEWORK"

GENERAL AGREEMENT ON TARIFFS AND TRADE

> Multilateral Trade Remotistions Group "Framework"

GROUP "FRANCHORK"

Note by the Acting Chairman of Group

Revision

The attached revised texts on points 1 to 5 of the Fremework Group's work programme, which are those contained in MTS/FR/W/20/Nev.1 except for changes on page 1/2, page 1/4, page 2B/2 and page 3/7, are being circulated by the Acting Chairman on his own responsibility. They are intended to incorporate the results of informal consultations between a number of delegations, and are being presented with a view to facilitating agreement in the Group.

Some delegations have made it clear that the various items in the Presswork Group's work programme are interlinked and would need to be treated as part of a balanced package.

(361)

HEB/ FB/ W/ dJ/ BEV. 4 Page 1/1

POINTS 1 AND &

DIFFERENTIAL AND MORE PAVOURABLE TREATMENT RECIPROCITY AND FULLER PARTICIPATION OF DEVELOPING COUNTRIES

<u>NOTE</u>: The text below has been drawn up without prejudice to the position of any delegation with respect to its eventual legal status. Some delegations consider that such a text should appear as a new Article or set of provisions to be incorporated in the General Agreement. Other delegations consider that it should be adopted by the CONTRACTING PARTIES as a Declaration or Decision. Some consequential amendments to the text may be necessary in the light of the decision taken on this question.

1. Notwithstanding the provisions of Article I of the General Agreement, contracting parties may accord differential and more favourable treatment to developing countries[®], without according such treatment to other contracting parties.

2. The provisions of paragraph 1 apply to the following**:

- (a) Preferential tariff treatment accorded by developed contracting parties to products originating in developing countries in accordance with the Generalized System of Preferences***;
- (b) Differential and more favourable treatment with respect to the provisions of the General Agreement concerning non-tariff measures governed by the provisions of instruments multilaterally negotiated under the auspices of the GATT;

[&]quot;The words "developing countries" as used in this text are to be understood to refer also to developing territories.

^{**}It would remain open for the CONTRACTING PARTIES to consider on an <u>ad hoc</u> basis under the GATT provisions for joint action any proposals for differential and more favourable treatment not falling within the scope of this paragraph.

As described in the Decision of the CONTRACTING PARTIES of 25 June 1971, relating to the establishment of generalized, non-reciprocal and non-discriminatory preferences beneficial to the developing countries.

```
nun/ 25/ 1/ 03/ 107. 4
Page 1/2
```

- (c) Regional or global arrangements entered into amongst less-developed contracting parties for the mutual reduction or elimination of tariffs and, in accordance with criteria or conditions which may be prescribed by the COFTRACTING PARTIES, for the mutual reduction or elimination of non-tariff measures, on products imported from one another:
- (d) Special treatment of the least developed among the developing countries in the context of any general or specific measures in favour of developing countries.
- 3. Any differential and more favourable treatment provided under this clause
 - (a) shall be designed to facilitate and promote the trade of developing countries and not to raise barriers to or create undue difficulties for the trade of any other contracting parties;
 - (b) shall not constitute an impediment to the reduction or elimination of tariffs and other restrictions to trade on a most-favoured-nation basis;
 - (c) shall in the case of such treatment accorded by developed contracting parties to developing countries be designed and, if necessary, modified, to respond positively to the development, financial and trade needs of developing countries.

4. Any contracting party taking action to introduce an arrangement pursuant to paragraphs 1, 2 and 3 above or subsequently taking action to introduce modification or withdrawal of the differential and more favourable treatment so provided shall:

(a) notify the COHTRACTING PARTIES and furnish them with all the information they may deem appropriate relating to such action;

Nothing in these provisions shall affect the rights of contracting parties under the General Agreement.

MIN/YR/W/20/Bev.2 Page 1/3

(b) afford adequate opportunity for prompt consultations at the request of any interested contracting party with respect to any difficulty or matter that may arise. The CONTRACTING PARTIES shall, if requested to do so by such contracting party, consult with all contracting parties concerned with respect to the matter with a view to reaching solutions satisfactory to all such contracting parties.

5. The developed countries do not expect reciprocity for commitments made by them in trade negotistions to reduce or remove tariff and other barriers to the trade of developing countries, i.e., the developed countries do not expect the developing countries, in the course of trade negotistions, to make contributions which are inconsistent with their individual development, financial and trade needs. Developed contracting parties shall therefore not seek, neither shall less-developed contracting parties be required to make, concessions that are inconsistent with the latter's development, financial and trade needs.

6. Eaving regard to the special economic difficulties and the particular development, financial and trade needs of the least-developed countries, the developed countries shall exercise the utmost restraint in seeking any concessions or contributions for countiments made by them to reduce or remove tariffs and other barriers to the trade of such countries, and the least-developed countries shall not be expected to make concessions or contributions that are inconsistent with the recognition of their particular situation and problems.

Page 1/4

7. The concessions and contributions made and the oblightions secured by developed and less-developed contracting parties under the provisions of the General Agreement should promote the basic objectives of the Agreement, including those embodied in the Preamble and in Article XXXVI. Lessdeveloped contracting parties expect that their capacity to make contributions or negotiated concessions or take other mutually agreed action under the provisions and procedures of the General Agreement would improve with the progressive development of their economies and improvement is their trade situation and they would accordingly expect to participate more fully in the framework of rights and oblightions under the General Agreement,

8. Particular account shall be taken of the serious difficulty of the least-developed countries in making concessions and contributions in view of their special economic situation and their development, financial and trade meeds.

9. The contracting parties will collaborate in arrangements for review of the operation of these provisions, bearing in mind the need for individual and joint efforts by contracting parties to meet the development meeds of developing countries and the objectives of the General. Agreement.

Page 24/1

POINT 2A

DRAFT DECLARATION OF TRADE MEASURES TAKEN FOR BALANCE-OF-PAYMENTS PURPOSES

The CONTRACTING PARTIES,

<u>Having regard</u> to the provisions of Articles XII and XVIII:B of the General Agreement;

<u>Recalling</u> the procedures for consultations on balance-of-payments restrictions approved by the Council on 28 April 1970 (BISD, Eighteenth Supplement, pages 48-53) and the procedures for regular consultations on balance-of-payments restrictions with developing countries approved by the Council on 19 December 1972 (BISD, Twentieth Supplement, pages 47-49);

<u>Convinced</u> that restrictive trade measures are in general an inefficient means to maintain or restore balance-of-payments equilibrium;

<u>Moting</u> that restrictive import measures other than quantitative restrictions have been used for balance-of-payments purrotes;

<u>Reaffirming</u> that restrictive import measures taken for balance-ofpayments purposes should not be taken for the purpose of protecting a particular industry or sector;

<u>Convinced</u> that the contracting parties should endeavour to avoid that restrictive import measures taken for balance-of-payments purposes stimulate new investments that would not be economically viable in the absence of the measures:

<u>Recognizing</u> that the less-developed contracting parties must take into account their individual development, financial and trade situation when implementing restrictive import measures taken for balance-of-payments purposes;

<u>Recognizing</u> that the impact of trade measures taken by developed countries on the economies of developing countries can be serious; Lu/ 15/ #/ CV/ 567.2 Page 21/2

<u>Recognizing</u> that developed contracting parties should avoid the imposition of restrictive trade measures for balance-of-payments purposes to the maximum extent possible.

Arree as follows:

1. The procedures for examination stipulated in ArticlesXII and XVIII shall apply to all restrictive import measures taken for balance-of-payments purposes. The application of restrictive import measures taken for balanceof-payments purposes shall be subject to the following conditions in addition to those provided for in Articles XII, XIII, XV and XVIII without prejudice to other provisions of the General Agreement:

- (a) In applying restrictive import measures contracting parties shall abide by the disciplines provided for in the GATT and give preference to the measure which has the least disruptive effect on trade¹.
- (b) The simultaneous application of more than one type of trade measure for this purpose should be avoided .
- (c) Whenever practicable, contracting parties shall publicly announce a time schedule for the removal of the measures.

The provisions of this paragraph are not intended to modify the substantive provisions of the General Agreement.

2. If, notwithstanding the principles of this Declaration, a developed contracting party is compelled to apply restrictive import measures for belance-of-payments purposes, it shall, in determining the incidence of its measures, take into account the export interests of the less-developed contracting parties and may exempt from its measures products of export interest to those contracting parties.

¹It is understood that the less-developed contracting parties must take into account their individual development, financial and trade situation when selecting the particular measure to be applied.

MIN/FR/W/20/Rev 2 Page 2A/3

3. Contracting parties shall promptly notify to the GATT the introduction or intensification of all restrictive import measures taken for balanceof-payments purposes. Contracting parties which have reason to believe that a restrictive import measure applied by another contracting party was taken for balance-of-payments purposes may notify the measure to the GATT or may request the GATT secretarist to seek information on the measure and make it available to all contracting parties if appropriate.

L. All restrictive import measures taken for balance-of-payments purposes shall be subject to consultation in the GATT Committee on Balance-of-Payments Restrictions (hereafter referred to as "Committee").

5. The membership of the Committee is open to all contracting parties indicating their wish to serve on it. Efforts shall be made to ensure that the composition of the Committee reflects as far as possible the characteristics of the contracting parties in general in terms of their geographical location, external financial position and stage of economic development. 6. The Committee shall follow the procedures for consultations on balanceof-payments restrictions approved by the Council on 28 April 1970 and set out in BISD, Eighteenth Supplement, pages 48-53, (hereinafter referred to as "full consultation procedures") or the procedures for regular consultations on balance-of-payments restrictions with developing countries approved by the Council on 19 December 1972 and set out in BISD, Twentisth Supplement, pages 47-49, (hereinafter referred to as "simplified consultation procedures") subject to the provisions set out below.

Page 24/4

7. The GATT secretarist, drawing on all appropriate sources of information, including the consulting contracting party, shall with a view to facilitating the consultations in the Consittee propare a factual background paper describing the trade aspects of the measures taken, including aspects of particular interest to less-developed contracting parties. The paper shall also cover such other matters as the Consittee may determine. The GATT secretarist shall give the consulting contracting party the opportunity to comment on the paper before it is submitted to the Committee.

8. In the case of consultations under Article XVIII:12(b) the Committee shall base its decision on the type of procedure on such factors as the following:

- (a) the time elapsed since the last full consultations;
- (b) the steps the consulting contracting party has taken in the light of conclusions reached on the occasion of previous consultations;
- (c) the changes in the overall level or nature of the trade measures taken for belance-of-payments purposes;
- (d) the changes in the balance-of-payments situation or prospects;
- (e) whether the balance-of-payments problems are structural or temporary in nature.

9. A loss-developed contracting party may at any time request full consultations.

10. The technical assistance services of the GATT secretariat shall, at the request of a less-developed consulting contracting party, assist it in preparing the documentation for the consultations.

1822/191/14/20/16/7-2 Phase 26/5

11. The Committee shall report on its consultations to the Council. The reports on full consultations shall indicate:

- (a) the Committee's conclusions as well as the facts and reasons on which they are based;
- (b) the steps the consulting contracting party has taken in the light of conclusions reached on the occasion of previous consultations;
- (c) in the case of less-developed contrasting parties, the fasts and reasons on which the Conmittee based its decision on the procedure followed; and
- (4) in the case of developed contracting parties, whether alternative economic policy measures are available.

If the Committee finds that the consulting contracting party's measures

- (a) are in important respects related to restrictive trade measures maintaired by another contracting party¹ or
- (b) have a significant adverse impact on the export interests of a less-developed contracting party.

it shall so report to the Council which shall take such further action as it may consider appropriate.

It is noted that such a finding is more likely to be made in the case of recent measures than of measures in effect for some considerable time.

Page 24/6

12. In the course of full consultations with a lass-developed contrasting party the Consittee shall, if the consulting contrasting party so desires, give particular attention to the possibilities for alleviating and correcting the balance-of-payments problem through measures that contrasting parties might take to facilitate an expansion of the export earnings of the consulting contrasting party; as provided for in paragraph 3 of the full consultation procedures.

13. If the Committee finds that a restrictive import measure taken by the consulting contructing party for balance-of-payments purposes is inconsistent with the provisions of Articles XII, XVIII:3 or this Declaration, it shall, in its report to the Council, make such findings as will assist the Council in making appropriate recommendations designed to promote the implementation of Articles XII and XVIII:3 and this Declaration. The Council shall keep under surveillance any matter on which it has made recommendations.

Page 2B/1

• •

POINT 2B

SAFEGUARD ACTION FOR DEVELOPMENT PURPOSES

The CONTRACTING PARTIES recornize that the implementation by less-1. developed contracting parties of programmes and policies of economic development simed at raising the standard of living of the people may involve in addition to the establishment of particular industries" the development of new or the modification or extension of existing production structures with a view to achieving fuller and more efficient use of resources in accordance with the priorities of their economic development. Accordingly, they agree that a less-developed contracting party may, to schieve these objectives, modify or withdraw concessions included in the appropriate schedules annexed to the General Agreement as provided for in Section A of Article XVIII or, where no measure consistent with the other provisions of the General Agreement is practicable to achieve these objectives, have recourse to Section C of Article XVIII, with the additional flexibility provided for below. In taking such action the less-developed contracting party concerned shall give due regard to the objectives of the General Agreement and to the need to avoid unnecessary domage to the trade of other contracting parties.

2. The COSTRACTING PARTIES recognize further that there may be unusual circumstances where delay in the application of measures which a lessdeveloped contracting party wishes to introduce under Section A or Section C of Article XVIII may give rise to difficulties in the application of its programmes

As referred to in paragraphs 2, 3, 7, 13 and 22 of Article XVIII and in the Note to chese paragraphs.

Pare 28/2

and policies of economic development for the aforesaid purposes. They agree, therefore, that in such circumstances, the less-developed contracting party concerned may deviate from the provisions of Section A and paragraphs 14, 15, 17 and 18 of Section C to the extent necessary for introducing the measures contemplated on a provisional basis immediately after notification.

3. It is understood that all other requirements of the preasbular part of Article XVIII and of Sections A and C of that Article, as well as the Notes and Supplementary Provisions set out in Annex I under these Sections will continue to apply to the measures to which this Decision relates.

4. The CONTRACTING PARTIES shall review this Decision in the light of experience with its operation, with a view to determining whether it should be extended. modified or discontinued.

POINT 3

DRAFT UNDERSTANDING RDGARDING NOTIFICATION CONSULTATION, DISPUTE SETTLEMENT AND SURVEILLANCE

The CONTRACTING PARTIES reaffirm their adherence to the basic GATT mechanism for the management of disputes based on Articles XXII and XXIII.¹ With a view to improving and refining the GATT mechanism, the CONTRACTING PARTIES agree as follows:

Notification

Contracting parties reaffirm their commitment to existing obligations under the General Agreement regarding publication and notification.²

Contracting parties moreover undertake, to the maximum extent possible, to notify the CONTRACTING PARTIES of their adoption of trade measures affecting the operation of the General Agreement, it being understood that such notification would of itself be without prejudice to views on the consistency of measures with or their relevance to rights and obligations under the General Agreement. Contracting parties should endeavour to notify such measures in advance of implementation. In other cases, where prior notification has not them possible, such measures should be notified promptly <u>ex post facto</u>. Contracting parties which have reason to believe that such trade measures have been adopted by another contracting party may seek information on such measures bilaterally, from the contracting party concerned.

¹It is noted that Article XXV may, as recognized by the CONTRACTING FARTILS, <u>inter alia</u>, when they adopted the report of the Working Party on particular difficulties connected with trade in primary products (1/930), also afford an appropriate avanue for consultation and dispute settlement in certain circumstances.

²See secretariat note, "Notifications required from contracting parties" (MTM/VH/V/17, dated 1 August 1978).

Mau/FH/W/CU/Hev.2 Page 3/2

Consultations

Contracting parties reaffirm their resolve to strengthen and improve the effectiveness of consultative procedures employed by contracting parties. In that connexion, they undertake to respond to requests for consultations promptly and to attempt to conclude consultations expeditiously, with a view to reaching mutually satisfactory conclusions. Any requests for consultations should include the reasons therefor.

During consultations, contracting parties should give special attention to the particular problems and interests of less-developed contracting parties.

Contracting parties should attempt to obtain satisfactory adjustment of the matter in accordance with the provisions of Article XXIII:1 before resorting to Article XXIII:2.

Resolution of disputes

The CONTRACTING PARTIES agree that the customary practice of the GATT in the field of dispute settlement, described in the Annex, should be continued in the future, with the improvements set out below. They recognize that the efficient functioning of the system depends on their will to abide by the present understanding. The CONTRACTING PARTIES reaffirm that the customary practice includes the procedures for the settlement of disputes between developed and less-developed countries adopted by the CONTRACTING PARTIES 1966 (BISD, fourteenth supplement, page 18) and that these remain available less-developed contracting parties wishing to use them.

Page 3/3

If a dispute is not resolved through consultations the contracting parties concerned may request an appropriate body or individual to use their good offices with a view to the conciliation of the outstanding differences between the parties. If the unresolved dispute is one in which a less developed contracting party has brought a complaint against a developed contracting party, the less-developed contracting party may request the good offices of the Director-Ceneral who, in carrying out his tasks, may consult with the Chairman of the COETRACTING PARTIES and the Chairman of the Council.

It is understood that requests for conciliation and the use of the dispute settlement procedures of Article XXIII:2 should not be int::ded or considered as contentious acts and that, if disputes arise, all contracting parties will engage in these procedures in good faith in an effort to resolve the disputes. It is also understood that complaints and counter-complaints in regard to distinct matters should not be linked.

It is agreed that if a contracting party invoking Article XXIII:2 requests the establishment of a panel to assist the CONTRACTING PARTIES to deal with the matter, the CONTRACTING PARTIES would decide on its establishment in accordance with standing practice. It is also agreed that the CONTRACTING PARTIES would similarly decide to establish a working party if this were requested by a contracting party invoking the Article. It is further agreed that such requests would be granted only after the contracting party concerned had had an opportunity to study the complaint and respond to it before the CONTRACTING PARTIES.

MLA/ 25/ N/20/ Kev.2 Page 3/4

When a panel is set up, the Director-General, after securing the agreement of the contracting parties concerned, should propose the composition of the panel, of three or five members depending on the case, to the CONTRACTING PARTIES for approval. The members of a panel would preferably be governmental. It is understood that citizens of countries whose governments¹ are parties to the dispute would not be members of the panel concerned with that dispute. The panel should be constituted as promptly as possible and normally not later than thirty days from the decision by the CONTRACTING PARTIES.

The parties to the dispute would respond within a short period of time, i.e., seven working days, to nominations of panel members by the Director-General and would not oppose nominations except for compelling reasons.

In order to facilitate the constitution of panels, the Director-General should maintain an informal indicative list of governmental and non-governmental persons qualified in the fields of trade relations, economic development, and other matters covered by the General Agreement, and who could be available for serving on panels. For this purpose, each contracting party would be invited to indicate at the beginning of every year to the Director-General the name of one or two persons who would be available for such work.²

¹In the case customs unions or common markets are parties to a dispute, this provision applies to citizens of all member countries of the customs unions or common markets.

²The coverage of travel expenses should be considered within the limits of budgetary possibilities.

Page 3/5

Punal numbers would serve in their individual expecities and not as government representatives, nor as representatives of any organization. Covernments would therefore not give them instructions nor seek to influence them as individuals with regard to matters before a panel. Panel members should be selected with a view to ensuring the independence of the members, a sufficiently diverse background and a wide spectrum of experience.¹

Any contracting party having a substantial interest in the matter before a panel, and having notified this to the Council, should have an opportunity to be heard by the panel. Each panel should have the right to seek information and technical advice from any individual or body which it deems appropriate. However, before a panel seeks such information or advice from any individual or body within the jurisdiction of a State it shall inform the government of that State. Any contracting party should respond promptly and fully to any request by a panel for such information as the panel considers necessary and appropriate. Confidential information which is provided should not be revealed without formal authorization from the contracting party providing the information.

The function of panels is to assist the CONTRACTING PARTIES in discharging their responsibilities under Article XXIII:2. Accordingly, a panel should make an objective assessment of the matter before it, including an objective assessment of the facts of the case and the applicability of and conformity with the General Agreement and, if so requested by the CONTRACTING PARTIES, make such other findings as will assist the CONTRACTING PARTIES in making the recommendations or in giving the rulings provided for in Article XXIII:2. In this connexion, panels should consult regularly with the parties to the dispute and give them adequate opportunity to develop a mutually satisfactory solution.

NOTE: A statement would be included in the Annex describing the current practice with respect to inclusion on panels of persons from Aeveloping countries.

Page 3/6

Where the parties have failed to develop a mutually estimised to solution, the panel should submit its findings in a written form. The report of a panel should normally set out the rationale behind any findings and recommendations that it makes. Where a bilateral settlement of the matter has been found, the report of the panel may be confined to a brief description of the case and to reporting that a solution has been reached.

To encourage development of mutually satisfactory solutions between the parties and with a view to obtaining their comments, each panel should first submit the descriptive part of its report to the parties concerned, and should subsequently submit to the parties to the dispute its conclusions, or an outline thereof, a reasonable period of time before they are circulated to the CONTRACTING PARTIES.

If a mutually satisfactory solution is developed by the parties to a dispute before a panel, any contracting party with an interest in the matter has a right to enquire about and be given appropriate information about that solution in so far as it relates to trade matters.

The time required by panels will vary with the particular case.¹ However, panels should aim to deliver their findings without undue delay, taking into account the obligation of the CONTRACTING PARTIES to ensure prompt settlement. In cases of urgency the panel would be called upon to deliver its findings within a period normally of three months from the time the panel was established.

MOTE: An explanation is included in the Annex that "in most cases the proceedings of the panels have been completed within a reasonable period of time, extending from three to nine months."

HEB/ FH/ 4/20/ HET.2 Page 3/T

Reports of panels and working parties should be given prompt consideration by the CONTRACTING PARTIES. The CONTRACTING PARTIES should take appropriate action on reports of panels and working parties within a reasonable period of time. If the case is one brought by a less-developed contracting party, such action should be taken in a specially convened meeting, if necessary. In such cases, in considering what appropriate action might be taken the CONTRACTING PARTIES shall take into account not only the trade coverage of measures complained of, but also their impact on the economy of less-developed contracting parties concerned.

The CONTRACTING PARTIES shall keep under surveillance any matter on which they have and recommendations or given rulings. If the CONTRACTING PARTIES' recommendations are not implemented within a reasonable period of time, the contracting party bringing the case may ask the CONTRACTING PARTIES to make suitable efforts with a view to finding an appropriate solution.

If the matter is one which has been raised by a less-developed contracting party, the CONTRACTING PARTIES shall consider what further action they might take which would be appropriate to the circumstances.

Surveill unce

The CONTRACTING PARTIES agree to conduct a regular and systematic review of developments in the trading system. Particular attention would be paid to developments which affect rights and oblightions under the GATT, to matters affecting the interests of less-developed contracting parties, to trade measures notified in accordance with this understanding and to measures which have been subject to consultation, conciliation or dispute settlement procedures laid down in this understanding.

Technical essistance

The technical assistance services of the GATT secretariat shall, at the request of a less-developed contracting party, assist it in connexion with matters dealt with in this understanding.

MIE/FR/4/20/Bev. 2 Page 3/8

ABJEL

Agreed Description of the Customary Practice of the GATT in the Field of Dispute Settlement (Article XIII:2)

Paragraph 1

Any dispute which has not been settled bilaterally under the relevant p. wisions of the General Agreement may be referred to the CONTRACTING PAL."IES¹ which are obliged, pursuant to Article XXIII:2, to investigate matters submitted to them and make appropriate recommendations or give a ruling on the matter as appropriate. Article XXIII:2 does not indicate whether disputes should be handled by a working party or by a namel.²

Paragraph 2

The CONTRACTING PARTIES adopted in 1966 a decision establishing the procedure to be followed for Article XXIII consultations between developed and less-developed contracting parties (BISD, 14 Supplement, page 18). This procedure provides, inter alia, for the Director-General to employ his good offices with a view to facilitating a solution, for setting up a panel with the task of examining the problem in order to recommend appropriate solutions, and for time-limits for the execution of the different parts of this procedure.

.

The Council is empowered to act for the CONTRACTING PARTIES, in accordance with normal GATT practice.

²At the Review Session (1955) the proposal to institutionalize the procedures of panels was not adopted by CONTRACTING PARTIES mainly because they preferred to preserve the existing situation and not to establish judicial procedures which might put excessive strain on the GATT.

Page 3/9

Paragraph 3

The function of a panel has normally teen to review the facts of a case and the applicability of GATT provisions and to arrive at an objective assessment of these matters. In this connexion, panels have consulted regularly with the parties to the dispute and have given them adequate opportunity to develop a mutually satisfactory solution. Fanels have taken appropriate account of the particular interests of developing countries. In cases of failure of the parties to reach a mutually catisfactory settlement, panels have normally given assistance to the CONTRACTING PARTIES in making recommendations or in giving rulings as envisaged in Article XXIII:2.

Paragraph 4

Before bringing a case, contracting parties have exercised their judgment as to whether action under Article XXIII:2 would be fruitful. Those cases which have come before the CONTRACTING PARTIES under this provision have, with few exceptions, been brought to a satisfactory conclusion. The aim of the CONTRACTING PARTIES has always been to secure a positive solution to a dispute. A solution mutually acceptable to the parties to a dispute is clearly to be preferred. In the absence of a mutually agreed solution, the first objective of the CONTRACTING PARTIES is usually to socure the withdrawal of the measures concarned if these are found to be inconsistent with the General Agreement. The provision of compensation should be resorted to only if the immediate withdrawal of the measure is impracticable and as a temporary measure pending the withdrawal of the measures which are inconsistent with the General Agreement. The last

resort which Article XIII provides to the country invoking this procedure is the possibility of suspending the application of concessions or other obligations on a discriminatory basis vis-2-vis the other contracting party, subject to authorization by the CONTRACTING PARTIES of such measures. Such action has only rarely been contemplated and cases taken under Article XXIII:2 have led to such action in only one case.

Paragraph 5

In practice, contracting parties have had recourse to Article XXIII only when in their view a benefit accruing to them under the General Agreement vas being nullified or impaired. In cases where there is an infringement of the obligations assumed under the General Agreement, the action is considered prime facie to constitute a case of nullification or impairment. A prime facie case of nullification or impeirment would ipso facto require consideretion of whether the circumstances are serious enough to justify the authorization of suspension of concessions or obligations, if the contracting party bringing the complaint so requests. This means that there is normally a presumption that a breach of the rules has an adverse impact on other contracting parties, and in such cases, it is up to the other contracting parties to rebut the charge. Paragraph 1(b) permits recourse to Article XXIII if nullification or impairment results from measures taken by other contracting parties whether or not these conflict with the provisions of the General Agreement, and paragraph 1(c) if any other situation exists. If a ______ tracting party bringing an Article XXIII case claims that measures which do not conflict with the provisions of the General Agreement have nullified or impaired benefits accruing to it under the General Agreement, it would be called upon to provide a detailed justification.

Page 3/11

Paragraph 6

Concerning the customary elements of working parties and panels procedures, the following elements have to be noted:

(i) working parties are instituted by the Council upon the request of one or several contracting parties. The terms of reference of working parties are generally "to examine the matter in the light of the relevant provisions of the General Agreement and to report to the Council". Working parties set up their own working procedures. The practice for working parties has been to hald one or two meetings to examine the matter and a final meeting to discuss conclusions. Working parties are open to participation of any contracting party which has an interest in the matter. Generally working parties consist of a number of delegations varying from about five to twenty according to the importance of the question and the interests involved. The countries who are parties to the dispute are always members of the Working Party and have the same status as other delegations. The report of the Working Party represents the views of all its members and therefore records different views if necessary. Since the tendency is to strive for consensus, there is generally some measure of negotistion and compromise in the formulation of for Working Party's report. The Council adopts the report. The reports of working parties are advisory opinions on the basis of which the CONTRACTING PARTIES may take a final decision.

385

6 L

- (ii) In the case of disputes, the CONTRACTING PARTIES have established penels (which have been called by different names) or working parties in order to easist them in examining questions raised under Article XXIII:2. Since 1952, panels have become the usual procedure. However, the Council mas taken such decisions only after the party concerned has had an occasion to study the complaint and prepare its response before the Council. The terms of reference are discussed and approved by the Council. Hormally, these terms of reference are "to examine the matter and to make such findings as will assist the CONTRACTING PARTIES in making the recommendations or rulings provided for is paragraph 2 of Article XIII". When a contracting party baving recourse to Article XXIII:2 reised questions relating to the suspension of concessions or other oblightions, the terms of reference were to examine the matter in accordance with the provisions of Article XIII:2. Numbers of the panel are usually selected from permanent delegations or, less frequently, from the national administrations in the capitals amongst delegates who participate in GATT activities on a regular basis. The practice has been to appoint a member or members from developing countries when a dispute is between a developing and a developed country.
- (iii) Members of panels are expected to act impartially vithout instructions from their governments. In a few cases, in view of the nature and complexity of the matter, the parties concerned have agreed to designate non-government experts. Nominations are proposed to the parties

Page 3/13

concerned by the GATT secretarist. The composition of penals (three or five numbers depending on the case) has been agreed upon by the parties concerned and approved by the GATT Council. It is recognized that a broad spectrum of opinion has been beneficial in difficult cases, but that the number of panel numbers has sometimes delayed the composition of panels, and therefore the process of dispute settlement.

(iv) Penals set up their own working procedures. The practice for the penals has been to hold two or three formal meetings with the parties concerned. The penal invited the parties to present their views either is writing and/or orally is the presence of each other. The panel cas question both parties on any matter which it considers relevant to the dispute. Penels have also heard the views of any contracting party hading a substantial interact is the entropy while is not directly party to the dispute, but which has expressed in the Council a desire to present its views. Written amprends submitted to the west have been considered confidential, but are made available to the parties to the dispute. Panels often consult with and sock information from any relevant source they does appropriate and they sourcines computs experts to obtain their technical opinion on certain aspects of the matter. Panals my seek advice or assistance from the secretariat in its capacity as guardian of the General Agreement. especially on historical or procedural aspects. The secretariat provides the encountary and technical services for papels.

- (v) Where the parties have failed to develop a mutually satisfactory solution, the panel has submitted its findings is a written form. Funct reports have normally set out findings of fact, the applicability of relevant provisions, and the basic rationale behind any findings and recommendations that it has made. Where a bilsteral settlement of the matter has been found, the report of the panel has been confined to a brief description of the case and to reporting that a solution has been reached.
- (vi) The reports of panels have been drafted in the absence of the parties in the light of the information and the statements made.
- (vii) To encourage development of mutually satisfactory solutions between the parties and with a view to obtaining their comments, each panel has normally first submitted the descriptive part of its report to the parties concerned, and also their conclusions, or an outline thereof, a reasonable period of time before they have been circulated to the CONTRACTING PARTIES.
- (viii) In accordance with their terms of reference established by the COFTRACTING PARTIES panels have expressed their views on whether an infringement of certain rules of the General Agreement arises out of the measure examined. Panels have also, if so requested by the COFTRACTING PARTIES, formulated draft recommendations addressed to the parties. In yet other cases panels were invited to give a technical opinion on some precise aspect of the matter (e.g. on the modalities of a withdrawal or suspension in regard to the volume of trade involved). The opinions expressed by the panel members on the matter are anonymous and the panel deliberations are secret.

MCB/FR/W/20/Rev.2 Page 3/15

(ix) Although the CONTRACTING PARTIES have never established precise deadlines for the different phases of the procedure, probably because the matters submitted to panels differ as to their complexity and their urgency, in most cases the proceedings of the panels have been completed within a reasonable period of time, extending from three to nine months.

The 1966 decision by the CONTRACTING PARTIES referred to in paragraph 2 above lays down in its paragraph 7 that the Panel shall report within a period of sixty days from the date the matter was referred to it.

389

.

101/17/1/20/Nev.2 Page 5/1

POINT 5

UNDERSTANDING REGARDING EXPORT RESURCETIONS AND CHARGES

The participants in the Multilateral Trade Segutiations have emmined the vericus existing provisions of the General Agroement relating to export restrictions and charges. The Annex contains a statement of these provisions.

In the light of the examination referred to, participants agree upon the most to reassess in the near future the GATT provisions relating to export restrictions and charges, in the context of the international trade system as a whole, taking into account the development, financial and trade needs of the developing countries. They request the CONTRACTING PARTIES to address themselves to this task as one of the priority issues to be taken up after the Multilateral Trade Regotistions are concluded.

ATTEL

STATISCIEF OF EXCEPTING GATT PROVISIONS RELATING TO ECTORY RESTRICTICES AND CHARGES

Introductory observations

1. This statement covers only those GATT provisions that are of particular relevance to export restrictions and charges. The omission of any provision¹ from this statement does not mean that it is not applicable to such restrictions and charges.

2. The subsequent paragraphs are organized as follows:

		Paragraphs
I.	Export restrictions	3-4
II.	Export. charges	5
III.	General exceptions	6-8
IJ.	Other provisions relating to export restrictions and charges	9
۷.	Publication and notification	10-11

I. Export restrictions

3. Article XI is entitled "General Elimination of Quantitative .

Restrictions". Paragraph 1 of Article XI reads with the wording relating to imports omitted:

"No prohibitions or restrictions other than duties, tenue or other charges, whether made effective through quotas, ... export licences or other measures, shall be instituted or mintained by any contracting party ... on the exportation or sale for export of any product destined for the territory of any other contracting party."²

²A note to Articles XI, XII, XIII, XIV and XVIII provides:

"Throughout Articles XI, XII, XIII, XIV and XVIII, the terms 'import restrictions! or 'export restrictions' includes restrictions wade effective through State-trading operations".

¹Such as Articles XIX and XXIII which provide, under certain conditions, for the suspension or withdrawal of concessions and other obligations under the General Agreement.

According to paragraphs 2(a) and (b) of Article XI the above provision does not extend to:

(a) "Export prohibitions or restrictions temporarily applied to prevent or relieve critical shortages of foodstuff's or other products essential to the exporting contracting party", and

(b) ".... export prohibitions or restriction necessary to the application of standards or regulations for the classification, grading or marketing of composities in international trade".

For other exceptions to paragraph 1 of Article XI see below paragraphs 6-8.

4. Article XIII is entitled "Non-discriminatory Administration of Quantitative Restrictions". Paragraph 1 of this Article reads with the wording relating to imports omitted: "No prohibition or restriction shall be applied by any contracting party on ... the exportation of any product destined for the territory of any other contracting party, unless ... the exportation of the like product to all third countries is similarly prohibited or restricted.^{nl} Paragraphs 2 to 4 of Article XIII regulate the

"(a) Each contracting party undertakes that if it establishes or maintains a State enterprise, wherever located, or grants to any enterprise, formally or in effect, exclusive or special privileges, such enterprise shall, in its ... sales involving ... exports, act in a memor consistent with the general principles of non-discriminatory treatment prescribed in this Agreement for governmental measures affecting ... exports by private treders.

(b) The provisions of sub-paragraph (a) of this paragraph shall be understood to require that suck enterprises shall, having due require to the other provisions of this Agreement, make any such ... sales solely is accordance with commercial considerations, including price, quality, availability, marketability, transportation and other conditions of ... sale, and shall afford the enterprises of the other contracting parties adequate opportunity, in accordance with customary business practice, to compute for participation in such ... sales."

¹Article XVII is entitled "State Trading Enterprises". Paragraphs 1(a) and (b) of this Article read with the wording relating to imports cmitted:

Page 5/4

•

non-discriminatory administration of quantitative input restrictions. Paragraph 5 of Article XIII provides <u>inter alia</u>: "In so far as applicable, the principles of this Article shall also extend to export restrictions." Article XIV is entitled: "Exceptions to the Bule of Hom-discrimination". Paragraph 4 of this Article reads:

"A contracting party applying import restrictions under Article XII or under Section 3 of Article XVIII shall not be precluded by Articles XI to XV or Section 3 of Article XVIII of this Agreement from applying measures to direct its exports in such a manner as to increase its earnings of currencies which it can use without deviation from the provisions of Article XII."

II. <u>Expert charges</u>

5. The following provisions have a bearing on export duties, taxes and other charges:

(a) Paragraph 1 of Article XI, which reads with the wording relating

to imports omitted:

"No prohibitions or restrictions other than duties, taxes or other charges, whether made effective through quotas... export licences or other measures, shall be instituted or maintained by any contracting party ... on the exportation or sale for export of any product destined for the territory of any other contracting party."

(b) Paragraph 1 of Article I, which reads with the wording relating to

imports omitted:

"With respect to customs duties and charges of any kind imposed on or in connection with ... exportation or imposed on the international transfer of payments for ... exports, and with respect to the method of levying such duties and charges, and with respect to all rules and formalities in connection with ... exportation, and with respect to all matters referred to is paragraphs 2 and 4 of Article III, any advantage, favour, privilego or immunity granted by any contracting party to any product ... destined for any other country shall be accorded immediately and unconditionally to the like product

... destined for the territories of all other contracting parties."

Paragraphs 1(a) and (b) of Article XVII read with the wording relating to imports omitted:

"(a) Each contracting party undertakes that if it establishes or maintains a State enterprise, wherever located, or grants to any enterprise, formally or in effect, exclusive or special privileges, such enterprise shall, in its ... sales involving ... exports, act in a manner consistent with the general principles of non-discriminatory treatment prescribed in this Agreement for governmental measures affecting ... exports by grivate traders.

(b) The provisions of sub-paragraph (a) of this paragraph shall be understood to require that such enterprises shall, having due regard to the other provisions of this Agreement, make any such ... sales solely in accordance with connercial considerations, including price, quality, availability, marketability, transportation and other conditions of ... sale, and shall afford the enterprises of the other contracting parties adequate opportunity, in accordance with customery business practice, to compete for participation in such ... sales."

A note to paragraph 1 of Article XVII provides inter alia:

"The charging by a state enterprise of different prices for its sales of a product in different markets is not procluded by the provisions of this Article, provided that such different prices are charged for commercial reasons, to meet conditions of supply and demand in export markets." (c) Paragraph 1 of Article XXVIII bis, which reads with the wording

relating to imports omitted:

"The contracting parties recognize that customs duties often constitute serious obstacles to trade; thus negotisticns on a reciprocal and mutually advantageous basis, directed to the substantial reduction of the general level of tariffs and other charges on ... exports ..., and conducted with the regard to the cojectives of this Agreement and the varying needs of individual contracting parties, are of great importance to the expansion of international trade. The COUTRACTING PARTIES may therefore sponsor such negotiations from time to time."

(d) Paregraph 8 of Article XXVI, which reads:

"The developed contracting parties do not expect reciprocity for commitments made by them in trade negotiations to reduce or remove tariffs and other barriers to the trade of less-developed contracting parties."

A note to this provision states inter alia:

"It is understood that the phrase 'do not expect reciprocity' means, is accordance with the objectives set forth in this Article, that the less-developed contracting parties should not be expected, in the course of trade negotiations, to make contributions which are inconsistent with their individual development, financial and trade needs, taking into consideration past trade developments."

¹Article XVII is entitled "State Trading Enterprises". Paragraph 3 of this Article reads:

"The contracting parties recognize that enterprises of the kind described in paragraph 1(a) of this Article might be operated so as to create serious obstacles to trade; thus negotiations on a reciprocal and mutually advantageous basis designed to limit or reduce such obstacles are of importance to the expansion of international trade."

A note to this provision reads with the wording relating to imports omitted:

"Megotisticus which contracting parties agree to conduct under this paragraph may be directed towards the reduction of duties and other charges on ... exports or towards the conclusion of any other metually satisfactory arrangement consistent with the provisions of this Agreement." (e) Paragraph 1(a) of Article II, which reads:

"Each contracting party shall accord to the commerce of the other contracting parties treatment no less favourable than that provided :or in the appropriate Part of the appropriate Schedule annexed to this Agreement."

The schedules annexed to the General Agreement contain only two export duty bindings.1

(f) Paragraph 1 of Article VII, which reads with the wording relating

to imports omitted:

"The contracting parties recognize the validity of the general principles of valuation set forth in the following paragraphs of this Article, and they undertake to give effect to such principles, is respect of all products subject to duties or other charges or restrictions on ... exportation based upon or regulated in any manner by value. Moreover, they shall, upon a request by another contracting party review the operation of any of their laws or regulations relating to value for customs purposes in the light of these principles. The COMTRACTING PARTIES may request from contracting parties reports on steps taken by them in pursuance of the provisions of this Article."

(g) Paragraph 1 of Article VIII, which reads with the wording relating

to imports omitted:

"(a) All fees and charges of whatever character (other than ... export duties and other than taxes within the purview of Article III) imposed by contracting parties on or in connexion with ... exportation shall be limited in amount to the approximate cost of services rendered and shall not represent an indirect protection to domestic products or a taxation of ... exports for fiscal purposes.

"(b) The contracting parties recognize the need for reducing the number and diversity of fees and charges referred to in sub-paragraph (a).

"(c) The contracting parties also recognize the need for minimizing the incidence and complexity of ... export formalities and for decreasing and simplifying ... export documentation requirements."

For exceptions to the above provisions see paragraphs d to 8 below.

¹See GATT, Consolidated Schedules of Tariff Concessions, Volume 3, Geneva, 1952, page 135; and GATT, Third Certification of Charges to Schedules to the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade, Ceneva, 1974, page 763.

1060 3/0

III. General exceptions

6. According to paragraph 9(b) of Article XV pothing in the General

Agreement shall proclude:

"the use by a contracting party of restrictions or controls on exports, the sole effect of which, additional to the effects permitted under Articles XI, XII, XIII and XIV, is to make effective such exchange controls or exchange restrictions."

7. Article XX entitled "General Exceptions" reads as follows:

"Subject to the requirement that such measures are not applied in a manner which would constitute a means of arbitrary or unjustifiable discrimination between countries where the same conditions prevail, or a disguised restriction on international trade, nothing in this Agreement shall be construed to prevent the adoption or enforcement by any contracting party of measures:

- (a) necessary to protect public morals;
- (b) necessary to protect human, animal or plant life or health;
- (c) relating to the importation or exportation of gold or silver;

(d) necessary to secure compliance with laws or regulations which are not inconsistent with the provisions of this Agreement, including those relating to customs enforcement, the enforcement of monopolies operated under paragraph 4 of Article II and Article XVII, the protection of patents, trade marks and copyrights, and the prevention of deceptive practices;

(e) relating to the products of prison labour;

(f) imposed for the protection of national treasures of artistic, historic or archaeological value;

(g) relating to the conservation of exhaustible natural resources if such measures are made effective in conjunctics with restrictions on domestic production or consumption;

(h) undertaken in pursuance of obligations under any intergovernmental commodity agreement which conforms to criteria submitted to the COMTRACTING PARTIES and not disapproved by them or which is itself so submitted and not so disapproved;

Page 5/9

(i) involving restrictions on exports of domestic materials necessary to ensure essential quantities of rush materials to a domestic processing industr; during periods when the domestic price of such materials is held be'w the world price as part of a governmental stabilization plan; <u>Provided</u> that such restrictions shall not operate to increase the exports of or the protection afforded to such domestic industry, and shall not depart from the provisions of this Agreement relating to non-discrimination;

(j) essential to the acquisition or distribution of products in general or local short supply; <u>Provided</u> that any such measures shall be consistent with the principle that all contracting parties are entitled to an equitable share of the international supply of such products, and that any such measures, which are inconsistent with the other provisions of this Agreement shall be discontinued as such as the conditions giving rise to them have ceased to exist. The COMTRACTING PARTIES shall review the need for this sub-paragraph not later than 30 June 196C.

2. According to Article XXI entitled "Security Exceptions nothing in the

General Agreement shall be construed.

'(a) to require any contractine party to furnish any information the disclosure of which it considers contrary to its essential security interests; or

(b) to prevent any contracting party from taking any action which it considers necessary for the protection of its essential security interests

- (i) relating to fissionable materials or the materials from which they are derived,
- (ii) relating to the traffic in arms, ammunition and implements of war and to such traffic in other goods and materials as is carried on directly or indirectly for the purpose of supplying a military establishment;
- (iii) taken is time of var or other emergency in international relations; or

(c) to prevent any contracting party from taking any action in pursuance of its obligations under the United Mations Charter for the maintenance of international peace and security." Page 5/10

IV. Other provisions relating to export restrictions and charges

9. In the context of the objectives of paragraph 1 of Article XXVI,

including sub-paragraph (f) of the Article, the following provisions have a bearing on export restrictions and charges:

(a) Personaph & of Article XXVI:

"Given the continued dependence of many less-developed contracting parties on the exportation of a limited range of primary products, there is need to provide in the largest possible measure more favourable and acceptable conditions of access to world markets for these products, and wherever appropriate to devise measures designed to stabilize and improve conditions of world markets in these products, including in particular measures designed to stain stable, equitable and remnaretive prices, thus permitting an expansion of world trade and demand and a dynamic and steady growth of the real export earnings of these countries so as to provide them with expanding resources for their economic development."

(b) Paragraph 5 of Article XXIVI:

"The rapid expansion of the economies of the less-developed contracting parties will be facilitated by a diversification of the structure of their economies and the evoidance of an excessive dependence on the export of primery products. There is, therefore, need for increased access in the largest possible measure to markets under favourable conditions for processed and manufactured products currently or potentially of particular export interest to lessdeveloped contracting parties."

(c) Peregraph 9 of Article XXVI:

"The adoption of measures to give effect to these principles and objectives shall be a matter of conscious and purposeful effort on the part of the contracting parties both individually and jointly."

(d) Paragraph 2(a) of Article XL. TII:

"Is particular, the CONTRACTING PARTIES shall:

where appropriate, take action, including action through international arrangements, to provide improved and acceptable conditions of access to world markets for primary products of particular interest to lessdeveloped contracting parties and to devise measures designed to stabilize and improve conditions of world markets in these products including measures designed to attain stable, equitable and remunerative prices for exports of such products.

THE SIL

v. Publication and potification

10. Article X is entitled "Publication and Administration of Trade Regula-

tions". Paragraph 1 of this Article reads:

"Laws, regulations, judicial decisions and administrative rulines of general application, made effective by any contracting party. pertaining to the classification or the valuation of products for customs purposes, or to rates of duty, taxes or other charges, or to requirements, restrictions or prohibitions on imports or exports or on the transfer of payments therefor, or affecting their sale, distribution, transportation, insurance, warehousing, inspection, exhibition, processing, mixing or other use, shall be published promotly in such a menner as to enable governments and traders to bocome acquainted with them. Agreements affecting international trade policy which are in force between the government or a governmental agency of any contracting party and the government or governmental agency of any other contracting party shall also be published. The provisions of this paragraph shall not remuire any contracting party to disclose confidential information which would impede law enforcement or otherwise be contrary to the public interest or youid projudice the legitinate contercial interests of particular enterprises, public or private.

Paragraph 3 of this Article recis:

(a) Each contracting party shall administer in a uniform, impartial and removable menter all its laws, regulations, decisions and ralings of the kind accorded in paragraph 1 of this Article.

(b) Each contracting party shall mintain, or institute as soon as practicable, judicial, aroiter: or administrative tribunals or procedures for the purpose. inter alin, of the prompt roview and correction of administrative action relating to customs matters. Such tribunals or procedures shall be independent of the agencies entrasted with administrative enforcement and their docisions shall be implemented by, and shall govern the practice of, such agencies unless an appell is lodged with a court or tribunal of superior jurisdiction within the time prescribed for appeals to be lodged by importers; <u>Provided</u> that the central administration of such agency may take steps to obtain a review of the matter is another proceeding if there is good cause to believe that the decision is inconsistent with established principles of law or the actual facts." NED/SH/W/20/Nev.2 Page 5/12

11. Paragraph 4(a) of Article XVII, estitled "State Trading Enterprises",

reads with the wording relating to imports omitted:

"Contracting parties shall notify the CONTRACTING PARTIES of the products which are exported from their territories by enterprises of the kind described in paragraph.1(a) of this Article."

О